

BOARD OF EDUCATION MEETING AND WORKSHOP

Board of Education Members

Christina Pritchett, President (Trustee Area 3) Leticia Garcia, Vice President (Trustee Area 2) Chinua Rhodes, Second Vice President (Trustee Area 5) Lisa Murawski (Trustee Area 1) Jamee Villa (Trustee Area 4) Darrel Woo (Trustee Area 6) Lavinia Grace Phillips (Trustee Area 7) Jacqueline Zhang, Student Member <u>Thursday, March 3, 2022</u> 4:30 p.m. Closed Session 6:00 p.m. Open Session

Serna Center

Community Conference Rooms 5735 47th Avenue Sacramento, CA 95824 (<u>See Notice to the Public Below</u>)



2021/22-23

Allotted Time

4:30 p.m. 1.0 OPEN SESSION / CALL TO ORDER / ROLL CALL

<u>NOTICE OF PUBLIC ATTENDANCE BY LIVESTREAM</u> <u>Members of the public who wish to attend the meeting may do so by livestream at:</u> <u>https://www.scusd.edu/post/watch-meeting-live</u>. No physical location of the meeting will be provided to the public.

2.0 ANNOUNCEMENT AND PUBLIC COMMENT REGARDING ITEMS TO BE DISCUSSED IN CLOSED SESSION

NOTICE OF PUBLIC COMMENT AND DEADLINE FOR SUBMISSION: Public comment may be (1) emailed to <u>publiccomment@scusd.edu</u>; (2) submitted in writing, identifying the matter number and the name of the public member at the URL <u>https://tinyurl.com/BoardMeetingMar3</u>; or (3) using the same URL, submitting a request for oral comment only when the matter is called, instead of written comment. Individual public comment shall be presented to the Board orally for no more than two minutes, or other time determined by the Board on each agenda item. Public comments submitted in writing will not be read aloud, but will be provided to the Board in advance of the meeting and posted on the District's website. The Board shall allow a reasonable time for public comment on each agenda item, not to exceed 15 minutes in length, including communications and organizational reports. With Board consent, the President may increase or decrease the length of time allowed for public comment, depending on the agenda item and the number of public comments. Speakers will be called sequentially until there is no speaker coming forward on the agenda item or the amount of time allocated for the agenda item has elapsed, whichever occurs first.

3.0 CLOSED SESSION

While the Brown Act creates broad public access rights to the meetings of the Board of Education, it also recognizes the legitimate need to conduct some of its meetings outside of the public eye. Closed session meetings are specifically defined and limited in scope. They primarily involve personnel issues, pending litigation, labor negotiations, and real property matters.

- 3.1 Government Code 54956.9 Conference with Legal Counsel:
 - *a)* Significant exposure to litigation pursuant to subdivision (d)(2) of Government Code section 54956.9 (Four Potential Cases)
- 3.2 Government Code 54957.6 (a) and (b) Negotiations/Collective Bargaining SCTA SEIU, TCS, Teamsters, UPE, Non-Represented/Confidential Management (District Representative Pam Manwiller)
- 3.3 Government Code 54957 Public Employee Discipline/Dismissal/Release
- 3.4 Government Code 54956.8—Conference with Real Property Negotiators: Property: 2718 G Street, Sacramento, CA Agency Negotiator: Superintendent or designee Negotiating Parties: SCUSD and Mogavero/Bardis Homes Under Negotiation: Price and Terms
- 3.5 Government Code 54957 Public Employee Appointment
 a) Principal, Peter Burnett Elementary School
 b) Chief Communications Officer
- 3.6 Education Code 35146 The Board will hear staff recommendations on the following student expulsion:
 a) Expulsion #3, 2021-22

6:00 p.m. 4.0 CALL BACK TO ORDER/PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

- 4.1 The Pledge of Allegiance
- 4.2 Broadcast Statement
- 4.3 Stellar Student Farzana Panahi, a Senior from C. K. McClatchy High School, to be introduced by Member Murawski

6:05 p.m. 5.0 ANNOUNCEMENT OF ACTION TAKEN IN CLOSED SESSION

6:10 p.m. 6.0 AGENDA ADOPTION

6:15 p.m. 7.0 PUBLIC COMMENT

Public comment may be (1) emailed to <u>publiccomment@scusd.edu</u>; (2) submitted in writing, identifying the matter number and the name of the public member at the URL

<u>https://tinyurl.com/BoardMeetingMar3</u>; or (3) using the same URL, submitting a request for oral comment only when the matter is called, instead of written comment. Individual public comment shall be presented to the Board orally for no more than two minutes or other time determined by the Board, on each agenda item. Public comments submitted in writing will not be read aloud, but will be provided to the Board in advance of the meeting and posted on the District's website. The Board shall allow a reasonable time for public comment on each agenda item, not to exceed 15 minutes in length, including communications and organizational reports. With Board consent, the President may increase or decrease the length of time allowed for public comment, depending on the agenda item and the number of public comments. Speakers will be called sequentially until there is no speaker coming forward on the agenda item or the amount of time allocated for the agenda item has elapsed, whichever occurs first.

8.0 SPECIAL PRESENTATION

6:30 p.m.

- 8.1 Update of Mandatory COVID-19 Vaccination for Eligible, Non-Exempt Students and Staff (Bob Lyons and Victoria Flores)
- 8.2 Culturally Responsive Educational Service Delivery Model: MTSS Update (Christine Baeta, Jennifer Kretschman, Erin Hanson, and Bill Tollestrup)
- 8.3 Recommendations from the Local Control and Accountability Plan (LCAP) Parent Advisory Committee (PAC) (Steven Ramirez-Fong)

Information 15 minute presentation 20 minute discussion

Information 40 minute presentation 20 minute discussion

Information 20 minute presentation 20 minute discussion

9.0 BOARD WORKSHOP/STRATEGIC PLAN AND OTHER INITIATIVES

8:45 p.m.	9.1 Resolution No. 3251: Resolution to Eliminate Certificated Positions Due to a Reduction of Particular Kinds of Service (Cancy McArn)	Action 5 minute presentation 5 minute discussion (Roll Call Vote)
8:55 p.m.	9.2 Resolution No. 3254: Notice of Layoff: Classified Employees – Reduction in Force Due to Lack of Funds and/or of Work (Cancy McArn)	Action 5 minute presentation 5 minute discussion (Roll Call Vote)
9:05 p.m.	9.3 Resolution No. 3255: Notice of Layoff: Child Development Permit Teachers – Reduction in Force Due to Lack of Funds and/or of Work (Cancy McArn)	Action 5 minute presentation 5 minute discussion (Roll Call Vote)

9:15 p.m. 10.0 COMMUNICATIONS

	10.1	 Employee Organization Reports: SCTA SEIU TCS Teamsters UPE 	Information SCTA – 15 minutes SEIU – 3 minutes TCS – 3 minutes Teamsters – 3 minutes UPE – 3 minutes
9:42 p.m.	10.2	District Advisory Committees:Community Advisory Committee	Information 3 minutes each
		 District English Learner Advisory Committee 	
		 Local Control Accountability Plan/Parent Advisory Committ 	ee
		 Student Advisory Council 	
		• African American Advisory Board	
9:57 p.m.	10.3	Superintendent's Report (Jorge A. Aguilar)	Information 5 minutes
10:02 p.m.	10.4	President's Report (Christina Pritchett)	Information 5 minutes
10:07 p.m.	10.5	Student Member Report (Jacqueline Zhang)	Information 5 minutes
10:12 p.m.	10.6	Information Sharing By Board Members	Information 10 minutes

10:22 p.m. 11.0 CONSENT AGENDA

Action 2 minutes (Roll Call Vote)

Generally routine items are approved by one motion without discussion. The Superintendent or a Board member may request an item be pulled from the consent agenda and voted upon separately.

- 11.1 Items Subject or Not Subject to Closed Session:
 - 11.1a Approve Grants, Entitlements and Other Income Agreements, Ratification of Other Agreements, Approval of Bid Awards, Approval of Declared Surplus Materials and Equipment, Change Notices and Notices of Completion (Rose F. Ramos)
 - 11.1b Approve Personnel Transactions (Cancy McArn)

- 11.1c Approve Staff Recommendations for Expulsion #3, 2021-22 (Lisa Allen and Stephan Brown)
- 11.1d Approve Minutes of the February 3, 2022, Board of Education Meeting (Jorge A. Aguilar)
- 11.1e Approve Resolution No. 3248: Authorizing Continued Use of Remote Teleconferencing Provisions Pursuant to AB 361 and Government Code Section 54953 (Anne Collins)

10:24 p.m. 12.0 FUTURE BOARD MEETING DATES / LOCATIONS

- March 17, 2022 4:30 p.m. Closed Session, 6:00 p.m. Open Session, Serna Center, 5735 47th Avenue, Community Room, Regular Workshop Meeting
- ✓ April 7, 2022 4:30 p.m. Closed Session, 6:00 p.m. Open Session, Serna Center, 5735 47th Avenue, Community Room, Regular Workshop Meeting

10:25 p.m. 13.0 ADJOURNMENT

NOTE: The Sacramento City Unified School District encourages those with disabilities to participate fully in the public meeting process. If you need a disability-related modification or accommodation, including auxiliary aids or services, to participate in the public meeting, please contact the Board of Education Office at (916) 643-9314 at least 48 hours before the scheduled Board of Education meeting so that we may make every reasonable effort to accommodate you. [Government Code § 54953.2; Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990, § 202 (42 U.S.C. §12132)] Any public records distributed to the Board of Education less than 72 hours in advance of the meeting and relating to an open session item will be available on the District's website at <u>www.scusd.edu</u>



Agenda Item# 8.1

Meeting Date: March 3, 2022

<u>Subject</u>: Update of Mandatory COVID-19 Vaccination for Eligible, Non-Exempt Students and Staff

- \boxtimes Information Item Only
 - Approval on Consent Agenda
 - Conference (for discussion only)
 - Conference/First Reading (Action Anticipated: _____)
 - Conference/Action
- Action
 - Public Hearing

Recommendation: N/A

Background/Rationale: The purpose of this item is to provide an update on the implementation of the Board resolution presented at the October 12, 2021 Board meeting requiring COVID-19 vaccinations for eligible, nonexempt students and staff.

Financial Considerations: Potential costs include monitoring and enforcing vaccinations and/or testing to ensure compliance with requirements. Any exclusion of eligible students for failure to comply with requirements and potential use of Independent Study could result in loss of ADA funding.

LCAP Goal(s): College, Career and Life Ready Graduates; Safe, Emotionally Healthy and Engaged Students; Family and Community Empowerment; and Operational Excellence

Documents Attached: N/A

 Estimated Time of Presentation: 15 minutes
 Submitted by: Victoria Flores, Director III, Student Support and Health Services
 Approved by: Jorge A. Aguilar, Superintendent

Page 1 of 1



Agenda Item# 8.2

Meeting Date: March 3, 2022

Subject: Culturally Responsive Educational Service Delivery Model: MTSS Update

- Information Item Only
 - Approval on Consent Agenda
 - Conference (for discussion only)
 - Conference/First Reading (Action Anticipated: _____)
 - Conference/Action
- Action
 - Public Hearing

Division: Academic Office

Recommendation: None

Background/Rationale: The Academic Office team will share progress and updates regarding our Culturally Responsive Educational Service Delivery Model which is designed to ensure all students learn, grow and reach their greatness through equitable access to Culturally Responsive High-Quality Instruction, Universal Design for Learning, and Anti-Bias/Anti-Racist Practices within a robust MTSS (Multi-Tiered Systems of Support) model. Our MTSS framework has been designed to permeate our system, through district- and site-based leadership teams, as the foundation for all decision-making to ensure high-quality instruction is matched with effective, evidence-based interventions and supports for all students.

Financial Considerations: None

LCAP Goal(s): Goal 6

Documents Attached: None

 Estimated Time of Presentation: 40 minutes
 Submitted by: Christine Baeta, Chief Academic Officer & Erin Hanson, Assistant Superintdendent, Curriculum & Instruction
 Approved by: Jorge A. Aguilar, Superintendent



Item# 8.3

Meeting Date: March 3, 2022

Subject: Recommendations from the Local Control and Accountability Plan (LCAP) Parent Advisory Committee (PAC)

Information Item Only
 Approval on Consent Agenda
 Conference (for discussion only)
 Conference/First Reading (Action Anticipated: _____)
 Conference/Action
 Action
 Public Hearing

Division: Continuous Improvement and Accountability Office

<u>Recommendation</u>: Receive recommendations from the LCAP Parent Advisory Committee (PAC)

Background/Rationale: Annually, districts must develop a Local Control and Accountability Plan (LCAP). The 2021-22 LCAP adopted in June 2021 is the first year of the 2021-22 to 2023-24 LCAP cycle. The district is currently engaged in the development process for the 2022-23 LCAP.

The LCAP Parent Advisory Committee (PAC) is a board and superintendent appointed group that provides input to inform LCAP development. The LCAP PAC meets monthly to gain a deeper understanding of student needs and how those needs can be addressed to improve outcomes for all students and especially those student groups with the highest needs. As part of this work, the PAC provides input and recommendations to the Superintendent and Board of Education to support the LCAP development process.

Financial Considerations: None

LCAP Goals: Family and Community Empowerment

Documents Attached:

1. LCAP PAC Recommendations (To be posted on March 2, 2022)

Estimated Time of Presentation: 20 minutes Submitted by: Lisa Allen, Deputy Superintendent Steven Fong, LCAP/SPSA Coordinator Approved by: Jorge A. Aguilar, Superintendent



Agenda Item# 9.1

Meeting Date: March 3, 2022

Subject: Resolution No. 3251: Resolution to Eliminate Certificated Positions Due to a Reduction of Particular Kinds of Service

\square

Information Item Only Approval on Consent Agenda Conference (for discussion only) Conference/First Reading (Action Anticipated:_____) Conference/Action Action Public Hearing

Division: Human Resource Services

Recommendation: Approve Resolution No. 3251 Resolution to Eliminate Certificated Positions Due to a Reduction of Particular Kinds of Service

Background/Rationale: Staff recommends the reduction and/or elimination of particular kinds of services provided by certificated employees due to declining enrollment, ensuring the District's long-term fiscal health, and District program needs.

Resolution No. 3251 includes reference to Exhibit A which identifies positions to be eliminated due to a reduction of particular kinds of services.

With the reduction of these positions, **no certificated employees will receive a layoff notice based on known attrition, current vacancies, and the use of one-time funds**.

<u>Financial Considerations</u>: Budget reductions needed to assist in addressing the District's declining enrollment, ensuring the District's long-term fiscal health, and District program needs.

LCAP Goal(s): Goals include Safe, Emotionally Healthy and Engaged Students, Family and Community Empowerment, and Operational Excellence.

Documents Attached:

1. Executive Summary 2. Resolution No. 3251

- 3. Exhibit A: will be provided prior to March 3, 2022

Estimated Time of Presentation: 5 minutes Submitted by: Cancy McArn, Chief Human Resources Officer Human Resource Services Approved by: Jorge A. Aguilar, Superintendent

Human Resource Services Eliminate Certificated Positions Due to a Reduction of Particular Kinds of Service March 3, 2022



I. Overview/History of Department or Program

Due to declining enrollment, ensuring the District's long-term fiscal health, and District program needs, the District must prepare to reduce and/or eliminate particular kinds of services provided by certificated employees at the end of the 2021-2022 school year. Accordingly, the District seeks to eliminate the services listed in Exhibit A to the attached Resolution No. 3251 pursuant to Education Code section 44955.

Resolution No. 3251 includes reference to Exhibit A which identifies positions to be eliminated due to a reduction of particular kinds of services.

With the reduction of these positions, **no certificated employees will receive a layoff notice** based on known attrition, current vacancies, and the use of one-time funds.

II. Driving Governance:

Education Code section 44955 permits the board to reduce or discontinue particular kinds of services for the upcoming school year. If employees may be subject to layoff due to a reduction of particular kinds of services, Education Code section 44949 requires that impacted employees be issued a precautionary/preliminary layoff notice by March 15 and also be informed of their right to request a hearing on their layoff.

Even though particular services are being reduced or discontinued, the District is able to maintain employment for employees who would otherwise be issued a layoff notice for the 2022-2023 school year due to known attrition, current vacancies, and the availability of one-time funds. In short, the District will not need to issue layoff notices to employees.

III. Budget:

Position reductions are needed to assist in addressing the District's declining enrollment, reduced funding, the District's long-term fiscal health, and District program needs.

IV. Goals, Objectives and Measures:

Reduction of particular kinds of services (PKS) and/or decline in average daily attendance (ADA) are the two methods generally used as a basis for a certificated layoff based on Education Code 44949 and 44955. A PKS layoff is when the Board of Education decides to eliminate or reduce programs, services or classes (i.e., counseling, foreign language). The District has determined and identified the particular kinds of services

Human Resource Services Eliminate Certificated Positions Due to a Reduction of Particular Kinds of Service March 3, 2022



(PKS) to be reduced. That information is contained in Resolution No. 3251. While positions are being reduced, there will not be any layoff notices provided to certificated employees based on the reduction of the positions in Resolution No. 3251.

V. Major Initiatives:

Exhibit A to the attached resolution is the recommended reduction of services to take effect at the end of the 2021-2022 school year and specifically lists the services to be reduced. While positions identified in Resolution No. 3251 are being reduced, there will not be any layoff notices provided to certificated employees as a result.

VI. Results:

With the adoption of Resolution No. 3251, staff will be directed to close positions as identified in Resolution No. 3251. While positions identified in Resolution No. 3251 are being reduced, there will not be any layoff notices provided to certificated employees as a result.

VII. Lessons Learned/Next Steps:

Approve Resolution No. 3251 - Resolution to Eliminate Certificated Positions Due to a Reduction of Particular Kinds of Service, where positions will be closed, but employees will not receive layoff notices.

RESOLUTION NO. 3251

ELIMINATE POSITIONS DUE TO A REDUCTION OF PARTICULAR KINDS OF SERVICES

WHEREAS, the Board of Education of the Sacramento City Unified School District has determined that it shall be necessary to reduce or discontinue the particular kinds of services of the District as itemized in Exhibit "A" at the close of the current school year; and

WHEREAS, it shall be necessary to eliminate at the end of the 2021-2022 school year, and for the 2022-2023 school year, particular kinds of services;

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Superintendent or designee is directed to close the positions as noted in Exhibit "A". Nothing herein shall be deemed to confer any status or rights upon temporary or categorically funded certificated employees beyond those specifically granted to them by statute.

PASSED AND ADOPTED by the Sacramento City Unified School District Board of Education on this 3rd day of March, 2022, by the following vote:

AYES: ______ NOES: ______ ABSTAIN: ______ ABSENT: _____

> Christina Pritchett President of the Board of Education

ATTESTED TO:

Jorge A. Aguilar Secretary of the Board of Education



Agenda Item# 9.2

Meeting Date: March 3, 2022

<u>Subject</u>: Resolution No. 3254: Notice of Layoff: Classified Employees – Reduction in Force Due to Lack of Funds and/or Lack of Work

	Information Item Only
	Approval on Consent Agenda
	Conference (for discussion only)
	Conference/First Reading (Action Anticipated:
	Conference/Action
\ge	Action
	Public Hearing

Division: Human Resource Services

<u>Recommendation</u>: Approved Resolution No. 3254 Notice of Layoff: Classified Employees – Reduction in Force Due to Lack of Funds and/or Lack of Work.

Background/Rationale: Based on a lack of work and/or lack of funds, and to ensure the District's long-term fiscal health the District will require a reduced number of classified employee positions for the 2022-2023 school year. In addition, the District continues to face declining enrollment. Classified layoff notices will be reduced by known attrition, current vacancies, and the needs of the District for hard to fill positions.

Each year, the District undergoes a process of reviewing available information and engaging in cross-departmental collaborations with school sites to assist in identifying staffing needs for the upcoming school year. These meetings explore:

- 1) Staffing Needs To provide maximum flexibility during this time of uncertain budgetary constraints.
- 2) Funding changes categorical and general funds increase or decrease resulting in the reduction of hours or elimination of a classified position.
- 3) Academic program changes the school site may change an academic focus resulting in the reduction of hours or elimination of a classified position.

4) Budget reductions or staffing formula changes – due to budgetary reductions and the potential change in staffing formulas, an increase or decrease of hours or elimination of a classified position may occur.

Prior to determining the layoff of classified employees, a review of current vacant positions and known attrition is conducted. That review enables Human Resource Services staff to assign a displaced employee to a vacant position; therefore, a layoff does not occur. Meetings with the appropriate bargaining unit will be scheduled to discuss the effects of the layoff.

With the passage of Assembly Bill 438, the classified layoff process has changed. Under Education Code sections 45114, 45115, 45117, 45298, and 45308, school districts must notify employees identified for layoff by March 15 that they will be laid off at the end of the current school year. These employees must also be notified of their opportunity to request a hearing on their layoff. Under Education Code section 45117, when classified positions must be eliminated as a result of the expiration of a specially funded program, the employees to be laid off shall be given written notice not less than 60 days prior to the effective date of their layoff informing them of their layoff date and their displacement rights, if any, and reemployment rights. Resolution No. 3254 and Exhibit A lists the positions that will be laid off for the 2022-2023 school year and thereafter.

The District will continue to try and identify alternative solutions for minimal impact on employees of the District. As decisions are made regarding the District's budget for 2022-2023, additional funding may become available, new positions may be identified and/or positions that were eliminated may be reinstated.

<u>Financial Considerations</u>: Budget reductions needed to assist in addressing the District's declining enrollment, the elimination of certain funds, the District's long term fiscal health, and District program needs.

LCAP Goal(s): Goals include Safe, Emotionally Healthy and Engaged Students, Family and Community Empowerment, and Operational Excellence.

Documents Attached:

- 1. Executive Summary
- 2. Resolution No. 3254
- 3. Exhibit A: will be provided prior to March 3, 2022

Estimated Time of Presentation: 5 minutes Submitted by: Cancy McArn, Chief Human Resources Officer Human Resource Services Approved by: Jorge A. Aguilar, Superintendent

Human Resource Services

Notice of Layoff: Classified Employees – Reduction in Force Due to Lack of Funds and/or Lack of Work March 3, 2022



I. Overview/History of Department or Program

Resolution No. 3254 – Notice of Layoff: Classified Employees – Reduction in Force Due to Lack of Funds and/or Lack of Work

District administration proposes to reduce enumerated classified positions due to a lack of work and/or lack of funds.

Classified layoff notices will be reduced by known attrition, current vacancies, and the needs of the District associated with hard to fill positions.

II. Driving Governance:

- Education Code 45114 "The Governing Board may lay off and reemploy classified employees only in accordance with procedures provided by Sections 45298 and 45308."
- Education Code 45308 "Classified employees shall be subject to layoff for lack of work or lack of funds."
- Education Code 45115 "Any person who was subject to being, or was in fact, laid off for lack of work or lack of funds and who elected service retirement from the Public Employees' Retirement System shall be placed on an appropriate reemployment list."
- Education Code 45117(a)(1) "No later than March 15 and before a classified employee is given notice by the governing board of a school district that the employee's services will not be required for the ensuing year due to lack of work or lack of funds, the governing board of the school district and the employee shall be given written notice by the superintendent of the school district or the superintendent's designee, or, in the case of a school district that has no superintendent, by the clerk or secretary of the governing board of the school district, that it has been recommended that the notice be given to the employee, stating the reasons that the employee's services will not be required for the ensuing year, and informing the employee of the employee's displacement rights, if any, and reemployment rights."
- Education Code 45117(b) "A classified employee may request a hearing to determine
 if there is cause for not reemploying the employee for the ensuing year. A request for a
 hearing shall be in writing and shall be delivered to the person who sent the notice, on
 or before a date specified in subdivision (a), which shall not be less than seven days
 after the date on which the notice is served upon the employee. If an employee fails to
 request a hearing on or before the date specified, the employee's failure to do so shall
 constitute a waiver of the employee's right to a hearing. The notice provided for in
 subdivision (a) shall advise the employee of the provisions of this subdivision."

Human Resource Services

Notice of Layoff: Classified Employees – Reduction in Force Due to Lack of Funds and/or Lack of Work March 3, 2022



- Education Code section 45117(g) "Notwithstanding the other requirements of this code respecting layoff of permanent classified employees, when classified positions must be eliminated as a result of the expiration of a specially funded program, the employees to be laid off shall be given written notice not less than 60 days prior to the effective date of their layoff informing them of their layoff date and their displacement rights, if any, and reemployment rights."
- Education Code 45298 "Persons laid off because of lack of work or lack of funds are eligible to reemployment for a period of 39 months [and] [t]he person's reemployment shall take preference over new applicants."

III. Budget:

Position reductions and/or eliminations are needed to assist in addressing the District's declining enrollment, reduced funding, the District's long-term fiscal health, and District program needs.

IV. Goals, Objectives and Measures:

Under state law, Education Code §§ 45114, 45115, 45117, 45298, and 45308, school districts must provide notice to classified employees of a layoff for lack of work and/or lack of funds by March 15, 2022, and inform affected employees of their right to a hearing. When classified positions must be eliminated as a result of the expiration of a specially funded program, the employees to be laid off shall be given written notice not less than 60 days prior to the effective date of their layoff informing them of their layoff date and their displacement rights, if any, and reemployment rights. Resolution No. 3254 and Exhibit A list the classified positions that will be laid off for the upcoming 2022-23 school year.

Classified layoff notices will be reduced by known attrition, current vacancies, and the needs of the District associated with hard to fill positions.

V. Major Initiatives:

According to Education Code 45117, no later than March 15 and before a classified employee is given notice by the governing board of a school district that the employee's services will not be required for the ensuing year due to lack of work or lack of funds, the governing board of the school district and the employee shall be given written notice by the superintendent of the school district or the superintendent's designee, or, in the case of a school district that has no superintendent, by the clerk or secretary of the governing board of the school district, that it has been recommended that the notice be given to the employee, stating the reasons that the employee's services will not be required for the ensuing year, and informing the employee of

Human Resource Services

Notice of Layoff: Classified Employees – Reduction in Force Due to Lack of Funds and/or Lack of Work March 3, 2022



the employee's displacement rights, if any, and reemployment rights.

A classified employee may request a hearing to determine if there is cause for not reemploying the employee for the ensuing year. A request for a hearing shall be in writing and shall be delivered to the person who sent the notice, on or before a date specified in subdivision (a), which shall not be less than seven days after the date on which the notice is served upon the employee. If an employee fails to request a hearing on or before the date specified, the employee's failure to do so shall constitute a waiver of the employee's right to a hearing. The notice provided for in subdivision (a) shall advise the employee of the provisions of this subdivision.

In situations when classified positions must be eliminated as a result of the expiration of a specially funded program, the employees to be laid off shall be given written notice not less than 60 days prior to the effective date of their layoff informing them of their layoff date and their displacement rights, if any, and reemployment rights.

Classified layoff notices will be reduced by known attrition, current vacancies, and the needs of the District associated with hard to fill positions

VI. Results:

Resolution No. 3254 will provide layoff notices to central office and school site classified employees informing them of their layoff effective at the end of the school year and any associated right to request a layoff hearing. With approval of this resolution, Human Resources Services will take all actions to send appropriate notices to all employees whose position shall be affected by layoff. **Classified layoff notices will be reduced by known attrition, current vacancies, and the needs of the District associated with hard to fill positions.**

VII. Lessons Learned/Next Steps:

Approve Resolution No. 3254 – Notice of Layoff: Classified Employees – Reduction in Force Due to Lack of Funds and/or Lack of Work.

RESOLUTION NO. 3254

NOTICE OF LAYOFF: CLASSIFIED EMPLOYEES – REDUCTION IN FORCE DUE TO LACK OF FUNDS AND/OR LACK OF WORK

WHEREAS, Education Code sections 45114, 45115, 45117, 45298 and 45308 require that notice of layoff for lack of funds and/or lack of work be provided to classified employees and set forth the procedures for laying off and reemploying such employees; and

WHEREAS, due to a bona fide reduction or elimination of the service being performed by any department or school site, classified employees shall be subject to layoff for lack of funds and/or lack of work, and affected classified employees shall be given notice of layoff by March 15, 2022, informing them of their layoff and opportunity to request a hearing;

WHEREAS, if the reduction or elimination of services is due to the expiration of a specially funded program(s), the affected employee(s) shall be given notice of their layoff not less than 60 days prior to the effective date of layoff; and

WHEREAS, the Superintendent has recommended that the positions for the classified employees set forth in Exhibit A be reduced or eliminated for the 2022-2023 school year. The Board of Education directs the Superintendent or his authorized designee to give notice to the affected classified employees.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that it shall be necessary, pursuant to the recitals above incorporated by this reference, to eliminate the classified positions listed in Exhibit A as a result of lack of funds and/or lack of work and/or due to the expiration of a specially funded program. The Superintendent or his authorized designee is directed to take all appropriate action needed pursuant to the applicable provisions of the Education Code.

PASSED AND ADOPTED by the Sacramento City Unified School District Board of Education on this 3rd day of March, 2022, by the following vote:

AYES: _____ NOES: _____ ABSTAIN: _____ ABSENT: _____

> Christina Pritchett President of the Board of Education

ATTESTED TO:

Jorge A. Aguilar Secretary of the Board of Education



Agenda Item# 9.3

Meeting Date: March 3, 2022

<u>Subject</u>: Resolution No. 3255: Notice of Layoff: Child Development Permit Teachers – Reduction in Force Due to Lack of Funds and/or of Work

	Information Item Only Approval on Consent Agenda
╡	Conference (for discussion only)
╡	• •
4	Conference/First Reading (Action Anticipated:)
	Conference/Action
\leq	Action
	Public Hearing

Division: Human Resource Services

Recommendation: Approve Resolution No. 3255 Notice of Layoff: Child Development Permit Teachers – Reduction in Force Due to Lack of Funds and/or Work.

Background/Rationale: Based on a lack of work and/or lack of funds, and to ensure the District's long-term fiscal health the District will require a reduced number of Child Development Permit Teacher positions for the 2022-2023 school year. In addition, the District continues to face declining enrollment.

Each year, the District undergoes a process of reviewing available information and engaging in cross-departmental collaborations with school sites to assist in identifying staffing needs for the upcoming school year. These meetings explore:

- 1) Staffing Needs To provide maximum flexibility during this time of uncertain budgetary constraints.
- 2) Funding changes categorical and general funds increase or decrease resulting in the reduction of hours or elimination of a child development teaching position.
- Academic program changes a school site or department may change an academic focus resulting in the reduction of hours or elimination of a child development teaching position.

4) Budget reductions or staffing formula changes – due to budgetary reductions and the potential change in staffing formulas, an increase or decrease of hours or elimination of a child development teaching position may occur.

Prior to determining the layoff of child development teachers, a review of current vacant positions is conducted. That review enables Human Resource Services staff to assign a displaced employee to a vacant position within the child development department, thereby reducing the number of child development teachers who are laid off, to the extent possible.

Under Education Code 8303, a child development teacher(s) holding a position requiring a child development permit for the supervision and instruction of children may be laid off at any time during the school year due to a lack of funds and/or lack of work.

The District will continue to try and identify alternative solutions for minimal impact on employees of the District. As decisions are made regarding the District's budget for 2022-2023, additional funding may become available, new positions may be identified and/or positions that were eliminated may be reinstated.

Financial Considerations: Budget reductions needed to assist in addressing the District's declining enrollment, the elimination of certain funds, the District's long term fiscal health, and District program needs.

LCAP Goal(s): Goals include Safe, Emotionally Healthy and Engaged Students, Family and Community Empowerment, and Operational Excellence.

Documents Attached:

- 1. Executive Summary
- 2. Resolution No. 3255
- 3. Exhibit A: will be provided prior to March 3, 2022

Estimated Time of Presentation: 5 minutes Submitted by: Cancy McArn, Chief Human Resources Officer Human Resource Services Approved by: Jorge A. Aguilar, Superintendent

Human Resource Services

Notice of Layoff: 3255: Notice of Layoff: Child Development Permit Teachers – Reduction in Force Due to Lack of Funds and/or of Work March 3, 2022



I. Overview/History of Department or Program

Resolution No. 3255: Notice of Layoff: Child Development Permit Teachers – Reduction in Force Due to Lack of Funds and/or of Work

District administration proposes to reduce enumerated Child Development Permit Teacher positions due to a lack of funds and/or lack of work.

II. Driving Governance:

- Education Code 8303(a) "Each person employed by a public or private agency in a
 position requiring a child development permit for the supervision and instruction of
 children, or for service as a physician, dentist, or nurse, or in the supervision of the
 preschool program, shall be deemed to be employed in a position requiring
 certification qualifications."
- Education Code 8303(c) "A district may lay off an employee required to have such a permit at any time during the school year for lack of work or lack of funds or may provide for the employee's employment for not to exceed 90 days in any one school year on an intermittent basis which shall not be deemed probationary service. The order of layoff shall be determined by length of service. The employee who has served the shortest time shall be laid off first, except that no permanent employee shall be laid off ahead of a probationary employee. A permanent employee who has been laid off shall hold reinstatement rights for a period of 39 months from the date of layoff."

III. Budget:

Position reductions and/or eliminations are needed to assist in addressing the District's declining enrollment, reduced funding, the District's long-term fiscal health, and District program needs.

IV. Goals, Objectives and Measures:

Under Education Code section 8303, school districts must provide notice to child development teachers of a layoff for lack of funds and/or lack of work during the school year. Resolution No. 3255 and Exhibit A list the Child Development Permit Teacher positions that will be eliminated for the upcoming 2022-23 school year.

Human Resource Services

Notice of Layoff: 3255: Notice of Layoff: Child Development Permit Teachers – Reduction in Force Due to Lack of Funds and/or of Work March 3, 2022



V. Major Initiatives:

Education Code section 8303 permits school districts to layoff child development teachers who hold positions requiring a child development permit for the supervision and instruction of children. Under section 8303, child development teachers may be laid off at any time during the school year for a lack or funds and/or lack of work. Under the law, permanent child development teachers who have been laid off will have reinstatement rights for a period of 39 months from the date of layoff in the event such positions are restored.

VI. Results:

Resolution No. 3255 authorize the issuance of layoff notices to affected child development teachers, informing them of their layoff effective at the end of the school year. With approval of this resolution, Human Resources Services will take all actions to send appropriate notices to all employees whose position will be affected by layoff.

VII. Lessons Learned/Next Steps:

Approve Resolution No. 3255 – Notice of Layoff: Child Development Permit Teachers – Reduction in Force Due to Lack of Funds and/or of Work

RESOLUTION NO. 3255

NOTICE OF LAYOFF: CHILD DEVELOPMENT TEACHERS– REDUCTION IN FORCE DUE TO LACK OF FUNDS AND/OR LACK OF WORK

WHEREAS, Education Code section 8303 recognizes that persons employed in positions requiring possession of a child development permit for the supervision and instruction of children issued by the Commission on Teacher Credentialing may be subject to layoff at any time during the school year due to lack of funds and/or lack of work; and

WHEREAS, due to a bona fide reduction or elimination of services being performed by child development teachers due to a lack of funds and/or lack of work, affected child development teachers shall be given notice of layoff; and

WHEREAS, the Superintendent has recommended that the child development teaching positions set forth in Exhibit A be reduced or eliminated for the 2022-2023 school year. The Board of Education directs the Superintendent or his authorized designee to give notice to the affected employees.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that it shall be necessary, pursuant to the recitals above incorporated by this reference, to eliminate the child development teaching positions listed in Exhibit A as a result of lack of funds and/or lack of work. The Superintendent or his authorized designee is directed to take all appropriate action needed pursuant to the applicable provisions of the Education Code.

PASSED AND ADOPTED by the Sacramento City Unified School District Board of Education on this 3rd day of March, 2022, by the following vote:

AYES: _____ NOES: _____ ABSTAIN: _____ ABSENT: _____

> Christina Pritchett President of the Board of Education

ATTESTED TO:

Jorge A. Aguilar Secretary of the Board of Education



Agenda Item# 11.1a

Meeting Date: March 3, 2022

Subject: Approval/Ratification of Grants, Entitlements, and Other Income Agreements Approval/Ratification of Other Agreements Approval of Bid Awards Approval of Declared Surplus Materials and Equipment Change Notices Notices of Completion



Information Item Only Approval on Consent Agenda Conference (for discussion only) Conference/First Reading (Action Anticipated: _____) Conference/Action Action Public Hearing

Division: Business Services

Recommendation: Recommend approval of items submitted.

Background/Rationale:

Financial Considerations: See attached.

LCAP Goal(s): College, Career and Life Ready Graduates; Safe, Emotionally Healthy, Engaged Students; Family and Community Empowerment; Operational Excellence

Documents Attached:

- 1. Expenditure and Other Agreements
- 2. Non-Fiscal (Zero-Dollar) Agreements
- 3. Approval of Declared Surplus Materials and Equipment
- 4. Recommended Bid Awards Facilities Projects

Estimated Time of Presentation: N/A Submitted by: Rose Ramos, Chief Business Officer Jessica Sulli, Contract Specialist Approved by: Jorge A. Aguilar, Superintendent

EXPENDITURE AND OTHER AGREEMENTS

Restricted Funds

Contractor	Description	<u>Amount</u>
FACILITIES SUPPORT	SERVICES	
Kitchel/CEM, Inc. SA22-00351	2/15/21 – 11/30/22: Construction management services for the Shade Structures at 8 Sites (Group 2) Project at Caroline Wenzel, Earl Warren, Elder Creek, Hollywood	\$163,240 COVID Relief Funds
New Contract: ⊠ Yes □ No	Park, John Still, Leonardo da Vinci, Mark Twain, and Rosa Parks.	T unus
Kitchel/CEM, Inc. SA22-00353	2/7/22 – 4/30/23: Construction management services for the Luther Burbank Pool Replacement Project.	\$372,600 Measure Q Funds
New Contract: ⊠ Yes □ No		runus
Kitchel/CEM, Inc. SA22-00355	2/7/22 – 12/31/23: Construction management services for the John F. Kennedy Roof and C-Wing HVAC Replacement project.	\$429,660 Measure Q Funds
New Contract: ⊠ Yes □ No		T unus
Kitchel/CEM, Inc. SA22-00369	2/15/22 – 10/31/23: Construction management services for the Sutter Middle School Gym HVAC Replacement project.	\$144,740 COVID Relief Funds
New Contract: ⊠ Yes □ No		Funus

STUDENT SUPPORT & HEALTH SERVICES

Vestra Labs, LLC	10/7/21 – 6/30/22: Ratification is requested for amendment	Original amount:
SA22-00201	to agreement for staffing for COVID testing at sites and	\$1,728,000
	Serna. The original agreement was for the provision of 30	
New Contract:	technicians but because of increased demand beginning in	Increase:
□ Yes	December due to higher infection rates in the Sacramento	\$448,000
🛛 No	area as well as the requirement for unvaccinated District	
	students and staff to participate in surveillance testing, 10	New Total:
	additional technicians were requested through the end of	\$2,176,000
	the school year.	COVID Relief
		Funds

NON-FISCAL (ZERO-DOLLAR) AGREEMENTS

Contractor	Description	Site/Department	Period
California College Guidance Initiative and Foundation for California Community Colleges A22-00054	Data sharing agreement for student and staff access to the CaliforniaColleges.edu website, a one-stop platform for college planning. The services used to cost the District around \$35,000/year but is now funded by the Governor's Cradle to Career legislation.	Counseling and Guidance	7/1/22 – 6/30/23
SCOE A22-00056	MOU for District to participate as an employing agency, employing teachers in SCOE's Teacher Intern Program.	Human Resources and Induction	7/1/21 – 6/30/22

APPROVAL OF DECLARED SURPLUS MATERIALS AND EQUIPMENT

SITE/DEPT	ITEM
Transportation Services	BACKGROUND: The Education Code regulates the procedures by which a school district can dispose of personal property. Education Code section 17546 provides that the governing board may, by unanimous vote, dispose of items valued at \$2,500 or less by private sale without advertising, by selling the items
TOTAL VALUE	 at public auction, or if the board finds that the property is of insufficient value to defray the costs of arranging a sale, the property may be donated to a charitable
\$2,000.00	organization deemed appropriate by the board, or it may be disposed of in the local public dump. The District has held previous auctions, but they have generally cost more than they have netted for the District.
DISPOSAL METHOD	<u> </u>
Surplus	STATUS: The District has a 2006 Ford Bluebird Bus which is not repairable nor useable.
	RECOMMENDATION: It is recommended that the Board of Education approve the salvage of the listed items per Education Code section 17546.

RECOMMENDED BID AWARDS – FACILITIES PROJECTS

Bid No:	452-1, COVID Drinking Fountain	Upgrades – Bid Package 1

Bids received: February 11, 2022

Recommendation: Award to KYA Services, Inc.

Amount/Funding Source: \$286,944; COVID Relief Funds

BIDDER	BIDDER LOCATION	AMOUNT
KYA Services, LLC	Rancho Cordova, CA	\$286,944
Buskirk Construction, Inc.	Auburn, CA	\$467,500
Landmark Construction	Rocklin, CA	\$757,900



Agreement for Construction Management Services

between

Sacramento City Unified School District

and

Kitchell/CEM, Inc.

Shade Structures at 8 Sites (Group 2) Project

Dated: February 15, 2022

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE 1.	Definitions	1
ARTICLE 2.	Term	3
ARTICLE 3.	Scope, Responsibilities and Services of CM	3
ARTICLE 4.	CM Staff	5
ARTICLE 5.	Schedule of Work	6
ARTICLE 6.	Construction Cost Budget	6
ARTICLE 7.	Fee and Method of Payment for Basic Services	7
ARTICLE 8.	Payment for Extra Services	7
ARTICLE 9.	Ownership of Data	8
ARTICLE 10.	Termination of Contract	8
ARTICLE 11.	Indemnity	10
ARTICLE 12.	Conduct on Project Site and Fingerprinting	10
ARTICLE 13.	Responsibilities of the District	11
ARTICLE 14.	Liability of District	11
ARTICLE 15.	Insurance	12
ARTICLE 16.	Nondiscrimination	15
ARTICLE 17.	Covenant Against Contingent Fees	16
ARTICLE 18.	Entire Agreement/Modification	16
ARTICLE 19.	Non-Assignment of Agreement	16
ARTICLE 20.	Law, Venue	16
ARTICLE 21.	Alternative Dispute Resolution	16
ARTICLE 22.	[RESERVED]	17
ARTICLE 23.	Severability	17
ARTICLE 24.	Employment Status	17
ARTICLE 25.	Warranty of CM	18
ARTICLE 26.	Cost Disclosure - Documents and Written Reports	18

ARTICLE 27.	Communications / Notice	19
ARTICLE 28.	[RESERVED]	19
ARTICLE 29.	District's Right to Audit	19
ARTICLE 30.	Other Provisions	20
ARTICLE 31.	Exhibits	21

EXHIBITS "A" – "F"

AGREEMENT FOR CONSTRUCTION MANAGEMENT SERVICES

This Agreement for Construction Management Services ("Agreement") is made as of February 15, 2022, between the Sacramento City Unified School District, a California public school district ("District"), and Kitchell/CEM, Inc. ("CM") (both collectively "Parties"), for the following project ("Project"):

The construction administration of the Shade Structures at 8 Sites (Group 2) Project at Caroline Wenzel, Earl Warren, Elder Creek, Hollywood Park, John Still, Leonardo da Vinci, Mark Twain, and Rosa Parks.

See **Exhibit "A"** for detailed Project scope.

The Project may include multiple components. Any one of the components or combination thereof may be changed, including terminated, as indicated herein, without changing in any way the remaining component(s) or this Agreement. The provisions of this Agreement shall apply to each component without regard to the status of the remaining component(s). CM shall invoice for each component separately and District shall compensate CM for each component separately on a proportionate basis based on the level and scope of work completed for each component.

For and in consideration of the mutual covenants herein contained, the Parties hereto agree as follows:

ARTICLE 1. Definitions

- 1.1 In addition to the definitions above, the following definitions for words or phrases shall apply when used in this Agreement, including all Exhibits:
 - 1.1.1 **<u>Agreement</u>**: The Agreement consists exclusively of this document and all identified exhibits attached and incorporated by reference.
 - 1.1.2 **Architect:** The architect(s) that the District designates as being the architect(s) for all or a portion of the Project, including all consultants to the Architect(s).
 - 1.1.3 **As-Built Drawings ("As-Builts"):** Any document prepared and submitted by District Contractor that details on a Conforming Set, the actual construction performed during the Project, including changes necessitated by Construction Change Documents and change orders, and detailed by the District's construction Contractor on a Conforming Set.
 - 1.1.4 **Board:** The District's Governing Board.
 - 1.1.5 **<u>Conforming Set</u>:** The plans, drawings, and specifications at the end of the Bidding Phase that incorporate all addenda, if any, issued during the Bidding Phase.
 - 1.1.6 **Construction Budget:** The total amount indicated by the District for the Project plus all other costs, including design, construction, administration, financing, and all other costs.

- 1.1.7 **Construction Change Documents ("CCD"):** The documentation of changes to the DSA-approved construction documents.
- 1.1.8 **Construction Cost Budget:** The total cost to District of all elements of a Project designed or specified by the Architect, as adjusted during and at the end of the design phase in accordance with this Agreement and the Agreement for Architectural Services. The Construction Cost Budget does not include the compensation of the Project Design Team, the Program Manager, the CM and any subconsultants, the cost of the land, rights-of-way, or financing which are the responsibility of the District.
- 1.1.9 **Construction Manager:** The entity listed in the first paragraph of this Agreement.
- 1.1.10 **Consultant(s):** Any and all consultant(s), sub-consultant(s), subcontractor(s), or agent(s) to the CM.
- 1.1.11 **Contractor:** One or more licensed and registered contractors under contract with the District for construction of all or a portion of the Project.
- 1.1.12 **Design Team:** The Architect(s) that the District designates as being the architect(s) for all or a portion of the Project, including all consultants to the Architect(s), plus all engineer(s) or other designer(s), who have a responsibility to the District to design all or a portion of the Project either directly or as a subconsultant or subcontractor. The term Design Team includes the Design Professional in General Responsible Charge on this Project.
- 1.1.13 **<u>DIR</u>:** California Department of Industrial Relations.
- 1.1.14 **<u>District</u>**: The Sacramento City Unified School District.
- 1.1.15 **District's Representative:** The individual identified herein that is authorized to act on the District's behalf with respect to the Project. The initial District's Representative shall be Chris Ralston, Director of Facilities. District may change the District's Representative by notice as set forth herein.
- 1.1.16 **DSA:** Division of the State Architect in the California Department of General Services.
- 1.1.17 **Extra Services:** District-authorized Services outside of the scope in **Exhibit "A"** or District-authorized reimbursables not included in CM's fee.
- 1.1.18 **Fee:** The CM's Fee is defined in Article 7 and payable as set forth in **Exhibit "D."**

- 1.1.19 **Program Manager:** Any program manager hired to perform program management services for the District, including all Consultant(s) to the Program Manager.
- 1.1.20 **Project Inspector, Inspector of Record, IOR:** The agent of the DSA at the project site whose primary responsibility will be to insure that the project is constructed in compliance with current codes; DSA-approved plans and specifications relating to fire life safety, structure, and accessibility; and quality controls required of a public works facility. The IOR will report to both the DSA and the Architect.
- 1.1.21 **<u>Record Drawings</u>**: A final set of drawings prepared by the Architect incorporating all changes from all As-Builts, sketches, details, and clarifications.
- 1.1.22 **Service(s):** All labor, materials, supervision, services, tasks, and work that the CM is required to perform and that are required by, or reasonably inferred from, the Agreement, and that are necessary for the design and completion of the Project.

ARTICLE 2. Term

2.1 **Term:** This Agreement shall become effective upon final execution, and, except as otherwise provided herein, will continue in effect until November 30, 2022

ARTICLE 3. Scope, Responsibilities and Services of CM

- 3.1 **Scope:** CM shall provide the Services described herein and under **Exhibit "A"** for the Project.
- 3.2 **Standard of Care:** CM, its officers, agents, employees, subcontractors, Consultants and any persons or entities for whom CM is responsible, shall provide all Services pursuant to this Agreement in accordance with the requirements of this Agreement and in a manner consistent with the standard of care under California law applicable to those who specialize in providing the same services for projects of the type, scope, and complexity of the Project. The District's review, approval of, or payment for any of the Services required under this Agreement shall not be construed as assent that CM has complied, nor in any way relieve the CM of compliance, with (i) the applicable standard of care, or (ii) applicable statutes, regulations, rules, guidelines and requirements.
- 3.3 **Coordination:** In the performance of CM's services under this Agreement, CM agrees that it will maintain coordination with District-designated representatives as may be requested and desirable. This shall include, without limitation, coordination with all members of the District's Design Team, the Project Inspector, and the Program Manager.

- 3.4 **Other Consultants:** If the CM employs sub-consultant(s), the CM shall ensure that its contract(s) with its sub-consultant(s) include language incorporating the terms of this Agreement.
- 3.5 **CM's as District Representative:** CM will act as the District's agent to render the Services and furnish the work as described in **Exhibit "A,"** commencing with the receipt of a written Notice to Proceed signed by the District Representative. CM's services will be completed in accordance with the schedule attached as **Exhibit "C."** During the Project's Construction Phase, the District may require that the Contractors submit all notices and communication relating to the Project directly to the CM.
- 3.6 **Review of General Obligation Bond Program Report and District's Facilities Master Plan:** CM will review the District's Facilities Master Plan for the District and other written materials the District makes available by the District to CM to understand fully the nature, extent and intent of the Facilities Plan and the Project.
- 3.7 **<u>Review of Measure H</u>**: CM will review Measure H and other written materials made available by the District to CM that relate to Measure H to fully understand the extent of funding available to implement the District's Master Facilities Plan for the District, the anticipated schedule for issuance of Bonds under Measure H relative to the anticipated design, bidding and construction of projects.
- 3.8 **Expansion of Work based on Additional Funds:** Should the Board decide to expand the scope of the Project and/or supplement the Construction Budget based upon availability of additional funds, Construction Manager agrees to perform the additional scope of work under the fee and cost terms of this Agreement.

3.9 **Conflicts of Interest Prohibited:**

- 3.9.1 CM understands that District officials and employees are prohibited from involvement in decisions in which they may have a financial interest pursuant to Government Code sections 1090 and 87100 et seq., and certifies that it does not know of any facts indicating that any District official or employee has an ownership or other financial interest, direct or indirect, in this Agreement. Further, CM hereby certifies that no current District official or employee of the District, and no one who has been a District official or employee of the District within the past two years has participated in bidding, selling or promoting this Agreement. CM understands that in addition to the remedies available at law, that any failure to provide an accurate certification or any violation of this provision shall make the Agreement voidable by District.
- 3.9.2 CM shall not be permitted to submit proposals or otherwise seek contracts for the following services to be procured by the District in connection with any project covered by this Agreement: Design

Professional, IORs or Test/Inspection. If CM identifies potential Design Professionals, Project Inspectors or Test/Inspection services in connection with a project, CM shall affirmatively and unequivocally represent and warrant to the District that neither CM nor any person who holds equity interest in CM's organization is a former or current holder of any equity interest in the firm identified or has any financial interest in the firm identified. District reserves the sole discretion to waive this subsection's requirements on a case-by-case basis.

ARTICLE 4. CM Staff

- 4.1 The District selected CM to perform the Services because of the CM's skills and expertise of key personnel.
- 4.2 CM agrees that the following key personnel in CM's firm shall be associated with the Project and perform the Services in the following capacities:

Principal In Charge:	Bill Johal
Project Director:	Jeff Dees/Dan Porter
Construction Manager:	TBD
Scheduler:	Rick Stassi
Field Office Manager/Clerical:	Stephanie Fowler

- 4.3 CM shall not change any of the key personnel listed above without the District's prior written approval, unless said personnel cease to be employed by CM. Regardless of the reason for the change in key personnel, District shall be allowed to interview and retains the right to approve replacement personnel.
- 4.4 If any designated lead or key person fails to perform to the satisfaction of the District, then upon the District's written notice, the CM will have seven (7) calendar days to remove that person from the Project and shall provide a replacement person acceptable to the District.
 - 4.4.1 All lead or key personnel for any Consultant must also be designated by the Consultant and are subject to all conditions stated in this Agreement.
- 4.5 CM represents that the Construction Manager has no existing interest and will not acquire any interest, direct or indirect, that could conflict in any manner or degree with the performance of Services required under this Agreement. CM agrees further that no person having any such interest shall be employed by CM.

ARTICLE 5. Schedule of Work

CM shall commence work under this Agreement upon receipt of a Notice to Proceed and shall prosecute the work diligently as described in **Exhibit "A"** so as to proceed with and complete the Services in compliance with the schedule attached as **Exhibit "C."** Time is of the essence and failure of CM to perform work on time as specified in this Agreement is a material breach of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 6. Construction Cost Budget

- 6.1 CM shall have responsibility, along with the Architect, to develop, review, and reconcile the Construction Cost Budget per Project with the Architect and the District throughout the design process and construction.
- 6.2 The Construction Cost Budget shall be the total cost to District of all Project elements the Design Team designs or specifies.
- 6.3 CM shall work cooperatively with the Project Design Team throughout the Project, including but not limited to, the Schematic Design Phase, Design Development Phase, and Construction Documents Phase, as described in **Exhibit "A,"** so that the Project's construction cost as designed by the Project Design Team will not exceed the Construction Cost Budget, as may be adjusted subsequently with the District's written approval. CM shall notify the District if it believes the Project's construction Cost Budget, and/or if it believes the construction cost as designed will exceed the Construction Cost Budget, and/or if it believes the construction cost as designed will exceed the Construction Cost Budget. CM, however, shall not perform or be responsible for any design or architectural services.
- 6.4 Evaluations of the District's Construction Budget, and CM's preliminary and detailed cost estimates, represent the CM's best judgment as a professional familiar with the construction industry.
- 6.5 If the Bidding Phase has not commenced within ninety (90) days after DSA approval of the plans and specifications, the Construction Cost Budget may be adjusted at District's request to reflect changes in the general level of prices in the construction industry between the date of submission of the Construction Documents to the District and the date on which proposals are sought.
- 6.6 The District may, in its sole discretion, do one, or a combination, of the following if any of the events in Article 6.7 occur:
 - 6.6.1 Give CM written approval of an agreed adjustment to the Construction Cost Budget.
 - 6.6.2 Authorize CM to re-negotiate and/or re-bid the Project, when appropriate, within three (3) months' time of receipt of bids, at no additional cost to the District (exclusive of District and other agencies' review time).

- 6.6.3 Terminate this Agreement if the Project is abandoned by the District without further obligation by either party.
- 6.6.4 Within three (3) months of receipt of bids, instruct Design Team to revise the drawings and specifications (in scope and quality as approved by the District) to bring the Project within the Construction Cost Budget for re-bidding. CM will perform cost estimation, value engineering, constructability reviews, and/or bidding support at no additional cost to the District.
- 6.7 If any of the following events occur, the District may exercise any one, or any combination, of the actions set forth in Article 6.6 above:
 - 6.7.1 The lowest responsive base bid received is five percent (5%) or more in excess of the Construction Cost Budget or
 - 6.7.2 The combined total of base bid and all additive alternates equal or exceed ten percent (10%) of the Construction Cost Budget; or
 - 6.7.3 The Construction Cost Budget increases in phases subsequent to the Schematic Design Phase due to reasonably foreseeable changes in the condition of the construction market in the Sacramento Area, in so far as these have not been caused by Acts of God, earthquakes, strikes, war, or energy shortages due to uncontrollable events in the world economy.

ARTICLE 7. Fee and Method of Payment for Basic Services

- 7.1 District shall pay CM an amount not to exceed One Hundred Sixty-Three Thousand Two Hundred Forty Dollars (\$163,240) for all services contracted for under this Agreement and based on the Fee Schedule set forth in **Exhibit "D."**
- 7.2 District shall pay CM the Fee pursuant to the provisions herein and the method of payment set forth in **Exhibit "D."**
- 7.3 CM shall bill its work under this Agreement on a percent of completion basis in accordance with **Exhibit "D."**
- 7.4 No increase in fee will be due from change orders generated during the construction period to the extent caused by CM's error(s) or omission(s).
- 7.5 The CM's fee set forth in this Agreement shall be full compensation for all of CM's Services incurred in the performance hereof as indicated in **Exhibit "D,"** including, without limitation, all costs for personnel, travel within two hundred (200) miles of the Project location, offices, per diem expenses, printing, providing or shipping of deliverables in the quantities set forth in **Exhibit "A."**

ARTICLE 8. Payment for Extra Services

8.1 Any charges for Extra Services shall be paid by the District as described in **Exhibit "B"** at the rates set forth in **Exhibit "D"** only upon certification of the

District's prior written authorization of the claimed Extra Services and the Extra Services have been satisfactorily completed.

- 8.2 CM shall submit to District a written proposal describing the proposed scope of services and listing the personnel, labor duration, rates, and cost. CM shall proceed with Extra Services only upon receiving the District's prior written authorization. CM will not be entitled to any compensation for Extra Services performed prior to receiving District's written authorization.
- 8.3 If CM performs any Extra Services without the District's authorized representative's prior written authorization, the District will not be obligated to pay for such Extra Services. The foregoing provision notwithstanding, CM will be paid by the District as described in **Exhibit "B"** for Extra Services the District's authorized representative verbally requests, provided CM confirms such request in writing pursuant to the notice requirements of this Agreement, and proceeds with such Extra Services not earlier than two (2) business days after the District receives CM's written confirmation of the request.

ARTICLE 9. Ownership of Data

- 9.1 All of CM's work product prepared or generated in connection with this Agreement is the District's property.
- 9.2 Upon the District's request, the CM shall make available to the District all work product completed or in progress at the time of such a request.
- 9.3 After Project completion or, if the District exercises the right to terminate this Agreement pursuant to the Agreement terms, CM shall assemble and deliver to District within five (5) calendar days of the District's written request, all of CM's work product of the generated, prepared, reviewed or compiled in connection with this Agreement and the Services and authorized Extra Services hereunder. This includes, without limitation, all CM generated documents, copies of all documents CM exchanged with or copied to or from all other Project participants, and all closeout documents. CM shall be index and organize appropriately said Project records for easy use by District personnel.
- 9.4 All Project records are District property, whether or not those records are in the CM's possession. District retains all rights to all copyrights, designs, and other intellectual property embodied in the plans, record drawings, specifications, estimates, and other documents that CM or its Consultants prepare or cause to be prepared pursuant to this Agreement. Notwithstanding the preceding sentence, CM and its Consultants shall be entitled to reuse work product generated under this Agreement.

ARTICLE 10. Termination of Contract

10.1 <u>District's Request for Assurances</u>: If District at any time reasonably believes CM is or may be in default under this Agreement, District may in its sole discretion notify CM of this fact and request written assurances from CM of performance of Services and a written plan from CM to remedy any potential default under

the terms this Agreement that the District may advise CM of in writing. CM shall, within ten (10) calendar days of District's request, deliver a written cure plan that meets the District's requirements in its request for assurances. CM's failure to provide such written assurances of performance and the required written plan, within ten (10) calendar days of request, will constitute a material breach of this Agreement sufficient to justify termination for cause.

- 10.2 <u>District's Termination of CM for Cause</u>: If CM fails to perform CM's duties to the District's satisfaction, or if CM fails to fulfill in a timely and professional manner CM's material obligations under this Agreement, or if CM violates any of the material terms or provisions of this Agreement, the District shall have the right to terminate this Agreement effective immediately upon the District giving CM written notice thereof. In the event of a termination pursuant to this subdivision, CM may invoice District for all work performed until the notice of termination, but District shall have the right to withhold payment and deduct any amounts equal to the District's costs because of CM's actions, errors, or omissions.
- 10.3 <u>District's Termination of CM for Convenience</u>: District shall have the right in its sole discretion to terminate this Agreement for its own convenience. In the event of a termination for convenience, CM may invoice District and District shall pay all undisputed invoice(s) for work performed until the notice of termination. This shall be the only amount(s) potentially owing to CM if there is a termination for convenience.
- 10.4 <u>CM's Termination of Agreement for Cause</u>: CM has the right to terminate this Agreement if the District does not fulfill its material obligations under this Agreement and fails to cure such material default within sixty (60) days of receipt of written notice of said defaults, or if the default cannot be cured within sixty (60) days, commence to cure such default, diligently pursue such cure, and complete the cure within a reasonable time following written notice and demand from CM. Such termination shall be effective after receipt of written notice from CM to the District.
- 10.5 <u>Effect on Pre-Termination Services</u>: Except as indicated in this Article, termination shall have no effect upon any of the rights and obligations of the Parties arising out of any transaction occurring prior to the effective date of such termination.
- 10.6 <u>Ceasing Services upon Termination</u>: If, at any time in the progress of performing Services under this Agreement, the District determines that CM's Services should be terminated, the CM, upon the District's written notice of such termination, shall immediately cease providing Services, except to transfer files as directed by the District. The District shall pay CM only the fee associated with the Services provided and approved by District since the last paid invoice and up to the notice of termination.
- 10.7 <u>Project Suspension</u>: If the Project is suspended by the District for more than one hundred and eighty (180) consecutive days, the CM shall be compensated for services performed prior to notice of such suspension. When the Project is

resumed, the schedule shall be adjusted and the CM's compensation shall be equitably adjusted to provide for expenses incurred in the resumption of the CM's Services. CM shall make every effort to maintain the same Project personnel after suspension.

ARTICLE 11. Indemnity

- 11.1 To the furthest extent permitted by California law, CM shall indemnify and hold free and harmless the District, its Governing Board, agents, representatives, officers, consultants, employees, trustees, and volunteers ("the Indemnified Parties") from any and all claims, demands, causes of action, costs, expenses, liability, loss, damage or injury of any kind, in law or equity ("Claim") to the extent caused by the negligence, recklessness, or willful misconduct of the CM, its officers, employees, subcontractors, consultants, or agents, including without limitation, the payment of all consequential damages. CM shall also, to the furthest extent permitted by California law, defend the Indemnified Parties at CM's own expense, including attorneys' fees and costs, from any and all Claim(s) and allegations relating thereto with counsel approved by District where such approval is not to be unreasonably withheld.
- 11.2 CM shall pay and satisfy any judgment, award, or decree that may be rendered against the Indemnified Parties in any Claim. CM's obligation pursuant to Article 11.1 includes reimbursing the District for the cost of any settlement paid by the Indemnified Parties and for any and all fees and costs, including but not limited to, legal fees and costs, expert witness fees, and consultant fees, incurred by the Indemnified Parties in the defense of any Claim(s), or to enforce the indemnity herein. CM's obligation to indemnify shall not be restricted to insurance proceeds.
- 11.3 District may withhold from amounts owing to CM any and all costs that arise out of, pertain to, or relate to the negligence, recklessness, or willful misconduct of the CM.

ARTICLE 12. Conduct on Project Site and Fingerprinting

- 12.1 Unacceptable and/or loud language will not be tolerated. "Cat calls" or other derogatory language toward students or public will not be allowed.
- 12.2 Drugs, alcohol, and smoking on District property are strictly prohibited. No drugs, alcohol and/or smoking are allowed at any time in any building and/or grounds on District's property. No students, staff, visitors or contractors are to use drugs on District's property.
- 12.3 Pursuant to Education Code section 45125.2, the District has determined on the basis of the scope of Services in this Agreement that CM and its subcontractors and employees will have only limited contact with pupils. CM will promptly notify the District in writing of any facts or circumstances which might reasonably lead the District to determine that contact will be more than limited. Should there be more than limited contact, CM shall comply with the provisions of Education Code section 45125.1 regarding the submission of

employee fingerprints to the California Department of Justice and the completion of criminal background investigations of its employees. CM shall not permit any employee to have any contact with District pupils until such time as the CM has verified in writing to the governing board of the District that the employee has not been convicted of a felony, as defined in Education Code section 45122.1. CM's responsibility shall extend to all employees, agents, and employees or agents of its Consultants regardless of whether those individuals are paid or unpaid, concurrently employed by the District, or acting as CM's independent contractors. CM shall provide to District verification of compliance with this section by submitting an executed Criminal Background Investigation Certification (**Exhibit "E**").

12.4 For all workers on District property, CM shall comply with all applicable federal, state and local laws regarding COVID-19, including but not limited to the CDPH's State Public Health Officer Orders. CM shall provide to District verification of compliance with this section by submitting an executed COVID-19 Vaccination/Testing Certification (**Exhibit "F"**).

ARTICLE 13. Responsibilities of the District

- 13.1 The District shall examine the documents submitted by the CM and shall render decisions so as to avoid unreasonable delay in the process of the CM's Services.
- 13.2 The District shall provide to the CM as complete information as is available to District regarding the District's Project requirements.
- 13.3 The District shall retain design professional(s) whose services, duties and responsibilities will be described in written agreement(s) between the District and design professional(s).
- 13.4 Unless the contract documents require that Contractor provide any of the following, the District shall, in a timely manner, and with CM's assistance, secure, submit and pay for necessary approvals, easements, assessments, permits and charges required for the construction, use, or occupancy of permanent structures or for permanent changes in existing facilities, subject to CM's and/or the Design Team's duties to recommend or provide same.
- 13.5 The District, its representatives, and consultants shall communicate with the Contractor either directly or through the CM.
- 13.6 The District shall designate an officer, employee and/or other authorized representatives to act on the District's behalf with respect to the Project. The District's Project representative shall be available during working hours and as often as may be required to render decisions and to furnish information in a timely manner.

ARTICLE 14. Liability of District

14.1 Other than as provided in this Agreement, District's obligations under this Agreement shall be limited to the payment of the compensation as provided

in this Agreement. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, in no event shall District be liable, regardless of whether any claim is based on contract or tort, for any special, consequential, indirect or incidental damages, including but not limited to, lost profits or revenue, arising out of or in connection with this Agreement for the services performed in connection with this Agreement.

- 14.2 CM shall pay to District any and all costs incurred by District, or for which District may become liable, to the extent caused by negligent delays, acts, or omissions of CM in its performance of its Services.
- 14.3 District shall not be responsible for any damage to persons or property as a result of the use, misuse or failure of any equipment used by CM, or by its employees, even though such equipment be furnished or loaned to CM by District.
- 14.4 CM hereby waives any and all claim(s) for recovery from the District under this Agreement, which loss or damage is covered by valid and collectible insurance policies. CM agrees to have its required insurance policies endorsed to prevent the invalidation of insurance coverages by reason of this waiver. This waiver shall extend to claims paid, or expenses incurred, by CM's insurance company on the District's behalf.

ARTICLE 15. Insurance

- 15.1 CM shall procure, prior to commencement of Services, and will maintain for the duration of the Agreement insurance against claims for injuries to persons or damages to property which may arise from or in connection with the performance of the work hereunder by the CM, their agents, representatives, employees and sub-consultant(s). CM's liabilities, including but not limited to, CM's indemnity or defense obligations under this Agreement, shall not be deemed limited in any way to the insurance coverage required herein. Maintenance of specified insurance coverage is a material element of this Agreement and CM's failure to maintain or renew coverage or to provide evidence of renewal during the term of this Agreement, as required or when requested, may be treated by the District, subject to its sole discretion, as a material breach of contract.
- 15.2 **Minimum Scope and Limits of Insurance**: Coverage shall be at least as broad as the following scopes and limits:
 - 15.2.1 **Commercial General Liability.** Two million dollars (\$2,000,000) per occurrence for bodily injury, personal injury, property damage, death, advertising injury, and medical payments arising from the performance of any portion of the Services. If Commercial General Liability or other form with a general aggregate limit is used, either the general aggregate limit shall apply separately to this Project/location or the general aggregate limit shall be twice the required occurrence limit.

- 15.2.2 **Commercial Automobile Liability, Any Auto**. One million dollars (\$1,000,000) per occurrence.
- 15.2.3 **Workers' Compensation**. Statutory limits required by the State of California. For all of the CM's employees who are subject to this Agreement and to the extent required by the applicable state or federal law, CM shall keep in full force and effect, a Workers' Compensation policy. CM shall provide an endorsement that the insurer waives the right of subrogation against the District and its respective elected officials, officers, employees, agents, representatives, consultants, trustees, and volunteers.
- 15.2.4 **Employer's Liability.** One million dollars (\$1,000,000) per accident for bodily injury or disease. For all of the CM's employees who are subject to this Agreement, CM shall keep in full force and effect, an Employers' Liability policy. That policy shall provide employers' liability coverage with minimum liability coverage of Two million dollars (\$2,000,000) per occurrence. CM shall provide an endorsement that the insurer waives the right of subrogation against the District and its respective elected officials, officers, employees, agents, representatives, consultants, trustees, and volunteers.
- 15.2.5 **Professional Liability**. This insurance shall cover the CM and its sub-consultant(s), if any, for one million dollars (\$1,000,000) aggregate limit subject to no claim deductible, coverage to continue through completion of construction plus two years thereafter. The policy must contain terms or endorsements extending coverage that requires the insurer to defend and indemnify for acts which happen before the effective date of the policy provided the claim is first made during the policy period.
- 15.3 The District reserves the right to modify the limits and coverages described herein, with appropriate credits or charges to be negotiated for such changes.
- 15.4 **Deductibles and Self-Insured Retention**: Any deductibles or self-insured retention exceeding Twenty-Five Thousand Dollars (\$25,000) must be declared to and approved by the District. At the option of the District, either:
 - 15.4.1 The District can accept the higher deductible;
 - 15.4.2 CM's insurer shall reduce or eliminate such deductibles or selfinsured retention as respects the District, its officers, officials, employees and volunteers; or
 - 15.4.3 CM shall procure a bond guaranteeing payment of losses and related investigations, claim administration and defense expenses.
- 15.5 **Other Insurance Provisions**: The general liability and automobile liability policies are to contain, or be endorsed to contain, the following provisions:

- 15.5.1 All policies except for the worker's compensation, employer's liability and professional liability insurance policy shall be written on an occurrence form.
- 15.5.2 The District, its representatives, consultants, trustees, officers, officials, employees, agents, and volunteers ("Additional Insureds") are to be covered as additional insureds as respects liability arising out of activities performed by or on behalf of the CM; Instruments of Service and completed operations of the CM; premises owned, occupied or used by the CM; or automobiles owned, leased, hired or borrowed by the CM. The coverage shall contain no special limitations on the scope of protection afforded to the Additional Insureds. All endorsements shall waive any right to subrogation against any of the Additional Insureds.
- 15.5.3 Any failure to comply with reporting or other provisions of the policies including breaches of warranties shall not affect coverage provided to the Additional Insureds.
- 15.5.4 CM shall pay all insurance premiums, including any charges for required waivers of subrogation or the endorsement of additional insureds. If CM fails to maintain insurance, District may take out comparable insurance, and deduct and retain amount of premium from any sums due CM under the Agreement.
- 15.5.5 The CM's insurance shall apply separately to each insured against whom claim is made or suit is brought, except with respect to the limits of the insurer's liability.
- 15.5.6 Each insurance policy required by this clause shall be endorsed to state that coverage shall not be canceled, not renewed, or material change in coverage except after thirty (30) days prior written notice by certified mail, return receipt requested, has been given to the District.
- 15.5.7 CM's insurance coverage shall be primary and non-contributory insurance as respects the Additional Insureds with respect to any claims related to, arising out of, or connected with the Project. Any insurance or self-insurance maintained by the Additional Insureds shall be in excess of the CM's insurance and shall not contribute with it.
- 15.5.8 Construction Manager shall provide an endorsement that the insurer waives the right of subrogation against the District and its respective elected officials, officers, employees, agents, representatives, consultants, trustees, and volunteers.
- 15.5.9 CM shall require all subconsultants to maintain the level of insurance CM deems appropriate with respect to the consultant's scope of the Work unless otherwise indicated in the Agreement.

CM shall cause the subconsultants to furnish proof thereof to District within ten (10) days of District's request. Should CM not require subconsultants to provide the same level of insurance as is required of CM, as provided in this Agreement, CM is not relieved of its indemnity obligations to District or fulfilling its insurance requirements as provided in this Agreement.

- 15.5.10 If CM normally carries insurance in an amount greater than the minimum amounts required herein, that greater amount shall become the minimum required amount of insurance for purposes of the Agreement. Therefore, CM hereby acknowledges and agrees that all insurance carried by it shall be deemed liability coverage for all actions it performs in connection with the Agreement.
- 15.6 **Acceptability of Insurers**: Insurance is to be placed with insurers admitted in California with a current A.M. Best's rating of no less than A:VII. CM shall inform the District in writing if any of its insurer(s) have an A.M. Best's rating less than A:VII. At the option of the District, the District may either:
 - 15.6.1 Accept the lower rating; or
 - 15.6.2 Require CM to procure insurance from another insurer.
- 15.7 **Verification of Coverage**: Prior to commencing with its provision of Services under this Agreement, but no later than three (3) calendar after the Notice of Award, CM shall furnish the District with:
 - 15.7.1 Certificates of insurance showing maintenance of the required insurance coverage;
 - 15.7.2 Original endorsements affecting coverage. The endorsements are to be signed by a person authorized by that insurer to bind coverage on its behalf. All endorsements are to be received and approved by the District before work commences.
- 15.8 **Copy of Insurance Policy(ies):** Upon the District's request, CM will furnish District with a copy of all insurance policies related to its provision of Services under this Agreement.

ARTICLE 16. Nondiscrimination

CM agrees to comply with the provisions of the California Fair Employment and Housing Act as set forth in part 2.8 of division 3 of the California Government Code, commencing at section 12900; the Federal Civil Rights Act of 1964, as set forth in Public Law 88-352, and all amendments thereto; Executive Order 11246; and all administrative rules and regulations found to be applicable to Consultant and all of its subcontractors. In addition, Consultant agrees to require like compliance by all of its subcontractor(s).

ARTICLE 17. Covenant Against Contingent Fees

CM warrants that it has not employed or retained any company or person, other than a bona fide employee working solely for the CM, to solicit or secure this Agreement, and that it has not paid or agreed to pay any company or person, other than a bona fide employee working solely for the CM, any fee, commission, percentage, brokerage fee, gift, or any other consideration contingent on or resulting from the award or making of this Agreement. For breach or violation of this warranty, the District shall have the right to annul this Agreement without liability, or in its discretion, to deduct from the contract price or consideration or otherwise recover the full amount of such fee, commission, percentage fee, gift, or contingency.

ARTICLE 18. Entire Agreement/Modification

This Agreement, including the Exhibits hereto, supersedes all previous contracts and constitutes the entire understanding of the Parties hereto. CM shall be entitled to no benefit other than those specified herein. No changes, amendments or alterations shall be effective unless in writing and signed by both Parties. CM specifically acknowledges that in entering into this Agreement, CM relies solely upon the provisions contained in this Agreement and no others.

ARTICLE 19. Non-Assignment of Agreement

This Agreement is intended to secure the CM's specialized services. CM may not assign, transfer, delegate or sublet any interest therein without the District's prior written consent. Any assignment, transfer, delegation or sublease without the District's prior written consent shall be considered null and void.

ARTICLE 20. Law, Venue

- 20.1 This Agreement has been executed and delivered in the State of California and the validity, enforceability and interpretation of any of the clauses of this Agreement shall be determined and governed by the laws of the State of California.
- 20.2 To the fullest extent permitted by California law, Sacramento County shall be the venue for any action or proceeding that may be brought or arise out of, in connection with or by reason of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 21. Alternative Dispute Resolution

- 21.1 All claims, disputes or controversies arising out of, or in relation to the interpretation, application or enforcement of this Agreement may be decided through mediation as the first method of resolution. Notice of the demand for mediation of a dispute shall be filed in writing with the other party to the Agreement. The demand for mediation shall be made within a reasonable time after written notice of the dispute has been provided to the other party, but in no case longer than ninety (90) days after initial written notice.
- 21.2 If a claim, or any portion thereof, remains in dispute upon satisfaction of all applicable dispute resolution requirements, the Consultant shall comply with

all claims presentation requirements as provided in Chapter 1 (commencing with section 900) and Chapter 2 (commencing with section 910) of Part 3 of Division 3.6 of Title 1 of Government Code as a condition precedent to the Consultant's right to bring a civil action against the District. For purposes of those provisions, the running of the time within which a claim must be presented to the District shall be tolled from the time the Consultant submits its written claim until the time the claim is denied, including any time utilized by any applicable meet and confer process.

21.3 Notwithstanding any disputes, claims or other disagreements between the CM and the District, CM shall continue to provide and perform Services hereunder pending a subsequent resolution of such disputes.

ARTICLE 22. [RESERVED]

ARTICLE 23. Severability

If any term, covenant, condition or provision of this Agreement is held by a court of competent jurisdiction to be invalid, void or unenforceable, the remainder of the provisions hereof shall remain in full force and effect and shall in no way be affected, impaired or invalidated thereby.

ARTICLE 24. Employment Status

- 24.1 CM shall, during the entire term of Agreement, be construed to be an independent contractor and nothing in this Agreement is intended nor shall it be construed to create an employer-employee relationship, a joint venture relationship, or to allow District to exercise discretion or control over the professional manner in which CM performs the Services which are the subject matter of this Agreement; provided always, however, that the Services to be provided by CM shall be provided in a manner consistent with all applicable standards and regulations governing such Services.
- 24.2 CM understands and agrees that CM's personnel are not and will not be eligible for: membership in, or to receive any benefits from, any District group plan for hospital, surgical or medical insurance; membership in any District retirement program; paid vacation, paid sick leave or other leave, with or without pay; or any other benefits which accrue to a District employee.
- 24.3 Should District, in its discretion, or a relevant taxing authority such as the Internal Revenue Service or the State Employment Development Department, or both, determine that CM or any employee of CM is an employee of District for purposes of collection of any employment taxes, the amounts payable under this Agreement shall be reduced by amounts equal to both the employee and employer portions of the tax due (and offsetting any credits for amounts already paid by CM which can be applied against this liability). District shall then forward those amounts to the relevant taxing authority.
- 24.4 Should a relevant taxing authority determine a liability for past services performed by CM for District, upon notification of such fact by District, CM

shall promptly remit the amount due or arrange with District to have the amount due withheld from future payments to CM under this Agreement (again, offsetting any amounts already paid by CM which can be applied as a credit against that liability).

- 24.5 A determination of employment status pursuant to the preceding two paragraphs shall be solely for the purposes of the particular tax in question, and for all other purposes of this Agreement, CM shall not be considered an employee of District. Notwithstanding the foregoing, should any court, arbitrator, or administrative authority determine CM is an employee for any other purpose, then CM agrees to a reduction in District's liability resulting from this Agreement pursuant to principles similar to those stated in the foregoing paragraphs so that the total expenses of District under this Agreement shall not be greater than they would have been had the court, arbitrator, or administrative authority determined CM was not an employee.
- 24.6 Nothing in this Agreement shall operate to confer rights or benefits on persons or entities not a party to this Agreement.

ARTICLE 25. Warranty of CM

- 25.1 CM warrants that CM is properly licensed and/or certified under the laws and regulations of the State of California to provide the Services that it has herein agreed to perform. CM further warrants that all of the work CM performs under this Agreement shall comply with all applicable laws, rules, regulations and codes of the United States and the State of California. CM also warrants that it shall comply with all applicable ordinances, regulations, and resolutions of Sacramento County.
- 25.2 CM certifies that it is aware of the provisions of the California Labor Code of the State of California, requiring every employer to be insured against liability for workers compensation or to undertake self-insurance in accordance with the provisions of that code, and it certifies that, if applicable, it will comply with those provisions before commencing the performance of the work of this Agreement.
- 25.3 To the extent that the work performed under this contract is subject to labor compliance and enforcement by the DIR, CM specifically acknowledges and understands that it shall perform the Services while complying with all applicable provisions of Division 2, Part 7, Chapter 1 of the Labor Code and Title 8 of the California Code of Regulations, including all applicable prevailing wage requirements.

ARTICLE 26. Cost Disclosure - Documents and Written Reports

CM shall be responsible for compliance with California Government Code section 7550, if the total cost of the Agreement is over five thousand dollars (\$5,000).

ARTICLE 27. Communications / Notice

Notices and communications between the Parties to this Agreement may be sent to the following addresses by registered or certified mail with postage prepaid, return receipt requested, by overnight delivery service, or by personal delivery:

District:

CM:

Sacramento City Unified School District	Kitchell/CEM, Inc.
5735 47th Avenue	2450 Venture Oaks Way Ste 500
Sacramento, CA 95824	Sacramento, CA 95833
ATTN: Contracts Office	ATTN: Jeff Dees

If notice is given by registered or certified mail with postage prepaid, return receipt requested, it shall be considered delivered on the day the notice is signed for. If notice if given by overnight delivery service, it shall be considered delivered on the date stated in the proof of delivery.

CM and District, by notice given hereunder, may designate different addresses to which subsequent notices, certificates or other communications will be sent.

ARTICLE 28. [RESERVED]

ARTICLE 29. District's Right to Audit

- 29.1 District retains the right to review and audit, and the reasonable right of access to CM's and any Consultant's premises to review and audit the CM's compliance with the provisions of this Agreement ("District's Right"). The District's Right includes the right to inspect, photocopy, and to retain copies, outside of CM's premises, of any and all Project-related records and other information with appropriate safeguards, if such retention is deemed necessary by the District in its sole discretion. The District shall keep this information confidential, as allowed by applicable law.
- 29.2 The District's Right includes the right to examine any and all books, records, documents and any other evidence of procedures and practices that the District determines is necessary to discover and verify whether CM is in compliance with all requirements of this Agreement.
- 29.3 If there is a claim for additional compensation or for Extra Services, the District's Right includes the right to examine books, records, documents, and any and all other evidence and accounting procedures and practices that the District determines is necessary to discover and verify all direct and indirect costs, of whatever nature, which are claimed to have been incurred, or anticipated to be incurred.
- 29.4 CM shall maintain complete and accurate records in accordance with generally accepted accounting practices in the industry. CM shall make available to the District for review and audit all Project-related accounting records and

documents and any other financial data. Upon District's request, CM shall submit exact duplicates of originals of all requested records to the District.

- 29.5 CM shall include audit provisions in any and all of its subcontracts, and shall ensure that these sections are binding upon all Consultants.
- 29.6 CM shall comply with these provisions within fifteen (15) days of the District's written request to review and audit any or all of CM's Project-related records and information.

ARTICLE 30. Other Provisions

- 30.1 CM shall be responsible for the cost of construction change orders caused directly by CM's willful misconduct or negligent acts, errors or omissions. Without limiting CM's liability for indirect or consequential cost impacts, the direct costs for which CM shall be liable shall equal its proportionate share of the difference between the cost of the change order and the reasonable cost of the work had such work been a part of the originally prepared Construction Documents. These amounts shall be paid by CM to District or the District may withhold those costs from amounts due or to become due to CM.
- 30.2 Neither the District's review, approval of, nor payment for, any of the Services required under this Agreement shall be construed to operate as a waiver of any rights under this Agreement, and CM shall remain liable to the District in accordance with this Agreement for all damages to the District caused by CM's failure to perform any of the Services furnished under this Agreement to the standard of care of the CM for its Services, which shall be, at a minimum, the standard of care of construction managers performing similar work for California public school districts at or around the same time and in or around the same geographic area of the District.
- 30.3 CM shall share, credit, or reimburse District fifty percent (50%) of the amount of any tax deduction and/or credit CM receives for District Projects under the Commercial Buildings Energy-Efficiency Tax Deduction, 26 U.S. Code § 179D ("Section 179D"). CM shall provide District with all necessary documentation to enable District to verify the amounts of the Section 179D tax deduction. CM shall notify District in writing of the Section 179D tax deduction within 30 days of when CM receives IRS notice of the Section 179D tax deduction or receives the Section 179D tax refund, whichever occurs first.
- 30.4 Each party warrants that it has had the opportunity to consult counsel and understands the terms of this Agreement and the consequences of executing it. In addition, each party acknowledges that the drafting of this Agreement was the product of negotiation, that no party is the author of this Agreement, and that this Agreement shall not be construed against any party as the drafter of the Agreement.
- 30.5 The individual executing this Agreement on behalf of CM warrants and represents that she/he is authorized to execute this Agreement and bind the CM to all terms hereof.

30.6 This Agreement may be executed in one or more counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original. A facsimile or electronic signature shall be deemed to be the equivalent of the actual original signature. All counterparts so executed shall constitute one Agreement binding all the Parties hereto.

ARTICLE 31. Exhibits.

Exhibits "A" through "F" attached hereto are hereby incorporated by this reference and made a part of this Agreement.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have executed this Agreement on the date(s) indicated below.

SACRAMENTO CITY UNIFIED SCHOOL DISTRICT

KITCHELL/CEM, INC.

By:		By:					
	Rose Ramos Chief Business Officer	5	Wendy Cohen President				
Date:		Date:					

EXHIBIT "A"

RESPONSIBILITIES AND SERVICES OF CONSTRUCTION MANGER

<u>Page</u>

1.	BASIC SERVICES	1
2.	GENERAL PROJECT SERVICES	4
3.	PRECONSTRUCTION PHASE	5
4.	PRE-BID PHASE	7
5.	BIDDING PHASE	7
6.	CONSTRUCTION PHASE	8
7.	PROJECT COMPLETION	11
8.	FINAL DOCUMENTS	12

EXHIBIT "A"

RESPONSIBILITIES AND SERVICES OF CONSTRUCTION MANGER

Construction Manager ("CM") shall provide professional services necessary for completing the following:

1. BASIC SERVICES

- 1.1. Provide work which shall comply with professional standards and applicable requirements of federal, state, and local law.
- 1.2. Monitor and advise the District as to all material developments in the Project. Maintain reporting systems for scope, sequencing, scheduling, budgets and communication for the Project using existing District software.
- 1.3. Be the focal point of all communication to and from construction Contractor(s).
- 1.4. Implement methods to budget and track all expenditures on the Project. CM shall generate monthly reports to the District reflecting this information.
- 1.5. Prepare methods to track and report on schedule status for the Project. CM shall develop master schedules and milestone schedules for the Project, and shall report on same each month to the District.
- 1.6. CM shall work cooperatively with District to anticipate and maintain a schedule of upcoming Board information and action items and shall prepare reports, background materials, and preliminary materials in District-specified format.
- 1.7. CM shall work cooperatively with the Design Team and the District to:
 - 1.7.1. Define and schedule the Project.
 - 1.7.2. Provide Services that will result in the development of an overall Project strategy with regard to phases, construction schedules, timing, budget, prequalification, contactor and consultant procurement, construction materials, building systems, and equipment.
- 1.8. Organize an initial planning workshop to create baseline parameters for the Project(s), to define overall building requirements, Project(s) strategy, conceptual budget and schedule. Pursuant to understandings reached at these meetings, CM will develop an implementation plan that identifies the various phases of the Project(s), coordination among phases, and budget and time constraints for each phase of the Project. The plan will include a detailed strategy, Project Budget and Project schedule as well as identification of critical events and milestone activities.
- 1.9. Perform constructability reviews, determine construction feasibility, availability of materials and labor, time requirements for installation and construction, and factors related to cost, including costs of alternative designs, of materials, preliminary budgets, and possible economies.

- 1.10. Interface with the Contractor and all subcontractors during construction to ensure that the District is provided with an acceptable Project and the best value for taxpayer dollars.
- 1.11. Advise the District as to the regulatory agencies that have jurisdiction over any portion or all of the Project, and as to coordination with and implementation of the requirements of the regulatory agencies, including without limitation DSA.
- 1.12. Contract for or employ, at CM's expense, sub-consultant(s) to the extent deemed necessary for CM's services. Nothing in the foregoing shall create any contractual relationship between the District and any sub-consultant(s) employed by the CM under terms of this Agreement.
- 1.13. Cooperate with the District, Board, and other professionals employed by the District for the design, coordination or management of other work related to the Project, including District staff and consultants, project manager(s), citizens' oversight committee, other District committees, and the community to facilitate the timely completion of the Project within Board-approved budgets and to District design standards.
- 1.14. Chair, conduct and take minutes of periodic meetings between District and its design professional(s), the Site Committee meetings, and construction meetings during the course of the Project. CM shall invite the District and/or its representative and the Project Inspector to participate in these meetings. CM shall keep meeting minutes to document comments generated in these meetings.
- 1.15. Develop for District approval a Project time schedule at the start of Project development that does the following:
 - 1.15.1. Provides sufficient time for prequalification, and if necessary the resolution of any appeals, bidding, and, if necessary, rebidding, or negotiating if applicable, the Project;
 - 1.15.2. Coordinates and integrates the design professional(s)' design efforts with bidding schedules;
 - 1.15.3. Includes realistic activity sequences and durations, allocation of labor and materials and delivery of products requiring long lead-time procurement; and
 - 1.15.4. Takes into account the District's occupancy requirements (showing portions of the Project having occupancy priority and ongoing operational occupancy requirements).
- 1.16. Be responsible for the professional quality and technical accuracy of all cost estimates, constructability reviews, studies, reports, projections, opinions of the probable cost of construction, and other services furnished by CM under this Agreement as well as coordination with all Master Plans, studies, reports and other information provided by District to CM. CM shall, without additional compensation, correct or revise any errors or omissions in materials it generates.
- 1.17. Maintain a log of all meetings, site visits or discussions held in conjunction with the work of the Project, with documentation of major discussion points, observations, decisions,

questions or comments. These shall be furnished to the District and/or its representative for inclusion in the overall Project documentation.

- 1.18. Coordinate transmittal of documents to regulatory agencies for review and advise the District of potential problems in completion of such reviews.
- 1.19. Prepare a bidders list for each bid package for approval by the District.
- 1.20. Assistance with administration of the prequalification process;
- 1.21. Assistance in development of documents necessary or appropriate for bidding the Construction Contract for the Project;
- 1.22. Development of bidders' interest in a Project, including but not limited to telephonic and correspondence campaigns and preparing and placing notices and advertisements to solicit bids for the Project(s);
- 1.23. Assistance in conducting job walks and bidders' conferences and the maintenance and preparation of minutes of job walks or bidder's conferences;
- 1.24. Assistance in responding to bidders' inquiries and the development of bid addenda as necessary or appropriate;
- 1.25. Review of bid proposals for responsiveness to bid requirements, evaluation of bidder responsibility, and analysis of completed questionnaires;
- 1.26. Interviewing possible bidders, references, bonding agents and financial institutions;
- 1.27. Preparing recommendations for the District for pre-qualification of prospective bidders;
- 1.28. Tabulations and evaluation of bid results along with a recommendation for award of the Construction Contract for a Project;
- 1.29. Assisting with resolution of any appeals;
- 1.30. For Lease Leaseback projects, coordinate Request for Qualifications/Proposals ("RFP") process and assist in negotiation of agreements, including, Site Lease and Facilities Lease with guaranteed maximum price; and
- 1.31. Preparation of agenda items for Board approval.
- 1.32. Provide documentation, pictures, and other information and assistance to the District for the District's use on a website for public access to show Project status.
- 1.33. Provide direction and planning to ensure Project adherence to applicable environmental requirements, such as those emanating from the Environmental Protection Agency ("EPA"), Cal/EPA, the California Environmental Quality Act ("CEQA"), and State of California laws, regulations and rules. CM shall comply with, and ensure that all Consultants, all Contractors and their subcontractors and design professionals and their subconsultants comply with, any storm water pollution prevention plans, other storm water management program and other environmental impact mitigation requirements that are approved by the District and applicable to the Project, at no additional cost to the District.

- 1.34. Cooperate and implement District's reporting to and interface with the Labor Commissioner's Office, including but not limited to:
 - 1.34.1. Registering public works project with the Department of Industrial Relations (DIR) within thirty (30) days of the award, but in no event later than the first day in which a contractor has workers employed upon the public work;
 - 1.34.2. Requiring proof of public works contractor registration before accepting a bid or awarding a contract; and
 - 1.34.3. Reporting any suspected public works violations to the Labor Commissioner.
- 1.35. CM shall maintain accurate Project cost accounting records maintained with generally accepted accounting principles ("GAAP") on authorized work performed under unit costs, actual costs for labor and material, or other basis for maintaining required accounting records. CM shall provide accounting records to the District on a monthly basis, or as reasonably requested by District. CM shall afford the District access to these records and preserve these records for a period of three (3) years after final payment, at no cost to the District.
- 1.36. Assist Architect with the preparation of an estimate of costs for all addenda and coordinate with Architect to submit the estimate to the District for approval. Assist and coordinate with Architect as required to adjust the Construction Cost Budget and other Project costs as indicated in this Agreement and as required in the Agreement for Architectural Services.
- 1.37. Provide and maintain a management presence on the Project site.
- 1.38. CM is **NOT** responsible for:
 - 1.38.1. Ground contamination or hazardous material analysis.
 - 1.38.2. Any asbestos testing, design or abatement; however, it shall coordinate and integrate its work with any such information provided by District.
 - 1.38.3. Compliance with the California Environmental Quality Act ("CEQA"), except that CM agrees to coordinate its work with that of any CEQA consultants retained by the District, and the work of Contractor and the Design Team to provide current information for use in CEQA compliance documents and to identify and carry out mitigation measures.
 - 1.38.4. Historical significance report.
 - 1.38.5. Soils investigation.
 - 1.38.6. Geotechnical hazard report.
 - 1.38.7. Topographic survey, including utility locating services.

2. GENERAL PROJECT SERVICES

2.1 **General**: Monitor and advise the District and Program Manager as to all material developments on the Project. CM shall implement with District approval reporting methods developed by Program Manager for schedules, cost and budget status. The CM shall be

the focal point of all communication to and from construction Contractor and shall be copied on all communications between the District and its Design Team.

- 2.2 **Scheduling**: Track and report on schedule status for Project. The CM shall develop Project master schedules and milestone schedules, and review and approve Contractor project schedules and milestone schedules for the project per specifications, and shall report on same each month to the District and Program Manager.
- 2.3 **Cost Controls**: Implement methods to track construction expenditures on the Project using methods developed by Program Manager. The CM shall generate monthly reports to the District reflecting this information.

3. **PRECONSTRUCTION PHASE**

- 3.1 To the extent requested by District or Program Manager, assist with providing overall coordination of the Project; serve as the focal point of communication, transmitting information to the District and Design Team on general aspects of the Project, including planning, scheduling, cost management, progress reporting, design review, dispute resolution, and documentation. Communications from the construction Contractor to the District and Design Team shall be through the CM. The CM shall receive simultaneous copies of all written communications from the District or the Design Team to the construction Contractor.
- 3.2 To the extent requested by District or Program Manager, assist with the detailed definition of project scope, budget, and schedule, as needed. Review and reconcile cost estimates from the assigned architect and coordinate peer review estimates when requested by the District. Advise the District regarding owner-supplied equipment and other potential cost-saving measures.
- 3.3 To the extent requested by District or Program Manager, assist the District in the solicitation and retention of design and engineering consultants, and coordinate design consultants' activities and delivery schedules, as needed. Provide value engineering and life cycle cost analysis.
- 3.4 Provide design-phase services in conjunction with the architecture firms awarded the Project by the District. Work with the Architect to conform and refine designs to correlate designs to budget and Facilities Master Plan, if applicable. Review design documents for constructability, scheduling, consistency, and coordination during schematic and design development phases of work. Perform constructability reviews at appropriate stages of design. Assist with verification of site conditions. Expedite design reviews, including modifications. Keep accurate documentation of all discussions with users regarding scope and resolution.
- 3.5 Prepare and maintain a Construction Management schedule for the Project. Prepare a procurement plan and move in occupancy planning, where required.
- 3.6 To the extent requested by District or Program Manager, assist with monitoring and reporting to the District on status of design and state approval in relation to the schedule for the Project. Attend meetings to coordinate design efforts for the Project. Assist in identifying and obtaining all necessary approvals.

- 3.7 To the extent requested by District or Program Manager, assist with soliciting proposals, evaluate, and recommend other professional consultants needed to complete the Project.
- 3.8 Implement District-approved implementation procedures, forms and reporting requirements for the Project that involve all members of the Project team, including the District, Design Team, and construction Contractor.
- 3.9 Work with the Design Team and District to develop the final sizes, choice of materials, services and utilities and other detailed design and performance criteria of the Project.
- 3.10 To the extent requested by District or Program Manager, provide value engineering at the Schematic Design and/or 100% Design Development Phase. This evaluation will consist of a review of the proposed materials, equipment, systems and other items depicted in the design documents and shall be coordinated with the District's design guidelines and design professional(s). The CM will prepare a value engineering report documenting the results of the evaluation and make recommendations to the District with respect to alternatives, deletions, or amendments of such proposed items that pertain to the anticipated construction costs, useful life, maintenance and operational costs and efficiencies. The CM shall provide to the District value engineering recommendations and cost/benefit analysis of those recommendations.
- 3.11 Perform or subcontract for constructability reviews of the Project at the Design Development Phase and at 90% of the Construction Documents Phase. The CM shall review the design documents for clarity, consistency, constructability and coordination. The results of the review shall be provided in writing and as notations on the documents to the District. The CM shall also make recommendations to the District with respect to constructability, construction cost, sequence of construction, and construction duration.
- 3.12 Develop master bid/award schedule(s) including construction milestones for the Project through the completion of construction, as directed by the District, in coordination with design professional(s) and advise and consult with the District. CM shall review and approve construction Contractor's schedules, but shall not dictate any construction Contractor's means and/or methods of performance.
- 3.13 Establish schedules for any Consultant, and for any hazardous materials or other testing, and review costs, estimates, and invoices of each.
- 3.14 Implement a management control system to support such functions as planning, organizing, scheduling, budgeting, reporting progress, and identifying and documenting problems and solutions for the Project. Prepare monthly progress reports for the District regarding the schedule for the Project.
- 3.15 To the extent requested by District or Program Manager, organize an initial planning workshop to create baseline parameters for the Project, to define overall building requirements, Project strategy, conceptual budget and schedule. Pursuant to understandings reached at these meetings, Construction Manager will develop an implementation plan that identifies the various phases of the Project, coordination among phases, and budget and time constraints for each phase of the Project. The plan will include a detailed strategy, master budget and master schedule as well as identification of critical events and milestone activities.

- 3.16 To the extent requested by District or Program Manager, provide updated cost estimates for the Project at the Schematic Design, Design Development, and Construction Documents Phases as directed by District; coordinate with design professional(s) and reconcile cost estimates with design professional(s)' estimates.
- 3.17 Advise District regarding "green building" technology and lifecycle costing, when applicable.
- 3.18 Fully coordinate all changes requested by any utility company needed to complete the Project.
- 3.19 Review and tailor the District's front end documents for the Project. Recommend the number of days required for the construction phase (and any sub-phases, such as hazardous material abatement) and recommend the amount of the liquidated damages.

4. PRE-BID PHASE

- 4.1 Develop master schedules and construction schedules for the Project. Develop budget(s) for the Project based on construction cost estimates.
- 4.2 In consultation with the District and according to District-approved policies, procedures, and standards, implement procedures, forms, and reporting requirements for the Project. Establish, accordingly, a communications procedure for the Project that allows for decision making at appropriate levels of responsibility and accountability.
- 4.3 Work with the Program Manager and Design Team to modify or add to standard, special, or general conditions for contract documents that might be needed for unique Project or contract conditions, for the District's approval, and/or assist in the development of documents necessary for the bidding phase.
- 4.4 To the extent requested by District or Program Manager, make recommendations for development and implementation of procedures to comply with applicable bidding or RFP requirements for the Project as applicable and for expediting completion of the bidding process for the Project. The scope of the foregoing includes without limitation, recommendations of CM with respect to: (a) pre-qualification of potential contractors; (b) combination of two or more of the Projects for design, bidding and/or construction purposes; and (c) alternative construction delivery approaches for the Project, including consideration of a single general contractor and/or Lease Leaseback approach to construction for each Project.

5. **BIDDING PHASE**

- 5.1 To the extent requested by District or Program Manager, assist with pre-qualification process for the selection of prime and/or sub-contractors based on the detailed definition of Project scope, budget, schedule, and programming support. Develop a list of pre-qualified prime and sub-contractors, as required.
- 5.2 Develop bidders' interest in the Project. Coordinate all bid phase activities with District departments. Conduct pre-bid conferences to familiarize bidders with the bidding documents, and any special systems, materials or methods and with Project procedures.

Conduct job walks and bidders' conferences, maintain and prepare minutes of job walks or bidder's conferences. Field questions from bidders, referring questions to Design Team and District as required. Coordinate with Design Team to respond to bidder questions by addenda.

- 5.3 Prepare public solicitation notices for District approval. Review, coordinate, and estimate cost of bid phase addenda.
- 5.4 Review bid proposals for responsiveness to bid requirements, evaluate bidder responsibility, and conduct reference checks. Prepare bid analyses and advise the District on compliance of bidders with District requirements and bid requirements. Report and recommend to the District after review and evaluation. Make recommendations to the District for prequalification of bidders and award of contracts or rejection of bids.
- 5.5 Conduct post-bid conferences as required. Assist and advise regarding bid protests.
- 5.6 If appropriate, coordinate contracting with Contractor awarded the contract, including evaluating bonds and insurance, and negotiate final terms of construction contractor's contract(s), if applicable.
- 5.7 Conduct pre-award conferences with successful bidders.
- 5.8 Schedule and conduct preconstruction meetings. Maintain, prepare, and distribute minutes.
- 5.9 Assist with the preparation of agenda items for Board approval. Coordinate submittals required by governing agencies.

6. CONSTRUCTION PHASE

- 6.1 Administer the construction Contract.
- 6.2 Develop detailed construction schedules or review Contractor's submitted schedules, as needed. Administer and coordinate the work of Contractor on a daily basis. Enforce performance, scheduling, and notice requirements. Review Contractor's schedule submittals and make recommendations to the District.
- 6.3 Monitor schedule and cost information for Contractor. Document the progress and costs of the Project. Report and advise proactively on potential schedule and budget variances and impacts. Recommend potential solutions to schedule and cost problems. Work cooperatively with the District, Architect, and Contractor to ensure that Project is delivered on time and within budget. Review construction progress and prepare reports.
- 6.4 Verify permits, approvals, bonds, insurances, and schedules of values. Coordinate with DSA Project Inspector, and ensure compliance with all DSA reporting and closeout requirements. Submit necessary reports to state and local authorities.
- 6.5 Monitor the construction Contractor to verify that tools, equipment, and labor are furnished and work performed and completed within the time required or indicated by the plans and specifications, under the direction and to the satisfaction of the District. The CM expressly

agrees to verify that the specifications are met, observed, performed, and followed in accordance with the professional standards of care for construction management.

- 6.6 Coordinate work of the construction Contractor and effectively manage the Project to achieve the District's objectives in relation to cost, time and quality.
- 6.7 Provide continuous on-site construction management personnel, as needed. Conduct construction meetings for the Project to discuss and resolve such matters as progress, quality and scheduling. Said meetings shall be weekly unless Project conditions do not require that frequency. Prepare and promptly distribute minutes. When required by field or other conditions, construction progress, or the quality of workmanship, conduct special construction meetings; record, prepare, and distribute minutes of these meetings to the District, the affected construction Contractor, and Design Team.
- 6.8 Establish and implement team communication procedures.
- 6.9 Ensure that construction Contractor provides construction schedules as required by the construction Contracts, including activity sequences and durations, submittal schedule, or procurement schedule for products that require long lead time. The CM shall review construction Contractor's construction schedules for conformity with the requirements of the construction Contract and conformity with the overall schedule for the Project. Where construction Contractor's construction schedules do not so conform, the CM will take appropriate measures to secure compliance, subject to District approval.
- 6.10 Ensure construction Contractor's compliance with the requirements of the respective construction Contract for updating, revising, and other obligations relative to their respective construction schedules.
- 6.11 Cost Control. CM shall develop and monitor an effective system of construction cost control for the Project. CM shall identify variances between actual and budgeted or estimated costs and advise District and design professional(s) whenever a Project cost exceeds budgets or estimates. CM shall manage the construction bids and contracts in accordance with the Construction Budget.
- 6.12 Continually monitor whether construction contract requirements are being fulfilled and recommend courses of action to the District when Contractor fails to fulfill contractual requirements.
- 6.13 The CM may authorize minor variations in the work from the requirements of the contract documents that do not involve an adjustment in the contract price or the contract time or design and which are consistent with the overall intent of the contract documents. The CM shall provide to the design professional(s) and the District copies of these authorizations.
- 6.14 Evaluate and process payment applications and verify progress.
- 6.15 Verify that safety programs are developed and submitted by the construction Contractor as required by the Contract. Neither CM, Project Manager nor District shall be responsible for or have any liability for Contractor's failure to provide, comply with, or enforce said safety programs.

- 6.16 Implement quality control program, including As-Built Drawings accuracy. Coordinate and evaluate Contractor's recovery schedules.
- 6.17 Record the progress of the Project by a log.
- 6.18 Monitor ongoing Project costs to verify that projected costs do not exceed approved budget and provide the District timely notice of any potential increase in costs in excess of approved budgets provided to CM.
- 6.19 Negotiate Contractor's proposals and review change orders prepared by Design Team, with Design Team's input as needed, for approval by the District.
- 6.20 Evaluate and process change order requests. Make recommendations to the District. Determine cost and schedule effects of change orders. Prepare change order reports and maintain a change order log for the Project and implement procedures to expedite processing of change orders.
- 6.21 Assist the District in coordinating the services of special consultants and testing laboratories on the Project.
- 6.22 In conjunction with the Design Team, monitor work of the construction Contractor to determine that the work is being performed in accordance with the requirements of the respective construction documents for the Project, including but not limited to the plans, specifications, addenda, and all other contract documents, as well as all applicable laws, regulations and directives of agencies with jurisdiction over any of the Project. As appropriate, with assistance of Design Team, make recommendations to the District and Program Manager regarding special inspection or testing of work that is not in accordance with the provisions of the contract documents.
- 6.23 To guard District against defects in the work of the construction Contractor, the CM shall implement a quality control program to monitor the quality and workmanship of construction for conformity with:
 - 6.23.1 Accepted industry standards;
 - 6.23.2 Applicable laws, rules, or ordinances; and
 - 6.23.3 The design documents and contract documents.
- 6.24 Where the work of a construction Contractor does not conform as set forth above, the CM shall, with the input of Design Team:
 - 6.24.1 Notify the District of any non-conforming work observed by the CM;
 - 6.24.2 Reject the non-conforming work; and
 - 6.24.3 Take any and all action(s) necessary to compel the construction Contractor to correct the work.
- 6.25 Evaluate, track, and maintain logs of requests for information ("RFI") from construction Contractor and responses, shop drawings, samples, and other submittals, based, in part, on

information obtained from the design professional(s). Advise District and Program Manager as to status and criticality of RFIs.

- 6.26 Implement procedures, in collaboration with the District, Program Manager and Design Team, for expediting the processing and approval of shop drawings, product data, samples, and other submittals for each contract. Receive and transmit all submittals from the construction Contractor to the Design Team for review and approval. Maintain submittal and shop drawing logs.
- 6.27 Record the progress of work at the Project. When present, prepare daily reports for the Project containing a record of weather, construction Contractor(s) present and their number of workers, work accomplished, problems encountered, and other relevant data.
- 6.28 Prepare and distribute monthly project status reports for the Project including updates on project activities, progress of work, outstanding issues, potential problems, schedule, and status of RFIs, change orders, and submittals.
- 6.29 Coordinate, assist, and support Architect during construction administration phase as required.
- 6.30 CM shall maintain records of principal building layout lines, elevations of the bottom of footings, floor levels, and key site elevations as provided by the construction Contractor. At the completion of the Project, deliver all such records to District. Construction Contractor and design professional(s) share responsibility to prepare Record Drawings and As-Built Drawings.
- 6.31 Coordinate the move into the Projects.
- 6.32 Work with District team to develop lists of incomplete or unsatisfactory work ("punch lists").
- 6.33 Fully document and prepare deductive change orders for extra services of consultants that are the responsibility of a Contractor or another consultant. Present such a change order for signature by the Contractor or consultant.
- 6.34 Determine final completion and payment. Determine completion dates, final payments, and release of retention. Coordinate procurement and installation of Furniture, Fixtures, and Equipment ("FF&E").

7. **PROJECT COMPLETION**

- 7.1 The CM shall observe the construction Contractor's check-outs of utilities, operational systems and equipment, and start-up and testing. The CM shall maintain records of start-up and testing as provided by the construction Contractor and shall ensure the District of compliance with applicable provisions of the Contract, that all work has been performed and accepted, and that all systems are complete and operative.
- 7.2 At the punch list phase of the Project or designated portions thereof, CM, in consultation with the Architect, shall ensure the preparation of a list of incomplete or unsatisfactory work or work which does not conform to the requirements of the contract documents ("punch list work") and a schedule for the completion of the punch list work. CM shall provide this list to the construction Contractor. CM shall coordinate construction

Contractor's performance and completion of punch list work. CM shall review, with the Architect and District, the completed punch list work. CM shall ensure that, with input of the Architect, the completed punch list work complies with applicable provisions of the construction Contract.

- 7.3 CM shall determine, with the Architect and District, when the Project or designated portions thereof are complete.
- 7.4 CM shall conduct, with the Architect and District, final inspections of the Project or designated portions thereof. CM shall notify the District of final completion.
- 7.5 CM shall consult with the Architect and District and shall determine when the Project and the construction Contractor's work are finally completed. CM shall assist with the issuance of a Certificate of Final Completion, and shall provide to the District a written recommendation regarding payment to the Contractor.
- 7.6 CM shall coordinate close-out procedures, including personnel training. Advise District staff on systems operations, training and close-out of Project.
- 7.7 CM shall coordinate and expedite Contractor close-out requirements, including guarantees/warranties, certificates, keys, manuals, As-Built Drawings, Record Drawings, specifications, daily logs, and verified reports. Ensure that all other project participants submit necessary close-out documentation.
- 7.8 CM shall coordinate operational safety reviews with District post occupancy and manage corrective work as necessary.
- 7.9 CM shall ensure that all building commissioning requirements have been fulfilled in a timely manner through District commissioning agents.
- 7.10 CM shall obtain occupancy permits (where required), coordinate final testing, documentation, and regulatory inspections. Prepare occupancy plan report.
- 7.11 CM shall prepare final accounting reports.

8. FINAL DOCUMENTS

The Construction Manager shall review and monitor all As-Built Drawings, maintenance and operations manuals, and other closeout documents to be sure that all required documents meeting contract requirements are provided, and shall secure and transmit to the District and Program Manager those documents and all required guarantees, keys, manuals, record drawings, and daily logs. The Construction Manager shall also forward all documents and plans to the District upon completion of the project and ensure all such plans and documents are well organized for any appropriate audit or review of the Project.

9. <u>WARRANTY</u>

The Construction Manager shall assist Program Manager as necessary to implement a Warranty Inspection and Warranty Work procedure for the Project that Contractor must follow. The procedure shall include a twelve (12) month call back period and a final warranty inspection eleven (11) months after Project completion to inspect the Project and identify any outstanding warranty work.

10. PROJECT CLOSEOUT

To the extent requested by District or Program Manager, the Construction Manager shall assist District, Architect, and Program Manager as necessary to ensure all information and documentation necessary for Project closeout with the DSA is complete and the Project is timely closed out with DSA. This includes but is not limited to reports from independent consultants, inspectors, testing laboratories, and corresponding or required DSA forms.

[REMAINDER OF PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK]

EXHIBIT "B"

CRITERIA AND BILLING FOR EXTRA SERVICES

The following Extra Services to this Agreement shall be performed by CM if needed and requested by District:

- 1. Providing services required because of significant documented changes in the Project initiated by the District, including but not limited to size, quality, complexity, or the District's schedule.
- 2. Providing consultation concerning replacement of work damaged by fire or other cause during construction and furnishing services required in connection with replacement of such work.
- 3. Providing services made necessary by the default of Contractor, or by major defects or deficiencies in the work of the Contractor, or by failure of performance of the District's consultants.
- 4. Seeking variances or changes to agency guidelines on behalf of the District when so directed by the District.
- 5. Preparing to serve or serving as a witness in connection with any public hearing, dispute resolution proceeding or legal proceeding, other than that necessitated by the negligent acts, errors or omissions of CM or where the CM is a party thereto, except for a Contractor's hearing necessitated by a bid protest or by a Contractor's request to substitute a subcontractor, or by handling of any stop payment notices.
- 6. Performing technical inspection and testing.
- 7. Providing other services not otherwise included in this Agreement and not customarily furnished in accordance with the generally accepted scope of construction management practice.

Format and Content of Invoices

CM acknowledges that the District requires CM's invoices to include detailed explanations of the Services performed. For example, a six hour charge for the entire day is unacceptable and will not be payable. A more detailed explanation describing specific tasks is required.

Hourly Rates for Extra Services

1. The following rates, which include overhead, administrative cost and profit, shall be utilized in arriving at the fee for Extra Services and shall not be changed for the term of the Agreement. CM shall bill in quarter-hour increments for all Extra Services.

Job Title	<u>Hourly Rate</u>
Principal in Charge	\$225
Project Director	\$215
Sr. Project Manager	\$195
Project Manager II / Construction Manage	er \$180

Field Office Manager/Clerical	\$90
Estimator	\$195
Scheduler	\$160

2. The mark-up on any approved item of Extra Services performed by sub-consultant(s) or subcontractor(s) shall not exceed five percent (5%).

EXHIBIT "C"

SCHEDULE OF WORK

See attached.

Sacramento City Unified School District -Shade Structures at 7 sites

							202	22						1		
		J	F	М	А	М	J	J	Α	S	0	Ν	D	1		
Schedule / Phase	Schedule / Phase		160	160	160	200	160	200	160	160	200	160	160	Hours	ourly ates	Total \$
		1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12			
Programming		Program ming														
Design Phase - Supporting Documents & Schen	natic Design		Schemati	c Design												
Design Phase - Design Development					ase - Supporting nts & Schematic											
Design Phase - Construction Documents					Construction	Documents										
DSA 2-3 Weeks						DSA										
BID DSA Approved Drawings & Board Approval						E	ID									
Construction								Const	ruction							
Open for First day of School										OPEN						
CONSTRUCTION MANAGEMENT SERVICES																
Position / Classification	Name															
Regional Executive	Bill Johal													-	\$ 225.00	\$ -
Project Director / Program Director	Jeff Dees		12	12	12	12	8	8	8	8				80	\$ 215.00	\$ 17,200
Project Director / Program Director	Dan Porter		4	4	4	4	12	12	12	12	8	4		76	\$ 215.00	\$ 16,340
Sr. Project Manager	TBD													-	\$ 195.00	\$ -
Project Manager II / Construction Manager	TBD			40	40	80	80	100	80	80	100	40		640	\$ 180.00	\$ 115,200
Project Manager	TBD													-	\$ 160.00	\$ -
Sr. Project Engineer	TBD													-	\$ 125.00	\$ -
Project Engineer	TBD													-	\$ 105.00	\$ -
Field Engineer/Project Engineer II	TBD													-	\$ 115.00	\$ -
Field Office Manager/Clerical	Stephanie Fowler			10	10	10	10	10	10	10	10	10		90	\$ 90.00	\$ 8,100
Estimating Manager	Tim Prechel													-	\$ 195.00	\$ -
Estimators	Jay, Matt, James													-	\$ 140.00	\$ -
Exec. Director Business Analytics & Controls	Jason V.													-	\$ 225.00	\$ -
Project Controls Manager	Ashlee P.													-	\$ 135.00	\$ -
VE/ Constructability Reviewer Manager	Heather Brown													-	\$ 205.00	\$ -
VE/ Constructability Reviewer	EAS Team													-	\$ 155.00	\$ -
Scheduler	Rick Stassi					8	8	8	8	8				40	\$ 160.00	\$ 6,400
Total (FTEs / Month)		0	16	66	66	114	118	138	118	118	118	54	926	926		\$ 163,240

Note: Timeline is based on preliminary schedules . If the contrators schedule pushes out past this timeline the hours will need to be adjusted

EXHIBIT "D"

FEE SCHEDULE

Compensation

- 1. The CM's fee set forth in this Agreement shall be full compensation for all of CM's Services incurred in its performance, including, without limitation, all costs for personnel, travel within two hundred (200) miles of the Project location (travel reimbursements must be approved by District prior to travel), offices, per diem expenses, office supplies, printing, providing, or shipping of deliverables in the quantities set forth in **Exhibit "A."**
- 2. The amount of compensation shall be the amount set forth in the Agreement, including all billed expenses. No compensation will be paid or due, without advance written approval of the District.

Method of Payment of Basic Services

- 1. CM shall submit monthly invoices for the portion of the overall fee reflecting the services performed and costs incurred for each respective month. In no event shall the total payments exceed the CM's fee set forth in Article 7 this Agreement except as authorized under **Exhibit "B."**
- 2. CM shall submit these invoices in duplicate to the District via the District's authorized representative.
- 3. CM shall submit to District on a monthly basis documentation showing proof that payments were made to his/her sub-consultants.
- 4. Upon receipt and approval of CM's invoices, the District agrees to make payments on all undisputed amounts no later than thirty (30) days from receipt of the invoice.
- 5. The District may withhold or deduct from amounts otherwise due CM hereunder if CM fails to timely and completely perform material obligations to be performed on its part under this Agreement, with the amounts withheld or deducted being released after CM has fully cured such failure of performance, less costs, damages or losses sustained by the District resulting therefrom.

EXHIBIT "E"

CRIMINAL BACKGROUND INVESTIGATION/FINGERPRINTING CERTIFICATION

PROJECT/CONTRACT NO.: 455 between the Sacramento City Unified School District ("District") and Kitchell/CEM, Inc. ("CM") for construction management services for the Shade Structures at 8 Sites (Group 2) Project ("Contract" or "Project").

The undersigned does hereby certify to the governing board of the District as follows:

That I am a representative of the CM currently under contract with the District; that I am familiar with the facts herein certified; and that I am authorized and qualified to execute this certificate on behalf of CM.

CM certifies that it has taken at least one of the following actions with respect to the Project that are the subject of the Contract (check all that apply):

- Pursuant to Education Code section 45125.2, CM has installed or will install, prior to commencement of Work, a physical barrier at the Work Site, that will limit contact between CM's employees and District pupils at all times; and/or
- □ Pursuant to Education Code section 45125.2, CM certifies that all employees will be under the continual supervision of, and monitored by, an employee of the CM who the California Department of Justice ("DOJ") has ascertained, or as described below, will ascertain, has not been convicted of a violent or serious felony. The name and title of the employee who will be supervising CM's and its subcontractors' employees is:

Name:			
Title:			

NOTE: If the CM is a sole proprietor, and elects the above option, CM must have the above-named employee's fingerprints prepared and submitted by the District, in accordance with Education Code section 45125.1(h). No work shall commence until such determination by the DOJ has been made.

As an authorized District official, I am familiar with the facts herein certified, and am authorized to execute this certificate on behalf of the District and undertake to prepare and submit CM's fingerprints as if he or she was an employee of the District.

Date: _____

District Representative's Name and Title: _____

District Representative's Signature:	

☑ The Work on the Contract is either (i) at an unoccupied school site and no employee and/or subcontractor or supplier of any tier of the Contract shall come in contact with the District pupils or (ii) CM's employees or any subcontractor or supplier of any tier of the Contract will have only limited contact, if any, with District pupils and the District will take appropriate steps to protect the safety of any pupils that may come in contact with Consultant's employees, subcontractors or suppliers so that the fingerprinting and criminal background investigation requirements of Education Code section 45125.1 shall not apply to CM under the Contract.

As an authorized District official, I am familiar with the facts herein certified, and am authorized to execute this certificate on behalf of the District.

By:

Rose Ramos Chief Business Officer

Date: _____

- □ The CM, who is not a sole proprietor, has complied with the fingerprinting requirements of Education Code section 45125.1 with respect to all CM's employees and all of its subcontractors' employees who may have contact with District pupils in the course of providing services pursuant to the Contract, and the DOJ has determined that none of those employees has been convicted of a felony, as that term is defined in Education Code section 45122.1. A complete and accurate list of CM's employees and of all of its subcontractors' employees who may come in contact with District pupils during the course and scope of the Contract is attached hereto; and/or
- □ The CM is a sole proprietor and intends to comply with the fingerprinting requirements of Education Code section 45125.1(h) with respect to all CM's employees who may have contact with District pupils in the course of providing services pursuant to the Contract, and hereby agrees to the District's preparation and submission of fingerprints such that the DOJ may determine that none of those employees has been convicted of a felony, as that term is defined in Education Code section 45122.1. No work shall commence until such determination by the DOJ has been made.

As an authorized District official, I am familiar with the facts herein certified, and am authorized to execute this certificate on behalf of the District and undertake to prepare and submit CM's fingerprints as if he or she was an employee of the District.

Date:

District Representative's Name and Title:

District Representative's Signature: _____

CM's responsibility for background clearance extends to all of its employees, subcontractors or suppliers, and employees of subcontractors or suppliers coming into contact with District pupils regardless of whether they are designated as employees or acting as independent contractors of the CM.

KITCHELL/CEM, INC.

By:

Wendy Cohen President

Date: _____

EXHIBIT "F" COVID-19 VACCINATION/TESTING CERTIFICATION

Construction Manager ("CM"): Kitchell/CEM, Inc.

The California Department of Public Health ("CDPH") requires, pursuant to its August 11, 2021, Order ("Order"), that all public and private schools serving students in transitional kindergarten through grade twelve, unless exempt, are required to verify the vaccine status of all K-12 school workers, effective October 15, 2021. Further, pursuant to the Order, all such schools are required to verify that all workers are either fully vaccinated or undergo weekly diagnostic testing.

On October 12, 2021, the Board of Education of the Sacramento City Unified School District ("SCUSD") approved Resolution No. 3233: Mandatory COVID-19 Vaccination for Eligible, Non-Exempt Students and Staff, providing that as of January 31, 2022, "all non-exempt SCUSD staff (including SCUSD partners, contractors, and other individuals who work directly with students and SCUSD staff on SCUSD facilities" must be fully vaccinated prior to performing services at District facilities.

In light of these requirements, CM certifies that personnel providing services at District's Project site(s):

Have all been fully vaccinated in accordance with the District's Policy.

Have not all been fully vaccinated, but those who are unvaccinated or not fully vaccinated have filed a valid exemption from vaccination with CM and will undergo weekly diagnostic testing in accordance with the District's Policy.

CM understands that the District's Project site will need to comply with the District's COVID-19 requirements for fully vaccinated personnel or unvaccinated personnel. CM will comply with District policy, and all applicable state and local laws for vaccinated and unvaccinated personnel.

CERTIFICATION

I, <u>Wendy Cohen</u>, certify that I am CM's <u>President</u> and that I have made a diligent effort to ascertain the facts with regard to the representations made herein.

KITCHELL/CEM, INC.

By:

Wendy Cohen President

Date: _____

END OF DOCUMENT



Agreement for Construction Management Services

between

Sacramento City Unified School District

and

Kitchell/CEM, Inc.

Luther Burbank Pool Replacement Project

Dated: February 7, 2022

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE 1.	Definitions	1
ARTICLE 2.	Term	3
ARTICLE 3.	Scope, Responsibilities and Services of CM	3
ARTICLE 4.	CM Staff	5
ARTICLE 5.	Schedule of Work	5
ARTICLE 6.	Construction Cost Budget	6
ARTICLE 7.	Fee and Method of Payment for Basic Services	7
ARTICLE 8.	Payment for Extra Services	7
ARTICLE 9.	Ownership of Data	8
ARTICLE 10.	Termination of Contract	8
ARTICLE 11.	Indemnity	10
ARTICLE 12.	Conduct on Project Site and Fingerprinting	10
ARTICLE 13.	Responsibilities of the District	11
ARTICLE 14.	Liability of District	11
ARTICLE 15.	Insurance	12
ARTICLE 16.	Nondiscrimination	15
ARTICLE 17.	Covenant Against Contingent Fees	16
ARTICLE 18.	Entire Agreement/Modification	16
ARTICLE 19.	Non-Assignment of Agreement	16
ARTICLE 20.	Law, Venue	16
ARTICLE 21.	Alternative Dispute Resolution	16
ARTICLE 22.	[RESERVED]	17
ARTICLE 23.	Severability	17
ARTICLE 24.	Employment Status	17
ARTICLE 25.	Warranty of CM	18
ARTICLE 26.	Cost Disclosure - Documents and Written Reports	18

ARTICLE 27.	Communications / Notice	19
ARTICLE 28.	[RESERVED]	19
ARTICLE 29.	District's Right to Audit	19
ARTICLE 30.	Other Provisions	20
ARTICLE 31.	Exhibits	21

EXHIBITS "A" – "F"

AGREEMENT FOR CONSTRUCTION MANAGEMENT SERVICES

This Agreement for Construction Management Services ("Agreement") is made as of February 7, 2022, between the Sacramento City Unified School District, a California public school district ("District"), and Kitchell/CEM, Inc. ("CM") (both collectively "Parties"), for the following project ("Project"):

The construction administration of the Luther Burbank Pool Replacement Project.

See **Exhibit "A"** for detailed Project scope.

The Project may include multiple components. Any one of the components or combination thereof may be changed, including terminated, as indicated herein, without changing in any way the remaining component(s) or this Agreement. The provisions of this Agreement shall apply to each component without regard to the status of the remaining component(s). CM shall invoice for each component separately and District shall compensate CM for each component separately on a proportionate basis based on the level and scope of work completed for each component.

For and in consideration of the mutual covenants herein contained, the Parties hereto agree as follows:

ARTICLE 1. Definitions

- 1.1 In addition to the definitions above, the following definitions for words or phrases shall apply when used in this Agreement, including all Exhibits:
 - 1.1.1 **Agreement:** The Agreement consists exclusively of this document and all identified exhibits attached and incorporated by reference.
 - 1.1.2 **<u>Architect</u>**: The architect(s) that the District designates as being the architect(s) for all or a portion of the Project, including all consultants to the Architect(s).
 - 1.1.3 **As-Built Drawings ("As-Builts"):** Any document prepared and submitted by District Contractor that details on a Conforming Set, the actual construction performed during the Project, including changes necessitated by Construction Change Documents and change orders, and detailed by the District's construction Contractor on a Conforming Set.
 - 1.1.4 **Board:** The District's Governing Board.
 - 1.1.5 **Conforming Set:** The plans, drawings, and specifications at the end of the Bidding Phase that incorporate all addenda, if any, issued during the Bidding Phase.
 - 1.1.6 **Construction Budget:** The total amount indicated by the District for the Project plus all other costs, including design, construction, administration, financing, and all other costs.
 - 1.1.7 **Construction Change Documents ("CCD"):** The documentation of changes to the DSA-approved construction documents.

- 1.1.8 **Construction Cost Budget:** The total cost to District of all elements of a Project designed or specified by the Architect, as adjusted during and at the end of the design phase in accordance with this Agreement and the Agreement for Architectural Services. The Construction Cost Budget does not include the compensation of the Project Design Team, the Program Manager, the CM and any subconsultants, the cost of the land, rights-of-way, or financing which are the responsibility of the District.
- 1.1.9 **Construction Manager:** The entity listed in the first paragraph of this Agreement.
- 1.1.10 **<u>Consultant(s)</u>**: Any and all consultant(s), sub-consultant(s), subcontractor(s), or agent(s) to the CM.
- 1.1.11 **<u>Contractor</u>**: One or more licensed and registered contractors under contract with the District for construction of all or a portion of the Project.
- 1.1.12 **Design Team:** The Architect(s) that the District designates as being the architect(s) for all or a portion of the Project, including all consultants to the Architect(s), plus all engineer(s) or other designer(s), who have a responsibility to the District to design all or a portion of the Project either directly or as a subconsultant or subcontractor. The term Design Team includes the Design Professional in General Responsible Charge on this Project.
- 1.1.13 **<u>DIR</u>:** California Department of Industrial Relations.
- 1.1.14 **District:** The Sacramento City Unified School District.
- 1.1.15 **District's Representative:** The individual identified herein that is authorized to act on the District's behalf with respect to the Project. The initial District's Representative shall be Chris Ralston, Director of Facilities. District may change the District's Representative by notice as set forth herein.
- 1.1.16 **DSA:** Division of the State Architect in the California Department of General Services.
- 1.1.17 **Extra Services:** District-authorized Services outside of the scope in **Exhibit "A"** or District-authorized reimbursables not included in CM's fee.
- 1.1.18 **Fee:** The CM's Fee is defined in Article 7 and payable as set forth in **Exhibit "D."**
- 1.1.19 **Program Manager:** Any program manager hired to perform program management services for the District, including all Consultant(s) to the Program Manager.

- 1.1.20 **Project Inspector, Inspector of Record, IOR:** The agent of the DSA at the project site whose primary responsibility will be to insure that the project is constructed in compliance with current codes; DSA-approved plans and specifications relating to fire life safety, structure, and accessibility; and quality controls required of a public works facility. The IOR will report to both the DSA and the Architect.
- 1.1.21 **<u>Record Drawings</u>**: A final set of drawings prepared by the Architect incorporating all changes from all As-Builts, sketches, details, and clarifications.
- 1.1.22 **Service(s):** All labor, materials, supervision, services, tasks, and work that the CM is required to perform and that are required by, or reasonably inferred from, the Agreement, and that are necessary for the design and completion of the Project.

ARTICLE 2. Term

2.1 **Term:** This Agreement shall become effective upon final execution, and, except as otherwise provided herein, will continue in effect until April 30, 2023.

ARTICLE 3. Scope, Responsibilities and Services of CM

- 3.1 **Scope:** CM shall provide the Services described herein and under **Exhibit "A"** for the Project.
- 3.2 **Standard of Care:** CM, its officers, agents, employees, subcontractors, Consultants and any persons or entities for whom CM is responsible, shall provide all Services pursuant to this Agreement in accordance with the requirements of this Agreement and in a manner consistent with the standard of care under California law applicable to those who specialize in providing the same services for projects of the type, scope, and complexity of the Project. The District's review, approval of, or payment for any of the Services required under this Agreement shall not be construed as assent that CM has complied, nor in any way relieve the CM of compliance, with (i) the applicable standard of care, or (ii) applicable statutes, regulations, rules, guidelines and requirements.
- 3.3 **Coordination:** In the performance of CM's services under this Agreement, CM agrees that it will maintain coordination with District-designated representatives as may be requested and desirable. This shall include, without limitation, coordination with all members of the District's Design Team, the Project Inspector, and the Program Manager.
- 3.4 **Other Consultants:** If the CM employs sub-consultant(s), the CM shall ensure that its contract(s) with its sub-consultant(s) include language incorporating the terms of this Agreement.
- 3.5 **<u>CM's as District Representative</u>:** CM will act as the District's agent to render the Services and furnish the work as described in **Exhibit "A,"** commencing

with the receipt of a written Notice to Proceed signed by the District Representative. CM's services will be completed in accordance with the schedule attached as **Exhibit "C."** During the Project's Construction Phase, the District may require that the Contractors submit all notices and communication relating to the Project directly to the CM.

- 3.6 **Review of General Obligation Bond Program Report and District's Facilities Master Plan:** CM will review the District's Facilities Master Plan for the District and other written materials the District makes available by the District to CM to understand fully the nature, extent and intent of the Facilities Plan and the Project.
- 3.7 **<u>Review of Measure H</u>**: CM will review Measure H and other written materials made available by the District to CM that relate to Measure H to fully understand the extent of funding available to implement the District's Master Facilities Plan for the District, the anticipated schedule for issuance of Bonds under Measure H relative to the anticipated design, bidding and construction of projects.
- 3.8 **Expansion of Work based on Additional Funds:** Should the Board decide to expand the scope of the Project and/or supplement the Construction Budget based upon availability of additional funds, Construction Manager agrees to perform the additional scope of work under the fee and cost terms of this Agreement.

3.9 **Conflicts of Interest Prohibited:**

- 3.9.1 CM understands that District officials and employees are prohibited from involvement in decisions in which they may have a financial interest pursuant to Government Code sections 1090 and 87100 et seq., and certifies that it does not know of any facts indicating that any District official or employee has an ownership or other financial interest, direct or indirect, in this Agreement. Further, CM hereby certifies that no current District official or employee of the District, and no one who has been a District official or employee of the District within the past two years has participated in bidding, selling or promoting this Agreement. CM understands that in addition to the remedies available at law, that any failure to provide an accurate certification or any violation of this provision shall make the Agreement voidable by District.
- 3.9.2 CM shall not be permitted to submit proposals or otherwise seek contracts for the following services to be procured by the District in connection with any project covered by this Agreement: Design Professional, IORs or Test/Inspection. If CM identifies potential Design Professionals, Project Inspectors or Test/Inspection services in connection with a project, CM shall affirmatively and unequivocally represent and warrant to the District that neither CM nor any person who holds equity interest in CM's organization

is a former or current holder of any equity interest in the firm identified or has any financial interest in the firm identified. District reserves the sole discretion to waive this subsection's requirements on a case-by-case basis.

ARTICLE 4. CM Staff

- 4.1 The District selected CM to perform the Services because of the CM's skills and expertise of key personnel.
- 4.2 CM agrees that the following key personnel in CM's firm shall be associated with the Project and perform the Services in the following capacities:

Principal In Charge:	Bill Johal
Project Director:	Jeff Dees/Dan Porter
Construction Manager:	Angela/Cassie
Project Manager:	TBD
Sr. Project Manager:	TBD
Estimator:	Tim Prechel
Scheduler:	Rick Stassi
Field Office Manager/Clerical:	Stephanie Fowler

- 4.3 CM shall not change any of the key personnel listed above without the District's prior written approval, unless said personnel cease to be employed by CM. Regardless of the reason for the change in key personnel, District shall be allowed to interview and retains the right to approve replacement personnel.
- 4.4 If any designated lead or key person fails to perform to the satisfaction of the District, then upon the District's written notice, the CM will have seven (7) calendar days to remove that person from the Project and shall provide a replacement person acceptable to the District.
 - 4.4.1 All lead or key personnel for any Consultant must also be designated by the Consultant and are subject to all conditions stated in this Agreement.
- 4.5 CM represents that the Construction Manager has no existing interest and will not acquire any interest, direct or indirect, that could conflict in any manner or degree with the performance of Services required under this Agreement. CM agrees further that no person having any such interest shall be employed by CM.

ARTICLE 5. Schedule of Work

CM shall commence work under this Agreement upon receipt of a Notice to Proceed and shall prosecute the work diligently as described in **Exhibit "A"** so as to proceed with and complete the Services in compliance with the schedule attached as **Exhibit "C."** Time is of the essence and failure of CM to perform work on time as specified in this Agreement is a material breach of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 6. Construction Cost Budget

- 6.1 CM shall have responsibility, along with the Architect, to develop, review, and reconcile the Construction Cost Budget per Project with the Architect and the District throughout the design process and construction.
- 6.2 The Construction Cost Budget shall be the total cost to District of all Project elements the Design Team designs or specifies.
- 6.3 CM shall work cooperatively with the Project Design Team throughout the Project, including but not limited to, the Schematic Design Phase, Design Development Phase, and Construction Documents Phase, as described in **Exhibit "A,"** so that the Project's construction cost as designed by the Project Design Team will not exceed the Construction Cost Budget, as may be adjusted subsequently with the District's written approval. CM shall notify the District if it believes the Project's construction Cost Budget, and/or if it believes the construction cost as designed will exceed the Construction Cost Budget, and/or if it believes the construction cost as designed will exceed the Construction Cost Budget. CM, however, shall not perform or be responsible for any design or architectural services.
- 6.4 Evaluations of the District's Construction Budget, and CM's preliminary and detailed cost estimates, represent the CM's best judgment as a professional familiar with the construction industry.
- 6.5 If the Bidding Phase has not commenced within ninety (90) days after DSA approval of the plans and specifications, the Construction Cost Budget may be adjusted at District's request to reflect changes in the general level of prices in the construction industry between the date of submission of the Construction Documents to the District and the date on which proposals are sought.
- 6.6 The District may, in its sole discretion, do one, or a combination, of the following if any of the events in Article 6.7 occur:
 - 6.6.1 Give CM written approval of an agreed adjustment to the Construction Cost Budget.
 - 6.6.2 Authorize CM to re-negotiate and/or re-bid the Project, when appropriate, within three (3) months' time of receipt of bids, at no additional cost to the District (exclusive of District and other agencies' review time).
 - 6.6.3 Terminate this Agreement if the Project is abandoned by the District without further obligation by either party.

- 6.6.4 Within three (3) months of receipt of bids, instruct Design Team to revise the drawings and specifications (in scope and quality as approved by the District) to bring the Project within the Construction Cost Budget for re-bidding. CM will perform cost estimation, value engineering, constructability reviews, and/or bidding support at no additional cost to the District.
- 6.7 If any of the following events occur, the District may exercise any one, or any combination, of the actions set forth in Article 6.6 above:
 - 6.7.1 The lowest responsive base bid received is five percent (5%) or more in excess of the Construction Cost Budget or
 - 6.7.2 The combined total of base bid and all additive alternates equal or exceed ten percent (10%) of the Construction Cost Budget; or
 - 6.7.3 The Construction Cost Budget increases in phases subsequent to the Schematic Design Phase due to reasonably foreseeable changes in the condition of the construction market in the Sacramento Area, in so far as these have not been caused by Acts of God, earthquakes, strikes, war, or energy shortages due to uncontrollable events in the world economy.

ARTICLE 7. Fee and Method of Payment for Basic Services

- 7.1 District shall pay CM an amount not to exceed Three Hundred Seventy-Two Thousand Six Hundred Dollars (\$372,600) for all services contracted for under this Agreement and based on the Fee Schedule set forth in **Exhibit "D."**
- 7.2 District shall pay CM the Fee pursuant to the provisions herein and the method of payment set forth in **Exhibit "D."**
- 7.3 CM shall bill its work under this Agreement on a percent of completion basis in accordance with **Exhibit "D."**
- 7.4 No increase in fee will be due from change orders generated during the construction period to the extent caused by CM's error(s) or omission(s).
- 7.5 The CM's fee set forth in this Agreement shall be full compensation for all of CM's Services incurred in the performance hereof as indicated in Exhibit "D," including, without limitation, all costs for personnel, travel within two hundred (200) miles of the Project location, offices, per diem expenses, printing, providing or shipping of deliverables in the quantities set forth in Exhibit "A."

ARTICLE 8. Payment for Extra Services

8.1 Any charges for Extra Services shall be paid by the District as described in **Exhibit "B"** at the rates set forth in **Exhibit "D"** only upon certification of the District's prior written authorization of the claimed Extra Services and the Extra Services have been satisfactorily completed.

- 8.2 CM shall submit to District a written proposal describing the proposed scope of services and listing the personnel, labor duration, rates, and cost. CM shall proceed with Extra Services only upon receiving the District's prior written authorization. CM will not be entitled to any compensation for Extra Services performed prior to receiving District's written authorization.
- 8.3 If CM performs any Extra Services without the District's authorized representative's prior written authorization, the District will not be obligated to pay for such Extra Services. The foregoing provision notwithstanding, CM will be paid by the District as described in **Exhibit "B"** for Extra Services the District's authorized representative verbally requests, provided CM confirms such request in writing pursuant to the notice requirements of this Agreement, and proceeds with such Extra Services not earlier than two (2) business days after the District receives CM's written confirmation of the request.

ARTICLE 9. Ownership of Data

- 9.1 All of CM's work product prepared or generated in connection with this Agreement is the District's property.
- 9.2 Upon the District's request, the CM shall make available to the District all work product completed or in progress at the time of such a request.
- 9.3 After Project completion or, if the District exercises the right to terminate this Agreement pursuant to the Agreement terms, CM shall assemble and deliver to District within five (5) calendar days of the District's written request, all of CM's work product of the generated, prepared, reviewed or compiled in connection with this Agreement and the Services and authorized Extra Services hereunder. This includes, without limitation, all CM generated documents, copies of all documents CM exchanged with or copied to or from all other Project participants, and all closeout documents. CM shall be index and organize appropriately said Project records for easy use by District personnel.
- 9.4 All Project records are District property, whether or not those records are in the CM's possession. District retains all rights to all copyrights, designs, and other intellectual property embodied in the plans, record drawings, specifications, estimates, and other documents that CM or its Consultants prepare or cause to be prepared pursuant to this Agreement. Notwithstanding the preceding sentence, CM and its Consultants shall be entitled to reuse work product generated under this Agreement.

ARTICLE 10. Termination of Contract

10.1 <u>District's Request for Assurances</u>: If District at any time reasonably believes CM is or may be in default under this Agreement, District may in its sole discretion notify CM of this fact and request written assurances from CM of performance of Services and a written plan from CM to remedy any potential default under the terms this Agreement that the District may advise CM of in writing. CM shall, within ten (10) calendar days of District's request, deliver a written cure plan that meets the District's requirements in its request for assurances. CM's

failure to provide such written assurances of performance and the required written plan, within ten (10) calendar days of request, will constitute a material breach of this Agreement sufficient to justify termination for cause.

- 10.2 <u>District's Termination of CM for Cause</u>: If CM fails to perform CM's duties to the District's satisfaction, or if CM fails to fulfill in a timely and professional manner CM's material obligations under this Agreement, or if CM violates any of the material terms or provisions of this Agreement, the District shall have the right to terminate this Agreement effective immediately upon the District giving CM written notice thereof. In the event of a termination pursuant to this subdivision, CM may invoice District for all work performed until the notice of termination, but District shall have the right to withhold payment and deduct any amounts equal to the District's costs because of CM's actions, errors, or omissions.
- 10.3 <u>District's Termination of CM for Convenience</u>: District shall have the right in its sole discretion to terminate this Agreement for its own convenience. In the event of a termination for convenience, CM may invoice District and District shall pay all undisputed invoice(s) for work performed until the notice of termination. This shall be the only amount(s) potentially owing to CM if there is a termination for convenience.
- 10.4 <u>CM's Termination of Agreement for Cause</u>: CM has the right to terminate this Agreement if the District does not fulfill its material obligations under this Agreement and fails to cure such material default within sixty (60) days of receipt of written notice of said defaults, or if the default cannot be cured within sixty (60) days, commence to cure such default, diligently pursue such cure, and complete the cure within a reasonable time following written notice and demand from CM. Such termination shall be effective after receipt of written notice from CM to the District.
- 10.5 <u>Effect on Pre-Termination Services</u>: Except as indicated in this Article, termination shall have no effect upon any of the rights and obligations of the Parties arising out of any transaction occurring prior to the effective date of such termination.
- 10.6 <u>Ceasing Services upon Termination</u>: If, at any time in the progress of performing Services under this Agreement, the District determines that CM's Services should be terminated, the CM, upon the District's written notice of such termination, shall immediately cease providing Services, except to transfer files as directed by the District. The District shall pay CM only the fee associated with the Services provided and approved by District since the last paid invoice and up to the notice of termination.
- 10.7 <u>Project Suspension</u>: If the Project is suspended by the District for more than one hundred and eighty (180) consecutive days, the CM shall be compensated for services performed prior to notice of such suspension. When the Project is resumed, the schedule shall be adjusted and the CM's compensation shall be equitably adjusted to provide for expenses incurred in the resumption of the

CM's Services. CM shall make every effort to maintain the same Project personnel after suspension.

ARTICLE 11. Indemnity

- 11.1 To the furthest extent permitted by California law, CM shall indemnify and hold free and harmless the District, its Governing Board, agents, representatives, officers, consultants, employees, trustees, and volunteers ("the Indemnified Parties") from any and all claims, demands, causes of action, costs, expenses, liability, loss, damage or injury of any kind, in law or equity ("Claim") to the extent caused by the negligence, recklessness, or willful misconduct of the CM, its officers, employees, subcontractors, consultants, or agents, including without limitation, the payment of all consequential damages. CM shall also, to the furthest extent permitted by California law, defend the Indemnified Parties at CM's own expense, including attorneys' fees and costs, from any and all Claim(s) and allegations relating thereto with counsel approved by District where such approval is not to be unreasonably withheld.
- 11.2 CM shall pay and satisfy any judgment, award, or decree that may be rendered against the Indemnified Parties in any Claim. CM's obligation pursuant to Article 11.1 includes reimbursing the District for the cost of any settlement paid by the Indemnified Parties and for any and all fees and costs, including but not limited to, legal fees and costs, expert witness fees, and consultant fees, incurred by the Indemnified Parties in the defense of any Claim(s), or to enforce the indemnity herein. CM's obligation to indemnify shall not be restricted to insurance proceeds.
- 11.3 District may withhold from amounts owing to CM any and all costs that arise out of, pertain to, or relate to the negligence, recklessness, or willful misconduct of the CM.

ARTICLE 12. Conduct on Project Site and Fingerprinting

- 12.1 Unacceptable and/or loud language will not be tolerated. "Cat calls" or other derogatory language toward students or public will not be allowed.
- 12.2 Drugs, alcohol, and smoking on District property are strictly prohibited. No drugs, alcohol and/or smoking are allowed at any time in any building and/or grounds on District's property. No students, staff, visitors or contractors are to use drugs on District's property.
- 12.3 Pursuant to Education Code section 45125.2, the District has determined on the basis of the scope of Services in this Agreement that CM and its subcontractors and employees will have only limited contact with pupils. CM will promptly notify the District in writing of any facts or circumstances which might reasonably lead the District to determine that contact will be more than limited. Should there be more than limited contact, CM shall comply with the provisions of Education Code section 45125.1 regarding the submission of employee fingerprints to the California Department of Justice and the completion of criminal background investigations of its employees. CM shall

not permit any employee to have any contact with District pupils until such time as the CM has verified in writing to the governing board of the District that the employee has not been convicted of a felony, as defined in Education Code section 45122.1. CM's responsibility shall extend to all employees, agents, and employees or agents of its Consultants regardless of whether those individuals are paid or unpaid, concurrently employed by the District, or acting as CM's independent contractors. CM shall provide to District verification of compliance with this section by submitting an executed Criminal Background Investigation Certification (**Exhibit "E**").

12.4 For all workers on District property, CM shall comply with all applicable federal, state and local laws regarding COVID-19, including but not limited to the CDPH's State Public Health Officer Orders. CM shall provide to District verification of compliance with this section by submitting an executed COVID-19 Vaccination/Testing Certification (**Exhibit "F"**).

ARTICLE 13. Responsibilities of the District

- 13.1 The District shall examine the documents submitted by the CM and shall render decisions so as to avoid unreasonable delay in the process of the CM's Services.
- 13.2 The District shall provide to the CM as complete information as is available to District regarding the District's Project requirements.
- 13.3 The District shall retain design professional(s) whose services, duties and responsibilities will be described in written agreement(s) between the District and design professional(s).
- 13.4 Unless the contract documents require that Contractor provide any of the following, the District shall, in a timely manner, and with CM's assistance, secure, submit and pay for necessary approvals, easements, assessments, permits and charges required for the construction, use, or occupancy of permanent structures or for permanent changes in existing facilities, subject to CM's and/or the Design Team's duties to recommend or provide same.
- 13.5 The District, its representatives, and consultants shall communicate with the Contractor either directly or through the CM.
- 13.6 The District shall designate an officer, employee and/or other authorized representatives to act on the District's behalf with respect to the Project. The District's Project representative shall be available during working hours and as often as may be required to render decisions and to furnish information in a timely manner.

ARTICLE 14. Liability of District

14.1 Other than as provided in this Agreement, District's obligations under this Agreement shall be limited to the payment of the compensation as provided in this Agreement. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, in no event shall District be liable, regardless of whether any claim is based on

contract or tort, for any special, consequential, indirect or incidental damages, including but not limited to, lost profits or revenue, arising out of or in connection with this Agreement for the services performed in connection with this Agreement.

- 14.2 CM shall pay to District any and all costs incurred by District, or for which District may become liable, to the extent caused by negligent delays, acts, or omissions of CM in its performance of its Services.
- 14.3 District shall not be responsible for any damage to persons or property as a result of the use, misuse or failure of any equipment used by CM, or by its employees, even though such equipment be furnished or loaned to CM by District.
- 14.4 CM hereby waives any and all claim(s) for recovery from the District under this Agreement, which loss or damage is covered by valid and collectible insurance policies. CM agrees to have its required insurance policies endorsed to prevent the invalidation of insurance coverages by reason of this waiver. This waiver shall extend to claims paid, or expenses incurred, by CM's insurance company on the District's behalf.

ARTICLE 15. Insurance

- 15.1 CM shall procure, prior to commencement of Services, and will maintain for the duration of the Agreement insurance against claims for injuries to persons or damages to property which may arise from or in connection with the performance of the work hereunder by the CM, their agents, representatives, employees and sub-consultant(s). CM's liabilities, including but not limited to, CM's indemnity or defense obligations under this Agreement, shall not be deemed limited in any way to the insurance coverage required herein. Maintenance of specified insurance coverage is a material element of this Agreement and CM's failure to maintain or renew coverage or to provide evidence of renewal during the term of this Agreement, as required or when requested, may be treated by the District, subject to its sole discretion, as a material breach of contract.
- 15.2 **Minimum Scope and Limits of Insurance**: Coverage shall be at least as broad as the following scopes and limits:
 - 15.2.1 **Commercial General Liability.** Two million dollars (\$2,000,000) per occurrence for bodily injury, personal injury, property damage, death, advertising injury, and medical payments arising from the performance of any portion of the Services. If Commercial General Liability or other form with a general aggregate limit is used, either the general aggregate limit shall apply separately to this Project/location or the general aggregate limit shall be twice the required occurrence limit.
 - 15.2.2 **Commercial Automobile Liability, Any Auto**. One million dollars (\$1,000,000) per occurrence.

- 15.2.3 **Workers' Compensation**. Statutory limits required by the State of California. For all of the CM's employees who are subject to this Agreement and to the extent required by the applicable state or federal law, CM shall keep in full force and effect, a Workers' Compensation policy. CM shall provide an endorsement that the insurer waives the right of subrogation against the District and its respective elected officials, officers, employees, agents, representatives, consultants, trustees, and volunteers.
- 15.2.4 **Employer's Liability.** One million dollars (\$1,000,000) per accident for bodily injury or disease. For all of the CM's employees who are subject to this Agreement, CM shall keep in full force and effect, an Employers' Liability policy. That policy shall provide employers' liability coverage with minimum liability coverage of Two million dollars (\$2,000,000) per occurrence. CM shall provide an endorsement that the insurer waives the right of subrogation against the District and its respective elected officials, officers, employees, agents, representatives, consultants, trustees, and volunteers.
- 15.2.5 **Professional Liability**. This insurance shall cover the CM and its sub-consultant(s), if any, for one million dollars (\$1,000,000) aggregate limit subject to no claim deductible, coverage to continue through completion of construction plus two years thereafter. The policy must contain terms or endorsements extending coverage that requires the insurer to defend and indemnify for acts which happen before the effective date of the policy provided the claim is first made during the policy period.
- 15.3 The District reserves the right to modify the limits and coverages described herein, with appropriate credits or charges to be negotiated for such changes.
- 15.4 **Deductibles and Self-Insured Retention**: Any deductibles or self-insured retention exceeding Twenty-Five Thousand Dollars (\$25,000) must be declared to and approved by the District. At the option of the District, either:
 - 15.4.1 The District can accept the higher deductible;
 - 15.4.2 CM's insurer shall reduce or eliminate such deductibles or selfinsured retention as respects the District, its officers, officials, employees and volunteers; or
 - 15.4.3 CM shall procure a bond guaranteeing payment of losses and related investigations, claim administration and defense expenses.
- 15.5 **Other Insurance Provisions**: The general liability and automobile liability policies are to contain, or be endorsed to contain, the following provisions:

- 15.5.1 All policies except for the worker's compensation, employer's liability and professional liability insurance policy shall be written on an occurrence form.
- 15.5.2 The District, its representatives, consultants, trustees, officers, officials, employees, agents, and volunteers ("Additional Insureds") are to be covered as additional insureds as respects liability arising out of activities performed by or on behalf of the CM; Instruments of Service and completed operations of the CM; premises owned, occupied or used by the CM; or automobiles owned, leased, hired or borrowed by the CM. The coverage shall contain no special limitations on the scope of protection afforded to the Additional Insureds. All endorsements shall waive any right to subrogation against any of the Additional Insureds.
- 15.5.3 Any failure to comply with reporting or other provisions of the policies including breaches of warranties shall not affect coverage provided to the Additional Insureds.
- 15.5.4 CM shall pay all insurance premiums, including any charges for required waivers of subrogation or the endorsement of additional insureds. If CM fails to maintain insurance, District may take out comparable insurance, and deduct and retain amount of premium from any sums due CM under the Agreement.
- 15.5.5 The CM's insurance shall apply separately to each insured against whom claim is made or suit is brought, except with respect to the limits of the insurer's liability.
- 15.5.6 Each insurance policy required by this clause shall be endorsed to state that coverage shall not be canceled, not renewed, or material change in coverage except after thirty (30) days prior written notice by certified mail, return receipt requested, has been given to the District.
- 15.5.7 CM's insurance coverage shall be primary and non-contributory insurance as respects the Additional Insureds with respect to any claims related to, arising out of, or connected with the Project. Any insurance or self-insurance maintained by the Additional Insureds shall be in excess of the CM's insurance and shall not contribute with it.
- 15.5.8 Construction Manager shall provide an endorsement that the insurer waives the right of subrogation against the District and its respective elected officials, officers, employees, agents, representatives, consultants, trustees, and volunteers.
- 15.5.9 CM shall require all subconsultants to maintain the level of insurance CM deems appropriate with respect to the consultant's scope of the Work unless otherwise indicated in the Agreement.

CM shall cause the subconsultants to furnish proof thereof to District within ten (10) days of District's request. Should CM not require subconsultants to provide the same level of insurance as is required of CM, as provided in this Agreement, CM is not relieved of its indemnity obligations to District or fulfilling its insurance requirements as provided in this Agreement.

- 15.5.10 If CM normally carries insurance in an amount greater than the minimum amounts required herein, that greater amount shall become the minimum required amount of insurance for purposes of the Agreement. Therefore, CM hereby acknowledges and agrees that all insurance carried by it shall be deemed liability coverage for all actions it performs in connection with the Agreement.
- 15.6 **Acceptability of Insurers**: Insurance is to be placed with insurers admitted in California with a current A.M. Best's rating of no less than A:VII. CM shall inform the District in writing if any of its insurer(s) have an A.M. Best's rating less than A:VII. At the option of the District, the District may either:
 - 15.6.1 Accept the lower rating; or
 - 15.6.2 Require CM to procure insurance from another insurer.
- 15.7 **Verification of Coverage**: Prior to commencing with its provision of Services under this Agreement, but no later than three (3) calendar after the Notice of Award, CM shall furnish the District with:
 - 15.7.1 Certificates of insurance showing maintenance of the required insurance coverage;
 - 15.7.2 Original endorsements affecting coverage. The endorsements are to be signed by a person authorized by that insurer to bind coverage on its behalf. All endorsements are to be received and approved by the District before work commences.
- 15.8 **Copy of Insurance Policy(ies):** Upon the District's request, CM will furnish District with a copy of all insurance policies related to its provision of Services under this Agreement.

ARTICLE 16. Nondiscrimination

CM agrees to comply with the provisions of the California Fair Employment and Housing Act as set forth in part 2.8 of division 3 of the California Government Code, commencing at section 12900; the Federal Civil Rights Act of 1964, as set forth in Public Law 88-352, and all amendments thereto; Executive Order 11246; and all administrative rules and regulations found to be applicable to Consultant and all of its subcontractors. In addition, Consultant agrees to require like compliance by all of its subcontractor(s).

ARTICLE 17. Covenant Against Contingent Fees

CM warrants that it has not employed or retained any company or person, other than a bona fide employee working solely for the CM, to solicit or secure this Agreement, and that it has not paid or agreed to pay any company or person, other than a bona fide employee working solely for the CM, any fee, commission, percentage, brokerage fee, gift, or any other consideration contingent on or resulting from the award or making of this Agreement. For breach or violation of this warranty, the District shall have the right to annul this Agreement without liability, or in its discretion, to deduct from the contract price or consideration or otherwise recover the full amount of such fee, commission, percentage fee, gift, or contingency.

ARTICLE 18. Entire Agreement/Modification

This Agreement, including the Exhibits hereto, supersedes all previous contracts and constitutes the entire understanding of the Parties hereto. CM shall be entitled to no benefit other than those specified herein. No changes, amendments or alterations shall be effective unless in writing and signed by both Parties. CM specifically acknowledges that in entering into this Agreement, CM relies solely upon the provisions contained in this Agreement and no others.

ARTICLE 19. Non-Assignment of Agreement

This Agreement is intended to secure the CM's specialized services. CM may not assign, transfer, delegate or sublet any interest therein without the District's prior written consent. Any assignment, transfer, delegation or sublease without the District's prior written consent shall be considered null and void.

ARTICLE 20. Law, Venue

- 20.1 This Agreement has been executed and delivered in the State of California and the validity, enforceability and interpretation of any of the clauses of this Agreement shall be determined and governed by the laws of the State of California.
- 20.2 To the fullest extent permitted by California law, Sacramento County shall be the venue for any action or proceeding that may be brought or arise out of, in connection with or by reason of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 21. Alternative Dispute Resolution

- 21.1 All claims, disputes or controversies arising out of, or in relation to the interpretation, application or enforcement of this Agreement may be decided through mediation as the first method of resolution. Notice of the demand for mediation of a dispute shall be filed in writing with the other party to the Agreement. The demand for mediation shall be made within a reasonable time after written notice of the dispute has been provided to the other party, but in no case longer than ninety (90) days after initial written notice.
- 21.2 If a claim, or any portion thereof, remains in dispute upon satisfaction of all applicable dispute resolution requirements, the Consultant shall comply with

all claims presentation requirements as provided in Chapter 1 (commencing with section 900) and Chapter 2 (commencing with section 910) of Part 3 of Division 3.6 of Title 1 of Government Code as a condition precedent to the Consultant's right to bring a civil action against the District. For purposes of those provisions, the running of the time within which a claim must be presented to the District shall be tolled from the time the Consultant submits its written claim until the time the claim is denied, including any time utilized by any applicable meet and confer process.

21.3 Notwithstanding any disputes, claims or other disagreements between the CM and the District, CM shall continue to provide and perform Services hereunder pending a subsequent resolution of such disputes.

ARTICLE 22. [RESERVED]

ARTICLE 23. Severability

If any term, covenant, condition or provision of this Agreement is held by a court of competent jurisdiction to be invalid, void or unenforceable, the remainder of the provisions hereof shall remain in full force and effect and shall in no way be affected, impaired or invalidated thereby.

ARTICLE 24. Employment Status

- 24.1 CM shall, during the entire term of Agreement, be construed to be an independent contractor and nothing in this Agreement is intended nor shall it be construed to create an employer-employee relationship, a joint venture relationship, or to allow District to exercise discretion or control over the professional manner in which CM performs the Services which are the subject matter of this Agreement; provided always, however, that the Services to be provided by CM shall be provided in a manner consistent with all applicable standards and regulations governing such Services.
- 24.2 CM understands and agrees that CM's personnel are not and will not be eligible for: membership in, or to receive any benefits from, any District group plan for hospital, surgical or medical insurance; membership in any District retirement program; paid vacation, paid sick leave or other leave, with or without pay; or any other benefits which accrue to a District employee.
- 24.3 Should District, in its discretion, or a relevant taxing authority such as the Internal Revenue Service or the State Employment Development Department, or both, determine that CM or any employee of CM is an employee of District for purposes of collection of any employment taxes, the amounts payable under this Agreement shall be reduced by amounts equal to both the employee and employer portions of the tax due (and offsetting any credits for amounts already paid by CM which can be applied against this liability). District shall then forward those amounts to the relevant taxing authority.
- 24.4 Should a relevant taxing authority determine a liability for past services performed by CM for District, upon notification of such fact by District, CM

shall promptly remit the amount due or arrange with District to have the amount due withheld from future payments to CM under this Agreement (again, offsetting any amounts already paid by CM which can be applied as a credit against that liability).

- 24.5 A determination of employment status pursuant to the preceding two paragraphs shall be solely for the purposes of the particular tax in question, and for all other purposes of this Agreement, CM shall not be considered an employee of District. Notwithstanding the foregoing, should any court, arbitrator, or administrative authority determine CM is an employee for any other purpose, then CM agrees to a reduction in District's liability resulting from this Agreement pursuant to principles similar to those stated in the foregoing paragraphs so that the total expenses of District under this Agreement shall not be greater than they would have been had the court, arbitrator, or administrative authority determined CM was not an employee.
- 24.6 Nothing in this Agreement shall operate to confer rights or benefits on persons or entities not a party to this Agreement.

ARTICLE 25. Warranty of CM

- 25.1 CM warrants that CM is properly licensed and/or certified under the laws and regulations of the State of California to provide the Services that it has herein agreed to perform. CM further warrants that all of the work CM performs under this Agreement shall comply with all applicable laws, rules, regulations and codes of the United States and the State of California. CM also warrants that it shall comply with all applicable ordinances, regulations, and resolutions of Sacramento County.
- 25.2 CM certifies that it is aware of the provisions of the California Labor Code of the State of California, requiring every employer to be insured against liability for workers compensation or to undertake self-insurance in accordance with the provisions of that code, and it certifies that, if applicable, it will comply with those provisions before commencing the performance of the work of this Agreement.
- 25.3 To the extent that the work performed under this contract is subject to labor compliance and enforcement by the DIR, CM specifically acknowledges and understands that it shall perform the Services while complying with all applicable provisions of Division 2, Part 7, Chapter 1 of the Labor Code and Title 8 of the California Code of Regulations, including all applicable prevailing wage requirements.

ARTICLE 26. Cost Disclosure - Documents and Written Reports

CM shall be responsible for compliance with California Government Code section 7550, if the total cost of the Agreement is over five thousand dollars (\$5,000).

ARTICLE 27. Communications / Notice

Notices and communications between the Parties to this Agreement may be sent to the following addresses by registered or certified mail with postage prepaid, return receipt requested, by overnight delivery service, or by personal delivery:

District:

CM:

Sacramento City Unified School District	Kitchell/CEM, Inc.
5735 47th Avenue	2450 Venture Oaks Way Ste 500
Sacramento, CA 95824	Sacramento, CA 95833
ATTN: Contracts Office	ATTN: Jeff Dees

If notice is given by registered or certified mail with postage prepaid, return receipt requested, it shall be considered delivered on the day the notice is signed for. If notice if given by overnight delivery service, it shall be considered delivered on the date stated in the proof of delivery.

CM and District, by notice given hereunder, may designate different addresses to which subsequent notices, certificates or other communications will be sent.

ARTICLE 28. [RESERVED]

ARTICLE 29. District's Right to Audit

- 29.1 District retains the right to review and audit, and the reasonable right of access to CM's and any Consultant's premises to review and audit the CM's compliance with the provisions of this Agreement ("District's Right"). The District's Right includes the right to inspect, photocopy, and to retain copies, outside of CM's premises, of any and all Project-related records and other information with appropriate safeguards, if such retention is deemed necessary by the District in its sole discretion. The District shall keep this information confidential, as allowed by applicable law.
- 29.2 The District's Right includes the right to examine any and all books, records, documents and any other evidence of procedures and practices that the District determines is necessary to discover and verify whether CM is in compliance with all requirements of this Agreement.
- 29.3 If there is a claim for additional compensation or for Extra Services, the District's Right includes the right to examine books, records, documents, and any and all other evidence and accounting procedures and practices that the District determines is necessary to discover and verify all direct and indirect costs, of whatever nature, which are claimed to have been incurred, or anticipated to be incurred.
- 29.4 CM shall maintain complete and accurate records in accordance with generally accepted accounting practices in the industry. CM shall make available to the District for review and audit all Project-related accounting records and

documents and any other financial data. Upon District's request, CM shall submit exact duplicates of originals of all requested records to the District.

- 29.5 CM shall include audit provisions in any and all of its subcontracts, and shall ensure that these sections are binding upon all Consultants.
- 29.6 CM shall comply with these provisions within fifteen (15) days of the District's written request to review and audit any or all of CM's Project-related records and information.

ARTICLE 30. Other Provisions

- 30.1 CM shall be responsible for the cost of construction change orders caused directly by CM's willful misconduct or negligent acts, errors or omissions. Without limiting CM's liability for indirect or consequential cost impacts, the direct costs for which CM shall be liable shall equal its proportionate share of the difference between the cost of the change order and the reasonable cost of the work had such work been a part of the originally prepared Construction Documents. These amounts shall be paid by CM to District or the District may withhold those costs from amounts due or to become due to CM.
- 30.2 Neither the District's review, approval of, nor payment for, any of the Services required under this Agreement shall be construed to operate as a waiver of any rights under this Agreement, and CM shall remain liable to the District in accordance with this Agreement for all damages to the District caused by CM's failure to perform any of the Services furnished under this Agreement to the standard of care of the CM for its Services, which shall be, at a minimum, the standard of care of construction managers performing similar work for California public school districts at or around the same time and in or around the same geographic area of the District.
- 30.3 CM shall share, credit, or reimburse District fifty percent (50%) of the amount of any tax deduction and/or credit CM receives for District Projects under the Commercial Buildings Energy-Efficiency Tax Deduction, 26 U.S. Code § 179D ("Section 179D"). CM shall provide District with all necessary documentation to enable District to verify the amounts of the Section 179D tax deduction. CM shall notify District in writing of the Section 179D tax deduction within 30 days of when CM receives IRS notice of the Section 179D tax deduction or receives the Section 179D tax refund, whichever occurs first.
- 30.4 Each party warrants that it has had the opportunity to consult counsel and understands the terms of this Agreement and the consequences of executing it. In addition, each party acknowledges that the drafting of this Agreement was the product of negotiation, that no party is the author of this Agreement, and that this Agreement shall not be construed against any party as the drafter of the Agreement.
- 30.5 The individual executing this Agreement on behalf of CM warrants and represents that she/he is authorized to execute this Agreement and bind the CM to all terms hereof.

30.6 This Agreement may be executed in one or more counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original. A facsimile or electronic signature shall be deemed to be the equivalent of the actual original signature. All counterparts so executed shall constitute one Agreement binding all the Parties hereto.

ARTICLE 31. Exhibits.

Exhibits "A" through "F" attached hereto are hereby incorporated by this reference and made a part of this Agreement.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have executed this Agreement on the date(s) indicated below.

SACRAMENTO CITY UNIFIED SCHOOL DISTRICT

KITCHELL/CEM, INC.

By:

Rose Ramos Chief Business Officer

Date:

By: President

Date: 02.19.77

EXHIBIT "A"

RESPONSIBILITIES AND SERVICES OF CONSTRUCTION MANGER

<u>Page</u>

1.	BASIC SERVICES	1
2.	GENERAL PROJECT SERVICES	4
3.	PRECONSTRUCTION PHASE	5
4.	PRE-BID PHASE	7
5.	BIDDING PHASE	7
6.	CONSTRUCTION PHASE	8
7.	PROJECT COMPLETION	11
8.	FINAL DOCUMENTS	12

EXHIBIT "A"

RESPONSIBILITIES AND SERVICES OF CONSTRUCTION MANGER

Construction Manager ("CM") shall provide professional services necessary for completing the following:

1. BASIC SERVICES

- 1.1. Provide work which shall comply with professional standards and applicable requirements of federal, state, and local law.
- 1.2. Monitor and advise the District as to all material developments in the Project. Maintain reporting systems for scope, sequencing, scheduling, budgets and communication for the Project using existing District software.
- 1.3. Be the focal point of all communication to and from construction Contractor(s).
- 1.4. Implement methods to budget and track all expenditures on the Project. CM shall generate monthly reports to the District reflecting this information.
- 1.5. Prepare methods to track and report on schedule status for the Project. CM shall develop master schedules and milestone schedules for the Project, and shall report on same each month to the District.
- 1.6. CM shall work cooperatively with District to anticipate and maintain a schedule of upcoming Board information and action items and shall prepare reports, background materials, and preliminary materials in District-specified format.
- 1.7. CM shall work cooperatively with the Design Team and the District to:
 - 1.7.1. Define and schedule the Project.
 - 1.7.2. Provide Services that will result in the development of an overall Project strategy with regard to phases, construction schedules, timing, budget, prequalification, contactor and consultant procurement, construction materials, building systems, and equipment.
- 1.8. Organize an initial planning workshop to create baseline parameters for the Project(s), to define overall building requirements, Project(s) strategy, conceptual budget and schedule. Pursuant to understandings reached at these meetings, CM will develop an implementation plan that identifies the various phases of the Project(s), coordination among phases, and budget and time constraints for each phase of the Project. The plan will include a detailed strategy, Project Budget and Project schedule as well as identification of critical events and milestone activities.
- 1.9. Perform constructability reviews, determine construction feasibility, availability of materials and labor, time requirements for installation and construction, and factors related to cost, including costs of alternative designs, of materials, preliminary budgets, and possible economies.

- 1.10. Interface with the Contractor and all subcontractors during construction to ensure that the District is provided with an acceptable Project and the best value for taxpayer dollars.
- 1.11. Advise the District as to the regulatory agencies that have jurisdiction over any portion or all of the Project, and as to coordination with and implementation of the requirements of the regulatory agencies, including without limitation DSA.
- 1.12. Contract for or employ, at CM's expense, sub-consultant(s) to the extent deemed necessary for CM's services. Nothing in the foregoing shall create any contractual relationship between the District and any sub-consultant(s) employed by the CM under terms of this Agreement.
- 1.13. Cooperate with the District, Board, and other professionals employed by the District for the design, coordination or management of other work related to the Project, including District staff and consultants, project manager(s), citizens' oversight committee, other District committees, and the community to facilitate the timely completion of the Project within Board-approved budgets and to District design standards.
- 1.14. Chair, conduct and take minutes of periodic meetings between District and its design professional(s), the Site Committee meetings, and construction meetings during the course of the Project. CM shall invite the District and/or its representative and the Project Inspector to participate in these meetings. CM shall keep meeting minutes to document comments generated in these meetings.
- 1.15. Develop for District approval a Project time schedule at the start of Project development that does the following:
 - 1.15.1. Provides sufficient time for prequalification, and if necessary the resolution of any appeals, bidding, and, if necessary, rebidding, or negotiating if applicable, the Project;
 - 1.15.2. Coordinates and integrates the design professional(s)' design efforts with bidding schedules;
 - 1.15.3. Includes realistic activity sequences and durations, allocation of labor and materials and delivery of products requiring long lead-time procurement; and
 - 1.15.4. Takes into account the District's occupancy requirements (showing portions of the Project having occupancy priority and ongoing operational occupancy requirements).
- 1.16. Be responsible for the professional quality and technical accuracy of all cost estimates, constructability reviews, studies, reports, projections, opinions of the probable cost of construction, and other services furnished by CM under this Agreement as well as coordination with all Master Plans, studies, reports and other information provided by District to CM. CM shall, without additional compensation, correct or revise any errors or omissions in materials it generates.
- 1.17. Maintain a log of all meetings, site visits or discussions held in conjunction with the work of the Project, with documentation of major discussion points, observations, decisions,

questions or comments. These shall be furnished to the District and/or its representative for inclusion in the overall Project documentation.

- 1.18. Coordinate transmittal of documents to regulatory agencies for review and advise the District of potential problems in completion of such reviews.
- 1.19. Prepare a bidders list for each bid package for approval by the District.
- 1.20. Assistance with administration of the prequalification process;
- 1.21. Assistance in development of documents necessary or appropriate for bidding the Construction Contract for the Project;
- 1.22. Development of bidders' interest in a Project, including but not limited to telephonic and correspondence campaigns and preparing and placing notices and advertisements to solicit bids for the Project(s);
- 1.23. Assistance in conducting job walks and bidders' conferences and the maintenance and preparation of minutes of job walks or bidder's conferences;
- 1.24. Assistance in responding to bidders' inquiries and the development of bid addenda as necessary or appropriate;
- 1.25. Review of bid proposals for responsiveness to bid requirements, evaluation of bidder responsibility, and analysis of completed questionnaires;
- 1.26. Interviewing possible bidders, references, bonding agents and financial institutions;
- 1.27. Preparing recommendations for the District for pre-qualification of prospective bidders;
- 1.28. Tabulations and evaluation of bid results along with a recommendation for award of the Construction Contract for a Project;
- 1.29. Assisting with resolution of any appeals;
- 1.30. For Lease Leaseback projects, coordinate Request for Qualifications/Proposals ("RFP") process and assist in negotiation of agreements, including, Site Lease and Facilities Lease with guaranteed maximum price; and
- 1.31. Preparation of agenda items for Board approval.
- 1.32. Provide documentation, pictures, and other information and assistance to the District for the District's use on a website for public access to show Project status.
- 1.33. Provide direction and planning to ensure Project adherence to applicable environmental requirements, such as those emanating from the Environmental Protection Agency ("EPA"), Cal/EPA, the California Environmental Quality Act ("CEQA"), and State of California laws, regulations and rules. CM shall comply with, and ensure that all Consultants, all Contractors and their subcontractors and design professionals and their subconsultants comply with, any storm water pollution prevention plans, other storm water management program and other environmental impact mitigation requirements that are approved by the District and applicable to the Project, at no additional cost to the District.

- 1.34. Cooperate and implement District's reporting to and interface with the Labor Commissioner's Office, including but not limited to:
 - 1.34.1. Registering public works project with the Department of Industrial Relations (DIR) within thirty (30) days of the award, but in no event later than the first day in which a contractor has workers employed upon the public work;
 - 1.34.2. Requiring proof of public works contractor registration before accepting a bid or awarding a contract; and
 - 1.34.3. Reporting any suspected public works violations to the Labor Commissioner.
- 1.35. CM shall maintain accurate Project cost accounting records maintained with generally accepted accounting principles ("GAAP") on authorized work performed under unit costs, actual costs for labor and material, or other basis for maintaining required accounting records. CM shall provide accounting records to the District on a monthly basis, or as reasonably requested by District. CM shall afford the District access to these records and preserve these records for a period of three (3) years after final payment, at no cost to the District.
- 1.36. Assist Architect with the preparation of an estimate of costs for all addenda and coordinate with Architect to submit the estimate to the District for approval. Assist and coordinate with Architect as required to adjust the Construction Cost Budget and other Project costs as indicated in this Agreement and as required in the Agreement for Architectural Services.
- 1.37. Provide and maintain a management presence on the Project site.
- 1.38. CM is **NOT** responsible for:
 - 1.38.1. Ground contamination or hazardous material analysis.
 - 1.38.2. Any asbestos testing, design or abatement; however, it shall coordinate and integrate its work with any such information provided by District.
 - 1.38.3. Compliance with the California Environmental Quality Act ("CEQA"), except that CM agrees to coordinate its work with that of any CEQA consultants retained by the District, and the work of Contractor and the Design Team to provide current information for use in CEQA compliance documents and to identify and carry out mitigation measures.
 - 1.38.4. Historical significance report.
 - 1.38.5. Soils investigation.
 - 1.38.6. Geotechnical hazard report.
 - 1.38.7. Topographic survey, including utility locating services.

2. GENERAL PROJECT SERVICES

2.1 **General**: Monitor and advise the District and Program Manager as to all material developments on the Project. CM shall implement with District approval reporting methods developed by Program Manager for schedules, cost and budget status. The CM shall be

the focal point of all communication to and from construction Contractor and shall be copied on all communications between the District and its Design Team.

- 2.2 **Scheduling**: Track and report on schedule status for Project. The CM shall develop Project master schedules and milestone schedules, and review and approve Contractor project schedules and milestone schedules for the project per specifications, and shall report on same each month to the District and Program Manager.
- 2.3 **Cost Controls**: Implement methods to track construction expenditures on the Project using methods developed by Program Manager. The CM shall generate monthly reports to the District reflecting this information.

3. **PRECONSTRUCTION PHASE**

- 3.1 To the extent requested by District or Program Manager, assist with providing overall coordination of the Project; serve as the focal point of communication, transmitting information to the District and Design Team on general aspects of the Project, including planning, scheduling, cost management, progress reporting, design review, dispute resolution, and documentation. Communications from the construction Contractor to the District and Design Team shall be through the CM. The CM shall receive simultaneous copies of all written communications from the District or the Design Team to the construction Contractor.
- 3.2 To the extent requested by District or Program Manager, assist with the detailed definition of project scope, budget, and schedule, as needed. Review and reconcile cost estimates from the assigned architect and coordinate peer review estimates when requested by the District. Advise the District regarding owner-supplied equipment and other potential cost-saving measures.
- 3.3 To the extent requested by District or Program Manager, assist the District in the solicitation and retention of design and engineering consultants, and coordinate design consultants' activities and delivery schedules, as needed. Provide value engineering and life cycle cost analysis.
- 3.4 Provide design-phase services in conjunction with the architecture firms awarded the Project by the District. Work with the Architect to conform and refine designs to correlate designs to budget and Facilities Master Plan, if applicable. Review design documents for constructability, scheduling, consistency, and coordination during schematic and design development phases of work. Perform constructability reviews at appropriate stages of design. Assist with verification of site conditions. Expedite design reviews, including modifications. Keep accurate documentation of all discussions with users regarding scope and resolution.
- 3.5 Prepare and maintain a Construction Management schedule for the Project. Prepare a procurement plan and move in occupancy planning, where required.
- 3.6 To the extent requested by District or Program Manager, assist with monitoring and reporting to the District on status of design and state approval in relation to the schedule for the Project. Attend meetings to coordinate design efforts for the Project. Assist in identifying and obtaining all necessary approvals.

- 3.7 To the extent requested by District or Program Manager, assist with soliciting proposals, evaluate, and recommend other professional consultants needed to complete the Project.
- 3.8 Implement District-approved implementation procedures, forms and reporting requirements for the Project that involve all members of the Project team, including the District, Design Team, and construction Contractor.
- 3.9 Work with the Design Team and District to develop the final sizes, choice of materials, services and utilities and other detailed design and performance criteria of the Project.
- 3.10 To the extent requested by District or Program Manager, provide value engineering at the Schematic Design and/or 100% Design Development Phase. This evaluation will consist of a review of the proposed materials, equipment, systems and other items depicted in the design documents and shall be coordinated with the District's design guidelines and design professional(s). The CM will prepare a value engineering report documenting the results of the evaluation and make recommendations to the District with respect to alternatives, deletions, or amendments of such proposed items that pertain to the anticipated construction costs, useful life, maintenance and operational costs and efficiencies. The CM shall provide to the District value engineering recommendations and cost/benefit analysis of those recommendations.
- 3.11 Perform or subcontract for constructability reviews of the Project at the Design Development Phase and at 90% of the Construction Documents Phase. The CM shall review the design documents for clarity, consistency, constructability and coordination. The results of the review shall be provided in writing and as notations on the documents to the District. The CM shall also make recommendations to the District with respect to constructability, construction cost, sequence of construction, and construction duration.
- 3.12 Develop master bid/award schedule(s) including construction milestones for the Project through the completion of construction, as directed by the District, in coordination with design professional(s) and advise and consult with the District. CM shall review and approve construction Contractor's schedules, but shall not dictate any construction Contractor's means and/or methods of performance.
- 3.13 Establish schedules for any Consultant, and for any hazardous materials or other testing, and review costs, estimates, and invoices of each.
- 3.14 Implement a management control system to support such functions as planning, organizing, scheduling, budgeting, reporting progress, and identifying and documenting problems and solutions for the Project. Prepare monthly progress reports for the District regarding the schedule for the Project.
- 3.15 To the extent requested by District or Program Manager, organize an initial planning workshop to create baseline parameters for the Project, to define overall building requirements, Project strategy, conceptual budget and schedule. Pursuant to understandings reached at these meetings, Construction Manager will develop an implementation plan that identifies the various phases of the Project, coordination among phases, and budget and time constraints for each phase of the Project. The plan will include a detailed strategy, master budget and master schedule as well as identification of critical events and milestone activities.

- 3.16 To the extent requested by District or Program Manager, provide updated cost estimates for the Project at the Schematic Design, Design Development, and Construction Documents Phases as directed by District; coordinate with design professional(s) and reconcile cost estimates with design professional(s)' estimates.
- 3.17 Advise District regarding "green building" technology and lifecycle costing, when applicable.
- 3.18 Fully coordinate all changes requested by any utility company needed to complete the Project.
- 3.19 Review and tailor the District's front end documents for the Project. Recommend the number of days required for the construction phase (and any sub-phases, such as hazardous material abatement) and recommend the amount of the liquidated damages.

4. PRE-BID PHASE

- 4.1 Develop master schedules and construction schedules for the Project. Develop budget(s) for the Project based on construction cost estimates.
- 4.2 In consultation with the District and according to District-approved policies, procedures, and standards, implement procedures, forms, and reporting requirements for the Project. Establish, accordingly, a communications procedure for the Project that allows for decision making at appropriate levels of responsibility and accountability.
- 4.3 Work with the Program Manager and Design Team to modify or add to standard, special, or general conditions for contract documents that might be needed for unique Project or contract conditions, for the District's approval, and/or assist in the development of documents necessary for the bidding phase.
- 4.4 To the extent requested by District or Program Manager, make recommendations for development and implementation of procedures to comply with applicable bidding or RFP requirements for the Project as applicable and for expediting completion of the bidding process for the Project. The scope of the foregoing includes without limitation, recommendations of CM with respect to: (a) pre-qualification of potential contractors; (b) combination of two or more of the Projects for design, bidding and/or construction purposes; and (c) alternative construction delivery approaches for the Project, including consideration of a single general contractor and/or Lease Leaseback approach to construction for each Project.

5. **BIDDING PHASE**

- 5.1 To the extent requested by District or Program Manager, assist with pre-qualification process for the selection of prime and/or sub-contractors based on the detailed definition of Project scope, budget, schedule, and programming support. Develop a list of prequalified prime and sub-contractors, as required.
- 5.2 Develop bidders' interest in the Project. Coordinate all bid phase activities with District departments. Conduct pre-bid conferences to familiarize bidders with the bidding

documents, and any special systems, materials or methods and with Project procedures. Conduct job walks and bidders' conferences, maintain and prepare minutes of job walks or bidder's conferences. Field questions from bidders, referring questions to Design Team and District as required. Coordinate with Design Team to respond to bidder questions by addenda.

- 5.3 Prepare public solicitation notices for District approval. Review, coordinate, and estimate cost of bid phase addenda.
- 5.4 Review bid proposals for responsiveness to bid requirements, evaluate bidder responsibility, and conduct reference checks. Prepare bid analyses and advise the District on compliance of bidders with District requirements and bid requirements. Report and recommend to the District after review and evaluation. Make recommendations to the District for prequalification of bidders and award of contracts or rejection of bids.
- 5.5 Conduct post-bid conferences as required. Assist and advise regarding bid protests.
- 5.6 If appropriate, coordinate contracting with Contractor awarded the contract, including evaluating bonds and insurance, and negotiate final terms of construction contractor's contract(s), if applicable.
- 5.7 Conduct pre-award conferences with successful bidders.
- 5.8 Schedule and conduct preconstruction meetings. Maintain, prepare, and distribute minutes.
- 5.9 Assist with the preparation of agenda items for Board approval. Coordinate submittals required by governing agencies.

6. CONSTRUCTION PHASE

- 6.1 Administer the construction Contract.
- 6.2 Develop detailed construction schedules or review Contractor's submitted schedules, as needed. Administer and coordinate the work of Contractor on a daily basis. Enforce performance, scheduling, and notice requirements. Review Contractor's schedule submittals and make recommendations to the District.
- 6.3 Monitor schedule and cost information for Contractor. Document the progress and costs of the Project. Report and advise proactively on potential schedule and budget variances and impacts. Recommend potential solutions to schedule and cost problems. Work cooperatively with the District, Architect, and Contractor to ensure that Project is delivered on time and within budget. Review construction progress and prepare reports.
- 6.4 Verify permits, approvals, bonds, insurances, and schedules of values. Coordinate with DSA Project Inspector, and ensure compliance with all DSA reporting and closeout requirements. Submit necessary reports to state and local authorities.
- 6.5 Monitor the construction Contractor to verify that tools, equipment, and labor are furnished and work performed and completed within the time required or indicated by the plans and specifications, under the direction and to the satisfaction of the District. The CM expressly

agrees to verify that the specifications are met, observed, performed, and followed in accordance with the professional standards of care for construction management.

- 6.6 Coordinate work of the construction Contractor and effectively manage the Project to achieve the District's objectives in relation to cost, time and quality.
- 6.7 Provide continuous on-site construction management personnel, as needed. Conduct construction meetings for the Project to discuss and resolve such matters as progress, quality and scheduling. Said meetings shall be weekly unless Project conditions do not require that frequency. Prepare and promptly distribute minutes. When required by field or other conditions, construction progress, or the quality of workmanship, conduct special construction meetings; record, prepare, and distribute minutes of these meetings to the District, the affected construction Contractor, and Design Team.
- 6.8 Establish and implement team communication procedures.
- 6.9 Ensure that construction Contractor provides construction schedules as required by the construction Contracts, including activity sequences and durations, submittal schedule, or procurement schedule for products that require long lead time. The CM shall review construction Contractor's construction schedules for conformity with the requirements of the construction Contract and conformity with the overall schedule for the Project. Where construction Contractor's construction schedules do not so conform, the CM will take appropriate measures to secure compliance, subject to District approval.
- 6.10 Ensure construction Contractor's compliance with the requirements of the respective construction Contract for updating, revising, and other obligations relative to their respective construction schedules.
- 6.11 Cost Control. CM shall develop and monitor an effective system of construction cost control for the Project. CM shall identify variances between actual and budgeted or estimated costs and advise District and design professional(s) whenever a Project cost exceeds budgets or estimates. CM shall manage the construction bids and contracts in accordance with the Construction Budget.
- 6.12 Continually monitor whether construction contract requirements are being fulfilled and recommend courses of action to the District when Contractor fails to fulfill contractual requirements.
- 6.13 The CM may authorize minor variations in the work from the requirements of the contract documents that do not involve an adjustment in the contract price or the contract time or design and which are consistent with the overall intent of the contract documents. The CM shall provide to the design professional(s) and the District copies of these authorizations.
- 6.14 Evaluate and process payment applications and verify progress.
- 6.15 Verify that safety programs are developed and submitted by the construction Contractor as required by the Contract. Neither CM, Project Manager nor District shall be responsible for or have any liability for Contractor's failure to provide, comply with, or enforce said safety programs.

- 6.16 Implement quality control program, including As-Built Drawings accuracy. Coordinate and evaluate Contractor's recovery schedules.
- 6.17 Record the progress of the Project by a log.
- 6.18 Monitor ongoing Project costs to verify that projected costs do not exceed approved budget and provide the District timely notice of any potential increase in costs in excess of approved budgets provided to CM.
- 6.19 Negotiate Contractor's proposals and review change orders prepared by Design Team, with Design Team's input as needed, for approval by the District.
- 6.20 Evaluate and process change order requests. Make recommendations to the District. Determine cost and schedule effects of change orders. Prepare change order reports and maintain a change order log for the Project and implement procedures to expedite processing of change orders.
- 6.21 Assist the District in coordinating the services of special consultants and testing laboratories on the Project.
- 6.22 In conjunction with the Design Team, monitor work of the construction Contractor to determine that the work is being performed in accordance with the requirements of the respective construction documents for the Project, including but not limited to the plans, specifications, addenda, and all other contract documents, as well as all applicable laws, regulations and directives of agencies with jurisdiction over any of the Project. As appropriate, with assistance of Design Team, make recommendations to the District and Program Manager regarding special inspection or testing of work that is not in accordance with the provisions of the contract documents.
- 6.23 To guard District against defects in the work of the construction Contractor, the CM shall implement a quality control program to monitor the quality and workmanship of construction for conformity with:
 - 6.23.1 Accepted industry standards;
 - 6.23.2 Applicable laws, rules, or ordinances; and
 - 6.23.3 The design documents and contract documents.
- 6.24 Where the work of a construction Contractor does not conform as set forth above, the CM shall, with the input of Design Team:
 - 6.24.1 Notify the District of any non-conforming work observed by the CM;
 - 6.24.2 Reject the non-conforming work; and
 - 6.24.3 Take any and all action(s) necessary to compel the construction Contractor to correct the work.
- 6.25 Evaluate, track, and maintain logs of requests for information ("RFI") from construction Contractor and responses, shop drawings, samples, and other submittals, based, in part, on

information obtained from the design professional(s). Advise District and Program Manager as to status and criticality of RFIs.

- 6.26 Implement procedures, in collaboration with the District, Program Manager and Design Team, for expediting the processing and approval of shop drawings, product data, samples, and other submittals for each contract. Receive and transmit all submittals from the construction Contractor to the Design Team for review and approval. Maintain submittal and shop drawing logs.
- 6.27 Record the progress of work at the Project. When present, prepare daily reports for the Project containing a record of weather, construction Contractor(s) present and their number of workers, work accomplished, problems encountered, and other relevant data.
- 6.28 Prepare and distribute monthly project status reports for the Project including updates on project activities, progress of work, outstanding issues, potential problems, schedule, and status of RFIs, change orders, and submittals.
- 6.29 Coordinate, assist, and support Architect during construction administration phase as required.
- 6.30 CM shall maintain records of principal building layout lines, elevations of the bottom of footings, floor levels, and key site elevations as provided by the construction Contractor. At the completion of the Project, deliver all such records to District. Construction Contractor and design professional(s) share responsibility to prepare Record Drawings and As-Built Drawings.
- 6.31 Coordinate the move into the Projects.
- 6.32 Work with District team to develop lists of incomplete or unsatisfactory work ("punch lists").
- 6.33 Fully document and prepare deductive change orders for extra services of consultants that are the responsibility of a Contractor or another consultant. Present such a change order for signature by the Contractor or consultant.
- 6.34 Determine final completion and payment. Determine completion dates, final payments, and release of retention. Coordinate procurement and installation of Furniture, Fixtures, and Equipment ("FF&E").

7. **PROJECT COMPLETION**

- 7.1 The CM shall observe the construction Contractor's check-outs of utilities, operational systems and equipment, and start-up and testing. The CM shall maintain records of start-up and testing as provided by the construction Contractor and shall ensure the District of compliance with applicable provisions of the Contract, that all work has been performed and accepted, and that all systems are complete and operative.
- 7.2 At the punch list phase of the Project or designated portions thereof, CM, in consultation with the Architect, shall ensure the preparation of a list of incomplete or unsatisfactory work or work which does not conform to the requirements of the contract documents ("punch list work") and a schedule for the completion of the punch list work. CM shall provide this list to the construction Contractor. CM shall coordinate construction

Contractor's performance and completion of punch list work. CM shall review, with the Architect and District, the completed punch list work. CM shall ensure that, with input of the Architect, the completed punch list work complies with applicable provisions of the construction Contract.

- 7.3 CM shall determine, with the Architect and District, when the Project or designated portions thereof are complete.
- 7.4 CM shall conduct, with the Architect and District, final inspections of the Project or designated portions thereof. CM shall notify the District of final completion.
- 7.5 CM shall consult with the Architect and District and shall determine when the Project and the construction Contractor's work are finally completed. CM shall assist with the issuance of a Certificate of Final Completion, and shall provide to the District a written recommendation regarding payment to the Contractor.
- 7.6 CM shall coordinate close-out procedures, including personnel training. Advise District staff on systems operations, training and close-out of Project.
- 7.7 CM shall coordinate and expedite Contractor close-out requirements, including guarantees/warranties, certificates, keys, manuals, As-Built Drawings, Record Drawings, specifications, daily logs, and verified reports. Ensure that all other project participants submit necessary close-out documentation.
- 7.8 CM shall coordinate operational safety reviews with District post occupancy and manage corrective work as necessary.
- 7.9 CM shall ensure that all building commissioning requirements have been fulfilled in a timely manner through District commissioning agents.
- 7.10 CM shall obtain occupancy permits (where required), coordinate final testing, documentation, and regulatory inspections. Prepare occupancy plan report.
- 7.11 CM shall prepare final accounting reports.

8. <u>FINAL DOCUMENTS</u>

The Construction Manager shall review and monitor all As-Built Drawings, maintenance and operations manuals, and other closeout documents to be sure that all required documents meeting contract requirements are provided, and shall secure and transmit to the District and Program Manager those documents and all required guarantees, keys, manuals, record drawings, and daily logs. The Construction Manager shall also forward all documents and plans to the District upon completion of the project and ensure all such plans and documents are well organized for any appropriate audit or review of the Project.

9. <u>WARRANTY</u>

The Construction Manager shall assist Program Manager as necessary to implement a Warranty Inspection and Warranty Work procedure for the Project that Contractor must follow. The procedure shall include a twelve (12) month call back period and a final warranty inspection eleven (11) months after Project completion to inspect the Project and identify any outstanding warranty work.

10. PROJECT CLOSEOUT

To the extent requested by District or Program Manager, the Construction Manager shall assist District, Architect, and Program Manager as necessary to ensure all information and documentation necessary for Project closeout with the DSA is complete and the Project is timely closed out with DSA. This includes but is not limited to reports from independent consultants, inspectors, testing laboratories, and corresponding or required DSA forms.

[REMAINDER OF PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK]

EXHIBIT "B"

CRITERIA AND BILLING FOR EXTRA SERVICES

The following Extra Services to this Agreement shall be performed by CM if needed and requested by District:

- 1. Providing services required because of significant documented changes in the Project initiated by the District, including but not limited to size, quality, complexity, or the District's schedule.
- 2. Providing consultation concerning replacement of work damaged by fire or other cause during construction and furnishing services required in connection with replacement of such work.
- 3. Providing services made necessary by the default of Contractor, or by major defects or deficiencies in the work of the Contractor, or by failure of performance of the District's consultants.
- 4. Seeking variances or changes to agency guidelines on behalf of the District when so directed by the District.
- 5. Preparing to serve or serving as a witness in connection with any public hearing, dispute resolution proceeding or legal proceeding, other than that necessitated by the negligent acts, errors or omissions of CM or where the CM is a party thereto, except for a Contractor's hearing necessitated by a bid protest or by a Contractor's request to substitute a subcontractor, or by handling of any stop payment notices.
- 6. Performing technical inspection and testing.
- 7. Providing other services not otherwise included in this Agreement and not customarily furnished in accordance with the generally accepted scope of construction management practice.

Format and Content of Invoices

CM acknowledges that the District requires CM's invoices to include detailed explanations of the Services performed. For example, a six hour charge for the entire day is unacceptable and will not be payable. A more detailed explanation describing specific tasks is required.

Hourly Rates for Extra Services

1. The following rates, which include overhead, administrative cost and profit, shall be utilized in arriving at the fee for Extra Services and shall not be changed for the term of the Agreement. CM shall bill in quarter-hour increments for all Extra Services.

Job Title	<u>Hourly Rate</u>
Principal in Charge	\$225
Project Director	\$215
Sr. Project Manager	\$195
Project Manager II / Construction Manage	er \$180

Field Office Manager/Clerical	\$90
Estimator	\$140
Scheduler	\$160

2. The mark-up on any approved item of Extra Services performed by sub-consultant(s) or subcontractor(s) shall not exceed five percent (5%).

EXHIBIT "C"

SCHEDULE OF WORK

See attached.

Sacramento City Unified School District -Luther Burbank High School - Pool Replacement

							202	22							20	023		-		
		J	F	М	Α	м	J	J	Α	S	0	Ν	D	J	F	М	Α]		
Schedule / Phase		200	160	160	160	200	160	200	160	160	200	160	160	200	160	160	200	Hours	Hourly Rates	Total \$
Design Phase - Supporting Documents & Sche	matic Design	1	2 Schemati	3 ic Design	4	5	6	1	8	9	10	11	12	13	14	15	16			
Design Phase - Design Development					onakis DD															
Design Phase - Construction Documents					Construction Documents															
DSA 2-3 Weeks					DS/															
BID DSA Approved Drawings						В	ID													
Construction											Construction	1								
Open for First day of Swim Season															OPEN					
Closeout															Clos	seout				
CONSTRUCTION MANAGEMENT S	ERVICES																			
Position / Classification	<u>Name</u>																			
Regional Executive	Bill Johal																	-	\$ 225.00	\$ -
Project Director / Program Director	Jeff Dees		16	16	16	16	16	8	8	8	8	8	8	8	4	4		144	\$ 215.00	• • • • • • •
Project Director / Program Director	Dan Porter		8	8	8	8	8	16	16	16	16	16	16	16	8	8		168	\$ 215.00	\$ 36,120
Sr. Project Manager	TBD																	-	\$ 195.00	
Project Manager II / Construction Manager	Angela/Cassie		40	40	40	40	40	160	200	160	200	160	160	200	80	40		1,560	\$ 180.00	\$ 280,800
Project Manager	TBD																	-	\$ 160.00	\$ -
Project Engineer	TBD																	-	\$ 105.00	\$ -
Field Engineer/Project Engineer II	TBD																	-	\$ 115.00	\$ -
Field Office Manager/Clerical	Stephanie Fowler		12	12	12	12	12	12	12	12	12	12	12	12	12	12		168	\$ 90.00	\$ 15,120
Estimating Manager	Tim Prechel																	-	\$ 140.00	\$ -
Scheduler	Rick Stassi							4	8	8	8	8	8	8	8			60	\$ 160.00	\$ 9,600
Total (FTEs / Month)		0	76	76	76	76	76	200	244	204	244	204	204	244	112	64	0	2,100		\$ 372,600

Note: Timeline is based on preliminary

schedules . If the contrators schedule pushes out past this timeline the hours will need to be adjusted.

EXHIBIT "D"

FEE SCHEDULE

Compensation

- 1. The CM's fee set forth in this Agreement shall be full compensation for all of CM's Services incurred in its performance, including, without limitation, all costs for personnel, travel within two hundred (200) miles of the Project location (travel reimbursements must be approved by District prior to travel), offices, per diem expenses, office supplies, printing, providing, or shipping of deliverables in the quantities set forth in **Exhibit "A."**
- 2. The amount of compensation shall be the amount set forth in the Agreement, including all billed expenses. No compensation will be paid or due, without advance written approval of the District.

Method of Payment of Basic Services

- 1. CM shall submit monthly invoices for the portion of the overall fee reflecting the services performed and costs incurred for each respective month. In no event shall the total payments exceed the CM's fee set forth in Article 7 this Agreement except as authorized under **Exhibit "B."**
- 2. CM shall submit these invoices in duplicate to the District via the District's authorized representative.
- 3. CM shall submit to District on a monthly basis documentation showing proof that payments were made to his/her sub-consultants.
- 4. Upon receipt and approval of CM's invoices, the District agrees to make payments on all undisputed amounts no later than thirty (30) days from receipt of the invoice.
- 5. The District may withhold or deduct from amounts otherwise due CM hereunder if CM fails to timely and completely perform material obligations to be performed on its part under this Agreement, with the amounts withheld or deducted being released after CM has fully cured such failure of performance, less costs, damages or losses sustained by the District resulting therefrom.

EXHIBIT "E"

CRIMINAL BACKGROUND INVESTIGATION/FINGERPRINTING CERTIFICATION

PROJECT/CONTRACT NO.: 0530-442 between the Sacramento City Unified School District ("District") and Kitchell/CEM, Inc. ("CM") for construction management services for the Luther Burbank Pool Replacement Project ("Contract" or "Project").

The undersigned does hereby certify to the governing board of the District as follows:

That I am a representative of the CM currently under contract with the District; that I am familiar with the facts herein certified; and that I am authorized and qualified to execute this certificate on behalf of CM.

CM certifies that it has taken at least one of the following actions with respect to the Project that are the subject of the Contract (check all that apply):

- Pursuant to Education Code section 45125.2, CM has installed or will install, prior to commencement of Work, a physical barrier at the Work Site, that will limit contact between CM's employees and District pupils at all times; and/or
- □ Pursuant to Education Code section 45125.2, CM certifies that all employees will be under the continual supervision of, and monitored by, an employee of the CM who the California Department of Justice ("DOJ") has ascertained, or as described below, will ascertain, has not been convicted of a violent or serious felony. The name and title of the employee who will be supervising CM's and its subcontractors' employees is:

Name:			
Title:			

NOTE: If the CM is a sole proprietor, and elects the above option, CM must have the above-named employee's fingerprints prepared and submitted by the District, in accordance with Education Code section 45125.1(h). No work shall commence until such determination by the DOJ has been made.

As an authorized District official, I am familiar with the facts herein certified, and am authorized to execute this certificate on behalf of the District and undertake to prepare and submit CM's fingerprints as if he or she was an employee of the District.

Date: _____

District Representative's Name and Title: _____

District Representative's Signature: _____

□ The Work on the Contract is either (i) at an unoccupied school site and no employee and/or subcontractor or supplier of any tier of the Contract shall come in contact with the District pupils or (ii) CM's employees or any subcontractor or supplier of any tier of the Contract will have only limited contact, if any, with District pupils and the District will take appropriate steps to protect the safety of any pupils that may come in contact with Consultant's employees, subcontractors or suppliers so that the fingerprinting and criminal background investigation requirements of Education Code section 45125.1 shall not apply to CM under the Contract.

As an authorized District official, I am familiar with the facts herein certified, and am authorized to execute this certificate on behalf of the District.

By:

Rose Ramos Chief Business Officer

Date:

The CM, who is not a sole proprietor, has complied with the fingerprinting requirements of Education Code section 45125.1 with respect to all CM's employees and all of its subcontractors' employees who may have contact with District pupils in the course of providing services pursuant to the Contract, and the DOJ has determined that none of those employees has been convicted of a felony, as that term is defined in Education Code section 45122.1. A complete and accurate list of CM's employees and of all of its subcontractors' employees who may come in contact with District pupils during the course and scope of the Contract is attached hereto; and/or

□ The CM is a sole proprietor and intends to comply with the fingerprinting requirements of Education Code section 45125.1(h) with respect to all CM's employees who may have contact with District pupils in the course of providing services pursuant to the Contract, and hereby agrees to the District's preparation and submission of fingerprints such that the DOJ may determine that none of those employees has been convicted of a felony, as that term is defined in Education Code section 45122.1. No work shall commence until such determination by the DOJ has been made.

As an authorized District official, I am familiar with the facts herein certified, and am authorized to execute this certificate on behalf of the District and undertake to prepare and submit CM's fingerprints as if he or she was an employee of the District.

Date:

District Representative's Name and Title:

District Representative's Signature:

CM's responsibility for background clearance extends to all of its employees, subcontractors or suppliers, and employees of subcontractors or suppliers coming into contact with District pupils regardless of whether they are designated as employees or acting as independent contractors of the CM.

KITCHELL/CEM, INC.

By:

Wendy Cohe Presiden

Date:

EXHIBIT "F" **COVID-19 VACCINATION/TESTING CERTIFICATION**

Construction Manager ("CM"): Kitchell/CEM, Inc.

The California Department of Public Health ("CDPH") requires, pursuant to its August 11, 2021, Order ("Order"), that all public and private schools serving students in transitional kindergarten through grade twelve, unless exempt, are required to verify the vaccine status of all K-12 school workers, effective October 15, 2021. Further, pursuant to the Order, all such schools are required to verify that all workers are either fully vaccinated or undergo weekly diagnostic testing.

On October 12, 2021, the Board of Education of the Sacramento City Unified School District ("SCUSD") approved Resolution No. 3233: Mandatory COVID-19 Vaccination for Eligible, Non-Exempt Students and Staff, providing that as of January 31, 2022, "all non-exempt SCUSD staff (including SCUSD partners, contractors, and other individuals who work directly with students and SCUSD staff on SCUSD facilities" must be fully vaccinated prior to performing services at District facilities.

In light of these requirements, CM certifies that personnel providing services at District's Project site(s):

Have all been fully vaccinated in accordance with the District's Policy.

Have not all been fully vaccinated, but those who are unvaccinated or not fully vaccinated have filed a valid exemption from vaccination with CM and will undergo weekly diagnostic testing in accordance with the District's Policy..

CM understands that the District's Project site will need to comply with the District's COVID-19 requirements for fully vaccinated personnel or unvaccinated personnel. CM will comply with District policy, and all applicable state and local laws for vaccinated and unvaccinated personnel.

CERTIFICATION

I, Wendy Cohen, certify that I am CM's President and that I have made a diligent effort to ascertain the facts with regard to the representations made herein.

KITCHELL/CEM, INC.

By: Wendy Cohen President Date: 02.15.2022

END OF DOCUMENT



Agreement for Construction Management Services

between

Sacramento City Unified School District

and

Kitchell/CEM, Inc.

John F. Kennedy HVAC and Roof Replacement Project

Dated: February 7, 2022

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE 1.	Definitions	1
ARTICLE 2.	Term	3
ARTICLE 3.	Scope, Responsibilities and Services of CM	3
ARTICLE 4.	CM Staff	5
ARTICLE 5.	Schedule of Work	6
ARTICLE 6.	Construction Cost Budget	6
ARTICLE 7.	Fee and Method of Payment for Basic Services	7
ARTICLE 8.	Payment for Extra Services	7
ARTICLE 9.	Ownership of Data	8
ARTICLE 10.	Termination of Contract	8
ARTICLE 11.	Indemnity	10
ARTICLE 12.	Conduct on Project Site and Fingerprinting	10
ARTICLE 13.	Responsibilities of the District	11
ARTICLE 14.	Liability of District	11
ARTICLE 15.	Insurance	12
ARTICLE 16.	Nondiscrimination	15
ARTICLE 17.	Covenant Against Contingent Fees	16
ARTICLE 18.	Entire Agreement/Modification	16
ARTICLE 19.	Non-Assignment of Agreement	16
ARTICLE 20.	Law, Venue	16
ARTICLE 21.	Alternative Dispute Resolution	16
ARTICLE 22.	[RESERVED]	17
ARTICLE 23.	Severability	17
ARTICLE 24.	Employment Status	17
ARTICLE 25.	Warranty of CM	18
ARTICLE 26.	Cost Disclosure - Documents and Written Reports	18

ARTICLE 27.	Communications / Notice	19
ARTICLE 28.	[RESERVED]	19
ARTICLE 29.	District's Right to Audit	19
ARTICLE 30.	Other Provisions	20
ARTICLE 31.	Exhibits	21

EXHIBITS "A" – "F"

AGREEMENT FOR CONSTRUCTION MANAGEMENT SERVICES

This Agreement for Construction Management Services ("Agreement") is made as of February 7, 2022, between the Sacramento City Unified School District, a California public school district ("District"), and Kitchell/CEM, Inc. ("CM") (both collectively "Parties"), for the following project ("Project"):

The construction administration of the John F. Kennedy HVAC and Roof Replacement Project.

See **Exhibit "A"** for detailed Project scope.

The Project may include multiple components. Any one of the components or combination thereof may be changed, including terminated, as indicated herein, without changing in any way the remaining component(s) or this Agreement. The provisions of this Agreement shall apply to each component without regard to the status of the remaining component(s). CM shall invoice for each component separately and District shall compensate CM for each component separately on a proportionate basis based on the level and scope of work completed for each component.

For and in consideration of the mutual covenants herein contained, the Parties hereto agree as follows:

ARTICLE 1. Definitions

- 1.1 In addition to the definitions above, the following definitions for words or phrases shall apply when used in this Agreement, including all Exhibits:
 - 1.1.1 **Agreement:** The Agreement consists exclusively of this document and all identified exhibits attached and incorporated by reference.
 - 1.1.2 **<u>Architect</u>**: The architect(s) that the District designates as being the architect(s) for all or a portion of the Project, including all consultants to the Architect(s).
 - 1.1.3 **As-Built Drawings ("As-Builts"):** Any document prepared and submitted by District Contractor that details on a Conforming Set, the actual construction performed during the Project, including changes necessitated by Construction Change Documents and change orders, and detailed by the District's construction Contractor on a Conforming Set.
 - 1.1.4 **Board:** The District's Governing Board.
 - 1.1.5 **<u>Conforming Set</u>:** The plans, drawings, and specifications at the end of the Bidding Phase that incorporate all addenda, if any, issued during the Bidding Phase.
 - 1.1.6 **Construction Budget:** The total amount indicated by the District for the Project plus all other costs, including design, construction, administration, financing, and all other costs.
 - 1.1.7 **Construction Change Documents ("CCD"):** The documentation of changes to the DSA-approved construction documents.

- 1.1.8 **Construction Cost Budget:** The total cost to District of all elements of a Project designed or specified by the Architect, as adjusted during and at the end of the design phase in accordance with this Agreement and the Agreement for Architectural Services. The Construction Cost Budget does not include the compensation of the Project Design Team, the Program Manager, the CM and any subconsultants, the cost of the land, rights-of-way, or financing which are the responsibility of the District.
- 1.1.9 **Construction Manager:** The entity listed in the first paragraph of this Agreement.
- 1.1.10 **<u>Consultant(s)</u>**: Any and all consultant(s), sub-consultant(s), subcontractor(s), or agent(s) to the CM.
- 1.1.11 **<u>Contractor</u>**: One or more licensed and registered contractors under contract with the District for construction of all or a portion of the Project.
- 1.1.12 **Design Team:** The Architect(s) that the District designates as being the architect(s) for all or a portion of the Project, including all consultants to the Architect(s), plus all engineer(s) or other designer(s), who have a responsibility to the District to design all or a portion of the Project either directly or as a subconsultant or subcontractor. The term Design Team includes the Design Professional in General Responsible Charge on this Project.
- 1.1.13 **<u>DIR</u>:** California Department of Industrial Relations.
- 1.1.14 **District:** The Sacramento City Unified School District.
- 1.1.15 **District's Representative:** The individual identified herein that is authorized to act on the District's behalf with respect to the Project. The initial District's Representative shall be Chris Ralston, Director of Facilities. District may change the District's Representative by notice as set forth herein.
- 1.1.16 **DSA:** Division of the State Architect in the California Department of General Services.
- 1.1.17 **Extra Services:** District-authorized Services outside of the scope in **Exhibit "A"** or District-authorized reimbursables not included in CM's fee.
- 1.1.18 **Fee:** The CM's Fee is defined in Article 7 and payable as set forth in **Exhibit "D."**
- 1.1.19 **Program Manager:** Any program manager hired to perform program management services for the District, including all Consultant(s) to the Program Manager.

- 1.1.20 **Project Inspector, Inspector of Record, IOR:** The agent of the DSA at the project site whose primary responsibility will be to insure that the project is constructed in compliance with current codes; DSA-approved plans and specifications relating to fire life safety, structure, and accessibility; and quality controls required of a public works facility. The IOR will report to both the DSA and the Architect.
- 1.1.21 **<u>Record Drawings</u>**: A final set of drawings prepared by the Architect incorporating all changes from all As-Builts, sketches, details, and clarifications.
- 1.1.22 **Service(s):** All labor, materials, supervision, services, tasks, and work that the CM is required to perform and that are required by, or reasonably inferred from, the Agreement, and that are necessary for the design and completion of the Project.

ARTICLE 2. Term

2.1 **Term:** This Agreement shall become effective upon final execution, and, except as otherwise provided herein, will continue in effect until December 31, 2023.

ARTICLE 3. Scope, Responsibilities and Services of CM

- 3.1 **Scope:** CM shall provide the Services described herein and under **Exhibit "A"** for the Project.
- 3.2 **Standard of Care:** CM, its officers, agents, employees, subcontractors, Consultants and any persons or entities for whom CM is responsible, shall provide all Services pursuant to this Agreement in accordance with the requirements of this Agreement and in a manner consistent with the standard of care under California law applicable to those who specialize in providing the same services for projects of the type, scope, and complexity of the Project. The District's review, approval of, or payment for any of the Services required under this Agreement shall not be construed as assent that CM has complied, nor in any way relieve the CM of compliance, with (i) the applicable standard of care, or (ii) applicable statutes, regulations, rules, guidelines and requirements.
- 3.3 **Coordination:** In the performance of CM's services under this Agreement, CM agrees that it will maintain coordination with District-designated representatives as may be requested and desirable. This shall include, without limitation, coordination with all members of the District's Design Team, the Project Inspector, and the Program Manager.
- 3.4 **Other Consultants:** If the CM employs sub-consultant(s), the CM shall ensure that its contract(s) with its sub-consultant(s) include language incorporating the terms of this Agreement.
- 3.5 **<u>CM's as District Representative</u>:** CM will act as the District's agent to render the Services and furnish the work as described in **Exhibit "A,"** commencing

with the receipt of a written Notice to Proceed signed by the District Representative. CM's services will be completed in accordance with the schedule attached as **Exhibit "C."** During the Project's Construction Phase, the District may require that the Contractors submit all notices and communication relating to the Project directly to the CM.

- 3.6 **Review of General Obligation Bond Program Report and District's Facilities Master Plan:** CM will review the District's Facilities Master Plan for the District and other written materials the District makes available by the District to CM to understand fully the nature, extent and intent of the Facilities Plan and the Project.
- 3.7 **<u>Review of Measure H</u>**: CM will review Measure H and other written materials made available by the District to CM that relate to Measure H to fully understand the extent of funding available to implement the District's Master Facilities Plan for the District, the anticipated schedule for issuance of Bonds under Measure H relative to the anticipated design, bidding and construction of projects.
- 3.8 **Expansion of Work based on Additional Funds:** Should the Board decide to expand the scope of the Project and/or supplement the Construction Budget based upon availability of additional funds, Construction Manager agrees to perform the additional scope of work under the fee and cost terms of this Agreement.

3.9 **Conflicts of Interest Prohibited:**

- 3.9.1 CM understands that District officials and employees are prohibited from involvement in decisions in which they may have a financial interest pursuant to Government Code sections 1090 and 87100 et seq., and certifies that it does not know of any facts indicating that any District official or employee has an ownership or other financial interest, direct or indirect, in this Agreement. Further, CM hereby certifies that no current District official or employee of the District, and no one who has been a District official or employee of the District within the past two years has participated in bidding, selling or promoting this Agreement. CM understands that in addition to the remedies available at law, that any failure to provide an accurate certification or any violation of this provision shall make the Agreement voidable by District.
- 3.9.2 CM shall not be permitted to submit proposals or otherwise seek contracts for the following services to be procured by the District in connection with any project covered by this Agreement: Design Professional, IORs or Test/Inspection. If CM identifies potential Design Professionals, Project Inspectors or Test/Inspection services in connection with a project, CM shall affirmatively and unequivocally represent and warrant to the District that neither CM nor any person who holds equity interest in CM's organization

is a former or current holder of any equity interest in the firm identified or has any financial interest in the firm identified. District reserves the sole discretion to waive this subsection's requirements on a case-by-case basis.

ARTICLE 4. CM Staff

- 4.1 The District selected CM to perform the Services because of the CM's skills and expertise of key personnel.
- 4.2 CM agrees that the following key personnel in CM's firm shall be associated with the Project and perform the Services in the following capacities:

Principal In Charge:	Bill Johal
Project Director:	Jeff Dees/Dan Porter
Construction Manager:	Cassie/Angela
Project Manager:	TBD
Sr. Project Manager:	TBD
Estimator:	Tim Prechel
Scheduler:	Rick Stassi
Field Office Manager/Clerical:	TBD

- 4.3 CM shall not change any of the key personnel listed above without the District's prior written approval, unless said personnel cease to be employed by CM. Regardless of the reason for the change in key personnel, District shall be allowed to interview and retains the right to approve replacement personnel.
- 4.4 If any designated lead or key person fails to perform to the satisfaction of the District, then upon the District's written notice, the CM will have seven (7) calendar days to remove that person from the Project and shall provide a replacement person acceptable to the District.
 - 4.4.1 All lead or key personnel for any Consultant must also be designated by the Consultant and are subject to all conditions stated in this Agreement.
- 4.5 CM represents that the Construction Manager has no existing interest and will not acquire any interest, direct or indirect, that could conflict in any manner or degree with the performance of Services required under this Agreement. CM agrees further that no person having any such interest shall be employed by CM.

ARTICLE 5. Schedule of Work

CM shall commence work under this Agreement upon receipt of a Notice to Proceed and shall prosecute the work diligently as described in **Exhibit "A"** so as to proceed with and complete the Services in compliance with the schedule attached as **Exhibit "C."** Time is of the essence and failure of CM to perform work on time as specified in this Agreement is a material breach of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 6. Construction Cost Budget

- 6.1 CM shall have responsibility, along with the Architect, to develop, review, and reconcile the Construction Cost Budget per Project with the Architect and the District throughout the design process and construction.
- 6.2 The Construction Cost Budget shall be the total cost to District of all Project elements the Design Team designs or specifies.
- 6.3 CM shall work cooperatively with the Project Design Team throughout the Project, including but not limited to, the Schematic Design Phase, Design Development Phase, and Construction Documents Phase, as described in **Exhibit "A,"** so that the Project's construction cost as designed by the Project Design Team will not exceed the Construction Cost Budget, as may be adjusted subsequently with the District's written approval. CM shall notify the District if it believes the Project's construction Cost Budget, and/or if it believes the construction cost as designed will exceed the Construction Cost Budget, and/or if it believes the construction cost as designed will exceed the Construction Cost Budget. CM, however, shall not perform or be responsible for any design or architectural services.
- 6.4 Evaluations of the District's Construction Budget, and CM's preliminary and detailed cost estimates, represent the CM's best judgment as a professional familiar with the construction industry.
- 6.5 If the Bidding Phase has not commenced within ninety (90) days after DSA approval of the plans and specifications, the Construction Cost Budget may be adjusted at District's request to reflect changes in the general level of prices in the construction industry between the date of submission of the Construction Documents to the District and the date on which proposals are sought.
- 6.6 The District may, in its sole discretion, do one, or a combination, of the following if any of the events in Article 6.7 occur:
 - 6.6.1 Give CM written approval of an agreed adjustment to the Construction Cost Budget.
 - 6.6.2 Authorize CM to re-negotiate and/or re-bid the Project, when appropriate, within three (3) months' time of receipt of bids, at no additional cost to the District (exclusive of District and other agencies' review time).

- 6.6.3 Terminate this Agreement if the Project is abandoned by the District without further obligation by either party.
- 6.6.4 Within three (3) months of receipt of bids, instruct Design Team to revise the drawings and specifications (in scope and quality as approved by the District) to bring the Project within the Construction Cost Budget for re-bidding. CM will perform cost estimation, value engineering, constructability reviews, and/or bidding support at no additional cost to the District.
- 6.7 If any of the following events occur, the District may exercise any one, or any combination, of the actions set forth in Article 6.6 above:
 - 6.7.1 The lowest responsive base bid received is five percent (5%) or more in excess of the Construction Cost Budget or
 - 6.7.2 The combined total of base bid and all additive alternates equal or exceed ten percent (10%) of the Construction Cost Budget; or
 - 6.7.3 The Construction Cost Budget increases in phases subsequent to the Schematic Design Phase due to reasonably foreseeable changes in the condition of the construction market in the Sacramento Area, in so far as these have not been caused by Acts of God, earthquakes, strikes, war, or energy shortages due to uncontrollable events in the world economy.

ARTICLE 7. Fee and Method of Payment for Basic Services

- 7.1 District shall pay CM an amount not to exceed Four Hundred Twenty-Nine Thousand Six Hundred Sixty Dollars (\$429,660) for all services contracted for under this Agreement and based on the Fee Schedule set forth in **Exhibit "D."**
- 7.2 District shall pay CM the Fee pursuant to the provisions herein and the method of payment set forth in **Exhibit "D."**
- 7.3 CM shall bill its work under this Agreement on a percent of completion basis in accordance with **Exhibit "D."**
- 7.4 No increase in fee will be due from change orders generated during the construction period to the extent caused by CM's error(s) or omission(s).
- 7.5 The CM's fee set forth in this Agreement shall be full compensation for all of CM's Services incurred in the performance hereof as indicated in **Exhibit "D,"** including, without limitation, all costs for personnel, travel within two hundred (200) miles of the Project location, offices, per diem expenses, printing, providing or shipping of deliverables in the quantities set forth in **Exhibit "A."**

ARTICLE 8. Payment for Extra Services

8.1 Any charges for Extra Services shall be paid by the District as described in **Exhibit "B"** at the rates set forth in **Exhibit "D"** only upon certification of the

District's prior written authorization of the claimed Extra Services and the Extra Services have been satisfactorily completed.

- 8.2 CM shall submit to District a written proposal describing the proposed scope of services and listing the personnel, labor duration, rates, and cost. CM shall proceed with Extra Services only upon receiving the District's prior written authorization. CM will not be entitled to any compensation for Extra Services performed prior to receiving District's written authorization.
- 8.3 If CM performs any Extra Services without the District's authorized representative's prior written authorization, the District will not be obligated to pay for such Extra Services. The foregoing provision notwithstanding, CM will be paid by the District as described in **Exhibit "B"** for Extra Services the District's authorized representative verbally requests, provided CM confirms such request in writing pursuant to the notice requirements of this Agreement, and proceeds with such Extra Services not earlier than two (2) business days after the District receives CM's written confirmation of the request.

ARTICLE 9. Ownership of Data

- 9.1 All of CM's work product prepared or generated in connection with this Agreement is the District's property.
- 9.2 Upon the District's request, the CM shall make available to the District all work product completed or in progress at the time of such a request.
- 9.3 After Project completion or, if the District exercises the right to terminate this Agreement pursuant to the Agreement terms, CM shall assemble and deliver to District within five (5) calendar days of the District's written request, all of CM's work product of the generated, prepared, reviewed or compiled in connection with this Agreement and the Services and authorized Extra Services hereunder. This includes, without limitation, all CM generated documents, copies of all documents CM exchanged with or copied to or from all other Project participants, and all closeout documents. CM shall be index and organize appropriately said Project records for easy use by District personnel.
- 9.4 All Project records are District property, whether or not those records are in the CM's possession. District retains all rights to all copyrights, designs, and other intellectual property embodied in the plans, record drawings, specifications, estimates, and other documents that CM or its Consultants prepare or cause to be prepared pursuant to this Agreement. Notwithstanding the preceding sentence, CM and its Consultants shall be entitled to reuse work product generated under this Agreement.

ARTICLE 10. Termination of Contract

10.1 <u>District's Request for Assurances</u>: If District at any time reasonably believes CM is or may be in default under this Agreement, District may in its sole discretion notify CM of this fact and request written assurances from CM of performance of Services and a written plan from CM to remedy any potential default under

the terms this Agreement that the District may advise CM of in writing. CM shall, within ten (10) calendar days of District's request, deliver a written cure plan that meets the District's requirements in its request for assurances. CM's failure to provide such written assurances of performance and the required written plan, within ten (10) calendar days of request, will constitute a material breach of this Agreement sufficient to justify termination for cause.

- 10.2 <u>District's Termination of CM for Cause</u>: If CM fails to perform CM's duties to the District's satisfaction, or if CM fails to fulfill in a timely and professional manner CM's material obligations under this Agreement, or if CM violates any of the material terms or provisions of this Agreement, the District shall have the right to terminate this Agreement effective immediately upon the District giving CM written notice thereof. In the event of a termination pursuant to this subdivision, CM may invoice District for all work performed until the notice of termination, but District shall have the right to withhold payment and deduct any amounts equal to the District's costs because of CM's actions, errors, or omissions.
- 10.3 <u>District's Termination of CM for Convenience</u>: District shall have the right in its sole discretion to terminate this Agreement for its own convenience. In the event of a termination for convenience, CM may invoice District and District shall pay all undisputed invoice(s) for work performed until the notice of termination. This shall be the only amount(s) potentially owing to CM if there is a termination for convenience.
- 10.4 <u>CM's Termination of Agreement for Cause</u>: CM has the right to terminate this Agreement if the District does not fulfill its material obligations under this Agreement and fails to cure such material default within sixty (60) days of receipt of written notice of said defaults, or if the default cannot be cured within sixty (60) days, commence to cure such default, diligently pursue such cure, and complete the cure within a reasonable time following written notice and demand from CM. Such termination shall be effective after receipt of written notice from CM to the District.
- 10.5 <u>Effect on Pre-Termination Services</u>: Except as indicated in this Article, termination shall have no effect upon any of the rights and obligations of the Parties arising out of any transaction occurring prior to the effective date of such termination.
- 10.6 <u>Ceasing Services upon Termination</u>: If, at any time in the progress of performing Services under this Agreement, the District determines that CM's Services should be terminated, the CM, upon the District's written notice of such termination, shall immediately cease providing Services, except to transfer files as directed by the District. The District shall pay CM only the fee associated with the Services provided and approved by District since the last paid invoice and up to the notice of termination.
- 10.7 <u>Project Suspension</u>: If the Project is suspended by the District for more than one hundred and eighty (180) consecutive days, the CM shall be compensated for services performed prior to notice of such suspension. When the Project is

resumed, the schedule shall be adjusted and the CM's compensation shall be equitably adjusted to provide for expenses incurred in the resumption of the CM's Services. CM shall make every effort to maintain the same Project personnel after suspension.

ARTICLE 11. Indemnity

- 11.1 To the furthest extent permitted by California law, CM shall indemnify and hold free and harmless the District, its Governing Board, agents, representatives, officers, consultants, employees, trustees, and volunteers ("the Indemnified Parties") from any and all claims, demands, causes of action, costs, expenses, liability, loss, damage or injury of any kind, in law or equity ("Claim") to the extent caused by the negligence, recklessness, or willful misconduct of the CM, its officers, employees, subcontractors, consultants, or agents, including without limitation, the payment of all consequential damages. CM shall also, to the furthest extent permitted by California law, defend the Indemnified Parties at CM's own expense, including attorneys' fees and costs, from any and all Claim(s) and allegations relating thereto with counsel approved by District where such approval is not to be unreasonably withheld.
- 11.2 CM shall pay and satisfy any judgment, award, or decree that may be rendered against the Indemnified Parties in any Claim. CM's obligation pursuant to Article 11.1 includes reimbursing the District for the cost of any settlement paid by the Indemnified Parties and for any and all fees and costs, including but not limited to, legal fees and costs, expert witness fees, and consultant fees, incurred by the Indemnified Parties in the defense of any Claim(s), or to enforce the indemnity herein. CM's obligation to indemnify shall not be restricted to insurance proceeds.
- 11.3 District may withhold from amounts owing to CM any and all costs that arise out of, pertain to, or relate to the negligence, recklessness, or willful misconduct of the CM.

ARTICLE 12. Conduct on Project Site and Fingerprinting

- 12.1 Unacceptable and/or loud language will not be tolerated. "Cat calls" or other derogatory language toward students or public will not be allowed.
- 12.2 Drugs, alcohol, and smoking on District property are strictly prohibited. No drugs, alcohol and/or smoking are allowed at any time in any building and/or grounds on District's property. No students, staff, visitors or contractors are to use drugs on District's property.
- 12.3 Pursuant to Education Code section 45125.2, the District has determined on the basis of the scope of Services in this Agreement that CM and its subcontractors and employees will have only limited contact with pupils. CM will promptly notify the District in writing of any facts or circumstances which might reasonably lead the District to determine that contact will be more than limited. Should there be more than limited contact, CM shall comply with the provisions of Education Code section 45125.1 regarding the submission of

employee fingerprints to the California Department of Justice and the completion of criminal background investigations of its employees. CM shall not permit any employee to have any contact with District pupils until such time as the CM has verified in writing to the governing board of the District that the employee has not been convicted of a felony, as defined in Education Code section 45122.1. CM's responsibility shall extend to all employees, agents, and employees or agents of its Consultants regardless of whether those individuals are paid or unpaid, concurrently employed by the District, or acting as CM's independent contractors. CM shall provide to District verification of compliance with this section by submitting an executed Criminal Background Investigation Certification (**Exhibit "E**").

12.4 For all workers on District property, CM shall comply with all applicable federal, state and local laws regarding COVID-19, including but not limited to the CDPH's State Public Health Officer Orders. CM shall provide to District verification of compliance with this section by submitting an executed COVID-19 Vaccination/Testing Certification (**Exhibit "F"**).

ARTICLE 13. Responsibilities of the District

- 13.1 The District shall examine the documents submitted by the CM and shall render decisions so as to avoid unreasonable delay in the process of the CM's Services.
- 13.2 The District shall provide to the CM as complete information as is available to District regarding the District's Project requirements.
- 13.3 The District shall retain design professional(s) whose services, duties and responsibilities will be described in written agreement(s) between the District and design professional(s).
- 13.4 Unless the contract documents require that Contractor provide any of the following, the District shall, in a timely manner, and with CM's assistance, secure, submit and pay for necessary approvals, easements, assessments, permits and charges required for the construction, use, or occupancy of permanent structures or for permanent changes in existing facilities, subject to CM's and/or the Design Team's duties to recommend or provide same.
- 13.5 The District, its representatives, and consultants shall communicate with the Contractor either directly or through the CM.
- 13.6 The District shall designate an officer, employee and/or other authorized representatives to act on the District's behalf with respect to the Project. The District's Project representative shall be available during working hours and as often as may be required to render decisions and to furnish information in a timely manner.

ARTICLE 14. Liability of District

14.1 Other than as provided in this Agreement, District's obligations under this Agreement shall be limited to the payment of the compensation as provided

in this Agreement. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, in no event shall District be liable, regardless of whether any claim is based on contract or tort, for any special, consequential, indirect or incidental damages, including but not limited to, lost profits or revenue, arising out of or in connection with this Agreement for the services performed in connection with this Agreement.

- 14.2 CM shall pay to District any and all costs incurred by District, or for which District may become liable, to the extent caused by negligent delays, acts, or omissions of CM in its performance of its Services.
- 14.3 District shall not be responsible for any damage to persons or property as a result of the use, misuse or failure of any equipment used by CM, or by its employees, even though such equipment be furnished or loaned to CM by District.
- 14.4 CM hereby waives any and all claim(s) for recovery from the District under this Agreement, which loss or damage is covered by valid and collectible insurance policies. CM agrees to have its required insurance policies endorsed to prevent the invalidation of insurance coverages by reason of this waiver. This waiver shall extend to claims paid, or expenses incurred, by CM's insurance company on the District's behalf.

ARTICLE 15. Insurance

- 15.1 CM shall procure, prior to commencement of Services, and will maintain for the duration of the Agreement insurance against claims for injuries to persons or damages to property which may arise from or in connection with the performance of the work hereunder by the CM, their agents, representatives, employees and sub-consultant(s). CM's liabilities, including but not limited to, CM's indemnity or defense obligations under this Agreement, shall not be deemed limited in any way to the insurance coverage required herein. Maintenance of specified insurance coverage is a material element of this Agreement and CM's failure to maintain or renew coverage or to provide evidence of renewal during the term of this Agreement, as required or when requested, may be treated by the District, subject to its sole discretion, as a material breach of contract.
- 15.2 **Minimum Scope and Limits of Insurance**: Coverage shall be at least as broad as the following scopes and limits:
 - 15.2.1 **Commercial General Liability.** Two million dollars (\$2,000,000) per occurrence for bodily injury, personal injury, property damage, death, advertising injury, and medical payments arising from the performance of any portion of the Services. If Commercial General Liability or other form with a general aggregate limit is used, either the general aggregate limit shall apply separately to this Project/location or the general aggregate limit shall be twice the required occurrence limit.

- 15.2.2 **Commercial Automobile Liability, Any Auto**. One million dollars (\$1,000,000) per occurrence.
- 15.2.3 **Workers' Compensation**. Statutory limits required by the State of California. For all of the CM's employees who are subject to this Agreement and to the extent required by the applicable state or federal law, CM shall keep in full force and effect, a Workers' Compensation policy. CM shall provide an endorsement that the insurer waives the right of subrogation against the District and its respective elected officials, officers, employees, agents, representatives, consultants, trustees, and volunteers.
- 15.2.4 **Employer's Liability.** One million dollars (\$1,000,000) per accident for bodily injury or disease. For all of the CM's employees who are subject to this Agreement, CM shall keep in full force and effect, an Employers' Liability policy. That policy shall provide employers' liability coverage with minimum liability coverage of Two million dollars (\$2,000,000) per occurrence. CM shall provide an endorsement that the insurer waives the right of subrogation against the District and its respective elected officials, officers, employees, agents, representatives, consultants, trustees, and volunteers.
- 15.2.5 **Professional Liability**. This insurance shall cover the CM and its sub-consultant(s), if any, for one million dollars (\$1,000,000) aggregate limit subject to no claim deductible, coverage to continue through completion of construction plus two years thereafter. The policy must contain terms or endorsements extending coverage that requires the insurer to defend and indemnify for acts which happen before the effective date of the policy provided the claim is first made during the policy period.
- 15.3 The District reserves the right to modify the limits and coverages described herein, with appropriate credits or charges to be negotiated for such changes.
- 15.4 **Deductibles and Self-Insured Retention**: Any deductibles or self-insured retention exceeding Twenty-Five Thousand Dollars (\$25,000) must be declared to and approved by the District. At the option of the District, either:
 - 15.4.1 The District can accept the higher deductible;
 - 15.4.2 CM's insurer shall reduce or eliminate such deductibles or selfinsured retention as respects the District, its officers, officials, employees and volunteers; or
 - 15.4.3 CM shall procure a bond guaranteeing payment of losses and related investigations, claim administration and defense expenses.
- 15.5 **Other Insurance Provisions**: The general liability and automobile liability policies are to contain, or be endorsed to contain, the following provisions:

- 15.5.1 All policies except for the worker's compensation, employer's liability and professional liability insurance policy shall be written on an occurrence form.
- 15.5.2 The District, its representatives, consultants, trustees, officers, officials, employees, agents, and volunteers ("Additional Insureds") are to be covered as additional insureds as respects liability arising out of activities performed by or on behalf of the CM; Instruments of Service and completed operations of the CM; premises owned, occupied or used by the CM; or automobiles owned, leased, hired or borrowed by the CM. The coverage shall contain no special limitations on the scope of protection afforded to the Additional Insureds. All endorsements shall waive any right to subrogation against any of the Additional Insureds.
- 15.5.3 Any failure to comply with reporting or other provisions of the policies including breaches of warranties shall not affect coverage provided to the Additional Insureds.
- 15.5.4 CM shall pay all insurance premiums, including any charges for required waivers of subrogation or the endorsement of additional insureds. If CM fails to maintain insurance, District may take out comparable insurance, and deduct and retain amount of premium from any sums due CM under the Agreement.
- 15.5.5 The CM's insurance shall apply separately to each insured against whom claim is made or suit is brought, except with respect to the limits of the insurer's liability.
- 15.5.6 Each insurance policy required by this clause shall be endorsed to state that coverage shall not be canceled, not renewed, or material change in coverage except after thirty (30) days prior written notice by certified mail, return receipt requested, has been given to the District.
- 15.5.7 CM's insurance coverage shall be primary and non-contributory insurance as respects the Additional Insureds with respect to any claims related to, arising out of, or connected with the Project. Any insurance or self-insurance maintained by the Additional Insureds shall be in excess of the CM's insurance and shall not contribute with it.
- 15.5.8 Construction Manager shall provide an endorsement that the insurer waives the right of subrogation against the District and its respective elected officials, officers, employees, agents, representatives, consultants, trustees, and volunteers.
- 15.5.9 CM shall require all subconsultants to maintain the level of insurance CM deems appropriate with respect to the consultant's scope of the Work unless otherwise indicated in the Agreement.

CM shall cause the subconsultants to furnish proof thereof to District within ten (10) days of District's request. Should CM not require subconsultants to provide the same level of insurance as is required of CM, as provided in this Agreement, CM is not relieved of its indemnity obligations to District or fulfilling its insurance requirements as provided in this Agreement.

- 15.5.10 If CM normally carries insurance in an amount greater than the minimum amounts required herein, that greater amount shall become the minimum required amount of insurance for purposes of the Agreement. Therefore, CM hereby acknowledges and agrees that all insurance carried by it shall be deemed liability coverage for all actions it performs in connection with the Agreement.
- 15.6 **Acceptability of Insurers**: Insurance is to be placed with insurers admitted in California with a current A.M. Best's rating of no less than A:VII. CM shall inform the District in writing if any of its insurer(s) have an A.M. Best's rating less than A:VII. At the option of the District, the District may either:
 - 15.6.1 Accept the lower rating; or
 - 15.6.2 Require CM to procure insurance from another insurer.
- 15.7 **Verification of Coverage**: Prior to commencing with its provision of Services under this Agreement, but no later than three (3) calendar after the Notice of Award, CM shall furnish the District with:
 - 15.7.1 Certificates of insurance showing maintenance of the required insurance coverage;
 - 15.7.2 Original endorsements affecting coverage. The endorsements are to be signed by a person authorized by that insurer to bind coverage on its behalf. All endorsements are to be received and approved by the District before work commences.
- 15.8 **Copy of Insurance Policy(ies):** Upon the District's request, CM will furnish District with a copy of all insurance policies related to its provision of Services under this Agreement.

ARTICLE 16. Nondiscrimination

CM agrees to comply with the provisions of the California Fair Employment and Housing Act as set forth in part 2.8 of division 3 of the California Government Code, commencing at section 12900; the Federal Civil Rights Act of 1964, as set forth in Public Law 88-352, and all amendments thereto; Executive Order 11246; and all administrative rules and regulations found to be applicable to Consultant and all of its subcontractors. In addition, Consultant agrees to require like compliance by all of its subcontractor(s).

ARTICLE 17. Covenant Against Contingent Fees

CM warrants that it has not employed or retained any company or person, other than a bona fide employee working solely for the CM, to solicit or secure this Agreement, and that it has not paid or agreed to pay any company or person, other than a bona fide employee working solely for the CM, any fee, commission, percentage, brokerage fee, gift, or any other consideration contingent on or resulting from the award or making of this Agreement. For breach or violation of this warranty, the District shall have the right to annul this Agreement without liability, or in its discretion, to deduct from the contract price or consideration or otherwise recover the full amount of such fee, commission, percentage fee, gift, or contingency.

ARTICLE 18. Entire Agreement/Modification

This Agreement, including the Exhibits hereto, supersedes all previous contracts and constitutes the entire understanding of the Parties hereto. CM shall be entitled to no benefit other than those specified herein. No changes, amendments or alterations shall be effective unless in writing and signed by both Parties. CM specifically acknowledges that in entering into this Agreement, CM relies solely upon the provisions contained in this Agreement and no others.

ARTICLE 19. Non-Assignment of Agreement

This Agreement is intended to secure the CM's specialized services. CM may not assign, transfer, delegate or sublet any interest therein without the District's prior written consent. Any assignment, transfer, delegation or sublease without the District's prior written consent shall be considered null and void.

ARTICLE 20. Law, Venue

- 20.1 This Agreement has been executed and delivered in the State of California and the validity, enforceability and interpretation of any of the clauses of this Agreement shall be determined and governed by the laws of the State of California.
- 20.2 To the fullest extent permitted by California law, Sacramento County shall be the venue for any action or proceeding that may be brought or arise out of, in connection with or by reason of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 21. Alternative Dispute Resolution

- 21.1 All claims, disputes or controversies arising out of, or in relation to the interpretation, application or enforcement of this Agreement may be decided through mediation as the first method of resolution. Notice of the demand for mediation of a dispute shall be filed in writing with the other party to the Agreement. The demand for mediation shall be made within a reasonable time after written notice of the dispute has been provided to the other party, but in no case longer than ninety (90) days after initial written notice.
- 21.2 If a claim, or any portion thereof, remains in dispute upon satisfaction of all applicable dispute resolution requirements, the Consultant shall comply with

all claims presentation requirements as provided in Chapter 1 (commencing with section 900) and Chapter 2 (commencing with section 910) of Part 3 of Division 3.6 of Title 1 of Government Code as a condition precedent to the Consultant's right to bring a civil action against the District. For purposes of those provisions, the running of the time within which a claim must be presented to the District shall be tolled from the time the Consultant submits its written claim until the time the claim is denied, including any time utilized by any applicable meet and confer process.

21.3 Notwithstanding any disputes, claims or other disagreements between the CM and the District, CM shall continue to provide and perform Services hereunder pending a subsequent resolution of such disputes.

ARTICLE 22. [RESERVED]

ARTICLE 23. Severability

If any term, covenant, condition or provision of this Agreement is held by a court of competent jurisdiction to be invalid, void or unenforceable, the remainder of the provisions hereof shall remain in full force and effect and shall in no way be affected, impaired or invalidated thereby.

ARTICLE 24. Employment Status

- 24.1 CM shall, during the entire term of Agreement, be construed to be an independent contractor and nothing in this Agreement is intended nor shall it be construed to create an employer-employee relationship, a joint venture relationship, or to allow District to exercise discretion or control over the professional manner in which CM performs the Services which are the subject matter of this Agreement; provided always, however, that the Services to be provided by CM shall be provided in a manner consistent with all applicable standards and regulations governing such Services.
- 24.2 CM understands and agrees that CM's personnel are not and will not be eligible for: membership in, or to receive any benefits from, any District group plan for hospital, surgical or medical insurance; membership in any District retirement program; paid vacation, paid sick leave or other leave, with or without pay; or any other benefits which accrue to a District employee.
- 24.3 Should District, in its discretion, or a relevant taxing authority such as the Internal Revenue Service or the State Employment Development Department, or both, determine that CM or any employee of CM is an employee of District for purposes of collection of any employment taxes, the amounts payable under this Agreement shall be reduced by amounts equal to both the employee and employer portions of the tax due (and offsetting any credits for amounts already paid by CM which can be applied against this liability). District shall then forward those amounts to the relevant taxing authority.
- 24.4 Should a relevant taxing authority determine a liability for past services performed by CM for District, upon notification of such fact by District, CM

shall promptly remit the amount due or arrange with District to have the amount due withheld from future payments to CM under this Agreement (again, offsetting any amounts already paid by CM which can be applied as a credit against that liability).

- 24.5 A determination of employment status pursuant to the preceding two paragraphs shall be solely for the purposes of the particular tax in question, and for all other purposes of this Agreement, CM shall not be considered an employee of District. Notwithstanding the foregoing, should any court, arbitrator, or administrative authority determine CM is an employee for any other purpose, then CM agrees to a reduction in District's liability resulting from this Agreement pursuant to principles similar to those stated in the foregoing paragraphs so that the total expenses of District under this Agreement shall not be greater than they would have been had the court, arbitrator, or administrative authority determined CM was not an employee.
- 24.6 Nothing in this Agreement shall operate to confer rights or benefits on persons or entities not a party to this Agreement.

ARTICLE 25. Warranty of CM

- 25.1 CM warrants that CM is properly licensed and/or certified under the laws and regulations of the State of California to provide the Services that it has herein agreed to perform. CM further warrants that all of the work CM performs under this Agreement shall comply with all applicable laws, rules, regulations and codes of the United States and the State of California. CM also warrants that it shall comply with all applicable ordinances, regulations, and resolutions of Sacramento County.
- 25.2 CM certifies that it is aware of the provisions of the California Labor Code of the State of California, requiring every employer to be insured against liability for workers compensation or to undertake self-insurance in accordance with the provisions of that code, and it certifies that, if applicable, it will comply with those provisions before commencing the performance of the work of this Agreement.
- 25.3 To the extent that the work performed under this contract is subject to labor compliance and enforcement by the DIR, CM specifically acknowledges and understands that it shall perform the Services while complying with all applicable provisions of Division 2, Part 7, Chapter 1 of the Labor Code and Title 8 of the California Code of Regulations, including all applicable prevailing wage requirements.

ARTICLE 26. Cost Disclosure - Documents and Written Reports

CM shall be responsible for compliance with California Government Code section 7550, if the total cost of the Agreement is over five thousand dollars (\$5,000).

ARTICLE 27. Communications / Notice

Notices and communications between the Parties to this Agreement may be sent to the following addresses by registered or certified mail with postage prepaid, return receipt requested, by overnight delivery service, or by personal delivery:

District:

CM:

Sacramento City Unified School District	Kitchell/CEM, Inc.
5735 47th Avenue	2450 Venture Oaks Way Ste 500
Sacramento, CA 95824	Sacramento, CA 95833
ATTN: Contracts Office	ATTN: Jeff Dees

If notice is given by registered or certified mail with postage prepaid, return receipt requested, it shall be considered delivered on the day the notice is signed for. If notice if given by overnight delivery service, it shall be considered delivered on the date stated in the proof of delivery.

CM and District, by notice given hereunder, may designate different addresses to which subsequent notices, certificates or other communications will be sent.

ARTICLE 28. [RESERVED]

ARTICLE 29. District's Right to Audit

- 29.1 District retains the right to review and audit, and the reasonable right of access to CM's and any Consultant's premises to review and audit the CM's compliance with the provisions of this Agreement ("District's Right"). The District's Right includes the right to inspect, photocopy, and to retain copies, outside of CM's premises, of any and all Project-related records and other information with appropriate safeguards, if such retention is deemed necessary by the District in its sole discretion. The District shall keep this information confidential, as allowed by applicable law.
- 29.2 The District's Right includes the right to examine any and all books, records, documents and any other evidence of procedures and practices that the District determines is necessary to discover and verify whether CM is in compliance with all requirements of this Agreement.
- 29.3 If there is a claim for additional compensation or for Extra Services, the District's Right includes the right to examine books, records, documents, and any and all other evidence and accounting procedures and practices that the District determines is necessary to discover and verify all direct and indirect costs, of whatever nature, which are claimed to have been incurred, or anticipated to be incurred.
- 29.4 CM shall maintain complete and accurate records in accordance with generally accepted accounting practices in the industry. CM shall make available to the District for review and audit all Project-related accounting records and

documents and any other financial data. Upon District's request, CM shall submit exact duplicates of originals of all requested records to the District.

- 29.5 CM shall include audit provisions in any and all of its subcontracts, and shall ensure that these sections are binding upon all Consultants.
- 29.6 CM shall comply with these provisions within fifteen (15) days of the District's written request to review and audit any or all of CM's Project-related records and information.

ARTICLE 30. Other Provisions

- 30.1 CM shall be responsible for the cost of construction change orders caused directly by CM's willful misconduct or negligent acts, errors or omissions. Without limiting CM's liability for indirect or consequential cost impacts, the direct costs for which CM shall be liable shall equal its proportionate share of the difference between the cost of the change order and the reasonable cost of the work had such work been a part of the originally prepared Construction Documents. These amounts shall be paid by CM to District or the District may withhold those costs from amounts due or to become due to CM.
- 30.2 Neither the District's review, approval of, nor payment for, any of the Services required under this Agreement shall be construed to operate as a waiver of any rights under this Agreement, and CM shall remain liable to the District in accordance with this Agreement for all damages to the District caused by CM's failure to perform any of the Services furnished under this Agreement to the standard of care of the CM for its Services, which shall be, at a minimum, the standard of care of construction managers performing similar work for California public school districts at or around the same time and in or around the same geographic area of the District.
- 30.3 CM shall share, credit, or reimburse District fifty percent (50%) of the amount of any tax deduction and/or credit CM receives for District Projects under the Commercial Buildings Energy-Efficiency Tax Deduction, 26 U.S. Code § 179D ("Section 179D"). CM shall provide District with all necessary documentation to enable District to verify the amounts of the Section 179D tax deduction. CM shall notify District in writing of the Section 179D tax deduction within 30 days of when CM receives IRS notice of the Section 179D tax deduction or receives the Section 179D tax refund, whichever occurs first.
- 30.4 Each party warrants that it has had the opportunity to consult counsel and understands the terms of this Agreement and the consequences of executing it. In addition, each party acknowledges that the drafting of this Agreement was the product of negotiation, that no party is the author of this Agreement, and that this Agreement shall not be construed against any party as the drafter of the Agreement.
- 30.5 The individual executing this Agreement on behalf of CM warrants and represents that she/he is authorized to execute this Agreement and bind the CM to all terms hereof.

30.6 This Agreement may be executed in one or more counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original. A facsimile or electronic signature shall be deemed to be the equivalent of the actual original signature. All counterparts so executed shall constitute one Agreement binding all the Parties hereto.

ARTICLE 31. Exhibits.

Exhibits "A" through "F" attached hereto are hereby incorporated by this reference and made a part of this Agreement.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have executed this Agreement on the date(s) indicated below.

SACRAMENTO CITY UNIFIED SCHOOL DISTRICT

KITCHELL/CEM, INC.

By:

Rose Ramos Chief Business Officer

Date: _____

By:

Wendy Coher President

Date: 02.15.2

EXHIBIT "A"

RESPONSIBILITIES AND SERVICES OF CONSTRUCTION MANGER

<u>Page</u>

1.	BASIC SERVICES	1
2.	GENERAL PROJECT SERVICES	4
3.	PRECONSTRUCTION PHASE	5
4.	PRE-BID PHASE	7
5.	BIDDING PHASE	7
6.	CONSTRUCTION PHASE	8
7.	PROJECT COMPLETION	11
8.	FINAL DOCUMENTS	12

EXHIBIT "A"

RESPONSIBILITIES AND SERVICES OF CONSTRUCTION MANGER

Construction Manager ("CM") shall provide professional services necessary for completing the following:

1. BASIC SERVICES

- 1.1. Provide work which shall comply with professional standards and applicable requirements of federal, state, and local law.
- 1.2. Monitor and advise the District as to all material developments in the Project. Maintain reporting systems for scope, sequencing, scheduling, budgets and communication for the Project using existing District software.
- 1.3. Be the focal point of all communication to and from construction Contractor(s).
- 1.4. Implement methods to budget and track all expenditures on the Project. CM shall generate monthly reports to the District reflecting this information.
- 1.5. Prepare methods to track and report on schedule status for the Project. CM shall develop master schedules and milestone schedules for the Project, and shall report on same each month to the District.
- 1.6. CM shall work cooperatively with District to anticipate and maintain a schedule of upcoming Board information and action items and shall prepare reports, background materials, and preliminary materials in District-specified format.
- 1.7. CM shall work cooperatively with the Design Team and the District to:
 - 1.7.1. Define and schedule the Project.
 - 1.7.2. Provide Services that will result in the development of an overall Project strategy with regard to phases, construction schedules, timing, budget, prequalification, contactor and consultant procurement, construction materials, building systems, and equipment.
- 1.8. Organize an initial planning workshop to create baseline parameters for the Project(s), to define overall building requirements, Project(s) strategy, conceptual budget and schedule. Pursuant to understandings reached at these meetings, CM will develop an implementation plan that identifies the various phases of the Project(s), coordination among phases, and budget and time constraints for each phase of the Project. The plan will include a detailed strategy, Project Budget and Project schedule as well as identification of critical events and milestone activities.
- 1.9. Perform constructability reviews, determine construction feasibility, availability of materials and labor, time requirements for installation and construction, and factors related to cost, including costs of alternative designs, of materials, preliminary budgets, and possible economies.

- 1.10. Interface with the Contractor and all subcontractors during construction to ensure that the District is provided with an acceptable Project and the best value for taxpayer dollars.
- 1.11. Advise the District as to the regulatory agencies that have jurisdiction over any portion or all of the Project, and as to coordination with and implementation of the requirements of the regulatory agencies, including without limitation DSA.
- 1.12. Contract for or employ, at CM's expense, sub-consultant(s) to the extent deemed necessary for CM's services. Nothing in the foregoing shall create any contractual relationship between the District and any sub-consultant(s) employed by the CM under terms of this Agreement.
- 1.13. Cooperate with the District, Board, and other professionals employed by the District for the design, coordination or management of other work related to the Project, including District staff and consultants, project manager(s), citizens' oversight committee, other District committees, and the community to facilitate the timely completion of the Project within Board-approved budgets and to District design standards.
- 1.14. Chair, conduct and take minutes of periodic meetings between District and its design professional(s), the Site Committee meetings, and construction meetings during the course of the Project. CM shall invite the District and/or its representative and the Project Inspector to participate in these meetings. CM shall keep meeting minutes to document comments generated in these meetings.
- 1.15. Develop for District approval a Project time schedule at the start of Project development that does the following:
 - 1.15.1. Provides sufficient time for prequalification, and if necessary the resolution of any appeals, bidding, and, if necessary, rebidding, or negotiating if applicable, the Project;
 - 1.15.2. Coordinates and integrates the design professional(s)' design efforts with bidding schedules;
 - 1.15.3. Includes realistic activity sequences and durations, allocation of labor and materials and delivery of products requiring long lead-time procurement; and
 - 1.15.4. Takes into account the District's occupancy requirements (showing portions of the Project having occupancy priority and ongoing operational occupancy requirements).
- 1.16. Be responsible for the professional quality and technical accuracy of all cost estimates, constructability reviews, studies, reports, projections, opinions of the probable cost of construction, and other services furnished by CM under this Agreement as well as coordination with all Master Plans, studies, reports and other information provided by District to CM. CM shall, without additional compensation, correct or revise any errors or omissions in materials it generates.
- 1.17. Maintain a log of all meetings, site visits or discussions held in conjunction with the work of the Project, with documentation of major discussion points, observations, decisions,

questions or comments. These shall be furnished to the District and/or its representative for inclusion in the overall Project documentation.

- 1.18. Coordinate transmittal of documents to regulatory agencies for review and advise the District of potential problems in completion of such reviews.
- 1.19. Prepare a bidders list for each bid package for approval by the District.
- 1.20. Assistance with administration of the prequalification process;
- 1.21. Assistance in development of documents necessary or appropriate for bidding the Construction Contract for the Project;
- 1.22. Development of bidders' interest in a Project, including but not limited to telephonic and correspondence campaigns and preparing and placing notices and advertisements to solicit bids for the Project(s);
- 1.23. Assistance in conducting job walks and bidders' conferences and the maintenance and preparation of minutes of job walks or bidder's conferences;
- 1.24. Assistance in responding to bidders' inquiries and the development of bid addenda as necessary or appropriate;
- 1.25. Review of bid proposals for responsiveness to bid requirements, evaluation of bidder responsibility, and analysis of completed questionnaires;
- 1.26. Interviewing possible bidders, references, bonding agents and financial institutions;
- 1.27. Preparing recommendations for the District for pre-qualification of prospective bidders;
- 1.28. Tabulations and evaluation of bid results along with a recommendation for award of the Construction Contract for a Project;
- 1.29. Assisting with resolution of any appeals;
- 1.30. For Lease Leaseback projects, coordinate Request for Qualifications/Proposals ("RFP") process and assist in negotiation of agreements, including, Site Lease and Facilities Lease with guaranteed maximum price; and
- 1.31. Preparation of agenda items for Board approval.
- 1.32. Provide documentation, pictures, and other information and assistance to the District for the District's use on a website for public access to show Project status.
- 1.33. Provide direction and planning to ensure Project adherence to applicable environmental requirements, such as those emanating from the Environmental Protection Agency ("EPA"), Cal/EPA, the California Environmental Quality Act ("CEQA"), and State of California laws, regulations and rules. CM shall comply with, and ensure that all Consultants, all Contractors and their subcontractors and design professionals and their subconsultants comply with, any storm water pollution prevention plans, other storm water management program and other environmental impact mitigation requirements that are approved by the District and applicable to the Project, at no additional cost to the District.

- 1.34. Cooperate and implement District's reporting to and interface with the Labor Commissioner's Office, including but not limited to:
 - 1.34.1. Registering public works project with the Department of Industrial Relations (DIR) within thirty (30) days of the award, but in no event later than the first day in which a contractor has workers employed upon the public work;
 - 1.34.2. Requiring proof of public works contractor registration before accepting a bid or awarding a contract; and
 - 1.34.3. Reporting any suspected public works violations to the Labor Commissioner.
- 1.35. CM shall maintain accurate Project cost accounting records maintained with generally accepted accounting principles ("GAAP") on authorized work performed under unit costs, actual costs for labor and material, or other basis for maintaining required accounting records. CM shall provide accounting records to the District on a monthly basis, or as reasonably requested by District. CM shall afford the District access to these records and preserve these records for a period of three (3) years after final payment, at no cost to the District.
- 1.36. Assist Architect with the preparation of an estimate of costs for all addenda and coordinate with Architect to submit the estimate to the District for approval. Assist and coordinate with Architect as required to adjust the Construction Cost Budget and other Project costs as indicated in this Agreement and as required in the Agreement for Architectural Services.
- 1.37. Provide and maintain a management presence on the Project site.
- 1.38. CM is **NOT** responsible for:
 - 1.38.1. Ground contamination or hazardous material analysis.
 - 1.38.2. Any asbestos testing, design or abatement; however, it shall coordinate and integrate its work with any such information provided by District.
 - 1.38.3. Compliance with the California Environmental Quality Act ("CEQA"), except that CM agrees to coordinate its work with that of any CEQA consultants retained by the District, and the work of Contractor and the Design Team to provide current information for use in CEQA compliance documents and to identify and carry out mitigation measures.
 - 1.38.4. Historical significance report.
 - 1.38.5. Soils investigation.
 - 1.38.6. Geotechnical hazard report.
 - 1.38.7. Topographic survey, including utility locating services.

2. GENERAL PROJECT SERVICES

2.1 **General**: Monitor and advise the District and Program Manager as to all material developments on the Project. CM shall implement with District approval reporting methods developed by Program Manager for schedules, cost and budget status. The CM shall be

the focal point of all communication to and from construction Contractor and shall be copied on all communications between the District and its Design Team.

- 2.2 **Scheduling**: Track and report on schedule status for Project. The CM shall develop Project master schedules and milestone schedules, and review and approve Contractor project schedules and milestone schedules for the project per specifications, and shall report on same each month to the District and Program Manager.
- 2.3 **Cost Controls**: Implement methods to track construction expenditures on the Project using methods developed by Program Manager. The CM shall generate monthly reports to the District reflecting this information.

3. **PRECONSTRUCTION PHASE**

- 3.1 To the extent requested by District or Program Manager, assist with providing overall coordination of the Project; serve as the focal point of communication, transmitting information to the District and Design Team on general aspects of the Project, including planning, scheduling, cost management, progress reporting, design review, dispute resolution, and documentation. Communications from the construction Contractor to the District and Design Team shall be through the CM. The CM shall receive simultaneous copies of all written communications from the District or the Design Team to the construction Contractor.
- 3.2 To the extent requested by District or Program Manager, assist with the detailed definition of project scope, budget, and schedule, as needed. Review and reconcile cost estimates from the assigned architect and coordinate peer review estimates when requested by the District. Advise the District regarding owner-supplied equipment and other potential cost-saving measures.
- 3.3 To the extent requested by District or Program Manager, assist the District in the solicitation and retention of design and engineering consultants, and coordinate design consultants' activities and delivery schedules, as needed. Provide value engineering and life cycle cost analysis.
- 3.4 Provide design-phase services in conjunction with the architecture firms awarded the Project by the District. Work with the Architect to conform and refine designs to correlate designs to budget and Facilities Master Plan, if applicable. Review design documents for constructability, scheduling, consistency, and coordination during schematic and design development phases of work. Perform constructability reviews at appropriate stages of design. Assist with verification of site conditions. Expedite design reviews, including modifications. Keep accurate documentation of all discussions with users regarding scope and resolution.
- 3.5 Prepare and maintain a Construction Management schedule for the Project. Prepare a procurement plan and move in occupancy planning, where required.
- 3.6 To the extent requested by District or Program Manager, assist with monitoring and reporting to the District on status of design and state approval in relation to the schedule for the Project. Attend meetings to coordinate design efforts for the Project. Assist in identifying and obtaining all necessary approvals.

- 3.7 To the extent requested by District or Program Manager, assist with soliciting proposals, evaluate, and recommend other professional consultants needed to complete the Project.
- 3.8 Implement District-approved implementation procedures, forms and reporting requirements for the Project that involve all members of the Project team, including the District, Design Team, and construction Contractor.
- 3.9 Work with the Design Team and District to develop the final sizes, choice of materials, services and utilities and other detailed design and performance criteria of the Project.
- 3.10 To the extent requested by District or Program Manager, provide value engineering at the Schematic Design and/or 100% Design Development Phase. This evaluation will consist of a review of the proposed materials, equipment, systems and other items depicted in the design documents and shall be coordinated with the District's design guidelines and design professional(s). The CM will prepare a value engineering report documenting the results of the evaluation and make recommendations to the District with respect to alternatives, deletions, or amendments of such proposed items that pertain to the anticipated construction costs, useful life, maintenance and operational costs and efficiencies. The CM shall provide to the District value engineering recommendations and cost/benefit analysis of those recommendations.
- 3.11 Perform or subcontract for constructability reviews of the Project at the Design Development Phase and at 90% of the Construction Documents Phase. The CM shall review the design documents for clarity, consistency, constructability and coordination. The results of the review shall be provided in writing and as notations on the documents to the District. The CM shall also make recommendations to the District with respect to constructability, construction cost, sequence of construction, and construction duration.
- 3.12 Develop master bid/award schedule(s) including construction milestones for the Project through the completion of construction, as directed by the District, in coordination with design professional(s) and advise and consult with the District. CM shall review and approve construction Contractor's schedules, but shall not dictate any construction Contractor's means and/or methods of performance.
- 3.13 Establish schedules for any Consultant, and for any hazardous materials or other testing, and review costs, estimates, and invoices of each.
- 3.14 Implement a management control system to support such functions as planning, organizing, scheduling, budgeting, reporting progress, and identifying and documenting problems and solutions for the Project. Prepare monthly progress reports for the District regarding the schedule for the Project.
- 3.15 To the extent requested by District or Program Manager, organize an initial planning workshop to create baseline parameters for the Project, to define overall building requirements, Project strategy, conceptual budget and schedule. Pursuant to understandings reached at these meetings, Construction Manager will develop an implementation plan that identifies the various phases of the Project, coordination among phases, and budget and time constraints for each phase of the Project. The plan will include a detailed strategy, master budget and master schedule as well as identification of critical events and milestone activities.

- 3.16 To the extent requested by District or Program Manager, provide updated cost estimates for the Project at the Schematic Design, Design Development, and Construction Documents Phases as directed by District; coordinate with design professional(s) and reconcile cost estimates with design professional(s)' estimates.
- 3.17 Advise District regarding "green building" technology and lifecycle costing, when applicable.
- 3.18 Fully coordinate all changes requested by any utility company needed to complete the Project.
- 3.19 Review and tailor the District's front end documents for the Project. Recommend the number of days required for the construction phase (and any sub-phases, such as hazardous material abatement) and recommend the amount of the liquidated damages.

4. PRE-BID PHASE

- 4.1 Develop master schedules and construction schedules for the Project. Develop budget(s) for the Project based on construction cost estimates.
- 4.2 In consultation with the District and according to District-approved policies, procedures, and standards, implement procedures, forms, and reporting requirements for the Project. Establish, accordingly, a communications procedure for the Project that allows for decision making at appropriate levels of responsibility and accountability.
- 4.3 Work with the Program Manager and Design Team to modify or add to standard, special, or general conditions for contract documents that might be needed for unique Project or contract conditions, for the District's approval, and/or assist in the development of documents necessary for the bidding phase.
- 4.4 To the extent requested by District or Program Manager, make recommendations for development and implementation of procedures to comply with applicable bidding or RFP requirements for the Project as applicable and for expediting completion of the bidding process for the Project. The scope of the foregoing includes without limitation, recommendations of CM with respect to: (a) pre-qualification of potential contractors; (b) combination of two or more of the Projects for design, bidding and/or construction purposes; and (c) alternative construction delivery approaches for the Project, including consideration of a single general contractor and/or Lease Leaseback approach to construction for each Project.

5. **BIDDING PHASE**

- 5.1 To the extent requested by District or Program Manager, assist with pre-qualification process for the selection of prime and/or sub-contractors based on the detailed definition of Project scope, budget, schedule, and programming support. Develop a list of pre-qualified prime and sub-contractors, as required.
- 5.2 Develop bidders' interest in the Project. Coordinate all bid phase activities with District departments. Conduct pre-bid conferences to familiarize bidders with the bidding documents, and any special systems, materials or methods and with Project procedures.

Conduct job walks and bidders' conferences, maintain and prepare minutes of job walks or bidder's conferences. Field questions from bidders, referring questions to Design Team and District as required. Coordinate with Design Team to respond to bidder questions by addenda.

- 5.3 Prepare public solicitation notices for District approval. Review, coordinate, and estimate cost of bid phase addenda.
- 5.4 Review bid proposals for responsiveness to bid requirements, evaluate bidder responsibility, and conduct reference checks. Prepare bid analyses and advise the District on compliance of bidders with District requirements and bid requirements. Report and recommend to the District after review and evaluation. Make recommendations to the District for prequalification of bidders and award of contracts or rejection of bids.
- 5.5 Conduct post-bid conferences as required. Assist and advise regarding bid protests.
- 5.6 If appropriate, coordinate contracting with Contractor awarded the contract, including evaluating bonds and insurance, and negotiate final terms of construction contractor's contract(s), if applicable.
- 5.7 Conduct pre-award conferences with successful bidders.
- 5.8 Schedule and conduct preconstruction meetings. Maintain, prepare, and distribute minutes.
- 5.9 Assist with the preparation of agenda items for Board approval. Coordinate submittals required by governing agencies.

6. CONSTRUCTION PHASE

- 6.1 Administer the construction Contract.
- 6.2 Develop detailed construction schedules or review Contractor's submitted schedules, as needed. Administer and coordinate the work of Contractor on a daily basis. Enforce performance, scheduling, and notice requirements. Review Contractor's schedule submittals and make recommendations to the District.
- 6.3 Monitor schedule and cost information for Contractor. Document the progress and costs of the Project. Report and advise proactively on potential schedule and budget variances and impacts. Recommend potential solutions to schedule and cost problems. Work cooperatively with the District, Architect, and Contractor to ensure that Project is delivered on time and within budget. Review construction progress and prepare reports.
- 6.4 Verify permits, approvals, bonds, insurances, and schedules of values. Coordinate with DSA Project Inspector, and ensure compliance with all DSA reporting and closeout requirements. Submit necessary reports to state and local authorities.
- 6.5 Monitor the construction Contractor to verify that tools, equipment, and labor are furnished and work performed and completed within the time required or indicated by the plans and specifications, under the direction and to the satisfaction of the District. The CM expressly

agrees to verify that the specifications are met, observed, performed, and followed in accordance with the professional standards of care for construction management.

- 6.6 Coordinate work of the construction Contractor and effectively manage the Project to achieve the District's objectives in relation to cost, time and quality.
- 6.7 Provide continuous on-site construction management personnel, as needed. Conduct construction meetings for the Project to discuss and resolve such matters as progress, quality and scheduling. Said meetings shall be weekly unless Project conditions do not require that frequency. Prepare and promptly distribute minutes. When required by field or other conditions, construction progress, or the quality of workmanship, conduct special construction meetings; record, prepare, and distribute minutes of these meetings to the District, the affected construction Contractor, and Design Team.
- 6.8 Establish and implement team communication procedures.
- 6.9 Ensure that construction Contractor provides construction schedules as required by the construction Contracts, including activity sequences and durations, submittal schedule, or procurement schedule for products that require long lead time. The CM shall review construction Contractor's construction schedules for conformity with the requirements of the construction Contract and conformity with the overall schedule for the Project. Where construction Contractor's construction schedules do not so conform, the CM will take appropriate measures to secure compliance, subject to District approval.
- 6.10 Ensure construction Contractor's compliance with the requirements of the respective construction Contract for updating, revising, and other obligations relative to their respective construction schedules.
- 6.11 Cost Control. CM shall develop and monitor an effective system of construction cost control for the Project. CM shall identify variances between actual and budgeted or estimated costs and advise District and design professional(s) whenever a Project cost exceeds budgets or estimates. CM shall manage the construction bids and contracts in accordance with the Construction Budget.
- 6.12 Continually monitor whether construction contract requirements are being fulfilled and recommend courses of action to the District when Contractor fails to fulfill contractual requirements.
- 6.13 The CM may authorize minor variations in the work from the requirements of the contract documents that do not involve an adjustment in the contract price or the contract time or design and which are consistent with the overall intent of the contract documents. The CM shall provide to the design professional(s) and the District copies of these authorizations.
- 6.14 Evaluate and process payment applications and verify progress.
- 6.15 Verify that safety programs are developed and submitted by the construction Contractor as required by the Contract. Neither CM, Project Manager nor District shall be responsible for or have any liability for Contractor's failure to provide, comply with, or enforce said safety programs.

- 6.16 Implement quality control program, including As-Built Drawings accuracy. Coordinate and evaluate Contractor's recovery schedules.
- 6.17 Record the progress of the Project by a log.
- 6.18 Monitor ongoing Project costs to verify that projected costs do not exceed approved budget and provide the District timely notice of any potential increase in costs in excess of approved budgets provided to CM.
- 6.19 Negotiate Contractor's proposals and review change orders prepared by Design Team, with Design Team's input as needed, for approval by the District.
- 6.20 Evaluate and process change order requests. Make recommendations to the District. Determine cost and schedule effects of change orders. Prepare change order reports and maintain a change order log for the Project and implement procedures to expedite processing of change orders.
- 6.21 Assist the District in coordinating the services of special consultants and testing laboratories on the Project.
- 6.22 In conjunction with the Design Team, monitor work of the construction Contractor to determine that the work is being performed in accordance with the requirements of the respective construction documents for the Project, including but not limited to the plans, specifications, addenda, and all other contract documents, as well as all applicable laws, regulations and directives of agencies with jurisdiction over any of the Project. As appropriate, with assistance of Design Team, make recommendations to the District and Program Manager regarding special inspection or testing of work that is not in accordance with the provisions of the contract documents.
- 6.23 To guard District against defects in the work of the construction Contractor, the CM shall implement a quality control program to monitor the quality and workmanship of construction for conformity with:
 - 6.23.1 Accepted industry standards;
 - 6.23.2 Applicable laws, rules, or ordinances; and
 - 6.23.3 The design documents and contract documents.
- 6.24 Where the work of a construction Contractor does not conform as set forth above, the CM shall, with the input of Design Team:
 - 6.24.1 Notify the District of any non-conforming work observed by the CM;
 - 6.24.2 Reject the non-conforming work; and
 - 6.24.3 Take any and all action(s) necessary to compel the construction Contractor to correct the work.
- 6.25 Evaluate, track, and maintain logs of requests for information ("RFI") from construction Contractor and responses, shop drawings, samples, and other submittals, based, in part, on

information obtained from the design professional(s). Advise District and Program Manager as to status and criticality of RFIs.

- 6.26 Implement procedures, in collaboration with the District, Program Manager and Design Team, for expediting the processing and approval of shop drawings, product data, samples, and other submittals for each contract. Receive and transmit all submittals from the construction Contractor to the Design Team for review and approval. Maintain submittal and shop drawing logs.
- 6.27 Record the progress of work at the Project. When present, prepare daily reports for the Project containing a record of weather, construction Contractor(s) present and their number of workers, work accomplished, problems encountered, and other relevant data.
- 6.28 Prepare and distribute monthly project status reports for the Project including updates on project activities, progress of work, outstanding issues, potential problems, schedule, and status of RFIs, change orders, and submittals.
- 6.29 Coordinate, assist, and support Architect during construction administration phase as required.
- 6.30 CM shall maintain records of principal building layout lines, elevations of the bottom of footings, floor levels, and key site elevations as provided by the construction Contractor. At the completion of the Project, deliver all such records to District. Construction Contractor and design professional(s) share responsibility to prepare Record Drawings and As-Built Drawings.
- 6.31 Coordinate the move into the Projects.
- 6.32 Work with District team to develop lists of incomplete or unsatisfactory work ("punch lists").
- 6.33 Fully document and prepare deductive change orders for extra services of consultants that are the responsibility of a Contractor or another consultant. Present such a change order for signature by the Contractor or consultant.
- 6.34 Determine final completion and payment. Determine completion dates, final payments, and release of retention. Coordinate procurement and installation of Furniture, Fixtures, and Equipment ("FF&E").

7. **PROJECT COMPLETION**

- 7.1 The CM shall observe the construction Contractor's check-outs of utilities, operational systems and equipment, and start-up and testing. The CM shall maintain records of start-up and testing as provided by the construction Contractor and shall ensure the District of compliance with applicable provisions of the Contract, that all work has been performed and accepted, and that all systems are complete and operative.
- 7.2 At the punch list phase of the Project or designated portions thereof, CM, in consultation with the Architect, shall ensure the preparation of a list of incomplete or unsatisfactory work or work which does not conform to the requirements of the contract documents ("punch list work") and a schedule for the completion of the punch list work. CM shall provide this list to the construction Contractor. CM shall coordinate construction

Contractor's performance and completion of punch list work. CM shall review, with the Architect and District, the completed punch list work. CM shall ensure that, with input of the Architect, the completed punch list work complies with applicable provisions of the construction Contract.

- 7.3 CM shall determine, with the Architect and District, when the Project or designated portions thereof are complete.
- 7.4 CM shall conduct, with the Architect and District, final inspections of the Project or designated portions thereof. CM shall notify the District of final completion.
- 7.5 CM shall consult with the Architect and District and shall determine when the Project and the construction Contractor's work are finally completed. CM shall assist with the issuance of a Certificate of Final Completion, and shall provide to the District a written recommendation regarding payment to the Contractor.
- 7.6 CM shall coordinate close-out procedures, including personnel training. Advise District staff on systems operations, training and close-out of Project.
- 7.7 CM shall coordinate and expedite Contractor close-out requirements, including guarantees/warranties, certificates, keys, manuals, As-Built Drawings, Record Drawings, specifications, daily logs, and verified reports. Ensure that all other project participants submit necessary close-out documentation.
- 7.8 CM shall coordinate operational safety reviews with District post occupancy and manage corrective work as necessary.
- 7.9 CM shall ensure that all building commissioning requirements have been fulfilled in a timely manner through District commissioning agents.
- 7.10 CM shall obtain occupancy permits (where required), coordinate final testing, documentation, and regulatory inspections. Prepare occupancy plan report.
- 7.11 CM shall prepare final accounting reports.

8. <u>FINAL DOCUMENTS</u>

The Construction Manager shall review and monitor all As-Built Drawings, maintenance and operations manuals, and other closeout documents to be sure that all required documents meeting contract requirements are provided, and shall secure and transmit to the District and Program Manager those documents and all required guarantees, keys, manuals, record drawings, and daily logs. The Construction Manager shall also forward all documents and plans to the District upon completion of the project and ensure all such plans and documents are well organized for any appropriate audit or review of the Project.

9. <u>WARRANTY</u>

The Construction Manager shall assist Program Manager as necessary to implement a Warranty Inspection and Warranty Work procedure for the Project that Contractor must follow. The procedure shall include a twelve (12) month call back period and a final warranty inspection eleven (11) months after Project completion to inspect the Project and identify any outstanding warranty work.

10. PROJECT CLOSEOUT

To the extent requested by District or Program Manager, the Construction Manager shall assist District, Architect, and Program Manager as necessary to ensure all information and documentation necessary for Project closeout with the DSA is complete and the Project is timely closed out with DSA. This includes but is not limited to reports from independent consultants, inspectors, testing laboratories, and corresponding or required DSA forms.

[REMAINDER OF PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK]

EXHIBIT "B"

CRITERIA AND BILLING FOR EXTRA SERVICES

The following Extra Services to this Agreement shall be performed by CM if needed and requested by District:

- 1. Providing services required because of significant documented changes in the Project initiated by the District, including but not limited to size, quality, complexity, or the District's schedule.
- 2. Providing consultation concerning replacement of work damaged by fire or other cause during construction and furnishing services required in connection with replacement of such work.
- 3. Providing services made necessary by the default of Contractor, or by major defects or deficiencies in the work of the Contractor, or by failure of performance of the District's consultants.
- 4. Seeking variances or changes to agency guidelines on behalf of the District when so directed by the District.
- 5. Preparing to serve or serving as a witness in connection with any public hearing, dispute resolution proceeding or legal proceeding, other than that necessitated by the negligent acts, errors or omissions of CM or where the CM is a party thereto, except for a Contractor's hearing necessitated by a bid protest or by a Contractor's request to substitute a subcontractor, or by handling of any stop payment notices.
- 6. Performing technical inspection and testing.
- 7. Providing other services not otherwise included in this Agreement and not customarily furnished in accordance with the generally accepted scope of construction management practice.

Format and Content of Invoices

CM acknowledges that the District requires CM's invoices to include detailed explanations of the Services performed. For example, a six hour charge for the entire day is unacceptable and will not be payable. A more detailed explanation describing specific tasks is required.

Hourly Rates for Extra Services

1. The following rates, which include overhead, administrative cost and profit, shall be utilized in arriving at the fee for Extra Services and shall not be changed for the term of the Agreement. CM shall bill in quarter-hour increments for all Extra Services.

Job Title	<u>Hourly Rate</u>
Principal in Charge	\$225
Project Director	\$215
Sr. Project Manager	\$195
Project Manager II / Construction Manage	er \$180

Field Office Manager/Clerical	\$90
Estimator	\$195
Scheduler	\$160

2. The mark-up on any approved item of Extra Services performed by sub-consultant(s) or subcontractor(s) shall not exceed five percent (5%).

EXHIBIT "C"

SCHEDULE OF WORK

See attached.

Sacramento City Unified School District -John F Kennedy High School -HVAC/Roof

							202	22										
Schedule / Phase		J	F	Μ	Α	М	J	J	Α	S	0	Ν	D	J	F	М	Α	М
Schedule / Phase		200	160	160	160	200	160	200	160	160	200	160	160	200	160	160	200	
		1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13	14	15	16	17
Construction Documents		Const	ruction Docur	nents														
DSA Review						DSA Review												
Procurement of LLB			Procurem	ent of LLB														
LLB selection and contracting					LLB selection ar	nd contracting												
Precon Services										Precon	Services							
Procurment of Long Lead										Procurment	of Long Lead							
Construction																		Construction
Move in and Closeout																		
Kitchell CM team																		
CONSTRUCTION MANAGEMENT SERVICES																		
Position / Classification	<u>Name</u>																	
Regional Executive	Bill Johal																	
Project Director	Jeff Dees		12	12	12	12	12	12	12	12	12	12	12	12	8	8	8	8
Project Director	Dan Porter		4	4	4	4	4	4	4	4	4	4	4	4	12	12	12	12
Sr. Project Manager	TBD																	
Project Manager II / Construction Manager	Cassie/Angela		40	40	40	40	40	40	40	40	40	40	40	40	160	160	200	160
Project Manager	TBD																	
Project Engineer	TBD																	
Field Office Manager/Clerical	TBD		8	8	8	8	8	8	8	8	8	8	8	8	8	8	8	8
Estimating Manager	Tim Prechel																	
Scheduler	Rick Stassi													8	8	8	8	8
Total (FTEs / Month)		0	64	64	64	64	64	64	64		64	64	64	64	188	188	228	188

Note: Timeline is based on preliminary

schedules. If the contrators schedule pushes

out past this timeline the hours will need to be

adjusted.

2	023]			
J	J	Α	S	0	N	D				
							Hours	Hourly Rate	s	Total \$
18	19	20	21	22	23	24				
							1			
							-			
			Move in a	nd Closeout			1			
							1			
							0.0	\$ 225.0	0 \$	-
8	8	8					200.0	\$ 215.0	0 \$	43,000
12	12	12	4	4			140.0	\$ 215.0	0 \$	30,100
							0.0	\$ 195.0	0 \$	-
160	200	160	80	80			1840.0			331,200
							0.0	\$ 160.0		-
							0.0	\$ 105.0		-
8	8	8	8	8			168.0	\$ 90.0		15,120
							0.0		-	-
8	8	8					64.0	\$ 160.0		10,240
188	228	188	92	92	0	0	2,412		\$	429,660

EXHIBIT "D"

FEE SCHEDULE

Compensation

- 1. The CM's fee set forth in this Agreement shall be full compensation for all of CM's Services incurred in its performance, including, without limitation, all costs for personnel, travel within two hundred (200) miles of the Project location (travel reimbursements must be approved by District prior to travel), offices, per diem expenses, office supplies, printing, providing, or shipping of deliverables in the quantities set forth in **Exhibit "A."**
- 2. The amount of compensation shall be the amount set forth in the Agreement, including all billed expenses. No compensation will be paid or due, without advance written approval of the District.

Method of Payment of Basic Services

- 1. CM shall submit monthly invoices for the portion of the overall fee reflecting the services performed and costs incurred for each respective month. In no event shall the total payments exceed the CM's fee set forth in Article 7 this Agreement except as authorized under **Exhibit "B."**
- 2. CM shall submit these invoices in duplicate to the District via the District's authorized representative.
- 3. CM shall submit to District on a monthly basis documentation showing proof that payments were made to his/her sub-consultants.
- 4. Upon receipt and approval of CM's invoices, the District agrees to make payments on all undisputed amounts no later than thirty (30) days from receipt of the invoice.
- 5. The District may withhold or deduct from amounts otherwise due CM hereunder if CM fails to timely and completely perform material obligations to be performed on its part under this Agreement, with the amounts withheld or deducted being released after CM has fully cured such failure of performance, less costs, damages or losses sustained by the District resulting therefrom.

EXHIBIT "E"

CRIMINAL BACKGROUND INVESTIGATION/FINGERPRINTING CERTIFICATION

PROJECT/CONTRACT NO.: 0525-442 between the Sacramento City Unified School District ("District") and Kitchell/CEM, Inc. ("CM") for construction management services for the John F. Kennedy HVAC and Roof Replacement Project ("Contract" or "Project").

The undersigned does hereby certify to the governing board of the District as follows:

That I am a representative of the CM currently under contract with the District; that I am familiar with the facts herein certified; and that I am authorized and qualified to execute this certificate on behalf of CM.

CM certifies that it has taken at least one of the following actions with respect to the Project that are the subject of the Contract (check all that apply):

- Pursuant to Education Code section 45125.2, CM has installed or will install, prior to commencement of Work, a physical barrier at the Work Site, that will limit contact between CM's employees and District pupils at all times; and/or
- □ Pursuant to Education Code section 45125.2, CM certifies that all employees will be under the continual supervision of, and monitored by, an employee of the CM who the California Department of Justice ("DOJ") has ascertained, or as described below, will ascertain, has not been convicted of a violent or serious felony. The name and title of the employee who will be supervising CM's and its subcontractors' employees is:

Name:			
Title:			

NOTE: If the CM is a sole proprietor, and elects the above option, CM must have the above-named employee's fingerprints prepared and submitted by the District, in accordance with Education Code section 45125.1(h). No work shall commence until such determination by the DOJ has been made.

As an authorized District official, I am familiar with the facts herein certified, and am authorized to execute this certificate on behalf of the District and undertake to prepare and submit CM's fingerprints as if he or she was an employee of the District.

Date: _____

District Representative's Name and Title: _____

District Representative's Signature: _____

□ The Work on the Contract is either (i) at an unoccupied school site and no employee and/or subcontractor or supplier of any tier of the Contract shall come in contact with the District pupils or (ii) CM's employees or any subcontractor or supplier of any tier of the Contract will have only limited contact, if any, with District pupils and the District will take appropriate steps to protect the safety of any pupils that may come in contact with Consultant's employees, subcontractors or suppliers so that the fingerprinting and criminal background investigation requirements of Education Code section 45125.1 shall not apply to CM under the Contract.

As an authorized District official, I am familiar with the facts herein certified, and am authorized to execute this certificate on behalf of the District.

By:

Rose Ramos Chief Business Officer

Date:

The CM, who is not a sole proprietor, has complied with the fingerprinting requirements of Education Code section 45125.1 with respect to all CM's employees and all of its subcontractors' employees who may have contact with District pupils in the course of providing services pursuant to the Contract, and the DOJ has determined that none of those employees has been convicted of a felony, as that term is defined in Education Code section 45122.1. A complete and accurate list of CM's employees and of all of its subcontractors' employees who may come in contact with District pupils during the course and scope of the Contract is attached hereto; and/or

□ The CM is a sole proprietor and intends to comply with the fingerprinting requirements of Education Code section 45125.1(h) with respect to all CM's employees who may have contact with District pupils in the course of providing services pursuant to the Contract, and hereby agrees to the District's preparation and submission of fingerprints such that the DOJ may determine that none of those employees has been convicted of a felony, as that term is defined in Education Code section 45122.1. No work shall commence until such determination by the DOJ has been made.

As an authorized District official, I am familiar with the facts herein certified, and am authorized to execute this certificate on behalf of the District and undertake to prepare and submit CM's fingerprints as if he or she was an employee of the District.

Date:

District Representative's Name and Title:

District Representative's Signature:

CM's responsibility for background clearance extends to all of its employees, subcontractors or suppliers, and employees of subcontractors or suppliers coming into contact with District pupils regardless of whether they are designated as employees or acting as independent contractors of the CM.

KITCHELL/CEM, INC.

By: Wendy Cohen

Date:

EXHIBIT "F" **COVID-19 VACCINATION/TESTING CERTIFICATION**

Construction Manager ("CM"): Kitchell/CEM, Inc.

The California Department of Public Health ("CDPH") requires, pursuant to its August 11, 2021, Order ("Order"), that all public and private schools serving students in transitional kindergarten through grade twelve, unless exempt, are required to verify the vaccine status of all K-12 school workers, effective October 15, 2021. Further, pursuant to the Order, all such schools are required to verify that all workers are either fully vaccinated or undergo weekly diagnostic testing.

On October 12, 2021, the Board of Education of the Sacramento City Unified School District ("SCUSD") approved Resolution No. 3233: Mandatory COVID-19 Vaccination for Eligible, Non-Exempt Students and Staff, providing that as of January 31, 2022, "all non-exempt SCUSD staff (including SCUSD partners, contractors, and other individuals who work directly with students and SCUSD staff on SCUSD facilities" must be fully vaccinated prior to performing services at District facilities.

In light of these requirements, CM certifies that personnel providing services at District's Project site(s):

Have all been fully vaccinated in accordance with the District's Policy.

Have not all been fully vaccinated, but those who are unvaccinated or not fully vaccinated have filed a valid exemption from vaccination with CM and will undergo weekly diagnostic testing in accordance with the District's Policy..

CM understands that the District's Project site will need to comply with the District's COVID-19 requirements for fully vaccinated personnel or unvaccinated personnel. CM will comply with District policy, and all applicable state and local laws for vaccinated and unvaccinated personnel.

CERTIFICATION

I, Wendy Cohen, certify that I am CM's President and that I have made a diligent effort to ascertain the facts with regard to the representations made herein.

KITCHELL/CEM, INC.

By:

Date:

President

END OF DOCUMENT



Agreement for Construction Management Services

between

Sacramento City Unified School District

and

Kitchell/CEM, Inc.

Sutter Middle School Gym HVAC Replacement Project

Dated: February 15, 2022

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE 1.	Definitions	1
ARTICLE 2.	Term	3
ARTICLE 3.	Scope, Responsibilities and Services of CM	3
ARTICLE 4.	CM Staff	5
ARTICLE 5.	Schedule of Work	6
ARTICLE 6.	Construction Cost Budget	6
ARTICLE 7.	Fee and Method of Payment for Basic Services	7
ARTICLE 8.	Payment for Extra Services	8
ARTICLE 9.	Ownership of Data	8
ARTICLE 10.	Termination of Contract	9
ARTICLE 11.	Indemnity	
ARTICLE 12.	Conduct on Project Site and Fingerprinting	
ARTICLE 13.	Responsibilities of the District	
ARTICLE 14.	Liability of District	
ARTICLE 15.	Insurance	
ARTICLE 16.	Nondiscrimination	
ARTICLE 17.	Covenant Against Contingent Fees	
ARTICLE 18.	Entire Agreement/Modification	
ARTICLE 19.	Non-Assignment of Agreement	
ARTICLE 20.	Law, Venue	
ARTICLE 21.	Alternative Dispute Resolution	17
ARTICLE 22.	[RESERVED]	
ARTICLE 23.	Severability	
ARTICLE 24.	Employment Status	17
ARTICLE 25.	Warranty of CM	
ARTICLE 26.	Cost Disclosure - Documents and Written Reports	19

ARTICLE 27.	Communications / Notice	19
ARTICLE 28.	[RESERVED]	19
ARTICLE 29.	District's Right to Audit	19
ARTICLE 30.	Other Provisions	20
ARTICLE 31.	Exhibits	21

EXHIBITS "A" – "F"

AGREEMENT FOR CONSTRUCTION MANAGEMENT SERVICES

This Agreement for Construction Management Services ("Agreement") is made as of February 15, 2022, between the Sacramento City Unified School District, a California public school district ("District"), and Kitchell/CEM, Inc. ("CM") (both collectively "Parties"), for the following project ("Project"):

The construction administration of the Shade Structures at 8 Sites (Group 2) Project at Caroline Wenzel, Earl Warren, Elder Creek, Hollywood Park, John Still, Leonardo da Vinci, Mark Twain, and Rosa Parks.

See **Exhibit "A"** for detailed Project scope.

The Project may include multiple components. Any one of the components or combination thereof may be changed, including terminated, as indicated herein, without changing in any way the remaining component(s) or this Agreement. The provisions of this Agreement shall apply to each component without regard to the status of the remaining component(s). CM shall invoice for each component separately and District shall compensate CM for each component separately on a proportionate basis based on the level and scope of work completed for each component.

For and in consideration of the mutual covenants herein contained, the Parties hereto agree as follows:

ARTICLE 1. Definitions

- 1.1 In addition to the definitions above, the following definitions for words or phrases shall apply when used in this Agreement, including all Exhibits:
 - 1.1.1 **<u>Agreement</u>**: The Agreement consists exclusively of this document and all identified exhibits attached and incorporated by reference.
 - 1.1.2 **Architect:** The architect(s) that the District designates as being the architect(s) for all or a portion of the Project, including all consultants to the Architect(s).
 - 1.1.3 **As-Built Drawings ("As-Builts"):** Any document prepared and submitted by District Contractor that details on a Conforming Set, the actual construction performed during the Project, including changes necessitated by Construction Change Documents and change orders, and detailed by the District's construction Contractor on a Conforming Set.
 - 1.1.4 **Board:** The District's Governing Board.
 - 1.1.5 **<u>Conforming Set</u>:** The plans, drawings, and specifications at the end of the Bidding Phase that incorporate all addenda, if any, issued during the Bidding Phase.
 - 1.1.6 **Construction Budget:** The total amount indicated by the District for the Project plus all other costs, including design, construction, administration, financing, and all other costs.

- 1.1.7 **Construction Change Documents ("CCD"):** The documentation of changes to the DSA-approved construction documents.
- 1.1.8 **Construction Cost Budget:** The total cost to District of all elements of a Project designed or specified by the Architect, as adjusted during and at the end of the design phase in accordance with this Agreement and the Agreement for Architectural Services. The Construction Cost Budget does not include the compensation of the Project Design Team, the Program Manager, the CM and any subconsultants, the cost of the land, rights-of-way, or financing which are the responsibility of the District.
- 1.1.9 **Construction Manager:** The entity listed in the first paragraph of this Agreement.
- 1.1.10 **Consultant(s):** Any and all consultant(s), sub-consultant(s), subcontractor(s), or agent(s) to the CM.
- 1.1.11 **Contractor:** One or more licensed and registered contractors under contract with the District for construction of all or a portion of the Project.
- 1.1.12 **Design Team:** The Architect(s) that the District designates as being the architect(s) for all or a portion of the Project, including all consultants to the Architect(s), plus all engineer(s) or other designer(s), who have a responsibility to the District to design all or a portion of the Project either directly or as a subconsultant or subcontractor. The term Design Team includes the Design Professional in General Responsible Charge on this Project.
- 1.1.13 **<u>DIR</u>:** California Department of Industrial Relations.
- 1.1.14 **<u>District</u>**: The Sacramento City Unified School District.
- 1.1.15 **District's Representative:** The individual identified herein that is authorized to act on the District's behalf with respect to the Project. The initial District's Representative shall be Chris Ralston, Director of Facilities. District may change the District's Representative by notice as set forth herein.
- 1.1.16 **DSA:** Division of the State Architect in the California Department of General Services.
- 1.1.17 **Extra Services:** District-authorized Services outside of the scope in **Exhibit "A"** or District-authorized reimbursables not included in CM's fee.
- 1.1.18 **Fee:** The CM's Fee is defined in Article 7 and payable as set forth in **Exhibit "D."**

- 1.1.19 **Program Manager:** Any program manager hired to perform program management services for the District, including all Consultant(s) to the Program Manager.
- 1.1.20 **Project Inspector, Inspector of Record, IOR:** The agent of the DSA at the project site whose primary responsibility will be to insure that the project is constructed in compliance with current codes; DSA-approved plans and specifications relating to fire life safety, structure, and accessibility; and quality controls required of a public works facility. The IOR will report to both the DSA and the Architect.
- 1.1.21 **<u>Record Drawings</u>**: A final set of drawings prepared by the Architect incorporating all changes from all As-Builts, sketches, details, and clarifications.
- 1.1.22 **Service(s):** All labor, materials, supervision, services, tasks, and work that the CM is required to perform and that are required by, or reasonably inferred from, the Agreement, and that are necessary for the design and completion of the Project.

ARTICLE 2. Term

2.1 **Term:** This Agreement shall become effective upon final execution, and, except as otherwise provided herein, will continue in effect until October 31, 2023.

ARTICLE 3. Scope, Responsibilities and Services of CM

- 3.1 **Scope:** CM shall provide the Services described herein and under **Exhibit "A"** for the Project.
- 3.2 **Standard of Care:** CM, its officers, agents, employees, subcontractors, Consultants and any persons or entities for whom CM is responsible, shall provide all Services pursuant to this Agreement in accordance with the requirements of this Agreement and in a manner consistent with the standard of care under California law applicable to those who specialize in providing the same services for projects of the type, scope, and complexity of the Project. The District's review, approval of, or payment for any of the Services required under this Agreement shall not be construed as assent that CM has complied, nor in any way relieve the CM of compliance, with (i) the applicable standard of care, or (ii) applicable statutes, regulations, rules, guidelines and requirements.
- 3.3 **Coordination:** In the performance of CM's services under this Agreement, CM agrees that it will maintain coordination with District-designated representatives as may be requested and desirable. This shall include, without limitation, coordination with all members of the District's Design Team, the Project Inspector, and the Program Manager.

- 3.4 **Other Consultants:** If the CM employs sub-consultant(s), the CM shall ensure that its contract(s) with its sub-consultant(s) include language incorporating the terms of this Agreement.
- 3.5 **CM's as District Representative:** CM will act as the District's agent to render the Services and furnish the work as described in **Exhibit "A,"** commencing with the receipt of a written Notice to Proceed signed by the District Representative. CM's services will be completed in accordance with the schedule attached as **Exhibit "C."** During the Project's Construction Phase, the District may require that the Contractors submit all notices and communication relating to the Project directly to the CM.
- 3.6 **Review of General Obligation Bond Program Report and District's Facilities Master Plan:** CM will review the District's Facilities Master Plan for the District and other written materials the District makes available by the District to CM to understand fully the nature, extent and intent of the Facilities Plan and the Project.
- 3.7 **<u>Review of Measure H</u>**: CM will review Measure H and other written materials made available by the District to CM that relate to Measure H to fully understand the extent of funding available to implement the District's Master Facilities Plan for the District, the anticipated schedule for issuance of Bonds under Measure H relative to the anticipated design, bidding and construction of projects.
- 3.8 **Expansion of Work based on Additional Funds:** Should the Board decide to expand the scope of the Project and/or supplement the Construction Budget based upon availability of additional funds, Construction Manager agrees to perform the additional scope of work under the fee and cost terms of this Agreement.

3.9 **Conflicts of Interest Prohibited:**

- 3.9.1 CM understands that District officials and employees are prohibited from involvement in decisions in which they may have a financial interest pursuant to Government Code sections 1090 and 87100 et seq., and certifies that it does not know of any facts indicating that any District official or employee has an ownership or other financial interest, direct or indirect, in this Agreement. Further, CM hereby certifies that no current District official or employee of the District, and no one who has been a District official or employee of the District within the past two years has participated in bidding, selling or promoting this Agreement. CM understands that in addition to the remedies available at law, that any failure to provide an accurate certification or any violation of this provision shall make the Agreement voidable by District.
- 3.9.2 CM shall not be permitted to submit proposals or otherwise seek contracts for the following services to be procured by the District in connection with any project covered by this Agreement: Design

Professional, IORs or Test/Inspection. If CM identifies potential Design Professionals, Project Inspectors or Test/Inspection services in connection with a project, CM shall affirmatively and unequivocally represent and warrant to the District that neither CM nor any person who holds equity interest in CM's organization is a former or current holder of any equity interest in the firm identified or has any financial interest in the firm identified. District reserves the sole discretion to waive this subsection's requirements on a case-by-case basis.

ARTICLE 4. CM Staff

- 4.1 The District selected CM to perform the Services because of the CM's skills and expertise of key personnel.
- 4.2 CM agrees that the following key personnel in CM's firm shall be associated with the Project and perform the Services in the following capacities:

Principal In Charge:	Bill Johal
Project Director:	Jeff Dees/Dan Porter
Construction Manager:	Cassie/Angela
Scheduler:	Rick Stassi
Field Office Manager/Clerical:	TBD

- 4.3 CM shall not change any of the key personnel listed above without the District's prior written approval, unless said personnel cease to be employed by CM. Regardless of the reason for the change in key personnel, District shall be allowed to interview and retains the right to approve replacement personnel.
- 4.4 If any designated lead or key person fails to perform to the satisfaction of the District, then upon the District's written notice, the CM will have seven (7) calendar days to remove that person from the Project and shall provide a replacement person acceptable to the District.
 - 4.4.1 All lead or key personnel for any Consultant must also be designated by the Consultant and are subject to all conditions stated in this Agreement.
- 4.5 CM represents that the Construction Manager has no existing interest and will not acquire any interest, direct or indirect, that could conflict in any manner or degree with the performance of Services required under this Agreement. CM agrees further that no person having any such interest shall be employed by CM.

ARTICLE 5. Schedule of Work

CM shall commence work under this Agreement upon receipt of a Notice to Proceed and shall prosecute the work diligently as described in **Exhibit "A"** so as to proceed with and complete the Services in compliance with the schedule attached as **Exhibit "C."** Time is of the essence and failure of CM to perform work on time as specified in this Agreement is a material breach of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 6. Construction Cost Budget

- 6.1 CM shall have responsibility, along with the Architect, to develop, review, and reconcile the Construction Cost Budget per Project with the Architect and the District throughout the design process and construction.
- 6.2 The Construction Cost Budget shall be the total cost to District of all Project elements the Design Team designs or specifies.
- 6.3 CM shall work cooperatively with the Project Design Team throughout the Project, including but not limited to, the Schematic Design Phase, Design Development Phase, and Construction Documents Phase, as described in **Exhibit "A,"** so that the Project's construction cost as designed by the Project Design Team will not exceed the Construction Cost Budget, as may be adjusted subsequently with the District's written approval. CM shall notify the District if it believes the Project's construction Cost Budget, and/or if it believes the construction cost as designed will exceed the Construction Cost Budget, and/or if it believes the construction cost as designed will exceed the Construction Cost Budget. CM, however, shall not perform or be responsible for any design or architectural services.
- 6.4 Evaluations of the District's Construction Budget, and CM's preliminary and detailed cost estimates, represent the CM's best judgment as a professional familiar with the construction industry.
- 6.5 If the Bidding Phase has not commenced within ninety (90) days after DSA approval of the plans and specifications, the Construction Cost Budget may be adjusted at District's request to reflect changes in the general level of prices in the construction industry between the date of submission of the Construction Documents to the District and the date on which proposals are sought.
- 6.6 The District may, in its sole discretion, do one, or a combination, of the following if any of the events in Article 6.7 occur:
 - 6.6.1 Give CM written approval of an agreed adjustment to the Construction Cost Budget.
 - 6.6.2 Authorize CM to re-negotiate and/or re-bid the Project, when appropriate, within three (3) months' time of receipt of bids, at no additional cost to the District (exclusive of District and other agencies' review time).

- 6.6.3 Terminate this Agreement if the Project is abandoned by the District without further obligation by either party.
- 6.6.4 Within three (3) months of receipt of bids, instruct Design Team to revise the drawings and specifications (in scope and quality as approved by the District) to bring the Project within the Construction Cost Budget for re-bidding. CM will perform cost estimation, value engineering, constructability reviews, and/or bidding support at no additional cost to the District.
- 6.7 If any of the following events occur, the District may exercise any one, or any combination, of the actions set forth in Article 6.6 above:
 - 6.7.1 The lowest responsive base bid received is five percent (5%) or more in excess of the Construction Cost Budget or
 - 6.7.2 The combined total of base bid and all additive alternates equal or exceed ten percent (10%) of the Construction Cost Budget; or
 - 6.7.3 The Construction Cost Budget increases in phases subsequent to the Schematic Design Phase due to reasonably foreseeable changes in the condition of the construction market in the Sacramento Area, in so far as these have not been caused by Acts of God, earthquakes, strikes, war, or energy shortages due to uncontrollable events in the world economy.

ARTICLE 7. Fee and Method of Payment for Basic Services

- 7.1 District shall pay CM an amount not to exceed One Hundred Forty-Four Thousand Seven Hundred Forty Dollars (\$144,740) for all services contracted for under this Agreement and based on the Fee Schedule set forth in **Exhibit "D."**
- 7.2 District shall pay CM the Fee pursuant to the provisions herein and the method of payment set forth in **Exhibit "D."**
- 7.3 CM shall bill its work under this Agreement on a percent of completion basis in accordance with **Exhibit "D."**
- 7.4 No increase in fee will be due from change orders generated during the construction period to the extent caused by CM's error(s) or omission(s).
- 7.5 The CM's fee set forth in this Agreement shall be full compensation for all of CM's Services incurred in the performance hereof as indicated in Exhibit "D," including, without limitation, all costs for personnel, travel within two hundred (200) miles of the Project location, offices, per diem expenses, printing, providing or shipping of deliverables in the quantities set forth in Exhibit "A."

ARTICLE 8. Payment for Extra Services

- 8.1 Any charges for Extra Services shall be paid by the District as described in **Exhibit "B"** at the rates set forth in **Exhibit "D"** only upon certification of the District's prior written authorization of the claimed Extra Services and the Extra Services have been satisfactorily completed.
- 8.2 CM shall submit to District a written proposal describing the proposed scope of services and listing the personnel, labor duration, rates, and cost. CM shall proceed with Extra Services only upon receiving the District's prior written authorization. CM will not be entitled to any compensation for Extra Services performed prior to receiving District's written authorization.
- 8.3 If CM performs any Extra Services without the District's authorized representative's prior written authorization, the District will not be obligated to pay for such Extra Services. The foregoing provision notwithstanding, CM will be paid by the District as described in **Exhibit "B"** for Extra Services the District's authorized representative verbally requests, provided CM confirms such request in writing pursuant to the notice requirements of this Agreement, and proceeds with such Extra Services not earlier than two (2) business days after the District receives CM's written confirmation of the request.

ARTICLE 9. Ownership of Data

- 9.1 All of CM's work product prepared or generated in connection with this Agreement is the District's property.
- 9.2 Upon the District's request, the CM shall make available to the District all work product completed or in progress at the time of such a request.
- 9.3 After Project completion or, if the District exercises the right to terminate this Agreement pursuant to the Agreement terms, CM shall assemble and deliver to District within five (5) calendar days of the District's written request, all of CM's work product of the generated, prepared, reviewed or compiled in connection with this Agreement and the Services and authorized Extra Services hereunder. This includes, without limitation, all CM generated documents, copies of all documents CM exchanged with or copied to or from all other Project participants, and all closeout documents. CM shall be index and organize appropriately said Project records for easy use by District personnel.
- 9.4 All Project records are District property, whether or not those records are in the CM's possession. District retains all rights to all copyrights, designs, and other intellectual property embodied in the plans, record drawings, specifications, estimates, and other documents that CM or its Consultants prepare or cause to be prepared pursuant to this Agreement. Notwithstanding the preceding sentence, CM and its Consultants shall be entitled to reuse work product generated under this Agreement.

ARTICLE 10. Termination of Contract

- 10.1 <u>District's Request for Assurances</u>: If District at any time reasonably believes CM is or may be in default under this Agreement, District may in its sole discretion notify CM of this fact and request written assurances from CM of performance of Services and a written plan from CM to remedy any potential default under the terms this Agreement that the District may advise CM of in writing. CM shall, within ten (10) calendar days of District's request, deliver a written cure plan that meets the District's requirements in its request for assurances. CM's failure to provide such written assurances of performance and the required written plan, within ten (10) calendar days of request, will constitute a material breach of this Agreement sufficient to justify termination for cause.
- 10.2 <u>District's Termination of CM for Cause</u>: If CM fails to perform CM's duties to the District's satisfaction, or if CM fails to fulfill in a timely and professional manner CM's material obligations under this Agreement, or if CM violates any of the material terms or provisions of this Agreement, the District shall have the right to terminate this Agreement effective immediately upon the District giving CM written notice thereof. In the event of a termination pursuant to this subdivision, CM may invoice District for all work performed until the notice of termination, but District shall have the right to withhold payment and deduct any amounts equal to the District's costs because of CM's actions, errors, or omissions.
- 10.3 <u>District's Termination of CM for Convenience</u>: District shall have the right in its sole discretion to terminate this Agreement for its own convenience. In the event of a termination for convenience, CM may invoice District and District shall pay all undisputed invoice(s) for work performed until the notice of termination. This shall be the only amount(s) potentially owing to CM if there is a termination for convenience.
- 10.4 <u>CM's Termination of Agreement for Cause</u>: CM has the right to terminate this Agreement if the District does not fulfill its material obligations under this Agreement and fails to cure such material default within sixty (60) days of receipt of written notice of said defaults, or if the default cannot be cured within sixty (60) days, commence to cure such default, diligently pursue such cure, and complete the cure within a reasonable time following written notice and demand from CM. Such termination shall be effective after receipt of written notice from CM to the District.
- 10.5 <u>Effect on Pre-Termination Services</u>: Except as indicated in this Article, termination shall have no effect upon any of the rights and obligations of the Parties arising out of any transaction occurring prior to the effective date of such termination.
- 10.6 <u>Ceasing Services upon Termination</u>: If, at any time in the progress of performing Services under this Agreement, the District determines that CM's Services should be terminated, the CM, upon the District's written notice of such termination, shall immediately cease providing Services, except to transfer files as directed by the District. The District shall pay CM only the fee

associated with the Services provided and approved by District since the last paid invoice and up to the notice of termination.

10.7 <u>Project Suspension</u>: If the Project is suspended by the District for more than one hundred and eighty (180) consecutive days, the CM shall be compensated for services performed prior to notice of such suspension. When the Project is resumed, the schedule shall be adjusted and the CM's compensation shall be equitably adjusted to provide for expenses incurred in the resumption of the CM's Services. CM shall make every effort to maintain the same Project personnel after suspension.

ARTICLE 11. Indemnity

- 11.1 To the furthest extent permitted by California law, CM shall indemnify and hold free and harmless the District, its Governing Board, agents, representatives, officers, consultants, employees, trustees, and volunteers ("the Indemnified Parties") from any and all claims, demands, causes of action, costs, expenses, liability, loss, damage or injury of any kind, in law or equity ("Claim") to the extent caused by the negligence, recklessness, or willful misconduct of the CM, its officers, employees, subcontractors, consultants, or agents, including without limitation, the payment of all consequential damages. CM shall also, to the furthest extent permitted by California law, defend the Indemnified Parties at CM's own expense, including attorneys' fees and costs, from any and all Claim(s) and allegations relating thereto with counsel approved by District where such approval is not to be unreasonably withheld.
- 11.2 CM shall pay and satisfy any judgment, award, or decree that may be rendered against the Indemnified Parties in any Claim. CM's obligation pursuant to Article 11.1 includes reimbursing the District for the cost of any settlement paid by the Indemnified Parties and for any and all fees and costs, including but not limited to, legal fees and costs, expert witness fees, and consultant fees, incurred by the Indemnified Parties in the defense of any Claim(s), or to enforce the indemnity herein. CM's obligation to indemnify shall not be restricted to insurance proceeds.
- 11.3 District may withhold from amounts owing to CM any and all costs that arise out of, pertain to, or relate to the negligence, recklessness, or willful misconduct of the CM.

ARTICLE 12. Conduct on Project Site and Fingerprinting

- 12.1 Unacceptable and/or loud language will not be tolerated. "Cat calls" or other derogatory language toward students or public will not be allowed.
- 12.2 Drugs, alcohol, and smoking on District property are strictly prohibited. No drugs, alcohol and/or smoking are allowed at any time in any building and/or grounds on District's property. No students, staff, visitors or contractors are to use drugs on District's property.

- 12.3 Pursuant to Education Code section 45125.2, the District has determined on the basis of the scope of Services in this Agreement that CM and its subcontractors and employees will have only limited contact with pupils. CM will promptly notify the District in writing of any facts or circumstances which might reasonably lead the District to determine that contact will be more than limited. Should there be more than limited contact, CM shall comply with the provisions of Education Code section 45125.1 regarding the submission of employee fingerprints to the California Department of Justice and the completion of criminal background investigations of its employees. CM shall not permit any employee to have any contact with District pupils until such time as the CM has verified in writing to the governing board of the District that the employee has not been convicted of a felony, as defined in Education Code section 45122.1. CM's responsibility shall extend to all employees, agents, and employees or agents of its Consultants regardless of whether those individuals are paid or unpaid, concurrently employed by the District, or acting as CM's independent contractors. CM shall provide to District verification of compliance with this section by submitting an executed Criminal Background Investigation Certification (Exhibit "E").
- 12.4 For all workers on District property, CM shall comply with all applicable federal, state and local laws regarding COVID-19, including but not limited to the CDPH's State Public Health Officer Orders. CM shall provide to District verification of compliance with this section by submitting an executed COVID-19 Vaccination/Testing Certification (**Exhibit "F"**).

ARTICLE 13. Responsibilities of the District

- 13.1 The District shall examine the documents submitted by the CM and shall render decisions so as to avoid unreasonable delay in the process of the CM's Services.
- 13.2 The District shall provide to the CM as complete information as is available to District regarding the District's Project requirements.
- 13.3 The District shall retain design professional(s) whose services, duties and responsibilities will be described in written agreement(s) between the District and design professional(s).
- 13.4 Unless the contract documents require that Contractor provide any of the following, the District shall, in a timely manner, and with CM's assistance, secure, submit and pay for necessary approvals, easements, assessments, permits and charges required for the construction, use, or occupancy of permanent structures or for permanent changes in existing facilities, subject to CM's and/or the Design Team's duties to recommend or provide same.
- 13.5 The District, its representatives, and consultants shall communicate with the Contractor either directly or through the CM.
- 13.6 The District shall designate an officer, employee and/or other authorized representatives to act on the District's behalf with respect to the Project. The

District's Project representative shall be available during working hours and as often as may be required to render decisions and to furnish information in a timely manner.

ARTICLE 14. Liability of District

- 14.1 Other than as provided in this Agreement, District's obligations under this Agreement shall be limited to the payment of the compensation as provided in this Agreement. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, in no event shall District be liable, regardless of whether any claim is based on contract or tort, for any special, consequential, indirect or incidental damages, including but not limited to, lost profits or revenue, arising out of or in connection with this Agreement for the services performed in connection with this Agreement.
- 14.2 CM shall pay to District any and all costs incurred by District, or for which District may become liable, to the extent caused by negligent delays, acts, or omissions of CM in its performance of its Services.
- 14.3 District shall not be responsible for any damage to persons or property as a result of the use, misuse or failure of any equipment used by CM, or by its employees, even though such equipment be furnished or loaned to CM by District.
- 14.4 CM hereby waives any and all claim(s) for recovery from the District under this Agreement, which loss or damage is covered by valid and collectible insurance policies. CM agrees to have its required insurance policies endorsed to prevent the invalidation of insurance coverages by reason of this waiver. This waiver shall extend to claims paid, or expenses incurred, by CM's insurance company on the District's behalf.

ARTICLE 15. Insurance

- 15.1 CM shall procure, prior to commencement of Services, and will maintain for the duration of the Agreement insurance against claims for injuries to persons or damages to property which may arise from or in connection with the performance of the work hereunder by the CM, their agents, representatives, employees and sub-consultant(s). CM's liabilities, including but not limited to, CM's indemnity or defense obligations under this Agreement, shall not be deemed limited in any way to the insurance coverage required herein. Maintenance of specified insurance coverage is a material element of this Agreement and CM's failure to maintain or renew coverage or to provide evidence of renewal during the term of this Agreement, as required or when requested, may be treated by the District, subject to its sole discretion, as a material breach of contract.
- 15.2 **Minimum Scope and Limits of Insurance**: Coverage shall be at least as broad as the following scopes and limits:

- 15.2.1 **Commercial General Liability.** Two million dollars (\$2,000,000) per occurrence for bodily injury, personal injury, property damage, death, advertising injury, and medical payments arising from the performance of any portion of the Services. If Commercial General Liability or other form with a general aggregate limit is used, either the general aggregate limit shall apply separately to this Project/location or the general aggregate limit shall be twice the required occurrence limit.
- 15.2.2 **Commercial Automobile Liability, Any Auto**. One million dollars (\$1,000,000) per occurrence.
- 15.2.3 **Workers' Compensation**. Statutory limits required by the State of California. For all of the CM's employees who are subject to this Agreement and to the extent required by the applicable state or federal law, CM shall keep in full force and effect, a Workers' Compensation policy. CM shall provide an endorsement that the insurer waives the right of subrogation against the District and its respective elected officials, officers, employees, agents, representatives, consultants, trustees, and volunteers.
- 15.2.4 **Employer's Liability.** One million dollars (\$1,000,000) per accident for bodily injury or disease. For all of the CM's employees who are subject to this Agreement, CM shall keep in full force and effect, an Employers' Liability policy. That policy shall provide employers' liability coverage with minimum liability coverage of Two million dollars (\$2,000,000) per occurrence. CM shall provide an endorsement that the insurer waives the right of subrogation against the District and its respective elected officials, officers, employees, agents, representatives, consultants, trustees, and volunteers.
- 15.2.5 **Professional Liability**. This insurance shall cover the CM and its sub-consultant(s), if any, for one million dollars (\$1,000,000) aggregate limit subject to no claim deductible, coverage to continue through completion of construction plus two years thereafter. The policy must contain terms or endorsements extending coverage that requires the insurer to defend and indemnify for acts which happen before the effective date of the policy provided the claim is first made during the policy period.
- 15.3 The District reserves the right to modify the limits and coverages described herein, with appropriate credits or charges to be negotiated for such changes.
- 15.4 **Deductibles and Self-Insured Retention**: Any deductibles or self-insured retention exceeding Twenty-Five Thousand Dollars (\$25,000) must be declared to and approved by the District. At the option of the District, either:
 - 15.4.1 The District can accept the higher deductible;

- 15.4.2 CM's insurer shall reduce or eliminate such deductibles or selfinsured retention as respects the District, its officers, officials, employees and volunteers; or
- 15.4.3 CM shall procure a bond guaranteeing payment of losses and related investigations, claim administration and defense expenses.
- 15.5 **Other Insurance Provisions**: The general liability and automobile liability policies are to contain, or be endorsed to contain, the following provisions:
 - 15.5.1 All policies except for the worker's compensation, employer's liability and professional liability insurance policy shall be written on an occurrence form.
 - 15.5.2 The District, its representatives, consultants, trustees, officers, officials, employees, agents, and volunteers ("Additional Insureds") are to be covered as additional insureds as respects liability arising out of activities performed by or on behalf of the CM; Instruments of Service and completed operations of the CM; premises owned, occupied or used by the CM; or automobiles owned, leased, hired or borrowed by the CM. The coverage shall contain no special limitations on the scope of protection afforded to the Additional Insureds. All endorsements shall waive any right to subrogation against any of the Additional Insureds.
 - 15.5.3 Any failure to comply with reporting or other provisions of the policies including breaches of warranties shall not affect coverage provided to the Additional Insureds.
 - 15.5.4 CM shall pay all insurance premiums, including any charges for required waivers of subrogation or the endorsement of additional insureds. If CM fails to maintain insurance, District may take out comparable insurance, and deduct and retain amount of premium from any sums due CM under the Agreement.
 - 15.5.5 The CM's insurance shall apply separately to each insured against whom claim is made or suit is brought, except with respect to the limits of the insurer's liability.
 - 15.5.6 Each insurance policy required by this clause shall be endorsed to state that coverage shall not be canceled, not renewed, or material change in coverage except after thirty (30) days prior written notice by certified mail, return receipt requested, has been given to the District.
 - 15.5.7 CM's insurance coverage shall be primary and non-contributory insurance as respects the Additional Insureds with respect to any claims related to, arising out of, or connected with the Project. Any insurance or self-insurance maintained by the Additional Insureds

shall be in excess of the CM's insurance and shall not contribute with it.

- 15.5.8 Construction Manager shall provide an endorsement that the insurer waives the right of subrogation against the District and its respective elected officials, officers, employees, agents, representatives, consultants, trustees, and volunteers.
- 15.5.9 CM shall require all subconsultants to maintain the level of insurance CM deems appropriate with respect to the consultant's scope of the Work unless otherwise indicated in the Agreement. CM shall cause the subconsultants to furnish proof thereof to District within ten (10) days of District's request. Should CM not require subconsultants to provide the same level of insurance as is required of CM, as provided in this Agreement, CM is not relieved of its indemnity obligations to District or fulfilling its insurance requirements as provided in this Agreement.
- 15.5.10 If CM normally carries insurance in an amount greater than the minimum amounts required herein, that greater amount shall become the minimum required amount of insurance for purposes of the Agreement. Therefore, CM hereby acknowledges and agrees that all insurance carried by it shall be deemed liability coverage for all actions it performs in connection with the Agreement.
- 15.6 **Acceptability of Insurers**: Insurance is to be placed with insurers admitted in California with a current A.M. Best's rating of no less than A:VII. CM shall inform the District in writing if any of its insurer(s) have an A.M. Best's rating less than A:VII. At the option of the District, the District may either:
 - 15.6.1 Accept the lower rating; or
 - 15.6.2 Require CM to procure insurance from another insurer.
- 15.7 **Verification of Coverage**: Prior to commencing with its provision of Services under this Agreement, but no later than three (3) calendar after the Notice of Award, CM shall furnish the District with:
 - 15.7.1 Certificates of insurance showing maintenance of the required insurance coverage;
 - 15.7.2 Original endorsements affecting coverage. The endorsements are to be signed by a person authorized by that insurer to bind coverage on its behalf. All endorsements are to be received and approved by the District before work commences.
- 15.8 **Copy of Insurance Policy(ies):** Upon the District's request, CM will furnish District with a copy of all insurance policies related to its provision of Services under this Agreement.

ARTICLE 16. Nondiscrimination

CM agrees to comply with the provisions of the California Fair Employment and Housing Act as set forth in part 2.8 of division 3 of the California Government Code, commencing at section 12900; the Federal Civil Rights Act of 1964, as set forth in Public Law 88-352, and all amendments thereto; Executive Order 11246; and all administrative rules and regulations found to be applicable to Consultant and all of its subcontractors. In addition, Consultant agrees to require like compliance by all of its subcontractor(s).

ARTICLE 17. Covenant Against Contingent Fees

CM warrants that it has not employed or retained any company or person, other than a bona fide employee working solely for the CM, to solicit or secure this Agreement, and that it has not paid or agreed to pay any company or person, other than a bona fide employee working solely for the CM, any fee, commission, percentage, brokerage fee, gift, or any other consideration contingent on or resulting from the award or making of this Agreement. For breach or violation of this warranty, the District shall have the right to annul this Agreement without liability, or in its discretion, to deduct from the contract price or consideration or otherwise recover the full amount of such fee, commission, percentage fee, gift, or contingency.

ARTICLE 18. Entire Agreement/Modification

This Agreement, including the Exhibits hereto, supersedes all previous contracts and constitutes the entire understanding of the Parties hereto. CM shall be entitled to no benefit other than those specified herein. No changes, amendments or alterations shall be effective unless in writing and signed by both Parties. CM specifically acknowledges that in entering into this Agreement, CM relies solely upon the provisions contained in this Agreement and no others.

ARTICLE 19. Non-Assignment of Agreement

This Agreement is intended to secure the CM's specialized services. CM may not assign, transfer, delegate or sublet any interest therein without the District's prior written consent. Any assignment, transfer, delegation or sublease without the District's prior written consent shall be considered null and void.

ARTICLE 20. Law, Venue

- 20.1 This Agreement has been executed and delivered in the State of California and the validity, enforceability and interpretation of any of the clauses of this Agreement shall be determined and governed by the laws of the State of California.
- 20.2 To the fullest extent permitted by California law, Sacramento County shall be the venue for any action or proceeding that may be brought or arise out of, in connection with or by reason of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 21. Alternative Dispute Resolution

- 21.1 All claims, disputes or controversies arising out of, or in relation to the interpretation, application or enforcement of this Agreement may be decided through mediation as the first method of resolution. Notice of the demand for mediation of a dispute shall be filed in writing with the other party to the Agreement. The demand for mediation shall be made within a reasonable time after written notice of the dispute has been provided to the other party, but in no case longer than ninety (90) days after initial written notice.
- 21.2 If a claim, or any portion thereof, remains in dispute upon satisfaction of all applicable dispute resolution requirements, the Consultant shall comply with all claims presentation requirements as provided in Chapter 1 (commencing with section 900) and Chapter 2 (commencing with section 910) of Part 3 of Division 3.6 of Title 1 of Government Code as a condition precedent to the Consultant's right to bring a civil action against the District. For purposes of those provisions, the running of the time within which a claim must be presented to the District shall be tolled from the time the Consultant submits its written claim until the time the claim is denied, including any time utilized by any applicable meet and confer process.
- 21.3 Notwithstanding any disputes, claims or other disagreements between the CM and the District, CM shall continue to provide and perform Services hereunder pending a subsequent resolution of such disputes.

ARTICLE 22. [RESERVED]

ARTICLE 23. Severability

If any term, covenant, condition or provision of this Agreement is held by a court of competent jurisdiction to be invalid, void or unenforceable, the remainder of the provisions hereof shall remain in full force and effect and shall in no way be affected, impaired or invalidated thereby.

ARTICLE 24. Employment Status

- 24.1 CM shall, during the entire term of Agreement, be construed to be an independent contractor and nothing in this Agreement is intended nor shall it be construed to create an employer-employee relationship, a joint venture relationship, or to allow District to exercise discretion or control over the professional manner in which CM performs the Services which are the subject matter of this Agreement; provided always, however, that the Services to be provided by CM shall be provided in a manner consistent with all applicable standards and regulations governing such Services.
- 24.2 CM understands and agrees that CM's personnel are not and will not be eligible for: membership in, or to receive any benefits from, any District group plan for hospital, surgical or medical insurance; membership in any District retirement program; paid vacation, paid sick leave or other leave, with or without pay; or any other benefits which accrue to a District employee.

- 24.3 Should District, in its discretion, or a relevant taxing authority such as the Internal Revenue Service or the State Employment Development Department, or both, determine that CM or any employee of CM is an employee of District for purposes of collection of any employment taxes, the amounts payable under this Agreement shall be reduced by amounts equal to both the employee and employer portions of the tax due (and offsetting any credits for amounts already paid by CM which can be applied against this liability). District shall then forward those amounts to the relevant taxing authority.
- 24.4 Should a relevant taxing authority determine a liability for past services performed by CM for District, upon notification of such fact by District, CM shall promptly remit the amount due or arrange with District to have the amount due withheld from future payments to CM under this Agreement (again, offsetting any amounts already paid by CM which can be applied as a credit against that liability).
- 24.5 A determination of employment status pursuant to the preceding two paragraphs shall be solely for the purposes of the particular tax in question, and for all other purposes of this Agreement, CM shall not be considered an employee of District. Notwithstanding the foregoing, should any court, arbitrator, or administrative authority determine CM is an employee for any other purpose, then CM agrees to a reduction in District's liability resulting from this Agreement pursuant to principles similar to those stated in the foregoing paragraphs so that the total expenses of District under this Agreement shall not be greater than they would have been had the court, arbitrator, or administrative authority determined CM was not an employee.
- 24.6 Nothing in this Agreement shall operate to confer rights or benefits on persons or entities not a party to this Agreement.

ARTICLE 25. Warranty of CM

- 25.1 CM warrants that CM is properly licensed and/or certified under the laws and regulations of the State of California to provide the Services that it has herein agreed to perform. CM further warrants that all of the work CM performs under this Agreement shall comply with all applicable laws, rules, regulations and codes of the United States and the State of California. CM also warrants that it shall comply with all applicable ordinances, regulations, and resolutions of Sacramento County.
- 25.2 CM certifies that it is aware of the provisions of the California Labor Code of the State of California, requiring every employer to be insured against liability for workers compensation or to undertake self-insurance in accordance with the provisions of that code, and it certifies that, if applicable, it will comply with those provisions before commencing the performance of the work of this Agreement.
- 25.3 To the extent that the work performed under this contract is subject to labor compliance and enforcement by the DIR, CM specifically acknowledges and understands that it shall perform the Services while complying with all

applicable provisions of Division 2, Part 7, Chapter 1 of the Labor Code and Title 8 of the California Code of Regulations, including all applicable prevailing wage requirements.

ARTICLE 26. Cost Disclosure - Documents and Written Reports

CM shall be responsible for compliance with California Government Code section 7550, if the total cost of the Agreement is over five thousand dollars (\$5,000).

ARTICLE 27. Communications / Notice

Notices and communications between the Parties to this Agreement may be sent to the following addresses by registered or certified mail with postage prepaid, return receipt requested, by overnight delivery service, or by personal delivery:

District:

CM:

Sacramento City Unified School District	Kitchell/CEM, Inc.
5735 47th Avenue	2450 Venture Oaks Way Ste 500
Sacramento, CA 95824	Sacramento, CA 95833
ATTN: Contracts Office	ATTN: Jeff Dees

If notice is given by registered or certified mail with postage prepaid, return receipt requested, it shall be considered delivered on the day the notice is signed for. If notice if given by overnight delivery service, it shall be considered delivered on the date stated in the proof of delivery.

CM and District, by notice given hereunder, may designate different addresses to which subsequent notices, certificates or other communications will be sent.

ARTICLE 28. [RESERVED]

ARTICLE 29. District's Right to Audit

- 29.1 District retains the right to review and audit, and the reasonable right of access to CM's and any Consultant's premises to review and audit the CM's compliance with the provisions of this Agreement ("District's Right"). The District's Right includes the right to inspect, photocopy, and to retain copies, outside of CM's premises, of any and all Project-related records and other information with appropriate safeguards, if such retention is deemed necessary by the District in its sole discretion. The District shall keep this information confidential, as allowed by applicable law.
- 29.2 The District's Right includes the right to examine any and all books, records, documents and any other evidence of procedures and practices that the District determines is necessary to discover and verify whether CM is in compliance with all requirements of this Agreement.
- 29.3 If there is a claim for additional compensation or for Extra Services, the District's Right includes the right to examine books, records, documents, and any and all other evidence and accounting procedures and practices that the

District determines is necessary to discover and verify all direct and indirect costs, of whatever nature, which are claimed to have been incurred, or anticipated to be incurred.

- 29.4 CM shall maintain complete and accurate records in accordance with generally accepted accounting practices in the industry. CM shall make available to the District for review and audit all Project-related accounting records and documents and any other financial data. Upon District's request, CM shall submit exact duplicates of originals of all requested records to the District.
- 29.5 CM shall include audit provisions in any and all of its subcontracts, and shall ensure that these sections are binding upon all Consultants.
- 29.6 CM shall comply with these provisions within fifteen (15) days of the District's written request to review and audit any or all of CM's Project-related records and information.

ARTICLE 30. Other Provisions

- 30.1 CM shall be responsible for the cost of construction change orders caused directly by CM's willful misconduct or negligent acts, errors or omissions. Without limiting CM's liability for indirect or consequential cost impacts, the direct costs for which CM shall be liable shall equal its proportionate share of the difference between the cost of the change order and the reasonable cost of the work had such work been a part of the originally prepared Construction Documents. These amounts shall be paid by CM to District or the District may withhold those costs from amounts due or to become due to CM.
- 30.2 Neither the District's review, approval of, nor payment for, any of the Services required under this Agreement shall be construed to operate as a waiver of any rights under this Agreement, and CM shall remain liable to the District in accordance with this Agreement for all damages to the District caused by CM's failure to perform any of the Services furnished under this Agreement to the standard of care of the CM for its Services, which shall be, at a minimum, the standard of care of construction managers performing similar work for California public school districts at or around the same time and in or around the same geographic area of the District.
- 30.3 CM shall share, credit, or reimburse District fifty percent (50%) of the amount of any tax deduction and/or credit CM receives for District Projects under the Commercial Buildings Energy-Efficiency Tax Deduction, 26 U.S. Code § 179D ("Section 179D"). CM shall provide District with all necessary documentation to enable District to verify the amounts of the Section 179D tax deduction. CM shall notify District in writing of the Section 179D tax deduction within 30 days of when CM receives IRS notice of the Section 179D tax deduction or receives the Section 179D tax refund, whichever occurs first.
- 30.4 Each party warrants that it has had the opportunity to consult counsel and understands the terms of this Agreement and the consequences of executing it. In addition, each party acknowledges that the drafting of this Agreement

was the product of negotiation, that no party is the author of this Agreement, and that this Agreement shall not be construed against any party as the drafter of the Agreement.

- 30.5 The individual executing this Agreement on behalf of CM warrants and represents that she/he is authorized to execute this Agreement and bind the CM to all terms hereof.
- 30.6 This Agreement may be executed in one or more counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original. A facsimile or electronic signature shall be deemed to be the equivalent of the actual original signature. All counterparts so executed shall constitute one Agreement binding all the Parties hereto.

ARTICLE 31. Exhibits.

Exhibits "A" through "F" attached hereto are hereby incorporated by this reference and made a part of this Agreement.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have executed this Agreement on the date(s) indicated below.

SACRAMENTO CITY UNIFIED SCHOOL DISTRICT

KITCHELL/CEM, INC.

By:		Ву:				
	Rose Ramos Chief Business Officer		Wendy Cohen President			
Date:		Date:				

EXHIBIT "A"

RESPONSIBILITIES AND SERVICES OF CONSTRUCTION MANGER

<u>Page</u>

BASIC SERVICES	1
GENERAL PROJECT SERVICES	4
PRECONSTRUCTION PHASE	5
PRE-BID PHASE	7
BIDDING PHASE	7
CONSTRUCTION PHASE	8
PROJECT COMPLETION	11
FINAL DOCUMENTS	12
	BASIC SERVICES

EXHIBIT "A"

RESPONSIBILITIES AND SERVICES OF CONSTRUCTION MANGER

Construction Manager ("CM") shall provide professional services necessary for completing the following:

1. BASIC SERVICES

- 1.1. Provide work which shall comply with professional standards and applicable requirements of federal, state, and local law.
- 1.2. Monitor and advise the District as to all material developments in the Project. Maintain reporting systems for scope, sequencing, scheduling, budgets and communication for the Project using existing District software.
- 1.3. Be the focal point of all communication to and from construction Contractor(s).
- 1.4. Implement methods to budget and track all expenditures on the Project. CM shall generate monthly reports to the District reflecting this information.
- 1.5. Prepare methods to track and report on schedule status for the Project. CM shall develop master schedules and milestone schedules for the Project, and shall report on same each month to the District.
- 1.6. CM shall work cooperatively with District to anticipate and maintain a schedule of upcoming Board information and action items and shall prepare reports, background materials, and preliminary materials in District-specified format.
- 1.7. CM shall work cooperatively with the Design Team and the District to:
 - 1.7.1. Define and schedule the Project.
 - 1.7.2. Provide Services that will result in the development of an overall Project strategy with regard to phases, construction schedules, timing, budget, prequalification, contactor and consultant procurement, construction materials, building systems, and equipment.
- 1.8. Organize an initial planning workshop to create baseline parameters for the Project(s), to define overall building requirements, Project(s) strategy, conceptual budget and schedule. Pursuant to understandings reached at these meetings, CM will develop an implementation plan that identifies the various phases of the Project(s), coordination among phases, and budget and time constraints for each phase of the Project. The plan will include a detailed strategy, Project Budget and Project schedule as well as identification of critical events and milestone activities.
- 1.9. Perform constructability reviews, determine construction feasibility, availability of materials and labor, time requirements for installation and construction, and factors related to cost, including costs of alternative designs, of materials, preliminary budgets, and possible economies.

- 1.10. Interface with the Contractor and all subcontractors during construction to ensure that the District is provided with an acceptable Project and the best value for taxpayer dollars.
- 1.11. Advise the District as to the regulatory agencies that have jurisdiction over any portion or all of the Project, and as to coordination with and implementation of the requirements of the regulatory agencies, including without limitation DSA.
- 1.12. Contract for or employ, at CM's expense, sub-consultant(s) to the extent deemed necessary for CM's services. Nothing in the foregoing shall create any contractual relationship between the District and any sub-consultant(s) employed by the CM under terms of this Agreement.
- 1.13. Cooperate with the District, Board, and other professionals employed by the District for the design, coordination or management of other work related to the Project, including District staff and consultants, project manager(s), citizens' oversight committee, other District committees, and the community to facilitate the timely completion of the Project within Board-approved budgets and to District design standards.
- 1.14. Chair, conduct and take minutes of periodic meetings between District and its design professional(s), the Site Committee meetings, and construction meetings during the course of the Project. CM shall invite the District and/or its representative and the Project Inspector to participate in these meetings. CM shall keep meeting minutes to document comments generated in these meetings.
- 1.15. Develop for District approval a Project time schedule at the start of Project development that does the following:
 - 1.15.1. Provides sufficient time for prequalification, and if necessary the resolution of any appeals, bidding, and, if necessary, rebidding, or negotiating if applicable, the Project;
 - 1.15.2. Coordinates and integrates the design professional(s)' design efforts with bidding schedules;
 - 1.15.3. Includes realistic activity sequences and durations, allocation of labor and materials and delivery of products requiring long lead-time procurement; and
 - 1.15.4. Takes into account the District's occupancy requirements (showing portions of the Project having occupancy priority and ongoing operational occupancy requirements).
- 1.16. Be responsible for the professional quality and technical accuracy of all cost estimates, constructability reviews, studies, reports, projections, opinions of the probable cost of construction, and other services furnished by CM under this Agreement as well as coordination with all Master Plans, studies, reports and other information provided by District to CM. CM shall, without additional compensation, correct or revise any errors or omissions in materials it generates.
- 1.17. Maintain a log of all meetings, site visits or discussions held in conjunction with the work of the Project, with documentation of major discussion points, observations, decisions,

questions or comments. These shall be furnished to the District and/or its representative for inclusion in the overall Project documentation.

- 1.18. Coordinate transmittal of documents to regulatory agencies for review and advise the District of potential problems in completion of such reviews.
- 1.19. Prepare a bidders list for each bid package for approval by the District.
- 1.20. Assistance with administration of the prequalification process;
- 1.21. Assistance in development of documents necessary or appropriate for bidding the Construction Contract for the Project;
- 1.22. Development of bidders' interest in a Project, including but not limited to telephonic and correspondence campaigns and preparing and placing notices and advertisements to solicit bids for the Project(s);
- 1.23. Assistance in conducting job walks and bidders' conferences and the maintenance and preparation of minutes of job walks or bidder's conferences;
- 1.24. Assistance in responding to bidders' inquiries and the development of bid addenda as necessary or appropriate;
- 1.25. Review of bid proposals for responsiveness to bid requirements, evaluation of bidder responsibility, and analysis of completed questionnaires;
- 1.26. Interviewing possible bidders, references, bonding agents and financial institutions;
- 1.27. Preparing recommendations for the District for pre-qualification of prospective bidders;
- 1.28. Tabulations and evaluation of bid results along with a recommendation for award of the Construction Contract for a Project;
- 1.29. Assisting with resolution of any appeals;
- 1.30. For Lease Leaseback projects, coordinate Request for Qualifications/Proposals ("RFP") process and assist in negotiation of agreements, including, Site Lease and Facilities Lease with guaranteed maximum price; and
- 1.31. Preparation of agenda items for Board approval.
- 1.32. Provide documentation, pictures, and other information and assistance to the District for the District's use on a website for public access to show Project status.
- 1.33. Provide direction and planning to ensure Project adherence to applicable environmental requirements, such as those emanating from the Environmental Protection Agency ("EPA"), Cal/EPA, the California Environmental Quality Act ("CEQA"), and State of California laws, regulations and rules. CM shall comply with, and ensure that all Consultants, all Contractors and their subcontractors and design professionals and their subconsultants comply with, any storm water pollution prevention plans, other storm water management program and other environmental impact mitigation requirements that are approved by the District and applicable to the Project, at no additional cost to the District.

- 1.34. Cooperate and implement District's reporting to and interface with the Labor Commissioner's Office, including but not limited to:
 - 1.34.1. Registering public works project with the Department of Industrial Relations (DIR) within thirty (30) days of the award, but in no event later than the first day in which a contractor has workers employed upon the public work;
 - 1.34.2. Requiring proof of public works contractor registration before accepting a bid or awarding a contract; and
 - 1.34.3. Reporting any suspected public works violations to the Labor Commissioner.
- 1.35. CM shall maintain accurate Project cost accounting records maintained with generally accepted accounting principles ("GAAP") on authorized work performed under unit costs, actual costs for labor and material, or other basis for maintaining required accounting records. CM shall provide accounting records to the District on a monthly basis, or as reasonably requested by District. CM shall afford the District access to these records and preserve these records for a period of three (3) years after final payment, at no cost to the District.
- 1.36. Assist Architect with the preparation of an estimate of costs for all addenda and coordinate with Architect to submit the estimate to the District for approval. Assist and coordinate with Architect as required to adjust the Construction Cost Budget and other Project costs as indicated in this Agreement and as required in the Agreement for Architectural Services.
- 1.37. Provide and maintain a management presence on the Project site.
- 1.38. CM is **NOT** responsible for:
 - 1.38.1. Ground contamination or hazardous material analysis.
 - 1.38.2. Any asbestos testing, design or abatement; however, it shall coordinate and integrate its work with any such information provided by District.
 - 1.38.3. Compliance with the California Environmental Quality Act ("CEQA"), except that CM agrees to coordinate its work with that of any CEQA consultants retained by the District, and the work of Contractor and the Design Team to provide current information for use in CEQA compliance documents and to identify and carry out mitigation measures.
 - 1.38.4. Historical significance report.
 - 1.38.5. Soils investigation.
 - 1.38.6. Geotechnical hazard report.
 - 1.38.7. Topographic survey, including utility locating services.

2. GENERAL PROJECT SERVICES

2.1 **General**: Monitor and advise the District and Program Manager as to all material developments on the Project. CM shall implement with District approval reporting methods developed by Program Manager for schedules, cost and budget status. The CM shall be

the focal point of all communication to and from construction Contractor and shall be copied on all communications between the District and its Design Team.

- 2.2 **Scheduling**: Track and report on schedule status for Project. The CM shall develop Project master schedules and milestone schedules, and review and approve Contractor project schedules and milestone schedules for the project per specifications, and shall report on same each month to the District and Program Manager.
- 2.3 **Cost Controls**: Implement methods to track construction expenditures on the Project using methods developed by Program Manager. The CM shall generate monthly reports to the District reflecting this information.

3. **PRECONSTRUCTION PHASE**

- 3.1 To the extent requested by District or Program Manager, assist with providing overall coordination of the Project; serve as the focal point of communication, transmitting information to the District and Design Team on general aspects of the Project, including planning, scheduling, cost management, progress reporting, design review, dispute resolution, and documentation. Communications from the construction Contractor to the District and Design Team shall be through the CM. The CM shall receive simultaneous copies of all written communications from the District or the Design Team to the construction Contractor.
- 3.2 To the extent requested by District or Program Manager, assist with the detailed definition of project scope, budget, and schedule, as needed. Review and reconcile cost estimates from the assigned architect and coordinate peer review estimates when requested by the District. Advise the District regarding owner-supplied equipment and other potential cost-saving measures.
- 3.3 To the extent requested by District or Program Manager, assist the District in the solicitation and retention of design and engineering consultants, and coordinate design consultants' activities and delivery schedules, as needed. Provide value engineering and life cycle cost analysis.
- 3.4 Provide design-phase services in conjunction with the architecture firms awarded the Project by the District. Work with the Architect to conform and refine designs to correlate designs to budget and Facilities Master Plan, if applicable. Review design documents for constructability, scheduling, consistency, and coordination during schematic and design development phases of work. Perform constructability reviews at appropriate stages of design. Assist with verification of site conditions. Expedite design reviews, including modifications. Keep accurate documentation of all discussions with users regarding scope and resolution.
- 3.5 Prepare and maintain a Construction Management schedule for the Project. Prepare a procurement plan and move in occupancy planning, where required.
- 3.6 To the extent requested by District or Program Manager, assist with monitoring and reporting to the District on status of design and state approval in relation to the schedule for the Project. Attend meetings to coordinate design efforts for the Project. Assist in identifying and obtaining all necessary approvals.

- 3.7 To the extent requested by District or Program Manager, assist with soliciting proposals, evaluate, and recommend other professional consultants needed to complete the Project.
- 3.8 Implement District-approved implementation procedures, forms and reporting requirements for the Project that involve all members of the Project team, including the District, Design Team, and construction Contractor.
- 3.9 Work with the Design Team and District to develop the final sizes, choice of materials, services and utilities and other detailed design and performance criteria of the Project.
- 3.10 To the extent requested by District or Program Manager, provide value engineering at the Schematic Design and/or 100% Design Development Phase. This evaluation will consist of a review of the proposed materials, equipment, systems and other items depicted in the design documents and shall be coordinated with the District's design guidelines and design professional(s). The CM will prepare a value engineering report documenting the results of the evaluation and make recommendations to the District with respect to alternatives, deletions, or amendments of such proposed items that pertain to the anticipated construction costs, useful life, maintenance and operational costs and efficiencies. The CM shall provide to the District value engineering recommendations and cost/benefit analysis of those recommendations.
- 3.11 Perform or subcontract for constructability reviews of the Project at the Design Development Phase and at 90% of the Construction Documents Phase. The CM shall review the design documents for clarity, consistency, constructability and coordination. The results of the review shall be provided in writing and as notations on the documents to the District. The CM shall also make recommendations to the District with respect to constructability, construction cost, sequence of construction, and construction duration.
- 3.12 Develop master bid/award schedule(s) including construction milestones for the Project through the completion of construction, as directed by the District, in coordination with design professional(s) and advise and consult with the District. CM shall review and approve construction Contractor's schedules, but shall not dictate any construction Contractor's means and/or methods of performance.
- 3.13 Establish schedules for any Consultant, and for any hazardous materials or other testing, and review costs, estimates, and invoices of each.
- 3.14 Implement a management control system to support such functions as planning, organizing, scheduling, budgeting, reporting progress, and identifying and documenting problems and solutions for the Project. Prepare monthly progress reports for the District regarding the schedule for the Project.
- 3.15 To the extent requested by District or Program Manager, organize an initial planning workshop to create baseline parameters for the Project, to define overall building requirements, Project strategy, conceptual budget and schedule. Pursuant to understandings reached at these meetings, Construction Manager will develop an implementation plan that identifies the various phases of the Project, coordination among phases, and budget and time constraints for each phase of the Project. The plan will include a detailed strategy, master budget and master schedule as well as identification of critical events and milestone activities.

- 3.16 To the extent requested by District or Program Manager, provide updated cost estimates for the Project at the Schematic Design, Design Development, and Construction Documents Phases as directed by District; coordinate with design professional(s) and reconcile cost estimates with design professional(s)' estimates.
- 3.17 Advise District regarding "green building" technology and lifecycle costing, when applicable.
- 3.18 Fully coordinate all changes requested by any utility company needed to complete the Project.
- 3.19 Review and tailor the District's front end documents for the Project. Recommend the number of days required for the construction phase (and any sub-phases, such as hazardous material abatement) and recommend the amount of the liquidated damages.

4. PRE-BID PHASE

- 4.1 Develop master schedules and construction schedules for the Project. Develop budget(s) for the Project based on construction cost estimates.
- 4.2 In consultation with the District and according to District-approved policies, procedures, and standards, implement procedures, forms, and reporting requirements for the Project. Establish, accordingly, a communications procedure for the Project that allows for decision making at appropriate levels of responsibility and accountability.
- 4.3 Work with the Program Manager and Design Team to modify or add to standard, special, or general conditions for contract documents that might be needed for unique Project or contract conditions, for the District's approval, and/or assist in the development of documents necessary for the bidding phase.
- 4.4 To the extent requested by District or Program Manager, make recommendations for development and implementation of procedures to comply with applicable bidding or RFP requirements for the Project as applicable and for expediting completion of the bidding process for the Project. The scope of the foregoing includes without limitation, recommendations of CM with respect to: (a) pre-qualification of potential contractors; (b) combination of two or more of the Projects for design, bidding and/or construction purposes; and (c) alternative construction delivery approaches for the Project, including consideration of a single general contractor and/or Lease Leaseback approach to construction for each Project.

5. **BIDDING PHASE**

- 5.1 To the extent requested by District or Program Manager, assist with pre-qualification process for the selection of prime and/or sub-contractors based on the detailed definition of Project scope, budget, schedule, and programming support. Develop a list of pre-qualified prime and sub-contractors, as required.
- 5.2 Develop bidders' interest in the Project. Coordinate all bid phase activities with District departments. Conduct pre-bid conferences to familiarize bidders with the bidding documents, and any special systems, materials or methods and with Project procedures.

Conduct job walks and bidders' conferences, maintain and prepare minutes of job walks or bidder's conferences. Field questions from bidders, referring questions to Design Team and District as required. Coordinate with Design Team to respond to bidder questions by addenda.

- 5.3 Prepare public solicitation notices for District approval. Review, coordinate, and estimate cost of bid phase addenda.
- 5.4 Review bid proposals for responsiveness to bid requirements, evaluate bidder responsibility, and conduct reference checks. Prepare bid analyses and advise the District on compliance of bidders with District requirements and bid requirements. Report and recommend to the District after review and evaluation. Make recommendations to the District for prequalification of bidders and award of contracts or rejection of bids.
- 5.5 Conduct post-bid conferences as required. Assist and advise regarding bid protests.
- 5.6 If appropriate, coordinate contracting with Contractor awarded the contract, including evaluating bonds and insurance, and negotiate final terms of construction contractor's contract(s), if applicable.
- 5.7 Conduct pre-award conferences with successful bidders.
- 5.8 Schedule and conduct preconstruction meetings. Maintain, prepare, and distribute minutes.
- 5.9 Assist with the preparation of agenda items for Board approval. Coordinate submittals required by governing agencies.

6. CONSTRUCTION PHASE

- 6.1 Administer the construction Contract.
- 6.2 Develop detailed construction schedules or review Contractor's submitted schedules, as needed. Administer and coordinate the work of Contractor on a daily basis. Enforce performance, scheduling, and notice requirements. Review Contractor's schedule submittals and make recommendations to the District.
- 6.3 Monitor schedule and cost information for Contractor. Document the progress and costs of the Project. Report and advise proactively on potential schedule and budget variances and impacts. Recommend potential solutions to schedule and cost problems. Work cooperatively with the District, Architect, and Contractor to ensure that Project is delivered on time and within budget. Review construction progress and prepare reports.
- 6.4 Verify permits, approvals, bonds, insurances, and schedules of values. Coordinate with DSA Project Inspector, and ensure compliance with all DSA reporting and closeout requirements. Submit necessary reports to state and local authorities.
- 6.5 Monitor the construction Contractor to verify that tools, equipment, and labor are furnished and work performed and completed within the time required or indicated by the plans and specifications, under the direction and to the satisfaction of the District. The CM expressly

agrees to verify that the specifications are met, observed, performed, and followed in accordance with the professional standards of care for construction management.

- 6.6 Coordinate work of the construction Contractor and effectively manage the Project to achieve the District's objectives in relation to cost, time and quality.
- 6.7 Provide continuous on-site construction management personnel, as needed. Conduct construction meetings for the Project to discuss and resolve such matters as progress, quality and scheduling. Said meetings shall be weekly unless Project conditions do not require that frequency. Prepare and promptly distribute minutes. When required by field or other conditions, construction progress, or the quality of workmanship, conduct special construction meetings; record, prepare, and distribute minutes of these meetings to the District, the affected construction Contractor, and Design Team.
- 6.8 Establish and implement team communication procedures.
- 6.9 Ensure that construction Contractor provides construction schedules as required by the construction Contracts, including activity sequences and durations, submittal schedule, or procurement schedule for products that require long lead time. The CM shall review construction Contractor's construction schedules for conformity with the requirements of the construction Contract and conformity with the overall schedule for the Project. Where construction Contractor's construction schedules do not so conform, the CM will take appropriate measures to secure compliance, subject to District approval.
- 6.10 Ensure construction Contractor's compliance with the requirements of the respective construction Contract for updating, revising, and other obligations relative to their respective construction schedules.
- 6.11 Cost Control. CM shall develop and monitor an effective system of construction cost control for the Project. CM shall identify variances between actual and budgeted or estimated costs and advise District and design professional(s) whenever a Project cost exceeds budgets or estimates. CM shall manage the construction bids and contracts in accordance with the Construction Budget.
- 6.12 Continually monitor whether construction contract requirements are being fulfilled and recommend courses of action to the District when Contractor fails to fulfill contractual requirements.
- 6.13 The CM may authorize minor variations in the work from the requirements of the contract documents that do not involve an adjustment in the contract price or the contract time or design and which are consistent with the overall intent of the contract documents. The CM shall provide to the design professional(s) and the District copies of these authorizations.
- 6.14 Evaluate and process payment applications and verify progress.
- 6.15 Verify that safety programs are developed and submitted by the construction Contractor as required by the Contract. Neither CM, Project Manager nor District shall be responsible for or have any liability for Contractor's failure to provide, comply with, or enforce said safety programs.

- 6.16 Implement quality control program, including As-Built Drawings accuracy. Coordinate and evaluate Contractor's recovery schedules.
- 6.17 Record the progress of the Project by a log.
- 6.18 Monitor ongoing Project costs to verify that projected costs do not exceed approved budget and provide the District timely notice of any potential increase in costs in excess of approved budgets provided to CM.
- 6.19 Negotiate Contractor's proposals and review change orders prepared by Design Team, with Design Team's input as needed, for approval by the District.
- 6.20 Evaluate and process change order requests. Make recommendations to the District. Determine cost and schedule effects of change orders. Prepare change order reports and maintain a change order log for the Project and implement procedures to expedite processing of change orders.
- 6.21 Assist the District in coordinating the services of special consultants and testing laboratories on the Project.
- 6.22 In conjunction with the Design Team, monitor work of the construction Contractor to determine that the work is being performed in accordance with the requirements of the respective construction documents for the Project, including but not limited to the plans, specifications, addenda, and all other contract documents, as well as all applicable laws, regulations and directives of agencies with jurisdiction over any of the Project. As appropriate, with assistance of Design Team, make recommendations to the District and Program Manager regarding special inspection or testing of work that is not in accordance with the provisions of the contract documents.
- 6.23 To guard District against defects in the work of the construction Contractor, the CM shall implement a quality control program to monitor the quality and workmanship of construction for conformity with:
 - 6.23.1 Accepted industry standards;
 - 6.23.2 Applicable laws, rules, or ordinances; and
 - 6.23.3 The design documents and contract documents.
- 6.24 Where the work of a construction Contractor does not conform as set forth above, the CM shall, with the input of Design Team:
 - 6.24.1 Notify the District of any non-conforming work observed by the CM;
 - 6.24.2 Reject the non-conforming work; and
 - 6.24.3 Take any and all action(s) necessary to compel the construction Contractor to correct the work.
- 6.25 Evaluate, track, and maintain logs of requests for information ("RFI") from construction Contractor and responses, shop drawings, samples, and other submittals, based, in part, on

information obtained from the design professional(s). Advise District and Program Manager as to status and criticality of RFIs.

- 6.26 Implement procedures, in collaboration with the District, Program Manager and Design Team, for expediting the processing and approval of shop drawings, product data, samples, and other submittals for each contract. Receive and transmit all submittals from the construction Contractor to the Design Team for review and approval. Maintain submittal and shop drawing logs.
- 6.27 Record the progress of work at the Project. When present, prepare daily reports for the Project containing a record of weather, construction Contractor(s) present and their number of workers, work accomplished, problems encountered, and other relevant data.
- 6.28 Prepare and distribute monthly project status reports for the Project including updates on project activities, progress of work, outstanding issues, potential problems, schedule, and status of RFIs, change orders, and submittals.
- 6.29 Coordinate, assist, and support Architect during construction administration phase as required.
- 6.30 CM shall maintain records of principal building layout lines, elevations of the bottom of footings, floor levels, and key site elevations as provided by the construction Contractor. At the completion of the Project, deliver all such records to District. Construction Contractor and design professional(s) share responsibility to prepare Record Drawings and As-Built Drawings.
- 6.31 Coordinate the move into the Projects.
- 6.32 Work with District team to develop lists of incomplete or unsatisfactory work ("punch lists").
- 6.33 Fully document and prepare deductive change orders for extra services of consultants that are the responsibility of a Contractor or another consultant. Present such a change order for signature by the Contractor or consultant.
- 6.34 Determine final completion and payment. Determine completion dates, final payments, and release of retention. Coordinate procurement and installation of Furniture, Fixtures, and Equipment ("FF&E").

7. **PROJECT COMPLETION**

- 7.1 The CM shall observe the construction Contractor's check-outs of utilities, operational systems and equipment, and start-up and testing. The CM shall maintain records of start-up and testing as provided by the construction Contractor and shall ensure the District of compliance with applicable provisions of the Contract, that all work has been performed and accepted, and that all systems are complete and operative.
- 7.2 At the punch list phase of the Project or designated portions thereof, CM, in consultation with the Architect, shall ensure the preparation of a list of incomplete or unsatisfactory work or work which does not conform to the requirements of the contract documents ("punch list work") and a schedule for the completion of the punch list work. CM shall provide this list to the construction Contractor. CM shall coordinate construction

Contractor's performance and completion of punch list work. CM shall review, with the Architect and District, the completed punch list work. CM shall ensure that, with input of the Architect, the completed punch list work complies with applicable provisions of the construction Contract.

- 7.3 CM shall determine, with the Architect and District, when the Project or designated portions thereof are complete.
- 7.4 CM shall conduct, with the Architect and District, final inspections of the Project or designated portions thereof. CM shall notify the District of final completion.
- 7.5 CM shall consult with the Architect and District and shall determine when the Project and the construction Contractor's work are finally completed. CM shall assist with the issuance of a Certificate of Final Completion, and shall provide to the District a written recommendation regarding payment to the Contractor.
- 7.6 CM shall coordinate close-out procedures, including personnel training. Advise District staff on systems operations, training and close-out of Project.
- 7.7 CM shall coordinate and expedite Contractor close-out requirements, including guarantees/warranties, certificates, keys, manuals, As-Built Drawings, Record Drawings, specifications, daily logs, and verified reports. Ensure that all other project participants submit necessary close-out documentation.
- 7.8 CM shall coordinate operational safety reviews with District post occupancy and manage corrective work as necessary.
- 7.9 CM shall ensure that all building commissioning requirements have been fulfilled in a timely manner through District commissioning agents.
- 7.10 CM shall obtain occupancy permits (where required), coordinate final testing, documentation, and regulatory inspections. Prepare occupancy plan report.
- 7.11 CM shall prepare final accounting reports.

8. FINAL DOCUMENTS

The Construction Manager shall review and monitor all As-Built Drawings, maintenance and operations manuals, and other closeout documents to be sure that all required documents meeting contract requirements are provided, and shall secure and transmit to the District and Program Manager those documents and all required guarantees, keys, manuals, record drawings, and daily logs. The Construction Manager shall also forward all documents and plans to the District upon completion of the project and ensure all such plans and documents are well organized for any appropriate audit or review of the Project.

9. <u>WARRANTY</u>

The Construction Manager shall assist Program Manager as necessary to implement a Warranty Inspection and Warranty Work procedure for the Project that Contractor must follow. The procedure shall include a twelve (12) month call back period and a final warranty inspection eleven (11) months after Project completion to inspect the Project and identify any outstanding warranty work.

10. PROJECT CLOSEOUT

To the extent requested by District or Program Manager, the Construction Manager shall assist District, Architect, and Program Manager as necessary to ensure all information and documentation necessary for Project closeout with the DSA is complete and the Project is timely closed out with DSA. This includes but is not limited to reports from independent consultants, inspectors, testing laboratories, and corresponding or required DSA forms.

[REMAINDER OF PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK]

EXHIBIT "B"

CRITERIA AND BILLING FOR EXTRA SERVICES

The following Extra Services to this Agreement shall be performed by CM if needed and requested by District:

- 1. Providing services required because of significant documented changes in the Project initiated by the District, including but not limited to size, quality, complexity, or the District's schedule.
- 2. Providing consultation concerning replacement of work damaged by fire or other cause during construction and furnishing services required in connection with replacement of such work.
- 3. Providing services made necessary by the default of Contractor, or by major defects or deficiencies in the work of the Contractor, or by failure of performance of the District's consultants.
- 4. Seeking variances or changes to agency guidelines on behalf of the District when so directed by the District.
- 5. Preparing to serve or serving as a witness in connection with any public hearing, dispute resolution proceeding or legal proceeding, other than that necessitated by the negligent acts, errors or omissions of CM or where the CM is a party thereto, except for a Contractor's hearing necessitated by a bid protest or by a Contractor's request to substitute a subcontractor, or by handling of any stop payment notices.
- 6. Performing technical inspection and testing.
- 7. Providing other services not otherwise included in this Agreement and not customarily furnished in accordance with the generally accepted scope of construction management practice.

Format and Content of Invoices

CM acknowledges that the District requires CM's invoices to include detailed explanations of the Services performed. For example, a six hour charge for the entire day is unacceptable and will not be payable. A more detailed explanation describing specific tasks is required.

Hourly Rates for Extra Services

1. The following rates, which include overhead, administrative cost and profit, shall be utilized in arriving at the fee for Extra Services and shall not be changed for the term of the Agreement. CM shall bill in quarter-hour increments for all Extra Services.

Job Title	Hourly Rate
Principal in Charge	\$225
Project Director	\$215
Sr. Project Manager	\$195
Project Manager II / Construction Manager	\$180

Field Office Manager/Clerical	\$90
Estimator	\$195
Scheduler	\$160

2. The mark-up on any approved item of Extra Services performed by sub-consultant(s) or subcontractor(s) shall not exceed five percent (5%).

EXHIBIT "C"

SCHEDULE OF WORK

See attached.

TOGETHER, BUILDING VALUE EVERY DAY.

Sacramento City Unified School District -

Sutter Middel School - Gym & Café HVAC

Sutter wilddei School - Gyn		2022											21	023						1								
		—	F	М	٨	м		2022	^	9	0	N	D		F	м	۸	м	2	1	۸	<u>د</u>	0	N	D	4		
Schedule / Phase			г 160	160	A 160	200	160	200	A 160	160	200	160	160	200	г 160	160	200	IVI	J	J	A	3	0	N	D	Havina	Haustu Dataa	Tatal
		200	160	3	160	200	160 6	200	160	9	200	160	160	13	160	160	200 16	17	18	19	20	21	22	23	24	Hours	Hourly Rates	Total \$
Construction Documents		Con	struction Docu	-		Ũ	Ű	'	Ŭ	Ŭ	10		12	10	14	10	10		10	10	20	21		20	24			
DSA Review					DSA Review																							
Procurement of LLB			Procureme	ent of LLB																								
LLB selection and contracting					LLB selection an	d contracting																						
Precon Services											F	Precon Services														1		
Procurment of Long Lead (HVAC)										Procurm	ent of Long Lead	I (HVAC)														1		
Construction																			Constr	ruction								
Move in and Closeout		Î																				Move in an	nd Closeout					
CONSTRUCTION MANAGEMENT SERVICES																												
Position / Classification	Name																											
Regional Executive	Bill Johal																									0.0	\$ 225.00	\$-
Project Director	Jeff Dees		4	4	4	4	4	4	2	2	2	2														32.0	\$ 215.00	\$ 6,880
Project Director	Dan Porter		2	2	2	2	2	2	2	2	2	2						6	6	6	6	4	4			52.0	\$ 215.00	\$ 11,180
Sr. Project Manager	TBD																									0.0	\$ 195.00	\$-
Project Manager II / Construction Manager	Cassie/Angela		20	20	20	20	20	20	16	16	16	16	8	8	8	8	8	80	80	100	80	40	40			644.0	\$ 180.00	\$ 115,920
	TBD																									0.0	\$ 160.00	\$ -
Sr. Project Engineer	TBD																									0.0	\$ 125.00	\$ -
Project Engineer	TBD																									0.0	\$ 105.00	\$-
	TBD																									0.0	\$ 115.00	\$ -
	TBD		4	4	4	4	4	4	4	4	4	4	4	4	4	4	4	4	4	4	4	4	4			84.0	\$ 90.00	
Estimating Manager	Tim Prechel																									0.0	\$ 195.00	\$-
	Jay, Matt, James																									0.0	\$ 140.00	\$ -
Exec. Director Business Analytics & Controls																										0.0	\$ 225.00	\$ -
	Ashlee P.																									0.0	\$ 135.00	\$-
	Heather Brown																									0.0	\$ 205.00	
	EAS Team																									0.0	\$ 155.00	\$-
	Rick Stassi																	4	4	4	4	4				20.0	\$ 160.00	\$ 3,200
Total (FTEs / Month)		0	30	30	30	30	30	30	24		24	24	12	12	12	12	12	90	90	110	90	48	48	0	0	832		\$ 144,740

Scope of Services:

Provide Construction management services from Design through DSA

Closeout

Note: Timeline is based on preliminary schedules. If the contrators schedule pushes out past this timeline the hours will need to be adjusted.

Total Fee	\$144,740
Total Fee Including Alternates	\$ 144,740
Construction Cost	\$ 1,800,000
Fee Includes Alternates%	8.04%

EXHIBIT "D"

FEE SCHEDULE

Compensation

- 1. The CM's fee set forth in this Agreement shall be full compensation for all of CM's Services incurred in its performance, including, without limitation, all costs for personnel, travel within two hundred (200) miles of the Project location (travel reimbursements must be approved by District prior to travel), offices, per diem expenses, office supplies, printing, providing, or shipping of deliverables in the quantities set forth in **Exhibit "A."**
- 2. The amount of compensation shall be the amount set forth in the Agreement, including all billed expenses. No compensation will be paid or due, without advance written approval of the District.

Method of Payment of Basic Services

- 1. CM shall submit monthly invoices for the portion of the overall fee reflecting the services performed and costs incurred for each respective month. In no event shall the total payments exceed the CM's fee set forth in Article 7 this Agreement except as authorized under **Exhibit "B."**
- 2. CM shall submit these invoices in duplicate to the District via the District's authorized representative.
- 3. CM shall submit to District on a monthly basis documentation showing proof that payments were made to his/her sub-consultants.
- 4. Upon receipt and approval of CM's invoices, the District agrees to make payments on all undisputed amounts no later than thirty (30) days from receipt of the invoice.
- 5. The District may withhold or deduct from amounts otherwise due CM hereunder if CM fails to timely and completely perform material obligations to be performed on its part under this Agreement, with the amounts withheld or deducted being released after CM has fully cured such failure of performance, less costs, damages or losses sustained by the District resulting therefrom.

EXHIBIT "E"

CRIMINAL BACKGROUND INVESTIGATION/FINGERPRINTING CERTIFICATION

PROJECT/CONTRACT NO.: 0490-453 between the Sacramento City Unified School District ("District") and Kitchell/CEM, Inc. ("CM") for construction management services for the Sutter Middle School Gym HVAC Replacement Project ("Contract" or "Project").

The undersigned does hereby certify to the governing board of the District as follows:

That I am a representative of the CM currently under contract with the District; that I am familiar with the facts herein certified; and that I am authorized and qualified to execute this certificate on behalf of CM.

CM certifies that it has taken at least one of the following actions with respect to the Project that are the subject of the Contract (check all that apply):

- Pursuant to Education Code section 45125.2, CM has installed or will install, prior to commencement of Work, a physical barrier at the Work Site, that will limit contact between CM's employees and District pupils at all times; and/or
- □ Pursuant to Education Code section 45125.2, CM certifies that all employees will be under the continual supervision of, and monitored by, an employee of the CM who the California Department of Justice ("DOJ") has ascertained, or as described below, will ascertain, has not been convicted of a violent or serious felony. The name and title of the employee who will be supervising CM's and its subcontractors' employees is:

Name:			
Title:			

NOTE: If the CM is a sole proprietor, and elects the above option, CM must have the above-named employee's fingerprints prepared and submitted by the District, in accordance with Education Code section 45125.1(h). No work shall commence until such determination by the DOJ has been made.

As an authorized District official, I am familiar with the facts herein certified, and am authorized to execute this certificate on behalf of the District and undertake to prepare and submit CM's fingerprints as if he or she was an employee of the District.

Date: _____

District Representative's Name and Title: _____

District Representative's Signature:	

☑ The Work on the Contract is either (i) at an unoccupied school site and no employee and/or subcontractor or supplier of any tier of the Contract shall come in contact with the District pupils or (ii) CM's employees or any subcontractor or supplier of any tier of the Contract will have only limited contact, if any, with District pupils and the District will take appropriate steps to protect the safety of any pupils that may come in contact with Consultant's employees, subcontractors or suppliers so that the fingerprinting and criminal background investigation requirements of Education Code section 45125.1 shall not apply to CM under the Contract.

As an authorized District official, I am familiar with the facts herein certified, and am authorized to execute this certificate on behalf of the District.

By:

Rose Ramos Chief Business Officer

Date: _____

- □ The CM, who is not a sole proprietor, has complied with the fingerprinting requirements of Education Code section 45125.1 with respect to all CM's employees and all of its subcontractors' employees who may have contact with District pupils in the course of providing services pursuant to the Contract, and the DOJ has determined that none of those employees has been convicted of a felony, as that term is defined in Education Code section 45122.1. A complete and accurate list of CM's employees and of all of its subcontractors' employees who may come in contact with District pupils during the course and scope of the Contract is attached hereto; and/or
- □ The CM is a sole proprietor and intends to comply with the fingerprinting requirements of Education Code section 45125.1(h) with respect to all CM's employees who may have contact with District pupils in the course of providing services pursuant to the Contract, and hereby agrees to the District's preparation and submission of fingerprints such that the DOJ may determine that none of those employees has been convicted of a felony, as that term is defined in Education Code section 45122.1. No work shall commence until such determination by the DOJ has been made.

As an authorized District official, I am familiar with the facts herein certified, and am authorized to execute this certificate on behalf of the District and undertake to prepare and submit CM's fingerprints as if he or she was an employee of the District.

Date:

District Representative's Name and Title:

District Representative's Signature: _____

CM's responsibility for background clearance extends to all of its employees, subcontractors or suppliers, and employees of subcontractors or suppliers coming into contact with District pupils regardless of whether they are designated as employees or acting as independent contractors of the CM.

KITCHELL/CEM, INC.

By:

Wendy Cohen President

Date: _____

EXHIBIT "F" COVID-19 VACCINATION/TESTING CERTIFICATION

Construction Manager ("CM"): Kitchell/CEM, Inc.

The California Department of Public Health ("CDPH") requires, pursuant to its August 11, 2021, Order ("Order"), that all public and private schools serving students in transitional kindergarten through grade twelve, unless exempt, are required to verify the vaccine status of all K-12 school workers, effective October 15, 2021. Further, pursuant to the Order, all such schools are required to verify that all workers are either fully vaccinated or undergo weekly diagnostic testing.

On October 12, 2021, the Board of Education of the Sacramento City Unified School District ("SCUSD") approved Resolution No. 3233: Mandatory COVID-19 Vaccination for Eligible, Non-Exempt Students and Staff, providing that as of January 31, 2022, "all non-exempt SCUSD staff (including SCUSD partners, contractors, and other individuals who work directly with students and SCUSD staff on SCUSD facilities" must be fully vaccinated prior to performing services at District facilities.

In light of these requirements, CM certifies that personnel providing services at District's Project site(s):

Have all been fully vaccinated in accordance with the District's Policy.

Have not all been fully vaccinated, but those who are unvaccinated or not fully vaccinated have filed a valid exemption from vaccination with CM and will undergo weekly diagnostic testing in accordance with the District's Policy.

CM understands that the District's Project site will need to comply with the District's COVID-19 requirements for fully vaccinated personnel or unvaccinated personnel. CM will comply with District policy, and all applicable state and local laws for vaccinated and unvaccinated personnel.

CERTIFICATION

I, <u>Wendy Cohen</u>, certify that I am CM's <u>President</u> and that I have made a diligent effort to ascertain the facts with regard to the representations made herein.

KITCHELL/CEM, INC.

By:

Wendy Cohen President

Date: _____

END OF DOCUMENT



SERVICES AGREEMENT

Amendment No. 1

Date: January 3, 2021

Agreement between the Sacramento City Unified School District, hereinafter referred to as "District" and Vestra Labs, LLC, hereinafter referred to as "Contractor," dated October 7, 2021 is amended as follows:

ARTICLE 3. PAYMENT.

District agrees to pay Contractor for services satisfactorily rendered pursuant to this Agreement as follows:

Fee Rate: \$6,400 per full-time equivalent (FTE) per month of services as may be requested by District, not to exceed a maximum of **40** FTE. District will also reimburse Contractor for half of the cost of Live Scan fingerprinting services for all staff provided to the District. District shall not pay travel and other expenses. Total fee shall not exceed **Two Million**, **One Hundred Seventy-Six Thousand Dollars (\$2,176,000)**.

All fees are based on the starting of tiered deployment of technicians commencing on October 11, 2021 and will continue through the end of the school year June 30, 2022.

Payment shall be made within 30 days upon submission of monthly invoices sent on or after the first business day after the month end to the attention of Rebecca Wall, Technician, Health Services Department at rebecca-wall@scusd.edu.

All other terms and conditions of the Agreement remain unchanged.

Executed at Sacramento, California, on the day and year first above written.

SACRAMENTO CITY	VESTRA LABS, LLC
By: COEFETC20407402	By:
Rose Ramos	Gilbert Rabin
Chief Business Officer	President
01/16/2022	1-13-22
Date	Date



SERVICES AGREEMENT

Date: October 7, 2021

Place: Sacramento, California

Parties: Sacramento City Unified School District, a political subdivision of the State of California, (hereinafter referred to as the "District"); and Vestra Labs, LLC (hereinafter referred to as "Contractor").

Recitals:

A. The District is a public school district in the County of Sacramento, State of California, and has its administrative offices located at the Serna Center, 5735 47th Avenue, Sacramento, CA 95824.

B. The District desires to engage the services of the Contractor and to have said Contractor render services on the terms and conditions provided in this Agreement.

C. California Government Code Section 53060 authorizes a public school district to contract with and employ any persons to furnish to the District, services and advice in financial, economic, accounting, engineering, legal, or administrative matters if such persons are specially trained, experienced and competent to perform the required services, provided such contract is approved or ratified by the governing board of the school district. Said section further authorizes the District to pay from any available funds such compensation to such persons as it deems proper for the services rendered, as set forth in the contract.

D. The Contractor is specially trained, experienced and competent to perform the services required by the District, and such services are needed on a limited basis.

In consideration of the mutual promises contained herein, the parties agree as follows:

ARTICLE 1. SERVICES.

The Contractor hereby agrees to provide to the District the services as described below ("Services"):

Contractor will implement safe and reliable testing services at various sites throughout the District, as directed by the Student Support & Health Services Department.

1. Qualified technicians will observe the collection of the BinaxNow (rapid antigen) test.

Contractor's staff has been trained to observe the collection of the BinaxNow test by CDPH staff and fulfilled all training requirements set out by CDPH. Contractor is experienced in uploading test results using the Primary Health Software platform as requested by the State. Contractor will observe testing at schools under the direction of District.

2. Qualified technicians will collect PCR specimens as directed, to be delivered to the lab designated by the ordering entity.

Contractor's staff is experienced in collecting Color Genomics PCR samples and having the samples shipped to the processing lab.



- 3. Contractor will provide staffing of up to 30 additional staff to meet the needs of testing requirements in the District.
- 4. Contractor will provide PPE needed for its technicians (N95 masks, gloves, hand sanitizer, & biohazard bags).
- 5. Contractor will report through Primary, and/or Color.
- 6. Contractor will deliver specimens to the appropriate location as requested by the District.
- 7. Contractor will not provide tables, chairs, or other work station requirements for the purpose of testing, processing, & shipping specimens. Contractor will require appropriate work space to perform the duties of testing requested by District.
- 8. Technicians will work 8 hours a day, Monday through Friday.

ARTICLE 2. TERM.

This Agreement shall commence on October 7, 2021, and continue through June 30, 2022, unless sooner terminated, as set forth in Article 10 of this Agreement, provided all services under this Agreement are performed in a manner that satisfies both the needs and reasonable expectations of the District. The determination of a satisfactory performance shall be in the sole judgment and discretion of the District in light of applicable industry standards, if applicable. The term may be extended by mutual consent of the parties on the same terms and conditions by a mutually executed addendum.

ARTICLE 3. PAYMENT.

District agrees to pay Contractor for services satisfactorily rendered pursuant to this Agreement as follows:

<u>Fee Rate</u>: \$6,400 per full-time equivalent (FTE) per month of services as may be requested by District, not to exceed a maximum of 30 FTE. District will also reimburse Contractor for half of the cost of Live Scan fingerprinting services for all staff provided to the District. District shall not pay travel and other expenses. Total fee shall not exceed One Million, Seven Hundred Twenty-Eight Thousand Dollars (\$1,728,000).

All fees are based on the starting of tiered deployment of technicians commencing on October 11, 2021 and will continue through the end of the school year June 30, 2022. The first 10 technicians will be available October 11, 2021 and the remaining 20 technicians will be deployed by October 25th. Contractor will notify the District if remaining 20 technicians can be deployed at earlier date.

Payment shall be made within 30 days upon submission of monthly invoices sent on or after the first business day after the month end to the attention of Rebecca Wall, Technician, Health Services Department at <u>rebecca-wall@scusd.edu</u>.

ARTICLE 4. EQUIPMENT AND FACILITIES.

District will provide Contractor with access to all needed records and materials during normal business hours upon reasonable notice. However, District shall not be responsible for nor will it be required to provide personnel to accomplish the duties and obligations of Contractor under



this Agreement. Contractor will provide all other necessary equipment and facilities to render the services pursuant to this Agreement.

ARTICLE 5. WORKS FOR HIRE/COPYRIGHT/TRADEMARK/PATENT

The Contractor understands and agrees that all matters specifically produced under this Agreement that contain no intellectual property or other protected works owned by Contractor shall be works for hire and shall become the sole property of the District and cannot be used without the District's express written permission. The District shall have the right, title and interest in said matters, including the right to secure and maintain the copyright, trademark and/or patent of said matter in the name of the District. The Contractor consents to the use of the Contractor's name in conjunction with the sale, use, performance and distribution of the matters, for any purpose in any medium.

As to those matters specifically produced under this Agreement that are composed of intellectual property or other protected works, Contractor must clearly identify to the District those protected elements included in the completed work. The remainder of the intellectual property of such completed works shall be deemed the sole property of the District. The completed works that include both elements of Contractor's protected works and the District's protected works, shall be subject to a mutual non-exclusive license agreement that permits either party to utilize the completed work in a manner consistent with this Agreement including the sale, use, performance and distribution of the matters, for any purpose in any medium.

ARTICLE 6. INDEPENDENT CONTRACTOR.

Contractor's relationship to the District under this Agreement shall be one of an independent contractor. The Contractor and all of their employees shall not be employees or agents of the District and are not entitled to participate in any District pension plans, retirement, health and welfare programs, or any similar programs or benefits, as a result of this Agreement.

The Contractor and their employees or agents rendering services under this agreement shall not be employees of the District for federal or state tax purposes, or for any other purpose. The Contractor acknowledges and agrees that it is the sole responsibility of the Contractor to report as income its compensation from the District and to make the requisite tax filings and payments to the appropriate federal, state, and/or local tax authorities. No part of the Contractor's compensation shall be subject to withholding by the District for the payment of social security, unemployment, or disability insurance, or any other similar state or federal tax obligation.

The Contractor agrees to defend, indemnify and hold the District harmless from any and all claims, losses, liabilities, or damages arising from any contention by a third party that an employer-employee relationship exists by reason of this Agreement.

The District assumes no liability for workers' compensation or liability for loss, damage or injury to persons or property during or relating to the performance of services under this Agreement.

ARTICLE 7. FINGERPRINTING REQUIREMENTS.

As required by District, all individuals that come into contact with District students must undergo a criminal background investigation by District. Contractor agrees that any employee it provides to District shall be subject to the fingerprinting and TB requirements set forth in the California Education Code. The agency will be notified upon clearance. Upon receipt of a subsequent arrest notification from DOJ, District shall within 48 hours notify Contractor of such a subsequent



arrest notification. If an employee is disqualified from working for District pursuant to the requirements of the California Education Code, Contractor agrees to provide a replacement employee within 15 days of receiving notification that the previous employee has been disqualified. Failure to adhere to the terms of this provision is grounds for termination of the Agreement (or MOU).

District also recommends that any employee providing services directly to any pupil(s) of the District whether qualifying as a Mandated Reporter as defined by California Penal Code §11165.7(a), or not, shall be encouraged to obtain annual training on child abuse and mandated reporting of child abuse or neglect utilizing an evidence-based training method which includes training on how to recognize conduct of adults which may trigger reasonable suspicion of abuse of children, i.e., "red-flag" or "grooming" behaviors. A free resource for such training can be found at https://account.mandatedreporterca.com/login.

ARTICLE 8. VACCINATION REQUIREMENTS

Vaccination requirements. As required by district and state public health order of August 11, 2021, all individuals serving in school settings must verify vaccine status. Individuals who are not fully vaccinated, or for whom vaccine status is unknown or documentation is not provided, are required to undergo diagnostic screening testing at least once weekly. Contractor agrees that any employee it provides to district shall be subject to the vaccination requirements set forth by the California Department of Public Health. Upon Contractor's receipt of vaccination documents, District will be notified. For individuals who are not fully vaccinated, or for whom vaccine status is unknown or documentation is not provided, Contractor agrees such individuals must undergo diagnostic screening testing at least once weekly and Contractor shall provide evidence of same to district on a weekly basis or as otherwise agreed upon by District and the Contractor. District shall provide contractor's employees opportunities to undergo diagnostic screening testing at least once weekly and contractor shall provide evidence of same to district on a weekly basis or as otherwise agreed upon by District and the Contractor. District shall provide contractor's employees opportunities to undergo diagnostic screening testing at least once weekly through its facilities.

Failure to adhere to the terms of this provision is grounds for termination of the agreement.

ARTICLE 9. MUTUAL INDEMNIFICATION.

Each of the Parties shall defend, indemnify and hold harmless the other Party, its officers, agents and employees from any and all claims, liabilities and costs, for any damages, sickness, death, or injury to person(s) or property, including payment of reasonable attorney's fees, and including without limitation all consequential damages, from any cause whatsoever, arising directly or indirectly from or connected with the operations or services performed under this Agreement, caused in whole or in part by the negligent or intentional acts or omissions of the Parties or its agents, employees or subcontractors.

It is the intention of the Parties, where fault is determined to have been contributory, principles of comparative fault will be followed and each Party shall bear the proportionate cost of any damage attributable to fault of that Party. It is further understood and agreed that such indemnification will survive the termination of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 10. INSURANCE.

Prior to commencement of services and during the life of this Agreement, Contractor shall provide the District with a certificate of insurance reflecting its comprehensive general liability insurance coverage in a sum not less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence naming District as an additional insured. Such insurance as is afforded by this policy shall be primary, and any



insurance carried by District shall be excess and noncontributory. If insurance is not kept in force during the entire term of the Agreement, District may procure the necessary insurance and pay the premium therefore, and the premium shall be paid by the Contractor to the District.

ARTICLE 11. TERMINATION.

The District may terminate this Agreement without cause upon giving the Contractor thirty days written notice. Notice shall be deemed given when received by Contractor, or no later than three days after the day of mailing, whichever is sooner.

The District may terminate this Agreement with cause upon written notice of intention to terminate for cause. A Termination for Cause shall include: (a) material violation of this Agreement by the Contractor; (b) any act by the Contractor exposing the District to liability to others for personal injury or property damage; or (c) the Contractor confirms its insolvency or is adjudged a bankrupt; Contractor makes a general assignment for the benefit of creditors, or a receiver is appointed on account of the Contractor's insolvency.

Ten (10) calendar days after service of such notice, the condition or violation shall cease, or satisfactory arrangements for the correction thereof be made, or this Agreement shall cease and terminate. In the event of such termination, the District may secure the required services from another contractor. If the cost to the District exceeds the cost of providing the service pursuant to this Agreement, the excess cost shall be charged to and collected from the Contractor. The foregoing provisions are in addition to and not a limitation of any other rights or remedies available to the District. Written notice by the District shall be deemed given when received by the other party or no later than three days after the day of mailing, whichever is sooner.

ARTICLE 12. ASSIGNMENT.

This Agreement is for personal services to be performed by the Contractor. Neither this Agreement nor any duties or obligations to be performed under this Agreement shall be assigned without the prior written consent of the District, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. In the event of an assignment to which the District has consented, the assignee or his/her or its legal representative shall agree in writing with the District to personally assume, perform, and be bound by the covenants, obligations, and agreements contained in this Agreement.

ARTICLE 13. NOTICES.

Any notices, requests, demand or other communication required or permitted to be given under this Agreement shall be in writing and shall be deemed to have been duly given on the date of service if served personally on the party to whom notice is to be given, or on the third day after mailing if mailed to the party to whom notice is to be given, by first class mail, registered or certified, postage prepaid, or on the day after dispatching by Federal Express or another overnight delivery service, and properly addressed as follows:

District: Sacramento City Unified School District Attn: Jessica Sulli, Contracts 5735 47th Ave Sacramento CA 95824 Contractor: Vestra Labs, LLC 11036 N 23rd Ave Ste 8 Phoenix, AZ 85029



ARTICLE 14. ENTIRE AGREEMENT.

This Agreement contains the entire agreement between the parties and supersedes all prior understanding between them with respect to the subject matter of this Agreement. There are no promises, terms, conditions or obligations, oral or written, between or among the parties relating to the subject matter of this Agreement that are not fully expressed in this Agreement. This Agreement may not be modified, changed, supplemented or terminated, nor may any obligations under this Agreement be waived, except by written instrument signed by the party to be otherwise expressly permitted in this Agreement.

ARTICLE 15. CONFLICT OF INTEREST.

The Contractor shall abide by and be subject to all applicable District policies, regulations, statutes or other laws regarding conflict of interest. Contractor shall not hire any officer or employee of the District to perform any service covered by this Agreement. If the work is to be performed in connection with a Federal contract or grant, Contractor shall not hire any employee of the United States government to perform any service covered by this Agreement. Contractor affirms to the best of their knowledge, there exists no actual or potential conflict of interest between Contractor's family, business or financial interest and the services provided under this Agreement. In the event of a change in either private interest or services under this Agreement, any question regarding possible conflict of interest which may arise as a result of such change will be brought to the District's attention in writing.

ARTICLE 16. NONDISCRIMINATION.

It is the policy of the District that in connection with all services performed under contract, there will be no discrimination against any prospective or active employee engaged in the work because of race, color, ancestry, national origin, handicap, religious creed, sex, age or marital status. Contractor agrees to comply with applicable federal and California laws including, but not limited to, the California Fair Employment and Housing Act.

ARTICLE 17. SEVERABILITY.

Should any term or provision of this Agreement be determined to be illegal or in conflict with any law of the State of California, the validity of the remaining portions or provisions shall not be affected thereby. Each term or provision of this Agreement shall be valid and be enforced as written to the full extent permitted by law.

ARTICLE 18. RULES AND REGULATIONS.

All rules and regulations of the District's Board of Education and all federal, state and local laws, ordinance and regulations are to be strictly observed by the Contractor pursuant to this Agreement. Any rule, regulation or law required to be contained in this Agreement shall be deemed to be incorporated herein.

ARTICLE 19. APPLICABLE LAW/VENUE.

This Agreement shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of California. If any action is instituted to enforce or interpret this Agreement, venue shall only be in the appropriate state or federal court having venue over matters arising in Sacramento County, California, provided that nothing in this Agreement shall constitute a waiver of immunity to suit by the District.



SA22-00201 Vestra Labs

ARTICLE 20. DISCLOSURE OF STUDENT INFORMATION

The Parties understand and agree that, in order for the Contractor to effectively provide the Services as described herein, the Contractor may have access to and/or generate information that may be considered confidential student information, subject to the protections of the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act ("FERPA"), 20 U.S.C. §1232g, 34 Code of Federal Regulations Part 99, and California Education Code sections 49060-49085.

Whereas parental consent is generally required in order for a school district to disclose confidential student information, an exception exists wherein a school district may disclose confidential student information to a contractor or consultant, such as the Contractor, with a legitimate educational interest who has a formal written agreement or contract with the school district regarding the provision of outsourced institutional services or functions by the contractor or consultant. (Ed. Code, § 49076, subd. (a)(2)(G)(i).)

The Contractor is considered a "school official" for purposes of 34 CFR §99.31(a)(1)(i) and Education Code section 49076, subdivision (a)(2)(G)(i). The Contractor and/or its employees or subcontractors shall not disclose personally identifiable student information to any other party without the consent of the parent or adult student. The Contractor and/or its employees or subcontractors shall not use student information for any other purpose than the scope of work described herein.

ARTICLE 21. RATIFICATION BY BOARD OF EDUCATION.

To the extent the Agreement exceeds an expenditure above the amount specified in Education Code section 17605, this Agreement, as to any such exceeded amount, is not enforceable and is invalid unless and until the exceeded amount is approved and/or ratified by the governing board of the Sacramento City Unified School District, as evidenced by a motion of said board duly passed and adopted.

SACRAMENTO CITY UNIFIED SCHOOL DISTRICT

DocuSigned by:

	Adrian	Vangas
--	--------	--------

By: <u>C3DDCAC4FF73491...</u> Adrian Vargas

Adrian Vargas Asst. Superintendent, Business Services

By: Gilbert Rabin President

VESTRA LABS, LLC

-27-21

10/08/2021 Date

Date



SACRAMENTO CITY UNIFIED SCHOOL DISTRICT BOARD OF EDUCATION

Agenda Item# 11.1b

Meeting Date: March 3, 2022

Subject: Approve Personnel Transactions

- Information Item Only
 - Approval on Consent Agenda
- Conference (for discussion only)
- Conference/First Reading (Action Anticipated: _____)
-] Conference/Action
- Action
- Public Hearing

Division: Human Resources Services

Recommendation: Approve Personnel Transactions

Background/Rationale: N/A

Financial Considerations: N/A

LCAP Goal(s): Safe, Clean and Healthy Schools

Documents Attached:

- 1. Certificated Personnel Transactions Dated March 3, 2022
- 2. Classified Personnel Transactions Dated March 3, 2022

Estimated Time of Presentation: N/A Submitted by: Cancy McArn, Chief Human Resources Officer Approved by: Jorge A. Aguilar, Superintendent

Attachment 1: CERTIFICATED 3/3/2022

NameLast	NameFirst	JobPerm	JobClass	PrimeSite	BegDate	EndDate	Comment
EMPLOY/ REEMPLOY							
EDMONDSON	LAVIDA	0	Teacher, Elementary	NEW JOSEPH BONNHEIM	11/30/2021	6/30/2022	EMPLOY PROB 11/30/21
LYNN	ROBERT	B	Teacher, Elementary	SUSAN B. ANTHONY ELEMENTARY	2/3/2022	6/30/2022	EMPLOY PROB 2/3/22
NOZUE	RUMI	B	Clinician Psych/ Soc Wrkr	EARLY LEARNING & CARE PROGRAMS	2/22/2022	6/30/2022	EMPLOY PROB 2/22/22
WEBER	JILL	B	Admin, Teaching and Learning	SPECIAL EDUCATION DEPARTMENT	1/18/2022	6/30/2022	EMPLOY PROB 1/18/22
WEBER	UILL		rodoning and Eourning		1110/2022	0/00/2022	
LEAVES							
ARISTEO	ANA	0	Teacher, Elementary	PARKWAY ELEMENTARY SCHOOL	3/2/2022	6/1/2022	LOA (PD) FMLA/CFRA 3/2-6/1/22
BEDFORD	JEFFREY	A	Teacher, High School	HIRAM W. JOHNSON HIGH SCHOOL	7/1/2021	6/17/2022	LOA (UNPD) FMLA/CFRA-INTERM. 1/24-6/17/22
CISNEROS	LILIA	A	Teacher, Elementary	CESAR CHAVEZ INTERMEDIATE	1/3/2022	2/23/2022	AMEND LOA (PD) 1/3-2/23/22
CISNEROS	LILIA	A	Teacher, Elementary	CESAR CHAVEZ INTERMEDIATE	2/24/2022	5/25/2022	LOA (PD FMLA/CFRA 2/24-5/25/22
CISNEROS	LILIA	A	Teacher, Elementary	CESAR CHAVEZ INTERMEDIATE	5/26/2022	6/30/2022	LOA RTN (PD) FMLA/CFRA 5/26/22
FULLOVE	AFRICA	A	Training Specialist	SCHOOL CLIMATE	12/31/2021	2/24/2022	AMEND (PD) LOA 12/31/21-2/24/22
GRAZIANO	JENNIFER	A	Training Specialist	CURRICULUM & PROF DEVELOP	12/14/2021	1/31/2022	LOA (PD) FMLA/CFRA 12/14/21-1/31/22
HUANG	QIANRU	A	Teacher, Elementary	WILLIAM LAND ELEMENTARY	2/15/2022	4/25/2022	LOA (PD) 2/15-4/25/22
IMAI	MELISSA	A	Teacher, Elementary		3/14/2022	6/13/2022	LOA (PD) FMLA/CFRA 3/14-6/13/22
JOHNSON	LAUREN	A	Teacher, Elementary	OAK RIDGE ELEMENTARY SCHOOL	3/31/2022	6/30/2022	LOA (UNPD) 3/31-6/30/22
JONES	FRANCHINE	A	Teacher, Parent/Preschool Ed	EARLY LEARNING & CARE PROGRAMS	1/1/2022	1/16/2022	LOA EXT (PD)1/1/22-1/16/22
LOMBARD	LISA	A	Teacher, Adult Ed, Hourly	A.WARREN McCLASKEY ADULT	1/1/2022	6/30/2022	ADMIN LOA (UNPD) 1/1/22-6/30/22
MARTIN	DANIELLE	A	School Social Worker	STUDENT SUPPORT&HEALTH SRVCS	2/18/2022	6/30/2022	LOA RTN 2/18/22
OCAMPO-AGUILAR	RAQUEL	A	Counselor, High School	HIRAM W. JOHNSON HIGH SCHOOL	3/17/2022	5/26/2022	LOA (PD 3/17-5/26/22
PECK	STACI	A	Teacher, Elementary	CAPITAL CITY SCHOOL	2/15/2022	6/30/2022	ADMIN LOA RTN (PD) 2/15/22
REED	MICHAEL	A	Teacher, High School	ROSEMONT HIGH SCHOOL	2/1/2022	6/30/2022	LOA RTN (PD) 2/1/22
REYES	OCTOBER	А	Teacher, Elementary Spec Subj	PONY EXPRESS ELEMENTARY SCHOOL	3/1/2022	6/30/2022	LOA RTN (PD) 3/1/22
ROMERO	MITZIE	A	Teacher, High School	JOHN F. KENNEDY HIGH SCHOOL	2/7/2022	6/30/2022	LOA RTN (UNPD) FMLA/CFRA 2/7/22
SARABA	SUZANNE	A	Teacher, Parent/Preschool Ed	EARLY LEARNING & CARE PROGRAMS	1/3/2022	2/22/2022	LOA (PD) FMLA/CFRA 1/3/22-2/22/22
SJOLIE	KIRSTEN	A	Teacher, Resource, Special Ed.	WILL C. WOOD MIDDLE SCHOOL	2/25/2022	5/26/2022	LOA (PD) FMLA/CFRA 2/25-5/26/22
STARK	SARAH	A	School Psychologist	SPECIAL EDUCATION DEPARTMENT	2/27/2022	4/3/2022	LOA (PD) FMLA/CFRA 2/27/22-4/3/22
STARK	SARAH	A	School Psychologist	SPECIAL EDUCATION DEPARTMENT	1/15/2022	2/26/2022	LOA (PD) 1/15/22-2/26/22
STEVENS	FRANCINE	A	Teacher, High School	ROSEMONT HIGH SCHOOL	2/4/2022	6/30/2022	ADMIN LOA (UNPD) EFF 2/4/22
RE-ASSIGN/STATUS CHA	NGE						
HERING	RENEA	A	Teacher, High School	CAPITAL CITY SCHOOL	1/10/2022	6/30/2022	REA 1/10/22
REINL	SAMANTHA	В	Teacher, High School	C. K. McCLATCHY HIGH SCHOOL	9/1/2021	6/30/2022	STCHG 9/1/21
SORIA	JANESA-ANN	C	Teacher, Resource, Special Ed.	EARL WARREN ELEMENTARY SCHOOL	10/1/2021	6/30/2022	STCHG 10/1/21
SEPARATE / RESIGN / RE		٨	Cahaal Nurraa		7/4/0004	0/47/0000	
BEYER	DOREEN	A	School Nurse	HEALTH SERVICES	7/1/2021	6/17/2022	SEP/RETIRE 6/17/22
BODEAU-TRIEBES	DARA-LEE	А	Teacher, Spec Ed	JOHN F. KENNEDY HIGH SCHOOL	7/1/2021	2/11/2022	SEP/RETIRE 2/11/22
FORMAN	REBECCA	A	Teacher, High School	ENGINEERING AND SCIENCES HS	12/1/2021	12/3/2021	SEP/RETIRE 12/3/21
LEE	MAI	A	Dir II, Soc & Emotional Lrng	SCHOOL CLIMATE	7/1/2021	1/28/2022	SEP/RESIGN 1/28/22
PAYNE	BEE	В	Inst Aid, Spec Ed	JOHN BIDWELL ELEMENTARY	10/4/2021	2/4/2022	SEP/RESIGN 2/4/22
PETERSON	JACQUELYN	A	School Psychologist	SPECIAL EDUCATION DEPARTMENT	12/3/2021	1/2/2022	SEP/RESIGN 1/2/22
STADNIK	SANDRA	А	Teacher, Elementary	SEQUOIA ELEMENTARY SCHOOL	7/1/2021	6/17/2022	SEP/RETIRE 6/17/22
STAFFORD	DAVID	А	Teacher, High School	CAREER & TECHNICAL PREPARATION	7/1/2021	6/17/2022	SEP/RETIRE 6/17/22
TRANSFER							
HERTEL	LESA	A	Teacher, Elementary	CAPITAL CITY SCHOOL	12/6/2021	6/30/2022	TRE 12/6/21
MORELLI	CHRISTINE	A	Teacher, Resource, Special Ed.	SAM BRANNAN MIDDLE SCHOOL	1/3/2022	6/30/2022	TR 1/3/22
	JOSETTE	А	Teacher, Elementary	OAK RIDGE ELEMENTARY SCHOOL	1/18/2022	6/30/2022	TR 1/18/22

NameLast	NameFirst	JobPerm JobClass	PrimeSite	BegDate	EndDate	Comment	Page 2 of 2

Attachment 2: CLASSIFIED 3/3/2022

NameLast	NameFirst	JobPerm	JobClass	PrimeSite	BegDate	EndDate	Comment	
EMPLOY/ REEMPLOY								
AVITIA	ADRIANA	В	HRS Analyst	HUMAN RESOURCE SERVICES	1/24/2022	6/30/2022	EMPLOY PROB 1/24/22	
CORDOVA	SHEREE	В	Inst Aid, Spec Ed	SEQUOIA ELEMENTARY SCHOOL	2/16/2022	6/30/2022	EMPLOY PROB 2/16/22	
GARCIA	MARIA	A	Instructional Aide	A.WARREN McCLASKEY ADULT	2/9/2022	6/30/2022	REEMPL 39MO 2/9/22	
HARBERT	JESSIE	В	Facilities Maint Laborer I	FACILITIES MAINTENANCE	2/1/2022	6/30/2022	EMPLOY PROB 2/1/22	
HARRIS	CHRISTINA	В	Spec II Student Support Svcs	STUDENT SUPPORT&HEALTH SRVCS	1/3/2022	6/30/2022	EMPLOY PROB 1/3/22	
HEREDIA	MICHELLE	В	Customer Service Specialist	HUMAN RESOURCE SERVICES	2/7/2022	6/30/2022	EMPLOY PROB 2/7/22	
JACOBS	KHALEI	В	Campus Monitor	HIRAM W. JOHNSON HIGH SCHOOL	2/7/2022	6/30/2022	EMPLOY PROB 2/7/22	
JOHNSON JR	BERNARD	В	Noon Duty	PARKWAY ELEMENTARY SCHOOL	2/15/2022	6/30/2022	EMPLOY PROB 2/15/22	
KING JR.	EDWARD	В	Custodian	JOHN CABRILLO ELEMENTARY	1/31/2022	6/30/2022	EMPLOY PROB 1/31/22	
LAGUNAS	MELANIE	В	Inst Aid, Spec Ed	ELDER CREEK ELEMENTARY SCHOOL	2/1/2022	6/30/2022	EMPLOY PROB 2/1/22	
LEDESMA	JOSE	В	Campus Monitor	JOHN F. KENNEDY HIGH SCHOOL	2/10/2022	6/30/2022	EMPLOY PROB 2/10/22	
LEDEZMA	JUSTINA	В	Food Prod Lead Cent Kitchen	NUTRITION SERVICES DEPARTMENT	2/22/2022	6/30/2022	EMPLOY PROB 2/22/22	
PERRYMAN	SHARDON	В	Spec II Student Support Svcs	STUDENT SUPPORT&HEALTH SRVCS	1/18/2022	6/30/2022	EMPLOY PROB 1/18/22	
QUINCY	SHILOH	В	Instructional Aide	BOWLING GREEN ELEMENTARY	2/2/2022	6/30/2022	EMPLOY PROB 2/2/22	
ROGERS	JAKARA	В	Youth/Family Mntl Hlth Adv	STUDENT SUPPORT&HEALTH SRVCS	2/17/2022	6/30/2022	EMPLOY PROB 2/17/22	
SHIDELER	JON	В	Walking Attendant	PONY EXPRESS ELEMENTARY SCHOOL	1/31/2022	6/30/2022	EMPLOY PROB 1/31/22	
SWANSON	BRENDIN	В	Mngr III, Project Manager	FACILITIES SUPPORT SERVICES	2/15/2022	6/30/2022	EMPLOY PROB 2/15/22	
THOMAS	ANDREW	В	Customer Service Specialist	HUMAN RESOURCE SERVICES	2/7/2022	6/30/2022	EMPLOY PROB 2/7/22	
WOODROW	ALISA	В	Inst Aid, Spec Ed	JAMES W MARSHALL ELEMENTARY	1/10/2022	6/30/2022	EMPLOY PROB 1/10/22	
YAMAMOTO	CATIE	В	Board Cert Behavior Analyst	SPECIAL EDUCATION DEPARTMENT	1/10/2022	6/30/2022	EMPLOY PROB 1/10/22	
YBARRA	ALEXANDRIA	В	Foster Youth Srvs Prog Assct	FOSTER YOUTH SERVICES PROGRAM	2/7/2022	6/30/2022	EMPLOY PROB 2/7/22	
ZAPATA NEYRA	GLENDA	В	Assessor-Translator MOC	MATRICULATION/ORIENTATION CNTR	1/18/2022	6/30/2022	EMPLOY PROB 1/18/22	
LEAVES								
GARCIA	MARIA	A	Instructional Aide	A.WARREN McCLASKEY ADULT	9/25/2021	11/22/2021	AMEND LOA (PD) 9/25/21-11/22/21	
GARCIA	MARIA	A	Instructional Aide	A.WARREN McCLASKEY ADULT	11/23/2021	1/19/2022	AMEND LOA (UNPD) 11/23/21-1/19/22	
WATSON	TABATHA	A	Food Service Assistant	NUTRITION SERVICES DEPARTMENT	9/5/2021	10/31/2021	AMEND/LOA (PD) 9/5/21-2/17/22	
TORRES	LISA	A	State/Federal Accounting Tech	CONSOLIDATED PROGRAMS	1/3/2022	3/19/2022	LOA (PD) FMLA/CFRA 1/3/22-3/19/22	
DONOHUE	DANIELLE	A	Child Care Attendant, Chld Dev	EARLY LEARNING & CARE PROGRAMS	1/15/2022	6/30/2022	LOA RTN 1/15/22	
WATSON	TABATHA	A	Food Service Assistant	NUTRITION SERVICES DEPARTMENT	3/1/2022	6/30/2022	LOA RTN 3/1/22	
TORRES	LISA	A	State/Federal Accounting Tech	CONSOLIDATED PROGRAMS	3/20/2022	3/28/2022	LOA (UNPD) FMLA/CFRA 3/20/22-3/28/22	
WATSON	TABATHA	A	Food Service Assistant	NUTRITION SERVICES DEPARTMENT	2/18/2022	2/28/2022	LOA (UNPD) HE 2/18/22-2/28/22	
RE-ASSIGN/STATUS CHANGE								
AFABLE	EDUARDO	A	Food Service Assistant	NUTRITION SERVICES DEPARTMENT	2/15/2022	6/30/2022	STCHG 2/15/22	
BROWN	AUTUMN	В	Ombudsperson	CONSTITUENT SERVICES	2/15/2022	6/30/2022	REA/STCHG 2/15/22	
BURNETT	MICHAEL	В	Foster Youth Srvs Prog Assct	FOSTER YOUTH SERVICES PROGRAM	2/15/2022	3/31/2022	REA/STCHG 2/15/22	
CERVANTES	SANDRA	A	Food Service Assistant	NUTRITION SERVICES DEPARTMENT	2/15/2022	6/30/2022	STCHG 2/15/22	
CHEATHAM	BRENDA	В	Pers Tech II	HUMAN RESOURCE SERVICES	1/24/2022	6/30/2022	REA/STCHG 1/24/22	
CHODON	LHAKPA	A	Food Service Assistant	NUTRITION SERVICES DEPARTMENT	1/1/2022	6/30/2022	STCHG 1/1/22	
COGDILL	CURTIS	B	Noon Duty	CALEB GREENWOOD ELEMENTARY	12/17/2021	6/30/2022	STCHG 12/17/21	
DARVELL	SAMANTHA	A	Food Service Assistant	NUTRITION SERVICES DEPARTMENT	2/15/2022	6/30/2022	STCHG 2/15/22	
DELGADO	RUDY	В	School Plant Ops Mngr I	PARKWAY ELEMENTARY SCHOOL	2/11/2022	6/30/2022	REA/STCHG 2/11/22	
FAIN	ANDREW	A	Food Service Assistant	NUTRITION SERVICES DEPARTMENT	2/15/2022	6/30/2022	STCHG 2/15/22	
FERNANDEZ	OBDULIA	A	Food Service Assistant	NUTRITION SERVICES DEPARTMENT	1/1/2022	6/30/2022	STCHG1/1/22	
FRAGA	LUZ	A	Food Service Assistant	NUTRITION SERVICES DEPARTMENT	1/1/2022	2/28/2022	STCHG 1/1/22	
HOLTON	SCOTT	В	Suprvsr IV, District Grounds	FACILITIES MAINTENANCE	2/10/2022	6/30/2022	REA/STCHG 2/10/22	
JACKSON	ROSE	A	Bus Driver	TRANSPORTATION SERVICES	1/20/2022	6/30/2022	STCHG1/20/22	
MACK	CHRISTY	A	Food Service Assistant	NUTRITION SERVICES DEPARTMENT	1/1/2022	6/30/2022	STCHG 1/1/22	
MERCHANT	LUCY	В	Child Welfare & Attnd Liaison	ENROLLMENT CENTER	2/1/2022	6/30/2022	REA/STCHG 2/1/22	
MORONES DE NAVA	RUTH	A	Food Service Assistant	NUTRITION SERVICES DEPARTMENT	1/1/2022	2/28/2022	STCHG1/1/22	
MOUA	BEE	В	Accounting Specialist	ACCOUNTING SERVICES DEPARTMENT	1/24/2022	6/30/2022	REA/STCHG 1/24/22	
NGUYEN	THAI	В	Bus Driver	TRANSPORTATION SERVICES	1/26/2022	6/30/2022	STCHG 1/26/22	
OLIVER	SHARI	A	Food Service Assistant	NUTRITION SERVICES DEPARTMENT	1/1/2022	6/30/2022	STCHG 1/1/22	
OLVERA OCHOA	DORA	A	Food Service Assistant		2/15/2022	6/30/2022	STCHG 2/15/22	
PAREJA DELGADO	MARIANELA	A	Food Service Assistant		1/1/2022	6/30/2022	STCHG 1/1/22	
POTTLE	WENDY	A	Food Service Assistant	NUTRITION SERVICES DEPARTMENT	2/15/2022	6/30/2022	STCHG 2/15/22	

NameLast	NameFirst		JobClass	PrimeSite	BegDate	EndDate	Comment	Page 2 of
PROBY	LATRECIA	Α	Food Service Assistant	NUTRITION SERVICES DEPARTMENT	1/1/2022	3/31/2022	STCHG 1/1/22	
QUAN	DORIS	В	Fund Spec	SPECIAL EDUCATION DEPARTMENT	1/27/2022	6/30/2022	REA 1/27/22	
SALDANA-ALVAREZ	LAURA	A	Food Service Assistant	NUTRITION SERVICES DEPARTMENT	1/3/2022	6/30/2022	STCHG 1/3/22	
SMITH	LINDA	A	Bus Driver	TRANSPORTATION SERVICES	2/16/2022	6/30/2022	STCHG 2/16/22	
SOLIS	BELEM	В	School Plant Ops Mngr I	CESAR CHAVEZ INTERMEDIATE	2/15/2022	6/30/2022	REA/STCHG 2/15/22	
STENSON	JODIE	В	Food Prod Lead Cent Kitchen	NUTRITION SERVICES DEPARTMENT	2/1/2022	5/31/2022	REA/STCHG 2/1/22	
TAN	YU	В	Food Prod Lead Cent Kitchen	NUTRITION SERVICES DEPARTMENT	2/1/2022	6/30/2022	REA/STCHG 2/1/22	
WADE	CARMEN	A	Bus Attendant	TRANSPORTATION SERVICES	2/11/2022	6/30/2022	STCHG 2/11/22	
ΧU	XIUYAN	A	Food Service Assistant	NUTRITION SERVICES DEPARTMENT	1/1/2022	6/30/2022	STCHG 1/1/22	
YOUNG DAVIDSON	KYREONA	В	Attendance Tech II	LUTHER BURBANK HIGH SCHOOL	2/1/2022	6/30/2022	REA 2/1/22	
SEPARATE / RESIGN / RETIRE								
	AMIE	В	Bus Driver	TRANSPORTATION SERVICES	9/3/2021	1/10/2022	SEP/TERM 1/10/22	
CURRY	LINDA	A	Inst Aid. Spec Ed	JOHN F. KENNEDY HIGH SCHOOL	7/1/2021	2/11/2022	SEP/RETIRE 2/11/22	
FELIX	JACQUELINE	A	Food Service Assistant	NUTRITION SERVICES DEPARTMENT	1/10/2022	1/10/2022	SEP/RESIGN 1/10/22	
FERGUSON	SHELAGH	В	Child Develop Prgms Tech	EARLY LEARNING & CARE PROGRAMS	7/1/2021	4/1/2022	SEP/RETIRE 4/1/22	
FISHER	MICHELLE	В	Transportation Fleet Spclst	TRANSPORTATION SERVICES	7/1/2021	3/1/2022	SEP/RETIRE 3/1/22	
HOPKINS	ELAINE	A	Food Service Assistant	NUTRITION SERVICES DEPARTMENT	9/2/2021	2/2/2022	SEP/RETIRE 2/2/22	
HUYNH	ROBINSON	B	Medi-Cal Rmbrsmnt Prog Spclst	SPECIAL EDUCATION DEPARTMENT	11/13/2021	1/26/2022	SEP 1/26/22	
PAYNE	MARVELLA	A	Food Service Assistant	NUTRITION SERVICES DEPARTMENT	1/1/2022	1/6/2022	SEP/TERM 1/6/22	
PICKAR	JOSEPH	B	Child Welfare & Att Spec	ENROLLMENT CENTER	11/1/2021	2/25/2022	SEP/RESIGN 2/25/22	
PORTILLO	ALICIA CELESTE	B	Food Service Assistant	NUTRITION SERVICES DEPARTMENT	7/1/2021	12/17/2021	SEP/RESIGN 12/17/21	
RAMIREZ	CLARISSA	A	Clsfctn & Compensation Spclst	HUMAN RESOURCE SERVICES	7/1/2021	1/21/2022	SEP/RESIGN 1/21/22	
REYES	ELEANOR	B	Food Service Assistant	NUTRITION SERVICES DEPARTMENT	11/8/2021	2/4/2022	SEP/RESIGN 2/4/22	
SCHMIDT	DAVID	B	Network Specialist I	TECHNOLOGY SERVICES	11/1/2021	1/7/2022	SEP/RESIGN 1/7/22	
SEMNANI	ALI	В	Bus Driver	TRANSPORTATION SERVICES	8/31/2021	2/15/2022	SEP/RESIGN 2/15/22	
SIMS JR	KENNETH	В	Campus Monitor	FERN BACON MIDDLE SCHOOL	9/27/2021	1/31/2022	SEP/TERM 1/31/22	
SOSA	ISABEL	B	Teacher Assistant, Bilingual	BG CHACON ACADEMY	9/23/2021	2/11/2022	SEP/RESIGN 2/11/22	
SOTO	DARREN	В	Tech Support Spec II	TECHNOLOGY SERVICES	7/1/2021	2/15/2022	SEP/RESIGN 2/15/22	
JNZUETA	RAQUEL	Q	Instructional Aide	MATSUYAMA ELEMENTARY SCHOOL	11/1/2021	2/18/2022	SEP/RESIGN 2/18/22	
VASCONEZ	COLLEEN	A	Morning Duty	SUTTERVILLE ELEMENTARY SCHOOL	1/1/2021	6/17/2021	SEP/RESIGN 6/17/21	
TRANSFERRED								
CORTEZ	ELENA	A	Inst Aid, Spec Ed	JOHN F. KENNEDY HIGH SCHOOL	2/8/2022	6/30/2022	TR 2/8/22	
SPEASE	DAWN	A	Inst Aid, Spec Ed	PARKWAY ELEMENTARY SCHOOL	2/7/2022	6/30/2022	TR 2/7/22	



SACRAMENTO CITY UNIFIED SCHOOL DISTRICT BOARD OF EDUCATION

Agenda Item# 11.1c

Meeting Date: March 3, 2022

Subject: Approve Staff Recommendations for Expulsion #3, 2021-22

Information Item Only
 Approval on Consent Agenda
 Conference (for discussion only)
 Conference/First Reading (Action Anticipated: _____)
 Conference/Action
 Action
 Public Hearing

Division: Student Hearing and Placement Department

Recommendation: Approve staff recommendation for Expulsions #3, 2021-22

Background/Rationale: None

Financial Considerations: None

LCAP Goal(s): College, Career and Life Ready Graduates

Documents Attached: None

Estimated Time of Presentation: N/A Submitted by: Doug Huscher, Assistant Superintendent, Student Support Services Stephan Brown, Director II Approved by: Jorge A. Aguilar, Superintendent



SACRAMENTO CITY UNIFIED SCHOOL DISTRICT BOARD OF EDUCATION

Agenda Item# 11.1d

Meeting Date: March 3, 2022

Subject: Approve Minutes of the February 3, 2022, Board of Education Meeting

Information Item Only
 Approval on Consent Agenda
 Conference (for discussion only)
 Conference/First Reading (Action Anticipated: _____)
 Conference/Action
 Action
 Public Hearing

Division: Superintendent's Office

<u>Recommendation</u>: Approve Minutes of the February 3, 2022, Board of Education Meeting.

Background/Rationale: None

Financial Considerations: None

LCAP Goal(s): Family and Community Empowerment

Documents Attached:

1. Minutes of the February 3, 2022, Board of Education Regular Meeting

Estimated Time of Presentation: N/A Submitted by: Jorge A. Aguilar, Superintendent Approved by: N/A



BOARD OF EDUCATION MEETING AND WORKSHOP

Board of Education Members

Christina Pritchett, President (Trustee Area 3) Leticia Garcia, Vice President (Trustee Area 2) Chinua Rhodes, Second Vice President (Trustee Area 5) Lisa Murawski (Trustee Area 1) Jamee Villa (Trustee Area 4) Darrel Woo (Trustee Area 6) Lavinia Grace Phillips (Trustee Area 7) Jacqueline Zhang, Student Member <u>Thursday, February 3, 2022</u> 4:30 p.m. Closed Session 6:00 p.m. Open Session

Serna Center

2.0

Community Conference Rooms 5735 47th Avenue Sacramento, CA 95824 (<u>See Notice to the Public Below</u>)



2021/22-20

1.0 OPEN SESSION / CALL TO ORDER / ROLL CALL

<u>NOTICE OF PUBLIC ATTENDANCE BY LIVESTREAM</u> <u>Members of the public who wish to attend the meeting may do so by livestream at:</u> <u>https://www.scusd.edu/post/watch-meeting-live</u>.

No physical location of the meeting will be provided to the public.

The meeting was called to order at 4:31 p.m. by President Pritchett, and roll was taken.

Members Present: President Christina Pritchett (present for Call to Order and Closed Session only. Vice President Garcia served as acting President for Open Session.) Vice President Leticia Garcia Second Vice President Chinua Rhodes Lavinia Grace Phillips Jamee Villa Darrel Woo

Members Absent: Lisa Murawski (arrived during Closed Session) Student Member Jacqueline Zhang arrived at 6:00 p.m. for Open Session.

3.0 ANNOUNCEMENT AND PUBLIC COMMENT REGARDING ITEMS TO BE DISCUSSED IN CLOSED SESSION

NOTICE OF PUBLIC COMMENT AND DEADLINE FOR SUBMISSION:

Public comment may be (1) emailed to <u>publiccomment@scusd.edu</u>; (2) submitted in writing, identifying the matter number and the name of the public member at the URL <u>https://tinyurl.com/BoardMeetingFeb3</u>; or (3) using the same URL, submitting a request for oral comment only when the matter is called, instead of written comment. Individual public comment shall be presented to the Board orally for no more than two minutes, or other time determined by the Board on each agenda item. Public comments submitted in writing will not be read aloud, but will be provided to the Board in advance of the meeting and posted on the District's website. The Board shall allow a reasonable time for public comment on each agenda item, not to exceed 15 minutes in length, including communications and organizational reports. With Board consent, the President may increase or decrease the length of time allowed for public comment, depending on the agenda item and the number of public comments. Speakers will be called sequentially until there is no speaker coming forward on the agenda item or the amount of time allocated for the agenda item has elapsed, whichever occurs first.

Public Comment on Closed Session: None

3.0 CLOSED SESSION

While the Brown Act creates broad public access rights to the meetings of the Board of Education, it also recognizes the legitimate need to conduct some of its meetings outside of the public eye. Closed session meetings are specifically defined and limited in scope. They primarily involve personnel issues, pending litigation, labor negotiations, and real property matters.

- 3.1 Government Code 54956.9 Conference with Legal Counsel:
 - a) Significant exposure to litigation pursuant to subdivision (d)(2) of Government Code section 54956.9 (Three Potential Cases)
- 3.2 Government Code 54957.6 (a) and (b) Negotiations/Collective Bargaining SCTA SEIU, TCS, Teamsters, UPE, Non-Represented/Confidential Management (District Representative Pam Manwiller)
- 3.3 Government Code 54957 Public Employee Discipline/Dismissal/Release/Reassignment
- 3.4 Government Code 54957 Public Employee Appointment

 a) Principal, Bret Harte Elementary School
 b) Chief Communications Officer
- 3.5 Government Code 54956.8—Conference with Real Property Negotiators: Property: 2718 G Street, Sacramento, CA Agency Negotiator: Superintendent or designee Negotiating Parties: SCUSD and Mogavero/Bardis Homes Under Negotiation: Price and Terms
- 3.6 Government Code 54957 Public Employee Performance Evaluation a) Superintendent

4.0 CALL BACK TO ORDER/PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

- 4.1 The Pledge of Allegiance
- 4.2 Broadcast Statement
- 4.3 Stellar Student Westin Kellogg, a 1st Grade student from Martin Luther King K-8 School, was introduced by Member Woo.

5.0 ANNOUNCEMENT OF ACTION TAKEN IN CLOSED SESSION

Counsel Anne Collins announced the approval of three Special Education settlement agreements, each related to three separate Special Education matters, and each by unanimous vote of 7-0.

Superintendent Aguilar announced the appointment of Roxanne Wolfe as Principal of Bret Harte Elementary School by unanimous vote of 7-0.

6.0 AGENDA ADOPTION

Acting President Garcia asked for a motion to adopt the agenda. A motion was made to approve by Member Woo and seconded by Member Murawski. The Board voted unanimously to adopt the agenda.

7.0 PUBLIC COMMENT

Public comment may be (1) emailed to <u>publiccomment@scusd.edu</u>; (2) submitted in writing, identifying the matter number and the name of the public member at the URL <u>https://tinyurl.com/BoardMeetingFeb3</u>; or (3) using the same URL, submitting a request for oral comment only when the matter is called, instead of written comment. Individual public comment shall be presented to the Board orally for no more than two minutes or other time determined by the Board, on each agenda item. Public comments submitted in writing will not be read aloud, but will be provided to the Board in advance of the meeting and posted on the District's website. The Board shall allow a reasonable time for public comment on each agenda item, not to exceed 15 minutes in length, including communications and organizational reports. With Board consent, the President may increase or decrease the length of time allowed for public comment, depending on the agenda item and the number of public comments. Speakers will be called sequentially until there is no speaker coming forward on the agenda item or the amount of time allocated for the agenda item has elapsed, whichever occurs first.

Public Comment: Mo Kashmiri Terrence Gladney Damian Harmony Nikki Milevsky David Fisher Daniel Darby Ingrid Hutchins Maria Rodriguez Teresa Hanneman Melissa Reynoso

8.0 SPECIAL PRESENTATION

8.1 Resolution No. 3247: Black History Month, February 2022 (Chinua Rhodes)

Second Vice President Rhodes presented and read the resolution for Black History Month.

Public Comment: Terrence Gladney Ingrid Hutchins

Board Comments:

Second Vice President Rhodes moved to approve the resolution, and Member Murawski seconded. The motion passed 5-1 with Member Phillips abstaining and President Pritchett absent from Open Session.

8.2 Update on Mandatory COVID-19 Vaccine for Eligible, Non-Exempt Students and Staff (Bob Lyons and Victoria Flores)

The team covered Sacramento County COVID-19 Case Rates, staff and student impacts, the COVID-19 student vaccination status dashboard, the COVID-19 testing status dashboard, the staff vaccination requirement dashboard, staff non-compliance rates, staff communications, the COVID-19 vaccination requirement video campaign, January outreach, N95 and KF94 staff and student mask distribution communications, at home testing COVID-19 kits communications, and next steps.

Public Comment: Mo Kashmiri Jean Shanley Maria Rodriguez Sandra Hallsted Daniel Darby

Board Comments:

Member Phillips asked if students will receive training for wearing the N95 masks. Ms. Flores said she believes information went out electronically; her department will work with Communications to make sure that there is a visual. She said that the N95 masks are more for adults and that the N94 masks have ear straps. Surgical masks are also available and masks from home can also be worn.

Board Minutes, February 3, 2022

Information

Action

Member Murawski expressed gratitude for Ms. Flores and her team for the work they are doing. She is happy the District will have N95 masks for all students. She is also glad to have the support of labor partners.

Acting President Garcia thanked Ms. Flores for her work over these past three years during the pandemic and said she is glad to have surveillance testing. She said it is disappointing that the unvaccinated rate is high. She noted that vaccination clinics are not being hosted at schools with high unvaccinated rates. She asked if students that test positive are being sent home with a testing kit. Ms. Flores said that 88,000 tests were ordered and that they are for all students and staff. The District will put in regular test kit orders to sent kits home on Fridays and to send home with students that test positive.

8.3 Independent Audit Report for the Fiscal Year Ended June 30, 2021, Submitted by Crowe, LLP (Rose Ramos)

The presentation was given by Jeff Jensen of Crowe, LLP. Chief Business Officer Rose Ramos introduced him.

Public Comment: Taylor Kayatta Maria Rodriguez

Board Comments:

Acting President Leticia Garcia noted that it sounds like the District is in good shape and that the recommended findings can be fixed. She asked for the enrollment average daily attendance trend yield to be explained. Ms. Ramos explained that the yield refers to the overall percentage of actual student attendance out of the total possible days. Acting President Garcia also asked for an explanation of compensated absences; Ms. Ramos answered that those are absences for which the District is obligated, such as unused vacation. Acting President Garcia then asked about the decrease in the OPEB liability. Ms. Ramos responded that District contribution over the last few years has brought it down. Also the District has benefited from lower interest rates. Acting President Garcia lastly asked Mr. Jensen to explain "net position", which is the equity in the District (total assets less total liabilities).

8.4 Trustee Area Redistricting – Full Demographic Presentation with Map Options (Ken Reynolds) **Information**

Information

Public Comment: Isaac Gonzalez Mo Kashmiri Terrence Gladney Sanantha Alvarez

Board Comments:

Member Murawski reminded that now is the time to discuss this, as next time it will be brought before the Board for a vote.

Member Villa referred to Mr. Gladney's comment by saying she appreciates his comment and that she has heard from her community members who feel likewise; they feel the map cannot be manipulated for the Title I schools. She feels it is important to represent the students that live in their neighborhoods; she does not agree with moving the map boundaries as the results are not representative of the areas Board members were elected to represent.

Member Phillips said she felt what Mr. Gladney was saying was that it is not to the District's advantage to keep a Title I school in a predominately not Title I area. However, students do not attend their home schools. She asked if there is a way to look at the maps in light of the fact that the District is an open enrollment district. She is concerned that Area 7 does not have a balance in terms of schools; there is not a middle school and only one high school, which is the continuation school American Legion High School. She would like to look at opportunities for students to attend schools that they prefer to attend. She asked Mr. Reynolds if all that is being done is balancing the numbers. He replied that yes because, the way the election laws are written, an equal population is needed for each trustee to have equal representation.

Acting President Garcia noted that this process is for voting purposes and not for attendance purposes. She noted also that one of the five plans would be adopted at the next Board meeting.

8.5 2022-2023 January Governor's Budget Proposal Update (Rose Ramos)

The presentation was given by Chief Business Officer Rose Ramos, Chief Human Resource Officer Cancy McArn, Budget Services Assistant Superintendent Adrian Vargas, and Leilani Aguinaldo of School Services of California, Inc. Information

Second Vice President Rhodes made a motion to extend the meeting to 11:30 p.m. Member Woo seconded. The motion passed 5-1 with Member Phillips voting no and President Pritchett absent from Open Session.

Public Comment: Mo Kashmiri Terrence Gladney

Board Comments:

Member Murawski said, as she feels things are very different this year regarding student needs, she he would like to hold onto as many staff positions as possible rather than holding to a formula as has been done in the past. She would like to see this built into the budget.

Second Vice President Rhodes said he is aligned with Member Murawski's comments. He said he is excited about the expanded learning opportunity program.

Acting President Garcia said she also would like to change the conversation about how the District plans to meet the needs of students next year. She noted that this is the third school year that has been affected by the pandemic. She spoke of student loss and said she is excited to address this by the use of one-time funds. She also spoke of the additional services to students that will require additional staff, so she would like to avoid layoffs and focus on filling vacancies. She asked the Superintendent to have staff create a budget plan that encompasses these recommendations and includes focus on student needs based on the data being seen and that includes how staff may need to be assigned or reassigned in order to meet these needs. She also noted that the substitute pool needs to grow and that the new hire timeline needs to begin earlier. She said the Board needs to agendize a discussion on enrollment and attendance.

Superintendent Aguilar noted that Budget adoption in June for one-time funds will look at the positions that Ms. Ramos and Ms. McArn shared. There are more specific data points that look at where the District is with every job classification. Depending on assessments, adjustments will be made and options will be offered that the Board can consider. He asked the Board to keep in mind that these are one-time funds.

9.0 COMMUNICATIONS

9.1 Employee Organization Reports:

- *SCTA No report given*
- SEIU No report given
- *TCS No report given*
- *Teamsters No report given*
- UPE No report given

Public Comment: Terrence Gladney

9.2 District Advisory Committees:

- Community Advisory Committee No report given
- District English Learner Advisory Committee No report given
- Local Control Accountability Plan/Parent Advisory Committee
 Gwynnae Byrd reported on behalf of LCAP/PAC
- Student Advisory Council Student Board Member Zhang reported on behalf of the SAC
- African American Advisory Board No report given

Public Comment: Maria Rodriguez and Terrence Gladney

9.3 Superintendent's Report (Jorge A. Aguilar)

Superintendent Aguilar spoke of the health needs of students and said that N94 and N95 masks are being distributed to students and staff. He thanked all employees for their work in this distribution effort. He also spoke about well publicized incidents of racism in the District and said a long time Sacramento community member and lawyer with extensive expertise in social justice and civil rights matters has been engaged, Mark T. Harris. He said that anti-racism training has been mandated for all staff as well. Partnerships with community based partners has also been utilized to support District goals. Also, a new effort in the Human Resources Department celebrates employees: the employee spotlight program.

Public Comment: Terrence Gladney

9.4 President's Report (Christina Pritchett) – No report given

Information

Information

Information

Information

9.5 Student Member Report (Jacqueline Zhang)

Student Member Zhang said she feels that an idea proposed by Vice President Garcia, a student board member buddy system where two student board members work together, is a good idea. She feels this would allow for a smoother transition between student board members, and she would like to see the District implement this.

9.6 Information Sharing By Board Members - None Information

10.0 CONSENT AGENDA

Generally routine items are approved by one motion without discussion. The Superintendent or a Board member may request an item be pulled from the consent agenda and voted upon separately.

- 10.1 Items Subject or Not Subject to Closed Session:
 - 10.1a Approve Grants, Entitlements and Other Income Agreements, Ratification of Other Agreements, Approval of Bid Awards, Approval of Declared Surplus Materials and Equipment, Change Notices and Notices of Completion (Rose F. Ramos)
 - 10.1b Approve Personnel Transactions (Cancy McArn)
 - 10.1c Approve Appointment of Bond Oversight Committee Member for Measures Q and R (Rose Ramos)
 - 10.1d Approve Revised Joint Venture and License Agreement Between Sacramento City Unified School District and La Familia Counseling Center, Inc. (Rose Ramos)
 - 10.1e Approve Annual Adjustment to Bid Threshold per Public Contract Code §20111 (Rose Ramos)
 - 10.1f Approve Minutes of the December 16, 2021, Board of Education Meeting (Jorge A. Aguilar)
 - 10.1g Approve Resolution No. 3248: Authorizing Continued Use of Remote Teleconferencing Provisions Pursuant to AB 361 and Government Code Section 54953 (Anne Collins)

Acting President Garcia asked for a motion to adopt the Consent Agenda. A motion was made to approve by Member Woo and seconded by Member Murawski. The Board voted unanimously to adopt the Consent Agenda.

Action

- 11.1 Business and Financial Information:
 - Enrollment and Attendance Report, Month 3, Ending Friday, November 19, 2021 (Rose Ramos)

Acting President Garcia received the Business and Financial Information/Reports.

12.0 FUTURE BOARD MEETING DATES / LOCATIONS

- ✓ February 17, 2022, 4:30 p.m. Closed Session, 6:00 p.m. Open Session, Serna Center, 5735 47th Avenue, Community Room, Regular Workshop Meeting
- March 3, 2022 4:30 p.m. Closed Session, 6:00 p.m. Open Session, Serna Center, 5735 47th Avenue, Community Room, Workshop Meeting

13.0 ADJOURNMENT

Superintendent Aguilar asked that the meeting be adjourned in the memory of Gary Oshita, a mechanic in Nutrition Services, and Marvella Payne, a Food Service Assistant, also in Nutrition Services. Member Woo motioned to adjourn the meeting in their memories, and Member Phillips seconded. The motion was passed unanimously, and the meeting adjourned at 11:29 p.m.

Jorge A. Aguilar, Superintendent and Board Secretary

NOTE: The Sacramento City Unified School District encourages those with disabilities to participate fully in the public meeting process. If you need a disability-related modification or accommodation, including auxiliary aids or services, to participate in the public meeting, please contact the Board of Education Office at (916) 643-9314 at least 48 hours before the scheduled Board of Education meeting so that we may make every reasonable effort to accommodate you. [Government Code § 54953.2; Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990, § 202 (42 U.S.C. §12132)] Any public records distributed to the Board of Education less than 72 hours in advance of the meeting and relating to an open session item will be available on the District's website at <u>www.scusd.edu</u>



SACRAMENTO CITY UNIFIED SCHOOL DISTRICT BOARD OF EDUCATION

Agenda Item# 11.1e

Meeting Date: March 3, 2022

<u>Subject</u>: Resolution No. 3248: Authorizing Continued Use of Remote Teleconferencing Provisions Pursuant to AB 361 and Government Code Section 54953

Information Item Only
 Approval on Consent Agenda
 Conference (for discussion only)
 Conference/First Reading (Action Anticipated: _____)
 Conference/Action
 Action
 Public Hearing

Division: Legal

Recommendation: Approval of Resolution No.3248: Authorizing Continued Use of Remote Teleconferencing Provisions Pursuant to AB 361 and Government Code Section 54953

Background/Rationale: In response to the COVID-19 Pandemic, Governor Newsom signed AB 361 into law, amending certain provisions in the Ralph M. Brown Act ("Brown Act") allowing public agencies to continue conducting remote virtual meetings during a state of emergency, without the need to comply with all of the Brown Act's teleconferencing prerequisites, so long as certain requirements are met. Specifically, public agencies must make specific findings, every 30 days, and must ensure conditions related to public participation are satisfied.

Consistent with Government code section 54953, on September 30, 2021, the Board adopted Resolution 3230, finding that meeting in person would present imminent risks to the health or safety of attendees. At the October 21, November 18, December 16, 2021, January 13, 2022, and February 3, 2022 Board meetings, the Board adopted subsequent resolutions, finding after reconsidering the state of emergency, that the current circumstances meet the requirements of AB 361 and Government Code section 54953 for the Board to continue conducting meetings remotely.

Financial Considerations: N/A

LCAP Goal(s): Operational Excellence

Documents Attached:

1. Resolution No. 3248

Estimated Time of Presentation: N/A Submitted by: Alexis Rincon, Legal Analyst Approved by: Jorge A. Aguilar, Superintendent

SACRAMENTO CITY UNIFIED SCHOOL DISTRICT RESOLUTION NO. 3248 AUTHORIZING THE CONTINUED USE OF REMOTE TELECONFERENCING PROVISIONS (AB 361)

WHEREAS, the Governing Board of the Sacramento City Unified School District ("Governing Board") is committed to open and transparent government, and full compliance with the Ralph M. Brown Act ("Brown Act"); and

WHEREAS, the Brown Act generally requires that a public agency take certain actions in order to use teleconferencing to attend a public meeting virtually; and

WHEREAS, the Governing Board recognizes that a local emergency persists due to the worldwide COVID-19 pandemic; and

WHEREAS, the California Legislature has recognized the ongoing state of emergency due to the COVID-19 pandemic and has responded by creating an additional means for public meetings to be held via teleconference (inclusive of internet-based virtual meetings); and

WHEREAS, on September 16, 2021, the California legislature passed Assembly Bill ("AB") 361, which amends Government Code, section 54953 and permits a local agency to use teleconferencing to conduct its meetings in any of the following circumstances: (A) the legislative body holds a meeting during a proclaimed state of emergency, and state or local officials have imposed or recommended measures to promote social distancing; (B) the legislative body holds a meeting during a proclaimed state of emergency for the purpose of determining, by majority vote, whether as a result of the emergency, meeting in person would present imminent risks to the health or safety of attendees; or (C) the legislative body holds a meeting during a proclaimed state of emergency by majority vote, pursuant to subparagraph (B), that, as a result of the emergency, meeting in person would present imminent risks to the health or safety of attendees; and

WHEREAS, in order for the Governing Board to use teleconferencing as allowed by AB 361 after October 1, 2021, it must first adopt findings in a resolution, allowing the Governing Board to conduct teleconferenced meetings for a period of thirty (30) days; and

WHEREAS, Governor Gavin Newsom declared a state of emergency for the State of California due to the COVID-19 pandemic in his order entitled "Proclamation of a State of Emergency," signed March 4, 2020; and

WHEREAS, the Governing Board previously adopted Resolution Number 3230 on September 30, 2021, and has since continued to find at least every thirty (30) days, that the requisite conditions exist to conduct remote teleconference meetings in accordance with Government Code section 54953(e); and

WHEREAS, the Governing Board is conducting its meetings through the use of telephonic and internet-based services so that members of the public may observe and participate in meetings and offer public comment; and

WHEREAS, as a condition of the continued use of the provisions found in Government Code section 54953(e), the Governing Board must reconsider the circumstances of the state of emergency and find that either it continues to directly impact the ability of the members to meet safely in person, and/or state or local officials continue to impose or recommend measures to promote social distancing.

NOW THEREFORE, **BE IT RESOLVED**, that the recitals set forth above are true and correct and fully incorporated into this Resolution by reference.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Governing Board has reconsidered the circumstances of the state of emergency and finds that the state of emergency continues to directly impact the ability of members to meet safely in person.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the actions taken by the Governing Board through this Resolution may be applied to all District committees governed by the Brown Act unless otherwise desired by that committee.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, the Governing Board authorizes the Superintendent or their designee(s) to take all actions necessary to continue to conduct Governing Board meetings in accordance with Government Code section 54953(e) and all other applicable provisions of the Brown Act, using teleconferencing for a period of thirty (30) days from the adoption of this Resolution, after which the Governing Board will reconsider the circumstances of the state of emergency.

PASSED AND ADOPTED by the Sacramento City Unified School District Governing Board on this 3 day of March 2022, by the following vote:

AYES: ____ NOES: ____ ABSTAIN: ____ ABSENT: ____

ATTESTED TO:

Christina Pritchett President of the Board of Education Jorge A. Aguilar Superintendent